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EDUCATIONAL EXCELLENCE ACT OF 1989

TUESDAY, JUNE 13, 1989

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES,
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:02 a.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Claiborne Pell
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Kennedy, Pell, Simon, Hatch, Kassebaum, Jef-
fords, Thurmond, and Cochran.

Senator PELL. The Subcommittee on Education, Arts and Hu-
manities will come tc order.

This hearing on S. 695, the Excellence in Education Act, will
come to order.

It is refreshing indeed to have administration come forward with
a positive, constructive series of initiatives in education. I have co-
sponsored the President's initiative as a signal that I stand ready
to grasp the extended hand of friendship and cooperation offered
by our President.

The partnership between the Executive and Legislative Branches
is crucial to bringing new life to the small, but vital Federal role in
education.

Mr. Secretary, we welcome you, and hope you will convey to the
President our resolve to make this a working educational partner-
ship. As you know, I have some concerns that the administration's
proposals are not sufficiently targeted to the most needy schools
and most needy students, too. I look forward, therefore, to your tes-
timony and to that of our panelists.

I think that you should know at the outset that our goal is to
give the most serious consideration to your proposals, to improve
upon them where we believe we can, and to arrive at a bill that
has broad bipartisan support. Our good spirit in this regard, and
one seriousness of purpose is demonstrated by the fact that we are
working from your bill, the administration bill, and not from one
that we have crafted ourselves.

I applaud the efforts you are taking to crack down on the stu-
dent loan defaults and look forward to being able to devote a por-
tion of today's hearing on your proposals. The new regulations are
tough but, I believe, fair.

I must tell you, though, that if my concern that your efforts
might be hampered by questions about the data upon which default
rates have been calculated. This is, as I understand it, preliminary
data from which you are working, and I would trust and urge that

(1)
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the new regulations not be implemented until we ..zave full confi-
dence in the accuracy of the data and are comfortable in using it to
take stern action.

Senator PaLL. We are very glad to have you with us, Mr. Secre-
tary, and I believe we have Dr. Roberta B. Dunn, the deputy assist-
ant secretary of the student aid prog rams, and also Mr. Charles
Kolb, the acting deputy undersecretary for planning, budget and
evaluation.

Both of these people have been well known and long-time friends
of the committee in whom we have trust, and we are very glad
they are working with you.

Mr. Secretary.

STATEMENT OF HON. LAURO F. CAVAZOS, SECRETARY, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED
BY CHARLES E.M. KOLB, DEPUTY UNDERSECRETARY FOR
PLANNING, BUDGET AND EVALUATION, AND DR. ROBERTA B.
DUNN, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR STUDENT FINAN-
CIAL ASSISTANCE, OFFICE OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I am certainly pleased to be here today to present President

Bush's legislative proposals on the Educational Excellence Act of
1989 and the department's student loan default initiative.

Now I would like to summarize my statement, if I could, Mr.
Chairman, and ask that the entire statement be included in the
record.

Senator PELL. Without objection.
Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you, sir.
It is gratifying to be able to count on both you and Senator

Kassebaum as cosponsors of the Educational Excellence Act. In
fact, thanks to the dedicated efforts of Senator Kassebaum and Mr.
Goodling in the House, we now have a total of 36 cosponsors in the
Senate and 86 in the House.

Last year, you and your colleagues in the 100th Congress pro-
duced the landmark Hawkins-Stord Elementary and Secondary
School Improvement Amendments of 1988. That law advances the
quality of Federal elementary and secondary education programs
in many significant ways. It improves program accountability in
Chapter 1 and Drug-Free Schools programs, expands parental
choice through a reauthorized magnet schools program, provides
greater flexibility to school districts in implementing bilingual edu-
cation programs, enhances parental involvement in programs for
disadvantaged children and stimulates educational reform innova-
tion.

America needs the Educational Excellence Act, and let me tell
you why I firmly believe this to be the case.

You've heard me talk about our education deficit in this country.
The fact that we now outspend the rest of the world in education
does not, in any way, make up for the fact that when it comes to
solid results, our students and our schools simply aren't getting the
job done.

Despite some promising State reform efforts, this year's State
Education Performance Chart, known as the "Wall Chart ",
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elites that our performance on the whole is stagnating. The State
and local-level reforms that have been implemented across the
country in the wake of "A Nation at Risk" are exciting and posi-
tive, but much still remains to be, done. Those reforms must contin-
ue, must expand, must take root, and most importantly of all, they
must work. And that is what the President's agenda is all about
and that is precisely why I am before you today to urge pass..ge of
the President's Educational Excellence Act of 1989.

If you look closely at the components of this bill you will see
that, for the most part, they are intended to help stimulate and en-
courage education reform through Federal seed money, targeted
awards and grants, and expanded research that we hope will
produce innovative and successful strategies for reform.

Our proposed legislation would complement the work of the
Congressngress in several important ways:

First, it is based on the principle that Federal dollars should help
Ulnae most in need;

Second, it must encourage schools and teachers to strive for ex-
cellence and success by recognizilg and rewarding educational
pr ess;

ird, it would extend to parents who do not have the opportuni-
ty to exercise choice in selecting schools for their children;

And finally, it would encourage the development of flexible sys-
tems to enrich the ranks of the teaching profession.

Both President Bush and I are very proud of this legislation. The
department and the White House worked closely together in shap-
ing this bill, and we certainly appreciate the favorable reception
you, Mr. Chairman, and others have afforded this proposal. We
want to work closely with you to ensure that these proposals re-
ceive serious consideration and, of course, speedy enactment.

The Educational Excellence Act of 1989 contains seven new pro-
grams:

The Presidential Merit Schools Program would provide cash
awards to schools based on criteria related to improvement of stu-
dent performance in basic skills, creation of a safe, drug-free school
environment, and reduction of the drop-out rate.

Magnet Schools of Excellence would bring the many recognized
benefits of magnet schools within the reach of the community that
might not qualify for desegregation-related Magnet Schools Assist-
ance programs recently authorized by the Hawkins-Stafford
Amendments.

Under the program for Alternative Certification of Teachers and
Principals, the department would provide assistance to States that
are interested in expanding the pool of talent from which they may
draw teachers and principals.

TIv.-Jugh tho Presidential Awards for Excellence in Education,
awAls of $5,000 each would be given to teachers who meet the
highest standards of excellence.

Drug-Free Schools Urban Emergency Grants would supplement
programs currently supported by the Drug-Free Schools and Com-
munity Act.

And for Historically Black Col;eges and Universities, the Presi-
dent's hill would amend the Higher Education Act to provide addi-
tional support for matching endowment grants.

8
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The National Science Scholars Program would provide under-
graduate college scholarships of up to $10,000 a year to students
who have demonstrated excellence and achievement in the life,
physical, or computer eciences, mathematics or engineering.

Mr. Chairmen, in concert with the many fine prop ams author-
ized by the Hawkins-Stafford Amendments, the programs con-
tained in the Educational Excellence Act of 198S would greatly ad-
vanw our efforts to achieve a better educated America.

I urge this con 'nittee and the Congress to take prompt and fa-
vorable action on this legislation. I also urge you to take a look
around you to see the many things chat are occurring throughout
our States. Many of your own States, pursuing innovations in edu-
cation, are making a real difference. I have cited several examples
in the statement that I have submitted for the record.

The President and I want to encourage this development through
reforms, rewards, !gants, research and the innovation that you will
find in the Educational Excellence Act of 1989.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to touch briefly on a subject
that I know is of vital concern to the members of this committee.

To address the underlying causes of student loan defaults, I have
promulgated final regulations on default reduction. These reduc-
tions and additional regulatory, legislative and administrative
measures will help address the major causes of defaults in all sec-
tors of postsecondary education.

These measures build on default reduction actions previously
taken by the department. For instance, in 1986 we instituted strict-
er due-diligence servicing and collection requirements by lenders
and guarantee agencies. Also, we have recently hired new staff inthe W. of Studer t Financial Assistance to review the compli-
ance of schools, lenders, and guarantee agencies with requirements
of the Guaranteed Student Loan Program.

Schools must shoulder their fair share of the responsibility. We
believe the principal school-related causes of the high default rate
are:

(1) Enrollment of, and granting Federal student aid to, students
lacking true abil: y to benefit from the training offered;

(2) inadequate educational and support services;
(3) inadequate job placement efforts by institutions; and
(4) failure to inform student borrowers of their rights and obliga-

tions regarding student loans.
The regule zy and administrative actions I announced on June

1 are designed to address these problems, complementing our prior
default reduction activities.

Through legislation, we are proposing changes in the ability-to-
benefit provision so that, in order to be eligible for Federal aid, a
student without a high school diploma or a GED would have to
pass a test on his or her ability to benefit from the educational
courses before that person enrolls. These tests, in contrast to cur-
rent practice, would be designed and administered by an independ-
ent party designated by the Secretary.

Our legislative proposals would also prohibit schools receiving
Federal student aid funds from using commissioned personnel to
recruit or admit students.

9
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We will alto propose to expand the pro rated tuition refund re-
quirement for borrowers at schools with over a 30 percent default
rate by making it apply to all Title IV aid recipients, not just to
student loan borrowers. And these proposals, along with the rest of
our legislative package and our regulatory approach, should help
arrest the growing default rate and ensure that the funds in post-
secondary education go for quality education and training.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Kolb, Dr.
Dunn, and I would be pleased to answer your questions, sir.

[The prepared statement of Secretary Cavazos follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SECRETARY CAVAZOS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
I am pleased to be here today to present President Bush's legislative proposals on

the Educational Excellence Act of 1989 and the department's student loan default
initiative. With me today are Charles Kolb, Deputy Under Secretary for Planning,
Budget and Evaluation, and Roberta Dunn, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Student
Financial Assistance.

Mr. Chairman, it is gratifying to be able to count on both you and Senator Kasse-
baum as cosponsors of the Educational Excellence Act. In fact, thanks to the dedi-
cated efforts of Senator Kassebaum end Mr. Goodling in the House, we now have a
total of 36 coenonoors in the Senate and 86 in the House.

Last year, you and your colleagues in the 100th Congress produced the landmark
Hawkins-Stafford Ele Jntary and Secon.s.ary School Improvement Amendments of

That law advances the quality of Federal elementary and secondary education
programs in many significant ways. It improves program accountability in the
Chapter 1 and Drug-Free Schools programs, expands parental choice through a re-
authorized magnet schools program, provides greater flexibility to school districts in
implementing bilingual education programs, enhances parental involvement in pro-
brams for disadvantaged children, and stimulates educational reform and innova-
tion.

America needs the Educational Excellence Act. Let me tell you why I firmly be-
lieve this to be t}- case. You've heard me talk about our "education deficit" in this
country. The fact that we now outspend the rest of the world in education does not,
in any way, make up for the fact that when it comes to solid results, our students
and our schools overall simply aren't cutting it. Despite some promising State
reform efforts, this rear's "State Education Performance Chart"popularly known
as the "Wall Chart"indicates that our performance on the whole is stagnating. I
said when the "Wall Chart" was released, and I'll repeat it to you todaythe situa-
tion scares me; it should scare you too.

The State and local lerel reforms that have been implemented across this country
in the wake of A Nation At Risk are exciting and positive, but much still remains to
be done. These reforms must continue, must expand, must take root, andmost im-
portant of allmust work. That is what President Bush's agenda is all about, and
that is precisely why I'm before you today urging passage the President's Educa-
tional Excellence Act of 1989. If you look closely at the components of this bill,
you'll see that, for the most part, they are intended to help stimulate and ..acourage
education reform through Federal seed money, targeted awards and grants, and ex-
panded research that we hope will produce innovative and successful strategies for
reform.

Our proposed legislation would complement the work of the 100th Congress in
several important ways. First, it is based on the principle that Federal dollars

ishould help those most in need. Second, it would encourage schools and teachers to
strive for excellence and success by recognizing and rewarding educational progress.
Third, it would extend to parents who do not now have the opportunity to exorcise
choice in selecting schools for their children. And finally, it would encourage the
development of flexible systems to enrich the ranks of the teaching profession.

Both President Bush and I are very proud of this legislation. The department and
the White House worked closely in shaping this bill, and we certainly app. -slate the
favorable reception you, Mr. Chairman, Lad others have afforded our proposals. We
want to work closely with you to ensure that these proposals receive serious consid-
eration and, of course, speedy enactment.

1 0



6

Let Lie just take a few minutes now and explain to you briefly the details of the
seven new programs in the Educational Excellence Act of 1989:

The Presidential Merit Schools program would provide cash awards to sctsools
based on criteria related to improved student performance in basic skills, cre-
ation of a safe and drug-free school environment, and a reduction in the drop-
out rate. The legislation would authorize $250 million for fiscal year 1990, in-
creasing to $500 million by fiscal year 1993. Funds would be allocated to States
based in part on school-age population and in part on each State's share of
funds from the Chapter 1 Basic Grant Program. Many schools are struggling
spinet difficult odds to create an environment for their students that is condu-
cive to learning. I believe we should recognize and reward the efforts of those
schools tc improve and provide encouragement for other schools to follow their
lead. The point here is a simple onenot to reward schools that have already
"made it" but to reward those that are "making it" right now.
Magnet Schools of Excellence would bring the many recognized benefits of
magnet schools within the reach of communities that might not qualify for the
deaegregation-related Magnet Schools Assistance program recently reauthorized
by the Hawkins-Stafford Amendmeida. This complementary program would
have the dual purposes of promoting open enrollment through parental choice
and strengthening the knowledge of P 'mentary and secondary students in aca-
demic and vocational subjects. To ensure that funds are available to benefit
children who are most in need, the department would encourage applications
that recognize the potential of educationally disadvantaged children to benefit
from magnet schools p . I'm sure that all of you have seen the stories in
the Washington Post and perhaps in your local newspaper! about those parents
who line up for days outside local magnet schools in order to enroll their chit.
dren. They do so for a reasonmagnet schools work, and George Bush and I
want to find ways to expand magnet schools and other examples of choici, all
across thin country.
Under the program for Alternative Certification of Teachers and Principals, the
department would provide assistance to States that are interested in expanding
the pool of talent from which they draw teachers and principals. An authoriza-
tion of $25 million, for fiscal year 1990 only, would provide one -time grants to
States to support such activities as training, program development, and evalua-
tion. This program would offer an incentive for States to design flexible certifi-
cation systems to draw into education talented professionals who have demon-
strated their subject matter competence or leadership qualities in fields outside
education. I believe many of our country's scientists, engineers, and business
men and women would make outstanding and talented educators, and I would
like to see our school children benefit from their expertise.
Through Presidential Awards for E'cellence in Education, _awards of $5,000
each would be given to teachers who meet the highest standards of excellence.
Our schools are blessed with many teachers who are highly motivated and com-
mitted to excellence. These teachers succeed ..ot only in imparting subject
matter knowledge, but also in instilling in their students an appreciation of the
value and importance education, and for this I believe they should be reward-
ed. For these Presidential teacher awards, the legislation would authorize 37.6
million annually.
Drug-Free Schools Urban Emergency Grants would supplement programs cur-
rently supported Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act. Urban school
districts are often disproportionately affected by drug trafficking and abuse. I'm
sure you'd agree wi me that the presence of drugs in our schoolsand the
violence that so °sten attends drugsis a national tragedy. This program would
authorize $25 million per year for one -time grants to urban districts experienc-
ing the most severe drug problems. These grants would enable school districts
to undertake the kind of comprehensive action plans that we believe are essen-
tial if they are to eliminate the serious drug problems that affect the schools
and students within their boundaries.
For Historically Black Colleges and Universities: the President's bill would
amend the Higher Education Act to provide additional support for endowment
matching grants. Historically Black Coll es and Universities play a vital role
in the American system of higher education, yet many of them are weaker fi-
nancially than comparable institutions. Over a four-year period, the bill would
authorize $60 million for grants that could be used to match private sector con-
tributions to the schools' endowment funds. Income from the endowment funds
could be used to improve academic programs as well as institutional administra-
tion.
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The National Science Scholar" program would provide undergraduate college
scholarships of up to $10,000 a year to students who demonstrate excellence and
achievement in the life, physical, or computer sciences, mathematics, or engi-
neering. American students are just not choosing to enter these professions in
large enough numbers, and the country is in danger of suffering a serious short-
fall of scientists, mathematicians, and engineers by the year 2000. I believe this
program could help us avert that danger. The lftislation would authorize $5
million for fiscal year 1990, increasing to $20 million by fiscal year 1998. Each
year, the President would select 570 scholarship recipients after considering the
recommendations of an advisory board and Members of Congress.

Mr. Chairman, in concert with the many fine programs authorized by the Haw-
kins-Stafford Amendments, the programs contained in the Educational Excellence
Act of 1989 would greatly advance our efforts to achieve a better-educated America.
I urge this committee and the Congress to take prompt and favorable action on this
legislation. I a o urge you to take a look around you, to look at what's going on in
many of your own States.

Rhode Island recognizes the principle of merit schools in its "Governor's Schools
Program," in which certain schools in high-risk areas receive additional funding to
improve the quality of their education. Providence has a successful magnet schools
program, and there's a "Best and Brightest" program that awards funds to students
studying to be heelers.

The Kansas legitikatt.,7e has appropriated $2.5 million for Educational Excellence
grants and At-Risk !:'udents grants. The State is active in designing substance
abuse prevention curricula and has an Alternative Certification program at Kansas
State University for rural citizciiis.

In Ohio, magnet Kh00% programs are underway, and the legislature there has
seen bills introduced f.,r programs to free excellent school districts from certain
State requirements r O. to establish tests that can be compared across districts to
help improve accoun:abili'y.

In Hawaii, the Str te Board of Education annually selects 50 teachers and two
principals to receive $2,000 awards each, based on nominations by teachers and
school districts.

Illinois has a statevri4>3 math and science magnet hip school. It is also studying
various choice programs across the country to see what a effective.

Mississippi has a statewide math and science magnet school, as well a"; several
programs that recognize outstanding schools.

In Maryland, 12 perceht of Prince Georges County's 104,000 students are enrolled
in magnet schools. Montgomery County alone has some 14 magnet schools. The Gov-
ernor's Academy for Mathematics, Science, and Technology awards $1,200 stipends
to teachers who continue their education in math and science. Alternative teaching
programs may be found at the University of Maryland and Western Maryland W-
iese.

Utah's Governor has proposed a "Schools of Progress" program and is piloting a
privately run teacher certification program at Brigham Young University.

I'm sure that Senator Thurmond is proud of the many excellent reforms that are
underway in South Carolina, a State that is one of the leaders in education reform
and innovation. South Carolina has, for example, programs for rewarding schools,
districts, and vocational centers that improve student performance, as well as a
Teacher Incentive program to reward outstanding teachers.

I could go on, but my point here should be obviousmany of your own States are
pursuing innovations in education that are making a difference. The President and
I want to encourage this development through the reforms, rewards, grants, re-
search, and innovations that you will find in the Educational Excellence Act of
1989.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to touch briefly on a subject that I know is of
vital concern to the members of this committee. To address the underlying causes of
student loan defaulos, I have promulgated final regulations on default reduction.
Those regulations, and additional regulatory, legislative, and administrative meas-
ures, will help address the major causes of default in all sectors of pceteecondary
education.

These measures build on default reduction actions previously taken by the depart-
ment. For instance, in 1986 we instituted stricter "due diligence" servicing and col-
lection requirements for lenders and guarantee agencies. Also, we have recently
hired new staff for the Office of Student Financial Assistance to review the compli-
ance of schools, lenders, and guarantee agencies with requirements of the GS Z, Pro-
gram.

12
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Our initiative is based on the principle that each of the many participants in the
GSL Program bears a responsibility for reducing defaults. Taking all these steps to-
gether, I believe we have a tough, but fair and workable, solution to the costly prob-
lem of student loan defaults. And when I say "costly" I mean it in two senses: (1)
the met to the taxpayer in wasted resources, and (2) the cost to those students who
are being cheated out of an education. This is why my approach has also included
strong measures that will enhance "consumer protection."

Schools must shoulder their fair share of the responsibility. We believe the princi-
pal school-related caueti of the high default rates are: (1) enrollment of, and grant-
ing Federal student aid to, students lacking true ability to benefit from the training
offered; (2) inadequate educational and support services; (3) inadequate job place-
ment efforts by institutions, and (4) failure to inform student borrowers of their
rights and obligations regarding student loans. The regulatory and administrative
actions I announced on June 1 are designed to address these problems, complement,
ing our prior default reduction activities.

Through legislation, we are proposing changes in the "ability to benefit" provi-
sions so that, in order to be eligible for Federal student aid, a student without a
high school diploma or a GED would have to pass a test of his "ability to benefit"
from the educational courses before he enrolls. These tests, in contrast to current
practice, would be designed and administered by an independent third party, desig-
nated by the Secretary. In this way, our proposal would limit drastically the oppor-
tunity for unscrupulous schools to exploit the "ability to benefit" provision at the
expense of those people it was intended to help.

The principle means that schools use to draw many thousands of unsuspecting
victims into programs from which they cannot benefit, through misrepresentations
and other unscrupulous practices, is the infamous commissioned salesman. Accord-
ingly, our legislative proposals would prohibit schools receiving Federal student aid
funds from using commissioned personnel to recruit or admit students.

We will also propose to expand the pro rata tuition refund requirement for bor-
rowers at schools with over a SO percent default rate, by making it apply to all Title
IV aid recipients, not just student loan borrowers. This would reduce further the
incentive for schools to concentrate on enrollments rather than completions. These
proposals, along with the rest of our legislative package and our regulatory ap-
proach, should help arrest the growing default rate and ensure that funds spent in
postsecondary education go for quality education and training.

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Kolb, Dr. Dunn, and I
would be pleased to answer your questions.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed.
I would now turn to our ranking minority member, Senator

Kassebaum, for any statement she would care to make.
Senator ICAssratum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just ask that my full statement be made a part of the

record.
I would like to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for your bipartisan-

ship in this effort not only for cosponsoring the President 't3 educa-
tional proposals but also for holding hearings and moving this initi-
ative right along.

I would also say that the importance of excellence in education
cannot be overstated. I am so pleased that President Bush has
made it a pillar of his initiatives, having said he wanted to be the
"Education" President. As you have heard me say, Mr. Secretary, I
think it's a great opportunity for him to utilize the office of the
presidency as a bully pulpit, because our Nation has enjoyed an ex-
ceptionally strong educational system.

But we can't afford to rest on our laurels, and no one has ad-
dressed this or understands it better than you, Mr. Secretary. As
the world is becoming more interdependent and more competitive,
we must rise to the challenges that this presents. The jobs of the
future will increasingly require skilled workers who are capable of
adapting to rapidly changing technologies.

43
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I would also like to commend not only the President's advocacy
of education but also the initiatives in the area of guaranteed stu-
dent loan defaults. You have addressed that, and we will be ad-
dress' it further, but I think it's very important.

Mr. Chairman, I would ask that my full statement be made a
part of the record.

Senator PELL. Without objection.

PREPARED OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR NANCY LANDON
KASSEBAUM

I am pleased to participate in this morning's hearing on the Educational Excel-
lence Act of 1989 and on the administration's guaranteed student loan default ini-
tiatives.

I was happy to have the opportunity to introduce President Bush's education
package in the Senate. This measure has 36 cosponsors, including the distinguished
chairman of this subcommittee, Mr. Pell. I very much appreciate the spirit of bipar-
tisanship with which Chairman Pell has approached this legislation, not only by co-
sponsoring the Educational Excellence Act but also by scheduling prompt hearings
on it.

The importance of excellence in education cannot be overstated Our Nation has
enjoyed an exceptionally strong educational system, but we cannot afford to rest on
our laurels. The world is becoming more interdependent and more competitive, and
we must rise to the challenges this presents. The jobs of the future will increasingly
require more skilled workers who are capable of adapting to rapidly changing tech-
nologies.

In this environment, we cannot remain stagnant. The proposals put forward by
President Bush offer some important guideposts for directing our efforts.

They provide that excellence in education and in teaching be recognized and re-
warded. They encourage experiment and innovation, and they seek to assure that
Federal education dollars are carefully targeted.

The President's commitment to these principles and his strong advocacy of educa-
tion are to be commended. I commend, as well, his initiatives in the area of guaran-
teed student loan defaults.

The regulations recently issued by the Department of Education reflect a thought-
ful, fair, and tough approach to a problem which will cost taxpayers about $1.8 bil-
lion in this year alone. Well over one-third of guaranteed student loan expenditures
go toward defau It costs. It is essential that this serious problem be addressed in
order to mantain the integrity of the loan program and the widespread support it
has enjoyed.

The regulations emphasize constructive steps to be taken by institutions, based on
their individual default rates. The institutions are given a reasonable amount of
lead time in which to initiate reformswith limitation, suspension, or termination
(IST) of program eligibility not taking effect until January 1991. In the meantime,
the department will be taking several other steps to address this problemparticu-
larly when more refined datP about default rates becomes available in the coming
weeks. I also look forward to receiving proposed default legislation, which I under-
stand will be submitted later this month.

I look forward to hearing from our witnesses and want to thank Secretary Cava-
zos, in particular, for joining us today.

Senator PELL. We are also honored to have the ranking member
of the full committee with us.

If you would care to make an opening statement, we would be
delighted.

Senator HATCH. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate
that courtesy.

I am very happy to work with you and the distinguished ranking
member on this committee, Senator Kassebaum, to try to come up
with the very best in education. And I am pleased to be a cosponsor
of the administration's bill with Senator Kassebaum.

1 4
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We welcome you, Dr. Cavazos. We appreciate having you here.
We appreciate the efforts that you have made. I have read your
statement, and I think it's an excellent statement. Some of the
things you are trying to do, I think, are long overdue. I just want to
express my appreciation for your leadership in this area.

I also would like to say that I personally appreciate the distin-
guished chairman of this committee. He works long and hard to try
to make sure that we all come together to pass education programs
that are really worthwhile, and he deserves a lot of credit and has
deserved a lot of credit through the years.

Mr. Chairman, having said all of that, I would just like you co
put my formal statement in the record.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
Without objection, your statement will be put in the record.
Lrhe prepared statement of Senator Hatch follows:1

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH

Mr. Chairman, I am delighted to welcome the Secretary of Education, Dr. Laura
Cavazos, 3 the committee this morning as well as our other expert witnesses. This
is the ldck-off of what I know will be a lengthy and thoughtful consideration by the
subcommittee of legislation intended to encourage educational excellence in Amer-
ica.

Wherever I go in Utah, citizens of my State tell me that they are concerned about
education. I have received letters from parents and students, alike, questioning the
adequacy of the education we are providing for the next generation of Americans.
The business community has voiced its concern about the ability of our educational
system to prepare our youth for the technologically advanced jobs of the future.
Clearly, we need to focus attention on the multiple issues in education, and we must
work with State and local school authorities to develop effective olutions to the
problems of illiteracy, drug abuse, college financing, and providin: :Opportunities for
the economically disadvantaged and other special groups.

While I have and will continue to support, various Federal programs to assist
States and local education agencies provide a quality education, I am still an enthu-
siastic supporter of local school districts and their leaders. School board members
and superintendents all over America hold the future of their own sons and daugh-
ters in their hands. For that reason, they should have maximum flexibility to design
and implement the educational programs they want for their individual communi-
ties. All the answers do not come from inside the Washington Beltway. And, there
is no reason the Federal programs we support to assist these State and local educa-
tion efforts have to be so complex and prescriptive that teachers and principals
must spend time filling out forms than teaching the children.

I want to compliment the Bush administration for its comprehensive "Education-
al Excellence Act," of which I am pleased to be a cosponsor with the distinguished
ranking member of this subcommittee, Senator Kaseebaum. This legislation address-
ee several key educational needs, including the recognition and encouragement of
teaching talent, science and math education, support of Historically Black Colleges,
and the elimination of drugs from our schools. I want to commend Secretary Cava-
zos for his role in developing this package.

Finally, I want to whits the chairman of this subcommittee, Senator Pell. He has
always been willing to work in a bipartisan manner to achieve effective results. I
look forward to working with him, Senator Kassebaum, and the other members of
this committee on education legislation in the 101st Congress.

Senator PELL. Now, the ranking members of the subcommittee
and the full committee having had an opportunity for their open-
ing statement, I would like to go directly to a couple of questions
here.

First, Mr. Secretary, as you know, our own legislation targets the
schools, the banks, and the guarantee agencies with high default
rates.

1. 5
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Why do the banks and the guarantee agencies escape such close
scrutiny in your own proposals?

Secretary CAVAZOS. Dr. Dunn, do you wart to open on that?
Dr. DUNN. Senator, the department and the Secretary agree with

you completely that all the participants Li the student loan pro-
gram should shoulder their responsibilitythe students, the
schools, the lenders and the guarantee agencies. Again, we agree
with you that they should all carry their fair share.

However, the department, as the Secretary mentioned in his tes-
timony, in 1986 enacted more stringent, what we call "due dili-
gence' requirements. These are servicing or collection procedures
which are necessary for the lenders and the guarantee agencies to
retain the Federal insurance on the loans. That series of due dili-
gence requirements really hits the guarantee agencies and the
lenders more sternly, in their pocketbooks than many people real-
ize. We believe that these new requirements really are working
and that they will help decrease defaults.

Also, because the department is concerned that access students
to postsecondary education not be limited by measures which
might encourage restricting ,ccess, the department would be con-
cerned that enactini, default management plans for either lenders
or guarantee agencies based on default rates might have the possi-
bility of discouraging those types of institutions from serving some
of the more at-risk populations.

So, we delivered that we had covered them, the lenders and guar-
antee agency, previously. We were a bit reluctant to do it again
and in the way you suggest However, they did not totally escape
this time around either. There are four new things that the depart-
ment would require of guarantee agencies and lenders.

First of all, m the new final regulations, we require banks to
notify schools when their former students are becoming delinquent
on their guaranteed student loans.

We also require guarantee agencies to institute more reviews of
lenders and of schools.

We also, in the notice of proposed rulemaking, are suggesting
that lenders will notify borrowers when their loans are sold if the
sale of the loan means the student has to pay their check to an-
other institution. We thin'- that will help the default problem.

And also we are suggesting, in our legislative package, that
banks institute a graduated repayment schedule. A lot of the de-
faults occur when a student has just left school, has started a job,
and is earning a lower income than he or she will later when he or
she has gained some earning power. And what at a minimum we
would require is that a bank, in the first year that a student is
paying back the student loan, offer a program whereby the student
could pay the interest only and then, perhaps also for the next
three years as their wages go up, pay slightly higher payments.
Then, in the fifth through the tenth year, the student would pay
back a larger amount in order to complete the loan.

So we are doing other things in this package which affect lenders
and guarantee agencies.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Mr. Chairman, if I might add to that discus-
sion, which I certainly think clarified our position, overall we are
trying to make the point that everyone is in a partnership in this

..
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effort. It is not just the schools, the students, the lender agencies,
the banks, but it is all of us tw. ether. We believe our proposal is of
benefit to the entire Nation. Over the years, an evolution of our
regulatory process has lead the department to a position now that
is more encompassing. I think that this is almost the last phase of
this process.

It is really the first major overhaul of the effort in a number of
years.

Senator Pau. Thank you very much.
I would add, Dr. Dunn, that we miss you on the committee, but

we are very glad you are where you are.
I would like to ask another question of Dr. Cavazos. That is, is it

your intention to implement the new regulations based, as I men-
tioned in my opening statement, on the 1987 data or will you be
able to wait until September and use the 1988 data?

Secretary CAVAZOS. Well, Mr. Chairman, it was not our intention
to use that 1986 data.

Senator PELIL. 1987 data.
Secretary CAVAZOS. 1987 data on that, nor do we intend to use

them.
Senator Nu. All right.
Secretary CAVAZOS. And we are not going to use that to impose

any penalty on any institutions.
Now, what we are really getting at here :Ls that we will correct

any technical errors that are in the data and certainly we will
bring the data into line.

It does permit us to take one important action, using the 1987
data, which is to notify those schools that have a high default rate
already that they had better start analyzing their default situation.
At the same time, we promise, Mr. Chairman, that we will work
with those schools to make sure that we ultimately arrive at the
same set of data before we start putting into place our imposed
penalties or taking other actions.

I want to emphasize again that in our original statement we did
point out that we needed to refine the data and we will continue to
do that. And we will by the end of the summer have a new set of
data that will be the basis for our future discussions relative to
where a school stands.

I would like to focus on one additional thought. We must focus
on the fact that student loan defaults are still costing taxpayers
$1.8 billion during the past year. And therefore, that is reducing
access to a quality education to a large number of our students.
That represents, as you know, Mr. Chairman, 87 percent of the
total amount that we have available in those loans. To address this
problem, I agree that we must sharpen the data, and we will do
that, I promise that.

But the other side of it is we must not lose sight of where we
hope to go, and that is to really put in some requirements in there
that will benefit the students, that will benefit the institutions,
that will help us address this issue and just get that loan default
problem out of thr. way.

So I promise yo 1, Mr. Chairman, that we will clean that data up.
Senator PELL. Good. Thank you very much.
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I would now defer to the ranking minority member, Senator
Kassebaum.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Mr. Secretary, I would like to ask &milt the
merit school proposal. I believe that the States would make the et:-
lections and set up the program, but you will design the criteria.
Could you elaLurate a bit on how this would work?

Secretary CAVAZOS. All right. Well, actually we are looking at a
combination of Federal and State involvement. The merit school
proposal is an excellent proposal. Basically, what it does is not just
reward merit as such, but rather improvement or movement
toward merit.

As you recognize, Senator, there are a lot of meritorious schools
in this Nation already. They are doing good jobs and we need to
continue to encourage that.

But the schools targeted by this proposal will meet special crite-
ria. For example, these are schools that over a period of time will
turn around their dropout rates, will improve their test scores,
will have a drug-free ,:ampus, will have improvements in terms of
their students' skill levels ir. terms of writing and mathematics,
and other areas. In many cases, schools will be selected that are
composed of student bodies that have substantial numbers or pro-
portions of students from low-income families. In other words,
these are schools that are going to take an extra step and they will
tru17 improve themselves.

Now, within each State, the presidential merit schools would be
selected by a special State panel using State and Federal criteria.
So, both will contribute to that part. But what we are looking at
here, Senator, is a partnership between the State and the Federal
level to develop these criteria.

Senator KASSEBAUM. And essentially just to recognize progress in
those areas.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Yes, ma'am. In significant areas where we
feel we must start turning around, this is a good way to say, we'll
reward improvement of a school's drop-out rate, improvement of a
school's test scoresa host of educational improvements that this
program will reward.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Funding for the program, which, would be
$250 million for 1990 and $500 million by 1993, would go to college
scholarships and various programs at the school, or equipment. Is
that correct?

Secretary CAVAZOS. It will go directly to the schools, and they
will make their decisions as to where they want to spend it consist-
ent with educational advancement. And I can think of a lot of
places, if I were a school administrator, where I would love to put
that kind of money.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, for instance, does the State get a cer-
tain amount of money based on the population of that Stateand

Secretary CAVAZOS. It would be on a formula basis.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Can the States then select the number of

schools that they want? I mean maybe some would only pick one or
two, some States might pick five or six.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Its going to vary.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Is that up to the States?
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Secretary CAVAZOS. Charlie, do you want to add to that?
Mr. Kola Yes. Basically we see this, as the Secretary said, as a

cooperative relationship with basic macro-Federal criteria that the
SecretaL y outlined and then the States would have an opportunity
to elaborate on that to meet their specific needs.

The State could then make its own selections, using these crite-
ria. But the State would be in the position basically to determine
the amount that each merit school would get. And they could do
this, for example, based on certain State-determined criteria that
would look at things like school size or economic circumstances of
the student body.

So we want to build flexibility into this program as well.
Secretary CAVAZOS. I might add, Senator, that we see this as

serving another point and that these F,L-:.. really model systems, ex-
cellent model systems, and the second piece of it is incentives for
other schools to excel. This is the direction we are going.

Senator KAsszsAtmt. Well, I think that serves a very useful pur-
pose. I think many times that highlighting model programs is just
as valuable as offering financial incentives.

I would like to turn to alternative teavber certification. I think
that there is about $25 million requested for that initiative, which
is not necessarily a new idea. It if, one that has been around for a
while and has gone through various analyses.

What do you see the $25 million being used to do, and exactly
how would yol I envision the program working?

Secretary CAVAZOS Alternative teacher and principal certifica-
tion is a cornerstone of the Educational Excellence Act. As you rec-
ognize and the members of this committee recognize, we have a se-
rious problem in mainthining a sufficient number of teachers in
very, very critical areas, particularly in the suburbs of mathemat-
ics and science, as well as increasing the number of minority teach-
ers. We have a very low number of minority teachers in compari-
son to the number of minority students that are present in our ele-
mentary and secondary schools.

So the thrust of this legislation is to encourage the States on a
one-time basis to seek ways to provide for alternative certification
of teachers, principals, and administrators and to seek ways of
doing that in a very, very efficient sort of manner. At the present
time there are a variety of States that use alternative certification.
There are some States that do not have it.

It is our hope that as this money is allocated to all of the differ-
ent States, they will use those dollars, either to improve existing
alternative certification programs or to really look at the issue and
decide which direction to pursue.

Now, we are not saying that a teacher doesn't have to have any
preparation at all tc become a member of the teaching profession.
But States need to look at issues like how much more education is
required of a person in terms of formal teachingshould they use
a mentor system or a master teacher program, or a variety of these
strategies?

Charlie, do you want to add anything?
Mr. KOLB. I think just to point out, Senator Kassebaum, Kansas

State University has experimented in precisely this area and has
an alternative teacher certification program, I believe, for rural

9
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citizens. This is exactly the sort of thing that the President and the
Secretary want to support.

This legislation %Juld allow the funds to be used for a variety of
purposcs and experimentation in different models of alternative
certification programs.

Senator KASsEBAUM. So you will not Five the funds to the State
itself, the State Department of Education, but you will give this
seed money to, say, Kansas State University, if they apply for a
grant?

Mr. Kota. Well, the money will go to the States. The States
would apply for the amount of money that they would need based
on the proportion of their school-age population. That is basically
how the formula mechanism would work. And if there is any
money left over, the ...,ecretary could reallocate that.

But the $25 million is contemplated, I think, basically to be
available over a two-year period to encourage a number of the pro-
grams that are out there now. Some of the programs that the Sec-
retary . rationed have been what I guess some people have charac-
terized as emergency certification, and I think alternative certifica-
tion is building on that concept but allowing a little more experi-
mentation to meet some of the needs that we know are present in
our educational system and will be present into the next century.

Senator KASSEBAUM. As you say, this is just a one-time grant to
see how well it works and to encourage it?

Mr. Koms. Available for a two-year period, yes. Yes, ma'am.
Secretary CAVAZOS. If I may add another point here, this be-

comes another model system. It provides Federal leadership in
saying this is something that should be looked at, another way of
providing mare quality teachers, into the Nation's pool of teachers.
We would hope that the States will carry on from there.

Let me Nat. remind all of us of our need to increase the numbers
of minority teachers. Almost 30 percent of our students ir elemen-
tary and secondary school today are minority children and only
about 11 percent of our teachers are minority teachers, 11 or 12
percent.

And the other thing that is disturbing is the decreasing number
of minorities in the colleges of education who are preparing them-
selves f a teaching career. So this is another way, Senator, of
trying to address this important issue.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, that's true. I think it's really very dis-
turbing that we are not drawing students into education. I think
one of our biggest responsibilities is to enhance the professionalism
of teaching, and that comes with better pay acid a recognition of
the importance of that job. You know that, Secretary Cavazos,
better than anybody.

I just have one other question on the student loan default pro-
gram. As I said earlier, I really applaud your efforts to try to ad-
dress this issue in a constructive, thoughtful fashion.

It is my understanding that your legislative package includes a
provision which would require a third party to administer a test of
ability to benefit. I would like to hear a little bit more about your
plans. For example, if you are going to contract out, who will serve
as this third party?

*20
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Secretary CAVAZAS. Let me start the discussion on that, Senator.
I think leo very, very important that a student have an ability to
benefit if they are going to "o into any educational program re-
gardless of its type.

At the prelent time, there is an ability to benefit provision in
current law. However, the sti...jent 's this test and must demon-
strate ability to benefit keep dm; ,he time the student is en-
rolled in a particti!ar program. 1"....-efore, that means a student
can really enroll, start out, and be through the course before it is
discovered that the student is not going to benefit in this program,
and he or she drops out and this pr swats our educational system
with an enormous problem.

Wh.4t we are proposing is to develop a nationwide system where
there would be an independent set of people tc administer these
tests to demonstrate ability to benefit, that the test be done before
the student enrolls, and that the person or the people applying the
test must be certified by the Secretary of Education.

That is the major thrust of that direction.
Is there anything you want to add to that?
Dr. DUNN. Yes. I was just going to add that the Secretary would

designate various independent agencies who would both design the
test and then administer it. Tho accrediting agency of the school in
which the student wants to enroll would determine what is a pass-
ing score on that test for the student in that particular program.

But we have some protections built in for the Secretary in case
students admitted under that criteria, under that procedure, would
not maintain the same graduation rate or the same job placement
rate as other students. The Secretary would then have an option to
be able to substitute another entity to determine the passing score
and the Secretary would be able to take into account that 'perform-
ance by the accrediting agency in reconsidering the agency's status
on the Secretary's recognized list.

Now, one additional question that has come up is whether we
would require the test to be administered offsite, not in the school.
We have decided that the legislation we will propose is not going to
require that the test be administered offsite. We believe that if it is
administered on the school premises by an independent entity and
administered in its entirety, something like how ACT testa or the
SAT tests are now administered, this will protect us against abuses
that currently occur.

We thought long and hard about whether to req,iire test admin-
istrated offsite of the school, but we decided not to b. -muse many
people who are experienced in dealing with the ability to benefit
students tell us that they are a little bureaucracy-shy, or a little
school-shy, and would not be happy about making too many stops
along the way to enrolling. So, we think we are getting the best of
both worlds. We are trying to help those students enter school, but
also to protect them and make sure that the tests that determine
whether they have an ability to benefit really are independent and
neutral.

Senator KASSEBAUM. When do you hope to implement this plan?
Dr. DUNN. We are sending this up in our legislative package.
Senator KASSEBAUM. So it could go into effect in the fall of 1990?
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Dr. DUNK. Yes, depending upon the effective date the Congress
enacts.

Senator Kasszsaum. I understand you will need to select con-
tracting agencies and work out how you will monitor the program.
It's gong to take some supervision at first, I would assume, to
make it work. It seems to me that it's a good and thoughtful con-
cept.

Secretary CAVAZOS. I think that this proposal provides consumer
protection, helping students and giving them guidance.

Senator KASSESAUM. Well, just one other question. After you do
the initial examination or review, do you follow through in a year's
time?

Dr. DuwN. We are not certain yet of the time, but we definitely
are going to require the schools to keep comparative rates on how
the students who take an ATB test, and pass it, and enroll do on
completion of the course, on getting jobs, whatever. We will use
thafinformation for feed back to refine the procedure.

Senator KAsszsaust. But that could be after they complete their
college career.

Dr. MINN. But the ATB students mostly are enrolled in very
short-term .irograms.

Senator KASSZBAUM. That's true.
Dr. Durni. So it should have a short turnaround.
Senator KASSZBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much, Mrs. Kassebaum.
The Chair would now recognize the ranking member, Senator

Hatch.
Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I only have one or two comments that I would care to make. One

is on the question of how you plan to consolidate or work out the
national science scholars program with the programs in science
and math education already being done by the National Science
Foundatior.?

NSF provides awards to talented high school science students. It
makes me wonder if maybe you can't brold on that program with
yours or vice versa. I just point that out as something that may be
a cooperative program and would actually provide a little bit more
money too.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Well, Senator Hatch, I think certainly think
the programs that are sponsored by NSF are outstanding, they
truly are. And we work closely with NSF already and we discuss
these issues.

I think that this proposal proves another approach that we can
use to emphasize the need for more science and mathematics schol-
ars. I would prefer to see it housed in the Department of Educa-
tion, first of all because we really believe that student assistance
programs can be better coordinated through our department. We
already have existing financial assi lance programs. So we have
had quite a bit of experience in following through and tracking re-
cipients of direct student financial assistance

Then, on to of that, we have a lot of experience already in sci-
ence and math programs. For example, in the field of minority sci-
ence improvement programs, we administer the Patricia Roberts

09-
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Harris graduate fellowship programs which plays a key role on this
issue.

Another important issue that we have to keep in mind is that
the Department of Education sets the tone and is a model for edu-
cation in the Nation. And I would like personally to see the Nation
recognize the department's support of strong programs in mathe-
matics and science. So, for that reason I really believe they should
be housed over in our department. But, we certainly are going to
work, and we will always work, with our colleagues at the National
Science Foundation.

Senator HATCH. Thank you.
You have in your package the drug Tree schools urban emergency

grants. And I commend you for it, agree with it, and support it.
But it k restricted to urban areas, and let me just say that rural
areas are not immune from having drug abuse problems. And they
are certainly not immune from the drug menace. So I hope the de-
partment will focus some of its anti-drug programs on rural areas
as well.

I might just also say that I presume that one reason why the
total sums in these programs are low is because you want to see
how the programs go and then we can come back and fight for
more sums later if that is the case. And I know you will be criti-
cized for not having grandiose, billion-dollar programs, and I pre-
sume that is one of the reasons why you want to see how these
things work.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Senator, one of the most important roles of
the department is to provide strong leadership in education and to
indicate to the American people the direction we believe the
Nation needs to go. We must work in concert with all of the States
and local areas to improve the quality of American education. In
many cases, as you point out so accurately, we are not asking for a
lot of dollars. But we help focus attention on key education issues.
It is not unlike, although the dollars are great, the issue of student
loan defaults, the $1.8 billion default problem. But certainly the
Nation's attention is now focused on that key issue.

I think it's the same way in the area of drug abuse prevention.
We respect the need for funding drug programs in rural areas. Our
$25 million request for fiscal 1990 and the next three years is
really part of an overall Federal package to address this terrible
problem throughout our country.

In addition, we have requested approximately $366 million for
the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act. So a lot of that, of
course, is directed into the rural areas. The Urban Emergency
Grants Initiative, therefore, is just part of our response to the issue
and the problem.

Senator HATCH. I am glad you brought that out because a lot of
people think that, you know, these may be minuscule programs be-
cause of the limited amount. But you have a lot of funds in various
areas that can be utilized to augment and help in these programs
as well. And the ideas that you are coming up with are worthy
ideas ar d you want to see how they work and you want to see
which ones are the most worthwhile ideas.

I like the ideas that you have, and I commend the statement of
the Senator from Kansas for being willing to promulgate these, and

23 -1
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of course, my dear colleague from Rhode Island as well, in being
willing to help with them and do what he can to assist in them,
which he has always done since he's been here.

So I want to tell you I appreciate the nice way you present these
matters. I am also glad to see Roberta Dunn here with you today,
and I welcome her to this committee, the first time on that side of
the table, I guess. We're glad to.have you here.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator PE'LL. Thank you very much, Senator Hatch.
We are honored in having the chairman of the full committee

with us.
Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I think I can say with authority that the Trump Shuttle is not

much better than the Eastern Shuttle was. [Laughter.]
The Secretary will have to take the frustrations out here.
Mr. Secretary, I want to welcome you.
I would aEk that my statement could be a part of the record.
Senator PELL. Without objection.
[The prepared statement of Senator Kennedy follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

I want to thank Senator Pell for holding this hearing. And I am pleased that Sec-
retary Cavazos is here to discuss the administration's education initiatives. It has
been acme time since we have had an administration that has been interested in
working with Omnis in a positive fashion on education.

Six years ago, the National Commission on Excellence in Education called Amer-
ica "A Nation at Risk". Today, the need for educational improvements is more
urgent than ever. Few things are as important to our national well-being as our
schools and colleges.

The Bush administration's proposals will result in a modest increase in Federal
educational spending. I also commend the emphasis on merit, achievement, and
choice that are a central part of the administration's package.

The Federal role in education has historically focused on the economically and
educationally disadvantaged. We can, and will, do nothing that would endanger the
Federal commitment to the individuals. We must maintain that priority in any
legislation that moves forward.

The proposed legislation includes a provision to give families more opportunities
to choose the school, their children will attend. The Senate included such a provision
in the Elementary and Secondary Education Improvement Amendments of 1988, but
the proposal that was enacted into law bore little resemblance to what we hoped to
achieve.

One of the most succeasftil educational choice programs in the country is the
"controlled choice" program in Cambridge,. MA that began in 1981. The Cambridge
initiative was launched in an effort to mountain school desegregation gains and to
halt the fl4ht of middle and upper income families to the suburbs.

Under this program, families choose the schools they want their children to
attend. Choices are honored depending upon the availability of awn and their
impact on racial balance. All Cambridge schools must reflect the system -wide racial
balance within five percentage points. Lotteries are used to assign students to over-
subscribed p

Between 172raanind 1986, 78 percent of all new pupil,' were assigned to their lint
choice school and another 18 percent were assigned to their second or third choice.
Most important, enrollment and the racial balance of the schools are stable. This
program has worked well, and it can serve as a model when we consider the admin-
istration's proposal for magnet schools of excellence.

Two other parts of the proposal are also of special interest. The concept of alter-
native certification of teachers and principals has merit, but I hope ti! -4: it will be
considered in the context of other needed initiatives to enhance the tuber and
quality of teachers.
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We also recognize the importance of o ,.hening educational efforts in math,
science, engineering, and foreign languagt . fhe administration's request for a $5
million scholarship program is just one ems part of what we need to do.

Finally, the regulatiGis proposed two weeks ago on student loan defaults are a
worthwhile step in dealing with this difficult issue. They will focus attention on the
schools with the worst records and give other institutions additional time to addresstheir problems.

I look forward to Dr. Cavazos' testimony on these issues, and join in welcominghim to our hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to welcome you, Mr. Secretary, to the
committee. We have some areas of difference, but there is such a
dramatic difference, I think, in the leadership you are providing
and being willing to work with both the Committee on Education,
the full committee, on many of these different matters.

I commend you also for the recommendations you have made on
the student loan program and our opportunity to visit about how
you reach those particular judgments and decisions.

I had the opportunity over the weekend to read Dr. Boyer's ex
cellent statement on the future of education that he gave to the
Business Roundtable last week. And all of us have more things to
read than we possibly can handle, but I would urge, if you do have
a few moments, to read through that. I thought it was an excellent,
excellent commentary by a ve,4 distinguished and thoughtful edu-
cator, and that I think is dealing with some of the broad-based
issues which your department is going to have to deal with.

I don't want to go over some of the ground that has been covered
earlier, and I just received a note from my staff that perhaps some
of the areas I was going to ask you about in terms of the database
have been covered. I guess there have been some questions about
it.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And I know just with regards to the schools in

my own State, the last time when we had Secretary Bennett, we
had a list of 198 schools, now we have 55, and the real question, I
think it's a fair one, is whether that database is the kind of credi-
ble database and where you can really move forward on.

We will work with you on that because I think we have to have
some real credible information if we are going to move ahead in
the ways that are going to be fair and do the job that I think that
you and we want to see achieved.

There is the program, I don't know whether you've talked about
the national student loan database. That is an issue that iAas been
around for 10 years. You have difficulty in getting the schools a_.4d
colleges, require that they participate. But it does seem to me that
a lot of thought went into establishing that as a base. It hasn't
been funded or supported, not just with 'his administration, but
the past administrations. We know what the problems are with
that program.

But it does seem to me that the department might be able to use
that and get the kind of cooperation from the various schools
which obviously is essential so that we can in the future really
move forward. You might review that and any of the arguments
for and against. I think there are increasingly reasons why we
should move in that direction.
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Could you give us at least some idea about the Black colleges,
how many of those are above the 40 percent trigger in your regula-
tions?

Dr. DUNN. Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Glad to have you here, and I join with Senator

Hatch to welcome you back.
Dr. DUNN. I'm glad to see you again, too. Thank you.
Let me state first of all that we do not believe any historic Black

college or university would be eliminated from the program.
Among the historic Black colleges that have over 30 borrowers,
there are only two that have default rates, on the old data, over 60
percent. Thirty of them have default rates I: stween 40 percent and
60 t.s. rcent.

Oa will work to make sure their default cohort rate data is accu-
rate. Also, any school has a defense to a limitation, suspension, or
termination proceeding, and that is what we call the Appendix D
defense. If a school implements a series of measures in Appendix D
of the regulations, measures which will help reduce the default
rate of its drop-out students, would help the students get better job
information and job placement, and would encourage the students
to know more and to be more responsible about their loan responsi-
bilities, and then some other internal measures, that would be a
defense.

Let me also say that last year, late in the year, the department
along with some of the historic Black colleges and universities de-
veloped a default management program. It's similar in many ways
to that develowd, that fine program developed by the National As-
sociation of Trade and Technical Schools and AICS. And at the
moment the department is also developing some software to go
along with that package.

So, we think that what this will do, the Secretary used the
phrase before, it will enhance the quality of education offered to
the students of Black colleges and give them a little more con-
sumer protection, too.

Secretary CAVAZOS. I would like to reassure you, Mr. Chairman,
that we are very, very sensitive to these issues. And I made the
point a number of times in the last few days, particularly as con-
cerns about our data have come up, that we are not going to act in
a precipitous manner and we will not be applying the 1986, 1987
data. Those were guidelines.

But it does put schools on notice, and we will work with all of
those schools, and if someone questions that data, we want to re-
solve it.

The CHAIR?IAN. All right. I appreciate the response.
Just moving on with regard to the merit schools, the concern

that some of us have is whether this is just going to result in good
schools getting better or whether it is really going to move in areas
where schools are really making important progress. The way that
it is constructed at the time concerns me in that it offers the oppor-
tunity for just schools getting better, and I would hope that maybe,
as I understand from the chairman and others, we are going to be
moving the legislative package and I hope that we might be able to
work with you to deal with that issue.



22

I think the idea of merit and support makes a good deal of sense,
but we also know that if you're having this important progress in
some areas and some schools with heavy Chapter 1 and disadvan-
taged children, to get those schools receiving the kind of recogni-
tion I think is something that all of us, hopefully, could agree on.

Just again in the area of the science fellows, the concern that I
have on the science fellows going to the various States is probably
the people that would get that program would probably major in
science in any event and probably be gifted enough to get to school
in any event.

Now, maybe there is a difference on it, but the concern, at least
from my point of view, is to make sure that the people who get
that and are going to receive it are actually going to go into the
areas of education. And how we can best do that, I hope that we
will be able to work with the administration because it seems to
me just putting that out there, the limited program, can be helpful,
but whether we are going to get those individuals to do it.

I mean we are mindful of the Truman Scholarship Program, a
very beneficial program for people eventually to go into public
service on it, and we are not getting the intended result. A lot of
people are getting it but they're not going into the kinds of public
service which I think most people who supported those programs
had hoped.

So I would hope that we would be able to work with you on that
measure. I don't know if you have any reaction. I know that we
will talk with you.

I had other questions, Mr. Chairman. These are just some of the
points, but I would like to be able to work with the Chair and the
department on some of these areas.

We want to thank you very much. I will submit some of the
other areas on which I have questions.

We are moving along on the drug-free school program. There
have been some very interesting successes. I mean I know just in
my own State we have probably dropped greater than the national
average with regard to some substance abuse. And there are some
very important and significant successes, as others in our State
that haven't been as effective as they should.

But I think I want to thank the Secretary for being up here. I
wish we were able to do a little better in terms of the resources.
We may have some differences on those, about priorities and in-
creasing some of those areas of concern. But we are grateful to him
for his presence.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
Senator Cochran, I believe is next in seniority.
Senator COCHRAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Secretary, some of the concerns that I heard expressed in my

State and here in the Washington area as well when the Presi-
dent's proposals were first advanced was that these new programs
might displace or somehow diminish the commitment of support by
the administration for other programs that have proven to be valu-
able and helpful as we try to upgrade the quality of elementary
and secondary education efforts.
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How do you respond to that concern? Is there a danger that our
approval of this legislation will somehow hurt other programs that
are important to the States?

Secretary CAVAZOS. Senator, first of all, I can assure you that
these programs will really be supplemental to current departmeat
programs. They will help out. They will extend our efforts in terms
of education. We are not stepping away from those programs that
have worked in the past and continue to be good models. That
doesn't mean that we re not looking at all of our programs as we
should to make sure that they are effective programs.

But the $441 million in requested funding in the Educational Ex-
cellence Act is an add-on to President Reagan's final budget, which
was for $21.9 billion. So we are not cutting our commitment to edu-
cation. We are really trying here to create some incentive sites,
some model demonstrations, some urging of States as to what they
should do and push them somewhat.

So that I feel that this is a very, very strong proposal, although
not a lot of dollars in the national sense, but it's a leadership step.

Senator COCHRAN. Well, I think that's a good point to make, and
I am glad to hear you articulate that in the way that you have.

I was looking through your testimony and sort of adding up the
new authorization levels that would be approved if we accepted the
proposal as it is presented this morning. And magnet schools
doesn't have an authorization level here in this testimony, but I
just quickly added up about $383 million of new authority and
assume that magnet schools would be about a $60 million program
in fiscal year 1990.

Senator PELL. Excuse me. I have $422 million.
Senator COCHRAN. $422 million?
Mr. Kola. $423 million with $100 million going to magnet

schools.
Senator COCHRAN. $100 million going to magnet schools.
Mr. Kota. Yes, sir.
Senator COCHRAN. That makes up the difference.
As a member of the appropriations committee, we are going to be

starting soon marking up individual appropriations bills, and as a
member of the subcommittee that has jurisdiction over education
programs, I am going to be very interested in seeing that we do al-
locate some funds for these programs. I hope that we can proceed
with this authorization process in time for that to be on the books
so we can fund some of these programs for the next fiscal year.

But I also noticed that, for example, in the Chapter 1 program,
which is a program very important to the State of Mississippi,
which I represent here in the Senate, there is a request for an in-
crease in funding. I know President Reagan had requested in-
creases in funding of that program. And I am assuming that the
department is going to continue to support that program.

What is your reaction to that situation?
Secretary CAVAZOS. Yes, Senator Cochran, we think Chapter 1 is

one of our most important programs we do. And you are absolutely
correct that we have been pushing in this direction. As a matter of
fact, I had the opportunity to reshape the department's final
budget that was proposed as part of President Reagan's package.

S.J
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This must have been in October after my arrival here in Septem-
ber. And we started looking at our entire budget, and there were
some places where I felt that we had programs that were duplica-
tive, or were coming to a close, or perhaps not as effective as they
should have been, and we were able to redirect almost $750 million
out of that budget proposal, with a good part of that going to Chap-
ter 1, a good part of that going to Pell Grants, and part of it going
into areas of need where we felt it was important.

So we do have a strong commitment to that, and we do the best
that we can in that area.

Senator COCHRAN. Let me just close with a comment about the
regulations and the proposed legislation dealing with defaults on
the loan program.

I am very encouraged by what I have heard this morning about
the sensitivity to some of these Historically Black Colleges and
Universities where the repayment rate has not been what we
would like to see. And I was curious as to whether you thought
there would be any danger of some of those colleges and universi-
ties losing their eligibility to participate in these programs.

But as I understand your comments, you don't think that is
going to happy and that you have designed the regulations and the
proposed legislation to try to help ensure that they don't lose that
eli bility. Is that correct? Did I hear that right?

Secretary CAVAZOS. That's correct, Senator. Let me point out one
other thing. Again one of the first things I did when I arrived
hereat that time our regulations were already going forthwas
to call them back. And I said I wanted to put out a notice of pro-
posed rulemaking and to hear from the constituency out there.

I really did not estimate the full extent of the interest in this
area, because we received almost 3,400 responses to our proposal.
And the staff promises me faithfully they've read every one of
them.

And from that undertaking we were able, therefore, to work with
the entire academic community, the groups responsible in terms of
the programs, all of the postsecondary levels. And we heard people
out. And what we tried to develop, were new regulations that were
tough, that were fair, that had been well discussed, so that no one
would ever come in and say, well, you didn't really discuss these
things with us.

Now, to the specific point that you made that a college is not
going to be automatically cut out. You are absolutely correct on
that. It's not going to be automatically cut off. We will meet with
those colleges. We will work with them. We will try to help them
to manage their default rate. And I promise you that we will take
into account the population of that college, its composition.

So, Senator, I feel very confident that what we have here 'Are
rules that will benefit students and move this country ahead in an
area where we desperately need help.

Senator COCHRAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Chairman, Mr. Chairman.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
The Chair recognizes Senator Thurmond, senior Senator in the

Senate.



25

STATEMENT OF HON. STROM THURMOND, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA

Senator THURMOND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that my entire state-

ment appear in the record and I will present a reduced form in the
interest of time.

Senator Psis. Without objection.
Senator THURMOND. I would like to take this opportunity to wel-

come Secretary Cavazos and his aides to this hearing.
Mi. Chairman, I commend you for holding this hearing on S. 695,

the Educational Excellence Act of 1989, as well as on the initiative
of the Department of Education that is being proposed to reduce
defaults in the Stafford Student Loan Program. I am pleased to be
an original cosponsor of S. 695, the Educational Excellence Act of
1989.

This measure embodies the authorizing legislation that is re-
quired for seven of the ten initiatives that were announced by
President Bush in his supplemental message to the State of the
Union Address, entitled "Building a Better America."

In this message the President emphasized that providing quality
education is fundamentally the responsibility of State and local
Governments. On this point, I strongly agree. Our State and local
Governments must do all that they can to ensure that the citizens
of our Nation have access to an educational system of the caliber
that will prepare them to compete in an increasingly complex
world.

American students should be second to none in educational
achievement. President Bush has demonstrated his commitment to
building a well-educated America through proposals that are the
focus of S. 695.

Mr. Chairman, this subcommittee is fortunate to have Secretary
of Education Cavazos before us today to discuss S. 695, as well as
the initiative that is being proposed by the Department of Educa-
tion for the reduction of defaults in the Stafford Student Loan Pro-
gram.

I would also like to welcome Senator Glenn to this hearing. I am
confident that the subcommittee will benefit from your testimony,
Senator.

In addition, I would like to recognize Miss Sheila Gallagher, who
is president of the South Carolina Educational Association. Miss
Gallagher is a very dedicated educator and administrator. I am
pleased to welcome her, and I regret that another appointment will
prevent me from remaining for the entire hearing. However, I am
looking forward to reading the testimony that is presented today.

Mr. Chairman, I vitally interested in this matter. Education
is the hope of the world. There is nothing more important than the
investment that we put in people through education. It is the best
investment that we can make.

Dr. Dunn, although we miss you on the committee staff, I am
pleased to see you here today, in your new position as Deputy As-
sistant Secretary for Student Financial Assistance.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Senator Thurmond follows:]

-3 0
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR THURMOND

Mr. Chairman:
I wouli' like to commend you for holding this hearing on S. 695, the "Educational

Excellence Act of 1989", as well as the initiative of the Department of Education
Viet is being proposed to reduce defaults in the Stafford Student Loan Program.

I am pleased to be an original cosponsor of S. 695, the "Educational Excellence
IA of 1989". This measure eulbodies authorizing legislation that is required for
seven of the ten initiatives that were announced ley President Bush in his supple-
mental message to the State of the Union Address entitled, "Building A Better
America". In this message, the President emphasized that providing quality educa-
tion is fundamentally the responsibility of State and local governments. On this
point, I strongly agree. Our State and local Bove-nments must do all that they can
to ensure that the citizens of our Nation have access to an educational system of the
caliber that will prepare them to compete in an increasingly complex world. Ameri-
can students should be second to none in educational achievement.

President Bush has demonstrated his commitment to building a "well-educated
America" through the following proposals that are the focus of S. 695:

The establishment of a "Presidential Merit Schools" program, that would recog-
nize, as well as reward elementary and secondary schools and teachers that
make substantial progress in educational achievement
The expansion of the "Magnet Schools" concept, t enhance excellence in aca-
demic and vocational disciplines.
The encouragement of States to formulate and place into action alternative cer-
tification requirements for educators, so that our students may have the benefit
of learning from those who possess a wealth of knowledge in specific subject
areas, even though they do not have formal training in teaching.
The creation of the "President's Awards for Excellence in Education", which
would provide an additional incentive far classroom teachers to excel.
The establishment of the "National Science Scholars Program" to provide schol-
arships for students who have demonstrated academic achievement in the areas
of science and mathematics.
The development and implementation of comprehensive approaches to address-
ing the problem of drug abuse amung students through expansion of the "Drug-
Free Schools" State formula grant program to include

expansion
Schools

Urban Emergency Grants".
Finally, an increase in funding for endowment grants for Historically Black Col-
leges and Universities.

Mr. Chairman, the subcommittee is fortunate to have Secretary of Education Ca-
vazos before us today to discuss S. 695, as well as the initiative that is being pro-
posed by the Department of Education for reduction of defaults in the Stafford Stu-
dent Loan Program. Mr. Secretary, it is a pleasure to welcome you to this hearing.
Also, I would like to welcome Senator Glenn. I am confident that the subcommittee
will benefit from your testimony.

Additionally, I would like to reccinize Miss Shelia Gallagher, who is the president
of the South Carolina Education Association. Miss Gallagher is a very dedicated ed-
ucator and administrator. I am pleased to welcome her to this hearing.

Mr. Chairman, my schedule will not permit me to remain for the entire hearing.
However, I shall review the testimony that is presented with interest.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed, Senator Thurmond.
I would add that we hope to mark the bill up at the subcommit-

tee level in about the middle of July, 13th of July, something of
that sort.

Secretary Cavazos, thank you very much for being with us with
your associates. And we wish you well.

The record will stay open for a few days so that any additional
questions any of my colleagues care to ask will be sent to you to be
answered for the record.

Secretary CAVAZOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. We
really appreciate your leadership and the opportunity to present
these issues before the entire committee. To all of you, my personal
thanks.
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Senator Pau. Good. Thank you very much indeed.
Now Senator Glenn, I believe, will be appearing to give us his

ideas.
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I want to join in welcoming

Senator Glenn to the hearing. I had intended to have the opportu-
nity to hear him out. I am familiar with the theme of his testimo-
ny, and I think all of us who are committed to education, particu-
larly recognizing the areas of greatest need in terms of the educa-
tion system, welcome him as a strong ally, I think. He has given a
lot of thought to this testimony. He has put his finger on some of
the areas of greatest nAed for our society.

I want to extend a personal word of welcome to him here, and we
look forward to working with him on the proposals that he is ad-
vancing today.

I want to thank you very much, John.
Senator GLENN. Thank you. I appreciate those remarks very

much,
Senator PELL. Thank you, Senator Kennedy.
Senator Glenn.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN GLENN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF OHIO

Senator GLENN. Thank you, Senator Pell and other members of
the subcommittee, for allowing me the opportunity to testify this
morning.

Today, I would like to address the proposal I have made to estab-
lish congressional scholarships for science, math, and engineering
students, and I will also discuss briefly a similar proposal that has
been made by the President.

There are important differences between the two proposals. But
President Bush and I certainly agree on the most important
pointthe need for a highly visible, prestigious, national scholar-
ship for the Nation's young science students.

Now, according to many, education in this country is in trouble,
and some would say that we even have a crisis on our hands. I
happen to believe we face a particular crisis in science and math
education.

Mr. Chairman, if you challenge an audience some time back
home to say what they think the two things are that made this
country great, someone will say resources, of course. But lots of
places around the world have resources and the purple mountain
majesty and fruited plain and all those things that we sing about.

But I would submit that there are two things that really led us
into preeminence in a short period of time. And those two things
were: first, education, that was not just for the kids from the castle,
as it had been in earlier times in Europe and elsewhere, but educa-
tion that was for everyone.

And the second area is the v.rea of science and research, in par-
ticular. We learned the new thaws first and then we put them to
work in our society.

In those areas we are being particularly challenged in our own
time. And education is in trouble. And if we have a crisis, I think
we have a particular crisis in science and math education. One
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report after another confirms that the level of science literacy
among the genbral school-age population is almost embarrassingly
low.

I get especially concerned when I read that the children of our
chief trade rivals routinely outperform our best students in science
and math.

Moreover, there is a growing concern that the U.S. faces a poten-
tial shortfall of well-trained scientific personnel. The proportion of
American students studying in engineering, math, and the natural
sciences has been declining over the last decade.

In addition, demographic changes are looming ahead that could
exacerbate the shortage of scientific personnel. So we must do more
to encourage minorities, women and the disabled to enter the tech-
nical pipeline.

The world is becoming increasingly technological. The pace of
technological innovation moves faster than our abilit7 to produce
technical personnel. How is this country going to be able to com-
pete with our trading partners if we cannot produce the scientists
and engineers necessary to make internationally competitive prod-
ucts? And if we can't compete, how are we going to provide jobs for
our citizens or clean up the environment or fight crime or provide
health care or a myriad of other things?

For a variety of reasons, too many of our young people are not
interested in pursuing scientific careers, and we must do something
to change that.

We no longer live in an age in which spectacular scientific enter-
prises capture the public's attention, one event after another. The
U.S. space program in the 1960s comes immediately to mind. Noth-
ing today replicates its influence in sparking scientific curiosity.

My proposal to create congressional scholarships is a very
modestepeat, modestattempt to fill some of the void in our
culture today.

S. 134 is very simple. The National Science Foundation would
award college scholarships for the study of science, math, and engi-
neering to one female and one male high school senior in every
congressional district. This would spread it out all over the country
so there would be a focal point but it wouldn't be just in Washing-
ton, or just in New York. It would be all over the country.

The scholarships would be worth up to $5,000 per year for four
years. Its principal aim is to raise the stature of science and scien-
tists and engineers in our Nation's schools and to draw national at-
tention to the importance of a well trained technical workforce.

The scholarships would be an important symbolic gesture, too.
They would send a message to our young people in our schools that
science can be exciting, can be fulfilling, that science is a highly
valued endeavor, that scientists and engineers are critical to our
standard of living, and perhaps most important, that science schol-
ars should be just as esteemed as the starting quarterback or the
homecoming queen.

Ernest Boyer, president of the Carnegie Foundation for the Ad-
vancement of Teaching and former U.S. Commissioner of Educa-
tion, recently testified on S. 134's counterpart in the House that
has been submitted over there by Congressman Doug Walgren. He
said, "This bill is clearly a step in the right direction. It sends pre-
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cisely the right messagenamely, that America cares about having
the math and science talent it needs to move confidently into the
next century."

I should also mention that the American Association for the Ad-
vancement of Science and the Council of Scientific Society Presi-
dents have endorsed my proposal. Both groups cited the symbolic
importance of the scholarships.

Scholarships could also be used to leverage additional funding
from the business community to pay for more scholarships. For ex-
ample, companies or professional societies could adopt runners-up
for their scholarship winners.

Finally, I would like to briefly mention the important differences
between my proposal and the President's proposal.

First, under my proposal the NSF awards tits scholarships under
the President's Education Department. It is my view that the lead
agency in the Federal Government in science and math education
should handle the program, and that agency is the NSF. It has the
respect and esteem of both the scientific and education community.
The NSF would lend the program the prestige necessary to have
the desired symbolic effect.

Second, under S. 134, the scholarship winners are nominated by
an independent panel of local scientists, engineers, and educators.
The President's proposal would let each Member of Congress decide
who should receive a $40,000 scholarship. Using an independent
panel would ensure the integrity of the selection process and help
us avoid charges of favoritism. For these reasons and others, I per-
sonally would not want the responsibility of picking them. I doubt
that you would either.

Third, the President's proposal calls for only one award per dis-
trict. My proposal, two awards per district, one for a male and an-
other for a female. This is an important difference because women
have historically been under represented in scientific occupations.
Consequently, I believe my proposal is preferable on this issue.
Moreover, two awards would have a greater ripple effect in raising
the stature of sciences than one.

I conclude by urging the subcommittee to support this proposal. I
hope you cun. I am happy to work with you on any concerns that
you might have or alterations that you feel might be beneficial.

Finally, I want to thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and the sub-
committee, for the opportunity to testify this morning. I would be
glad to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Senator Glenn follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR GLENN

I would like to thank my good friend, Senator Pell, and the other members of the
subcommittee for allowing me the opportunity to testify this morning.

Today, I would like to address my proposal to establish congressional scholarships
for science, mathematics, and engineering students. I will also discuss a similar pro-
posal by the President.

There are important differences between the two proposals. But President Bush
and I agree on the most important pointthe need for a highly-visible, prestigious
national scholarship for the Nation's young science scholars.

According to many, education in this country is in trouble. Some would say we
have a crisis on our hands. I happen to believe that we face a particular crisis in
science and math education.
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One report after another confirms that the level of science lite among the
general school-age population is embarrassingly low. I get ea y concerned
when I read that the children of our chief trade rivals routinely outperform our beat
students in science and math.

Moreover, there is a growing concern that the U.S. faces a potential shortage of
well - trained scientific personnel. The proportion of American students studying in
engineering, math, and the natural sciences has been declining over the last decade.
In addition, demographic changes are looming ahead that could exacerbate the
shortage of scientific personnel. We must do more to encourage minorities, women,
and the disabled to enter the technical pipeline.

The world is becoming increasingly technologies!. The papa to:1=4)140mi inno-
vation moves faster than our ability to produce technical personnel.

How is this country going to be able to compete with our trading partners if we
cannot produce the scientists and engineers necessary to make internationally com-
petitive products? And if we can't compete, how are we going to provide good jobs
for our citizens? Or clean up the environment, fight crime, or provide health care?

For a variety of reasons, too many of our young people are not interested in pur-
suing scientific careers. We must do something to change that.

We no longer live in an age in which spectacular scientific enterprises capture the
public's attention. The U.S. space program in the 1960s comes immediately to mind.
Nothing today replicates its influence in sparking scientific curiosity.

My proposal to create congressional scholarships is a modest attempt to fill some
of the void in our culture day

8.184 is very simple. The National Science Foundation would award college schol-
arships for the study of science, math, and engineering to one female and one male
high school senior in every congressional district The scholarships would be worth
up to $5,000 per year for four years.

Its principle aim is to raise the stature of scientists in our Nation's schools and to
draw national attention to the importance of a welltrained technical workforce.
The scholarships would be an important symbolic gesture. They would send a mes-
sage to our young people and our schools . . that science is a highly-valued endeav-
or, that scientists and engineers are critical to our standard of living, and, perhaps
most important, that science scholars should be as esteemed as the starting quarter-
back or the homecoming queen.

Ernest L. Boyer, president of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of
Teaching, recently testified on S. 184's counterpart in the House. He said:

[This bill) is *arty a step the right direction. /It) sends precisely the right mes-
sagenamely, that America cares about haying the math and science talent it needs
to move confidently into the next century.

I should also mention that the American Association for the Advancement of Sci-
ence and the Council of Scientific Society Presidents have endorsed my proposal.
Both groups cited the symbolic importance of the scholarships.

The scholarships could also be used to leverage additional funding from the busi-
ness community to pay for more scholarships. For example, companies or profession-
al societies could adopt runner-ups as their scholarship winners.

Finally, I would like to briefly mention the important differences between my pro-
posal and the President's proposal.

First, under my proposal, the NSF awards the scholarships under the President's
Education Department. It is my view that the lead agency in the Federal Govern-
ment in science and math education should handle the rogram. And that agency is
the NSF. It has the respect and esteem of both the scientific and education commu-
nity. The !.SF would lend the program the prestige necessary to have the desired
symbolic effect

Second, under S. 184, the scholarship winners are nominated by an independent
panel of local scientists, engineers, and educators. The President's proposal would
let each Member of Congress decide who should receive a $40,000 scholarship. Using
an independent panel would ensure the integrity of the selection process and help
us avoid charges of favoritism. For these reasons and °tilers, I wouldn't want the
responsibility. I don't think you do either.

Third, the President's proposal calls for o* one award per district; my proposal,
twoone for a male and another for

under
This is an important difference be-

cause women have 111,torically been under represented in scientific occupations.
Consequently., I believe my proposal is preferable on this issue. Moreover, two
awards would haves greater ripple effect in raising the status of sciences than
one.
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I want to conclude by urging the subcommittee to support my proposal. I am will-
ing to work with you on any concerns you might have. Finally, I want to thank the
subcommittee for the opportunity to testify this morning.

Senator Nu. Thank you very much indeed.
Your proposal and the President's are very similar, so I would

imagine that we should be able to work out a compromise. Yours is
$5.5 million. The President's is $5 million. The only real difference
is you have this very good idea of requiring that there be one man
and one woman for each of the scholarships, and the NSF to be the
administering agency as opposed to the Education Department.

Those differences would seem much less than many other differ-
ences we have had to work out in post legislation, and I would look
forward very much to a program of this sort.

Senator GLENN. I would be glad to work with the committee.
Senator Plum. Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KAsszsAum. Mr. Chairman, I certainly think that it is

fitting that Senator Glenn address this issue because he is a role
model for many who look to science and math and where it can
lead.

I found your comments interesting, particularly when you men-
tioned the selection process. It is my understanding that Congress,
House and Senate Members, would be involved in the selection.

Senator GLENN. The selection would be made in every congres-
sional district.

Senator KAsszsAum. Yes.
Senator Gursx. But they would not be directly involved with it.
Senator KASSEBAUM. But you think indirectly
Senator GLENN. If they wanted to be directly involved with it in

other ways and participate in trying to get people to apply by
drawing some attention to the scholarships, I think that would cer-
tainly be very, very welcome. And the scholarships can be in their
names, as far as I am concerned. But I wanted this to be something
that has a merit selection process to it. We want to encourage ev-
eryone to get into this.

Science can be exciting. It isn't all just being astronauts or any-
thing like that, but I know I have seen young people myself, seen
my own two children when they were studying science in high
school, come home and want to talk about some principle they had
been taught that day in scho.i. And it was exciting, and it can be
just as exciting as anything rise they study.

Hopefully, a focal point like this of selection all over the country,
being equally spread population-wise because it would be in every
congressional district, this would put some emphasis on this and
make a focal point of attention that I think would be very benefi-
cial.

Sentoor IcAsszsAum. I am like the chairman, I think there are
many ways that we could work, drawing a consensus from some of
your ideas and the President's ideas.

Regarding your designation of the National Science Foundation
as the administering agency, if the NSF were involved as a re-
source, would you have any problem with the Department of Edu-
cation being the administering agency?

Senator GLENN. You mean split it, have one do the selecting and
then the other the administenng? I hadn't really considered that,
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but that is something we could certainly talk about and look into. I
certainly wouldn't rule it out. I would like to look at the details cf
it. Maybe that would be a good way to work it.

Senator KASSEBAUbt. I don't think we're far apart on the concept
and the importance of the issue. Thank you for addressing this
topic.

Senator GLENN. Thank you.
Senatur Prim Thank you very much, Senator Glenn, for being so

patient.
Senator Pzu. We now turn to panel number one: Dr. David Ben-

nett, Mr. Larry McCully, Dr. Charles Thomas, Mr. Ron Marec, and
Ms. Sheila Gallagher.

If they would come forward.
I want to add here that because of the time constraints, we are

going to have to limit each witness very specifically to the five min-
utes that you were forewarned about, and most good ideas can be
got across even more quickly than that. Statements of any length
will be inserted in the record as if read, but I see the hour and
there is another panel that is even larger to follow you, you can
see, and both Senator Kassebaum and I have caucuses today. That
is why we have to wrap up as quickly as we can.

I imagine, I will just go from left to right. OK. I was urged to call
on Dr. Bennett first.

Dr. Bsivirrr. There is a light here that goes on and a loud bell
that rings. We hope none ofye will provoke the bell.
STATEMENT OF DR. DAVID BENNETT, SUPERINTENDENT, ST.

PAUL PUBLIC SCHOOLS, ST. PAUL, MN, ON BEHALF OF THE
COUNCIL OF THE GREAT CITY SCHOOLS
Dr. MENNzrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the sub-

committee.
I ask that my comments be included as well as my written testi-

mony in the full record of my presentation.
My name is David Bennett. I am superintendent of the St. Paul

Public Schools and here representing the Council of The Great City
Schools, an organization I know, Mr. Chairman, you and other
members of the subcommittee are very familiar with.

We are here to testify on behalf of the Educational Excellence
Act and applaud your leadership, Mr. Chairman, and general advo-
cacy for education.

With your permission, I would like to make some general com-
ments about the legislation and then focus in on five specific ele-
ments of the legislation.

First of all, we would like to congratulate the administration on
this bill, but in general find that its scope and size is disappointing.
The proposal contains a number of worthwhile ideas, but we're let
down in light of last year's campaign rhetoric and are skeptical
that the stagnation that Secretary Cavazos fears exists in our
schools will be remedied with this legislation. We expected and
hoped for a more weighty and substantial proposal.

The counci would, however, favor moving this bill forward after
it has undergone debate and some substantial revisions. And I will
comment on the nature of those revisions.

37



33

Second, with respect to the presidential merit schools act, this is
the centerpiece of the legislation, and it is intended to recognize
and reward public and private, elementary schools that have made
substantial progress in increasing student achievement, creating a
safe and drug-free environment and in reducing the drop-out rate.

The premise of this is that the awards will act as incentives.
While not opposing this, and we think that the $250 million invest-
ed in this is unlikely to serve in the incentive fashion that is out-
lined and intended in the proposal. We think increased time-on-
task and more individualized attention will result in this kind of
effort.

We think that the legislation, as drafted, is too diffuse, too
random, and too remotely connected with performance to serve as
incentives in the way and manner that the Dade County program
in Florida does, and I would commend that particular program to
your attention.

As structured, these grants are not incentives; that is, promised
ahead of time and then awarded on the basis of performance. In-
stead, they are simply prizes and, therefore, are of dubious value in
spurring the efforts of all schools. Having schools vie for prizes tri-
vializes the hard work teachers and students devote to learning
and gives education a certain "game-show" flavor.

Now, third, the proposal is likely to reward those schools most
apt to be making progress anyway. The bill does not require SEA's
to take any of the factors that we think are most important into
account. The language here shifts from being directory to permis-
sive. I call your attention specifically to page 8, line 18. It is in
there that the State criteria are outlined, and the verb "shall" is
used.

However, when you get to the more specific references to the
"most needy students," there the language on page 9, line 6, shifts
to the verb "may." We think that shift, the verb shift, is intention-
al and is disingenuous with regard to the administration's really
ening that these factors of high need must be taken into account
by States.

In addition, we think that the proposal would contribute to sim-
plistic notions of measurement as equating to learning.

Our recommendations are to cause S. 695 to restrict eligibility to
Chapter 1 schools, those schools in greatest need, and require that
the eligible schools first develop plans and that these plans actual-
ly produce performance at which time the grants, the meritorious
grants, would flow.

The Magnet Schools of Excellence proposal, the $100 million set
aside for this measure, we take extreme umbrage with because we
think it has already been fully debated by Congress in the last ses-
sion. In the course of your debate on H.R. 5 you set asiee alterna-
tive curriculum schools as a funding source once the threshold was
reached of $165 million in the desegregation magnet school efforts.
We believe that this was a well-reasoned and well-thought-out
matter by the conference agreement and would hope that this
aspect of the legislation not be funded but rather that the money
be transferred to Part B in the current magnet school program and
another portion, $50 million, to the urban drug education program.

Q
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The alternative certification for teacher proposal was one we
commend, but think that it needs some additional effort that is evi-
dent in proposals made by you, Senator Pell, as well as by Senator
Kennedy, that would provide for an increased number of tnchers
in the teaching pool from which urban schools in particular could
select.

Drug-free education and urban grants focus again is scmething
we strongly support in this legislation. We think that it can be in-
creased substantially, however, in the transfer of money arrange-
ment that I outlined previously.

We also think that the urban definition needs to be made so that
schools serving at least 30,000 students would come t. nder and fall
under that definition.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we would hope for an additional piece of
legislation that would allow the establishment of a national insti-
tute for urban education research, some $50 million set aside for
that purpose. We think that the results of that research effort
could greatly direct the best enterprise of Congress.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Bennett follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. BENNETT

Mr. Chairman, my name is David Bennett. I am the superintendent of the St.
Paul, MN, Public Schools the second largest system in the State and one of the
largest in the Nation. I am pleased to appear before you this morning on behalf of
the Council of The Great City Schools.

Currently in its 88rd year, the Council of The Great City Schools is a national
organization comprised of 45 of the Nation's largest urban public school systems. On
our board of directors sit the superintendent and a board of education member from
each city, making the Council the only independent education group so constituted
and the only one whose membership and purpose is solely urban.

The Council's membership serves over five million inner-city youngsters, or ap-
proximately 12 percent of the Nation's public school enrollment. About one-third of
the country's Black children, 27 percent of the Hispanic children and 20 percent of
the Nation's Asian children are being educated in our schools. Nearly 80 percent of
all poor children in the Nation are found in our forty-five cities.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the invitation to testify before this crucial subcom-
mittee on S. 695, the Educational Excellence Act of 1989 and applaud your leader-
ship and advocacy for education.

With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would now like to offer a few general ob-
servations about S. 695, then follow with a series of more specific comments and
recommendations on five items in the administration's proposalmerit schools,
magnet schools of excellence, alternative certification for teachers, drug-free schools
urban emergency grants_, and research.

Fiat, the Council of The Great City Schools would like to congratulate the admin-
istration on this bill, but in general we find the scope and size of it to be disappoint-
ing. While the proposal contains a number of worthwhile ideas, we are let down by
S. 695 in light of the build-up it received in last year's campaign and skeptical that
it can correct the stagnation that Secretary Cavazos fears in our schools. We had
hoped for a far more weighty and substantial proposal.

The Council would, however, favor moving the bill but only after it has undergone
thorough debate and substantial revisions. These revisions, in general, should bring
the measure more in line with the crucial Federal role in education, and build more
on the work Congress has done in the last two years in elementary and secondary
education.
A. Presidential Merit Schools Act:

The merit schools proposal, the centerpiece of S. 695, has noble intentions, but
fails to provide incentives for improved performance. The purpose of the Presiden-
tial Merit Schools Act is to recogn and award public and private elementary and
secondary schools that have madesubstantial progress in raising achievement, cre-
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ating a safe and drug-free environment, and reducing the dropout rate. The
premise is that these awards will act as an incentive for improved performance.

While not opposing this feature of the bill outright, the Council is skeptical that
this is the best possible use of $250 million in Federal funds. First, it is unlikely that
the awards would act as incentives. Improved achievement results from increased
time-on-task, more individualized attention, and other variables. Tha awards pro-
posed here would be too small, too diffuse at the Federal level, too random, too re-
motely connected with performance to serve as incentives in the same way that a
locally-based plan like that in Dade County, FL, does. There is no mention of LEAK
at all in S. 695 even though they are clearly in the best position to structure incen-
tives and spur achievement.

As structured, these mints are not incentives, i.e., promised ahead of time then
awarded on the basis of performance. Instead, they are simply prizes and therefote
of dubious value in spurring the efforts of all schools. Having schools vie for prizes
trivializes the hard work teachers and students devote to learning and gives educa-
tion a certain "game-show" flavor.

Second, the proposal is likely to reward those schools mast apt to be making
progress anyway. There is little overt recognition in the bill of imbalances in aver-
age per pupil spending; in urban, rural and suburban differences; poverty levels,
and other factors that create difficult challenge. to improve performance. The bill,
in fact, does not require SEAs to take any of these or other factors into account, the
language is strictly permissive. States would not be allowed to apply differing crite-
ria to public and private schools even if their demography and needs were totally
different. Moreover, regional and political factors would compel States to award
grants in ways that failed to recognize the toughest challenges.

In addition, the proposal would further contribute to the simplistic notion that
things easily measured (e.g., achievement test scores) and learning ere one in the
same. Further, this measure would feed the popular stereotype that urban schools
do not have much of merit to offer, when in reality they are succeeding in many
cases against great odds.

Rewarding success is an appealing idea intuitively. But the Council believes that
this proposal needs to be totally revamped. There is little in it that would seriously
assist in the current education reform movement. The Federal Government should
be focusing help on those schools and school systems where gains come hardest.

Council Recommendation. Rewrite the merit schools' proposal to create locally-
based incentives for improvement in schools with specific high levels of need.
Council Recommendation. Amend S. 695 to restrict eligibility for incentives to
Chapter 1 schools with low achievement and high need, and require that they
first develop plans for improvement around which grants are based.

B. Magnet Schools of Excellence:
This portion of the bill amends the Magnet Schools Assistance program by au-

thorizing $100 million for magnet schools other than those tied to a desegregation
plan. Its purpose is to promote open enrollment through parental choice and to
strengthen academic achievement.

Mr. Chairman, the Council of The Great City Schools opposes this plan in its en-
tirety for a number of reasons. First, Congress considered a proposal nearly identi-
cal to this when it debated H.R. 5 last year, and disposed of it by authorizing "Alter-
native Curriculum Schools" once funding for the regular magnet effort reached $165
million. The conference agreement on this matter was not a mistake. The current
magnet schools program is a delicate balance between equity and choice factors that
should not be disturbed.

Secand, local school systems currently offer numerous magnet school programs
unrelated to desegregation. The Federal Government has no clear role in supporting
magnet schools outside of their desegregation context. Such efforts are usually local
priorities supported with local and State funds.

Council Recommendation. Delete the Magnet Schools of Excellence (Part B)
frou the bill.
Council Recommendation. Transfer $50 million authorized under Part B to the
currant magnet schools program and $50 million to the urban drug program.

C. Alternative Certification for Teachers:
The purpose of this proposal is to increase the supply of well-qualified teachers

through alternative certification routes. This goal is laudable, especially for urban
schools whose projected shortages are about 2.5 times the national average. Urban
schools are also badly in need of Black, Hispanic and South East Asian teachers.
Our average enrollment is about 70 percent minority but our average teacher
supply is about 70 percent non-minority.
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While the Council agrees with the goal, we wonder about the solution. Many
school systems, particularly in cities, use alternative teacher certification
meaeures as practical matter. We are able to attract very talented individuals from
business and industry by waiving traditional certification requirements. But this is
a stop gap approach and we question its being the sole proposal in this legislation
for attracting new teachers.

Federal legislation ought to be relying on the kind of comprehensive approaches
for attracting teachers as envisioned by Senators Pell and Kennedy in their respec-
tive proposals; i.e., loans waivers, future teachers, teacher aids and others. S. 695
sends the wrong message in suggesting that the only way to attract new talent to
teaching( is to bypass the present teacher training, certification and organizing
mechanisms.

Council Recommendation. Amend S. 695 by incorporating teacher recruitment
provisions from other pending teacher bills.

D. Drug -I) ee Schools Urban Grants:
This provision of S. 695 would provide one-time grants to urban LEAs that are

most severe drug problems. The Council of The Great City Schools
afro supports this addendum to the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of
1986. e communities of every kind are experiencing drug use, our major cities
are in a crisis of staiggering proportions. Yet, the Federal response so far has been
legislation that provides precious little to areas most in need.

Under current law, Congress appropriates annually about $354 5 million national-
ly for drug-abuse education efforts, of which inner-city schools receive about $10.8
million, or 8.1 percent. Funds under this Act are not targeted when the' need is
greatest, and the Act itself is terribly under-funded.

Too many of our inner-city young people are being lost to drugs. The futures of
urban youth are limited enough withou; drugs, limited by poverty, neglect and iso-
lation. With drugs, however, our young are being trapped in a never-ending cycle of
despair. The proposal contained in S. 695 is an important step in addressing this
problem, and a crucial recognition of the unique challenges faced by urban schools
in moving its students into the mainstream.

Council Recommendation. Approve this part of S. 695 and increase the authori-
zation level for this program to $75 million.
Council Recommendation. Define "urban" as the largest central city in every
State and any other central city's LEA whose enrollment is in excess of 30,000
students.

E. Research, Experimentation and Innovation in Education
The administration has also proposed an additional $13 million funnelled through

the F.I.R.S.T. program for grants to States and localities to expand experiments in
educational innovation and data collection. The Council believes that this is a good
idea but would like to carry it further by recommending a major expansion in Fed-
eral education research, particularly involving urban education.

Much of the national debate over educational quality is a discussion about urban
schools. The Nation's failure of these youth will have enormous ramifications for
the future of the country. Yet, precious little is known about now urban children
could best learn. We need to know much more about how the reform movement is
effecting the education of disadvantaged youth in the cities, how to disseminate
promising research into the classroom, how the current school-based management
strategies effect achievement, how various program strategies work, how to improve
access to instructional technologyand how to improve the capacities of large dis-
tricts to serve as national labs for experimentation and evaluation. New research
supported by the Federal Government could help.

Council Recommendation. Authorize $50 million for a National Institute for
Urban Education Research.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes our observations and recommendations on the Edu-
cational Excellence Act (S. 695). The Council of The Great City Schools will follow
with more detailed recommendations. We are largely disappointed with the proposal
as submitted but believe that our recommendations, along with others you have
heard this morning, will result in a better bill. The problems faced by our Nation's
public schools deserve a stronger Federal response than this bill offers. We hope
that a more promising response will emerge from these debates.

I would be pleased to answer questions. Thank you for this opportunity to testify.
Senator PELL Thank you very much indeed. And when you see

your plane is going, you're excused any time you wish.
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Mr. Marec.

STATEMENT OF RONALD MAREC, PRESIDENT, OHIO FEDERATION
OF TEACHERS, CLEVELAND, OH, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN
FEDERATION OF TEACHERS

Mr. MAREC. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am
Ronald Marec, president of the Ohio Federation of Teachers, an af-
filiate of the American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO. On
behalf of our organization, I wish to thank you for inviting us here
to present our union's view on President Bush's education initia-
tive.

We commend the President for his interest and commitment to
education. During the 1988 campaign, the President made educa-
tion a major national issue. It is our hope that the national atten-
tion resulting from the campaign will prove valuable for education
and inspire more Americans to take greater interest in education.

President Bush's initiative for change and improvement in edu-ce however, is a modest initiative. While we in the AFT do. not
be v:. that money is the sole criteria by which to judge this bill,

it does represent, however, reform on a shoestring. It is so
smal, and circumscribed that in its current form it will have little

imcd
t on the Nation's schools.

intentions notwithstanding, the plan to reward outstanding
teachers would reach less than one-fourth of 1 percent of our Na-
tion's public school teachers, even if fully funded. Thus, it is un-
likely to generate much enthusiasm among the Nation's teaching
force.

The bill raises the question of economic incentives as a way of
improving education. The President's plan to reward outstanding
teachers is a method of providing a financial reward for good
teaching.

The merit schools plan, which would take up most of the funds
included in this package, is designed as a reward for schoo;f4 that
are doing well. The way the programs in S. 695 are conceived and
funded, however, they are unlikely to succeed in stimulating either
improved teaching or improved school performance.

The time has come, basically, to create a market incentive for
school impro, lent, and we should try to create one that has a
chance of generating a new dynamic in the functioning of public
schools.

The merit schools program focuses on improving traditional in-
dexes of school performance, lowering the drop-out rate, increasing
college admissions, increasing placements in jobs with career pJ-
tential, and reducing drug use.

All of these are laudable goals, yet, if each were accomplished
under the scope of this bill, very little would change in the ability
of America's education system to meet the educational needs of the
late 20th century economy.

Unfortunately, the organization and structure of our schools has
progressed very little from the time when jobs in a strong manufac-
turing economy awaited those students who could not succeed in
school. If education reform simply means more and better of the
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current educational system, we will fail to prepare our youth for
the society and economy that awaits them.

It is time to do something different. The place to look for educa-
tional improvements is in the local schools and among the teachers
who work in them. AFT suggests that the merit schools plan in S.
695 be substantially modified and oriented toward locally based
education reform activities. If economic incentives are an impor-
tant source of innovation, then it's time to offer significant econom-
ic incentives to the staffs of our public schools.

An urges that the time-line for improvement be changed to
allow time for planning and for trying something new. We suggest
a full five years before the first awards are made. Furthermore, we
urge that the awards be based upon the degree to which schools
have improved over the allotted time.

The bill allows a special consolidation category for schools with
high concentrations of disadvantaged students. Rather than a con-
solidation category, the program should create a competition which
rewards the schools Ns rich ao the most to improve. This strategy
would require something that our society is not noted for, delayed
gratification, as we wait five years for results instead of having an
annual extravaganza where the victors are presented with their re-
wards.

The strategy would also require planning on the part of school
districts and the development of an evaluation technology that ex-
ceeds what is currently available.

Finally, we suggest that the funds whic;1 would have been award-
ed on an annual basis be accrued so that after five years it could be
possible to present sizable cash awards of $10,000 or more for a
qualifying individual. States could match Federal funds or seek
business support on a school district-wide basis. If economic incen-
tives are good for the rest of the economy, why not apply the same
principles to schools in a meaningful way?

The Apr stands ready to work with this committee to iron out
some of the many details that a plan like this would entail. It is
important that this legislation not be considered in haste. If the
plan, as adopted, has little effect on our Nation's schools, the public
will become cynical about school improvement. A program with
little or no impact, simply because the Education President
couldn't find enough resources for one that would work, would be
the worst possible outcome of this exercise.

The other parts of the President's program also leave a lot to be
desired. And in my written testimony there is a short analysis of
the Anus positions on those matters.

With that, I would like to thank the committee for this opportu-
to appear before it.
e prepared statement of Mr. Marec follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RONALD MARRO

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee: I am Ronald Marec, president of the
Ohio Federation of Teachers, an affiliate of the American Federation of Teachers
AFL-CIO. On behalf of our organization and myself, I want to thank you for invit
ing me here to present our union's views on S. 695, President Bush's education initi
Alva.
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We commend the President for his interest in and commitment to education.
During the 1988 campaign, the President made education a major national issue. It
is our hope that the national attention resulting rim the campaign will prove valu-
able for education and inspire more Americans to take a wea ter interest in educa-
tion even if they don't have children in school. S. 695 is President Bush's initiative
for change and improvement in public education. However, it is a modest initiative.
While we in the An' do not believe that money is the sole criterion by which to
judge this bill, S. 695 is clearly reform on a shoestring. It is so small and circum-
scribed that, in its current form, it would have little impact on the Nation's schools.
Good intentions notwithstanding, the plan to reward outstanding teachers would
reach lees than one-fourth of one percent of our Nation's public school teachers, if
fully funded. Thus, it is unlikely to generate much enthusiasm among the Nation's
teaching force. The overwhelming majority of teachers would scarcely be aware of
the program's existence.

S. 695 raises the question of economic incentives as a way of improving education.
The President's plan to reward outstanding teachers is a method of providing a fi-
nancial reward for good teaching. The merit schools plan, which would take up most
of the funds included in this package, is designed as a reward for schools that are
doing well. The way the programs in S. 695 are conceived and funded, they are un-
likely to succeed in stimulating either improved teaching or improved school per-
formance. If the time has come to create a market incentive for school improve-
ment, we should try to create one that has a chance of generating a new dynamic in
the functioning of public schools.

The merit schools program in S. 695 focuses on improving traditional indexes of
school performancelowering the drop-out rate, increasing college admissions, in-
creasing placements in jobs with "career potential", and reducing drug use. All of
the are laudable goals, yet, if each were accomplished under the scope of this bill,
very little would change in the ability of American education to meet the education-
al needs of a late 20th century economy. Unfortunately, the organization and struc-
ture of our schools has progressed ary little from the time when jobs in a strong
manufacturing economy awaited those students who could not succeed in echo&

If education reform simply means more and better of the current educational
system, we will fail to prepare our youth for the society and economy that awaits
them. For many years now, our education system has been able to effectively edu-
cate only about 25 percent of the students who attend school. Through World War
II, the dropout rate was about 50 percent, and only about one-quarter of our stu-
dents were educated well enough to succeed in college. Current indices of education-
al achievement, as reflected in the data produced hy the National Assessment of
Education Progress, show that, while we have gut the drop-out rate in half, still
only about one-quarter of our students leave hig school with an education that pre-
pares them for college or complex training.

It's time to do something different. The place to look for educational improve-
ments is in the local schools and among the teachers who work in them. AFT sug-
gests that the merit schools plan in S. 695 be substantially modified and oriented
toward locally-based education reform activities. If economic incentives are an im-
portant source of innovation, then it is time to offer significant economic incentives
to the staffs of our public schools.

AFT urges that the time-line for improvement be changed to allow time for plan-
ning and for trying something new. We suggest a full five years before the first
awards are made. Furthermore, we urge that the awards be based upon the degree
to which schools have improved over the allotted time. S. 695 allows a e con-
solidation category for schools with high concentrations of disadvan students.
Rather than a consolation category, the program should create a competition which
rewards the schools that do the most to improve.

This strategy would require something that our society is not noted fordelayed
gratificationas we wait five years for results instead of having an annual extrava-
ganza when the victors are presented with their rewards. This strategy would also
require planning on the part of school districts and the development of an evalua-
tion technol that exceeds what is available today. Finally, we smut that theogy
funds which would have been awarded on an annual basis be accruedl, so that after
five it could be possible to present sizable cash awards of 10,000 or more per
q individual. States could match Federal funds or seek business support on
a school istrict-wide basis. If economic incentives are good for the rest of the econo-
my, why not apply the same principles to schools meaningful way? The AFT
stands ready to work with this committee to iron out some of the many details that
a plan like this would entail. It's important that this legislation not be considered in
haste. If a plan is adopted that has little effect on our Nation's schools, the public
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will become cynical about school improvement. A program with little or no impact,
simply because the "Education" President couldn't find enough resources for one
that would work, would be the worst possibleoutcome of this exercise.

The other parts of the President's program also leave a lot to be desired. I am
enclosing a short analysis of the AFrs views on the rest of S. 695. We hope that an
opportunity is not missed because of timidness. The public and the education profes-
sion are ready to try something different. However, what is proposed in S. 695 isjust a little more of the same medicine that his not worked for the pest 26 years.
We hope this record of relying on old bromides is about to change. This committee
could make it so.

ADDITIONAL APT CONCERNS

Twenty-five million dollars for States to change their laws regarding the certifica-
tion of teachers is unnecessary. It is hard to see why States need money to change
their own laws. If existing licensing of teachers is an impediment to recruiting a
quality work force, why would the States wait for $25 million from the Federal eftv-
ernment before they revise their practices?

The facts are that no amount of tinkering with State licensing will produce the1.2 million new teachers needed to staff our schools. Financial incentives, utilization
of new learning technology and increased professionalkation are needed to meet the
shortage that is already affecting the schools.

The proposal for new magnet schools is a return to the Emergency School Aid Act
that was repealed by President Reagan's budget cut bill in 1981. AFT supports
magnet schools, but by themselves, magnet schools do little to improve our Nation'seducation.

Scholarships for science and math students are so small that the supply will
scarcely be improved. At the same time the Reagan-Bush budget proposes to re
the existing Paul Douglas Teacher Scholarship program, which provides $15 million
per year for bright high school graduates who wish to become teachers. Math andscience students are in such short supply because elementary school teachers are
frequently under-trained in this area. A good approach to improving math and sci-
ence instruction is to start in a student's formative years. This requires a better
trained teacher force especially in the elementary schools.

Twenty-five million dollars for drug-free schools is a drop in the bucket in the factof a massive national catastrophe. An leaders report that most of the students
whose behavior can be changed by education on the dangers of drug abuse are nowbeing reached. Unfortunately, some young people seem to have made an economic
decision about drug involvement in spite of the risks they know exist. These youngpeoplA will not be swayed by anti-drug videos. The best method of fighting drug
abuse among the (AK) is providing them with a futurea chance for college and/ora good b.

In cojonclusion, it seems that the campaign which called for an education "Renais-sance" has foundered on the fact that education is not a real priority at all. Presi-
dent Bush's concern about the lives of children in our inner cities did not match up
to his desire to pay for a cut in the capital gains tax or to provide a $100 billion bail-
out for the crooks who robbed the FSLIC blind over the last few years.

Education, and a commitment to it, are a matter of priorities, as is eveeAhing the
Federal Government does. It is clear from this package which tries to do things with
symbolic little programs, that education is pretty far down the list when it comes to
putting the resources where campaign rhetoric claimed President Bush's heart was.

Senator PETS. Thank you very much indeed, Mr. Marec.
Mr. McCully, the president of the board of education of El

Dorado Unified School District, El Dorado, KS.

STATEMENT OF LARRY McCULLY, PRESIDENT, BOARD OF EDU-
CATION, EL DORADO UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT, EL DORADO,
KS, ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL SCHOOL BOARDS ASSOCIATION
Mr. McCuLLY, Thank you, Senator Pell.
I believe you do have the full copy of my testimony.
I am Larry McCully, a school board member from El Dorado, KS,

and I am pleased to have this opportunity to testify on behalf of
the National School Boards Association.
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NSBA believes that President Bush's education initiative, the
Educational Excellence Act of 1989: can make a positive contribu-
tion to the improvement of educational quality. However, several
key concerns must be addressed before local school boards can en-
thusiastically

First, it must be that S. 695 is limited in scope. It does
not address many a' scant and serious unmet needs of education
across our Nation.

In writing the book on what role the Federal Government should
play, this legislation is only a first page, in our view. Certainly, we
hope it is not the final chapter in what we believe is President
Bush's genuine desire to raise the Federal Government's education
priority.

A second fundamental concern is funding. The administration's
budget package funds this initiative at the expense of increases
necessary to sustain service levels for Chapter 1 and other success-
:ill programs for children with special needs. We cannot, therefore,
support subordinating ongoing services for special needs to the cre-
ation of a new program. We recommend the addition of funding
triggers to protect programs like Chapter 1 and handicapped educa-
tion against such funding shifts.

Let me make several specific recommendations on the substan-
tive aspects of the administration's proposals.

First, NSBA supports the merit school concept of rewarding
schools which make progress toward improving educational quality.
But NSBA believes that the selection should place a greater em-
phasis on funding schools with high concentrations of disadvan-
taged students. We recommend targeting at least one-half of the
award funding to Chapter 1 schools.

Second, recipient schools should also be required to have a dem-
onstrated need or use for funds. Why fund schools that do not need
more money to succeed when there are many other schools in des-
perate need of additional dollars?

Third, the bill needs to provide a clearer role for the local educa-
tional agency in the award. process. The bill does not recognize that
individual schools just use funds in a manner consistent with dis-
trict-wide policies, written contracts, and the educational objectives
of the school system.

Finally, we urge the subcommittee to consider combining the ob-
jectives. of this section with those of the unfunded secondary school
basic skills and drop-out prevention programs. That program is au-
thorised at $400 million for fiscal year 1990 and could well accom-
modate a merit schools award component.

The Magnet Schools of Excellence Program has the admirable
goal of expanding educational choices for students and parents and
strengthening school programs. However, this proposal implies that
schools currently being operated with Federal assistance for the
purposes of school desegregation are not magnet schools of excel-
lence. Yet many, if not most, of those schools are widely recognized
as models of educational innovation and excellence.

Another significant concern is that the Magnet Schools of Excel-
lence Program would divert funding from magnet schools that are
part of present desegregation plans. NSBA recommends that the
proposal include a trigger that would allow funding for Magnet
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Schools of Excellence only after appropriations for the magnet
school assistance program reached $200 million.

School boards are greatly aware of the need to expand the pool of
talented and motivated teachers and school administrators avail-
able to our public schools. We support Federal assistance for alter-
natives to traditional certification. One of the most significant ob-
stacles which prospective candidates for alternative certification
face is not addressed by this bill, and that isfinancial support for
retraining. A Federal contribution for training, such as stipends,
loans or grants would greatly increase the feasibility and attracti-
veness of alternative certification.

But we must also note that alternative certification is but one
step among many that must be taken to assure that the Nation's
schools have an adequate supply of well-trained professionals, in-
cluding minorities and specialists in math and science.

We urge the committee, and the administration, to pursue a
more comprehensive and well-funded effort immediately.

NSBA is also generally supportive of the programs for presiden-
tial awards to teachers, science scholars, and the urban drug emer-
gency grants. However, it should be recognized that those helpful
programs are small and not by themselves a national solution for
adequate teacher compensation, the production of science scholars
or eliminating drugs in urban schools.

With the adoption of the recommendations which we have of-
fered, NSBA believes that the administration's legislative package
can be a viable contribution to existing programs. But it is only a
preface to defining the vital role in which our Federal Government,
particularly an "Education" President, must play in assuring edu-
cational progress into the competitive world of the 21st century.
Because our Nation's educational challenge is so great, we urge the
administration to expand the scope of its initiatives and promote
them more aggressively.

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify before the sub-
committee today.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed, and for your sugges-
tions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McCully follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. MCCULLY

I am Larry McCully, a school board member from El Dorado, KS. I am pleased to
have this opportunity to testify before the subcommittee on behalf of the National
School Boards Association (MBA), which represents the 95,000 local school board
members across the country who set policy for the education ofour school children.

NSBA believes that President Bush'il education initiative, the "Educational Excel-
lence Act of 1989" (S. 695) can make a positive contribution in the improvement of
educational quality. However, several key concerns would need to be addressed
before local school i+eards can support that legislation.

A fundamental concern, and it is one which is expressed throughout my testimo-
, is the matter of funding priorities. In this regard, we are concerned that the

administration has proposed to fund this legislation within a budget package that
would reallocate the funding increases necessary to sustain service levels for Chap-
ter 1 and other succeesful programs for children with special needs. At the local
level where implementation occurs, we cannot support subordinating on-going serv-
ices for special needs to the creation ofa new program. Therefore, we recommend
the addition of funding triggers to protect against that.

Further, it should be recognized that S. 695 is a limited piece of legislation both in
terms of addressing the specific program needs which it identifies, and in terms of
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addressing the significant and serious unmet needs of education. Hence, in fulfilling
the role which must be played by the Federal Government, this legislation is only
the first page in the book. Certainly, it cannot be the final chapter in what we be-
lieve is President Bush's genuine desire to raise the Federal Government's educa-
tion priority.

With these introductoi7 points in mind, I would like to comment on the substan-
tive aspects of the administration's proposals.

The stated purpose of the merit school program is to reward schools which have
made progress toward (1) raising student achievement; (2) creating a safe and drug-
free school environment, and (8) reducing the dropout rate. Although these are
laudatory legislative objectives, several concerns would need to be addressed before
NSBA can offer its support.

First, NSBA believes that the basic criteria for the State selection of merit schools
should place a greater emphasis on funding those school sites which have high con-
centrations of disadvantaged students. Since one-half the State allocation formula is
based on low-income children, we recommend that the States be required to target
at least one-half of award funding to Chapter 1 schools. Further, recipient schools
should be required to have a demonstrate4 need or use for funds that are not other-
wise reasonably within the financial capability of the school district to provide. In
this regard, although we fully agree with Section 4708(cX4), which effectively prohib-
its State departments of education from conditioning awards to their own program-
matic requirements, we believe the provision goes too far by implying that a school
can receive fluids even if it has no plan or need for the particular amount of the
award.

Second, provisions in the bill relating to State criteria for making awards and for
guiding the local use of funds are more specific to activities at the high school level
than the elementary or middle school levels. Accordingly, it is not clear whether the
emphasis is on the secondary level, or whether awards to the elementary level are
not intended to have any federally legislated guidance. In addressing the secondary
level, we urge the subcommittee to consider areas of overlap between the objectives
of this bill and the yet unfunded Secondary School Basic Skills and Dropout Pre-
vention Program which was enacted last year. That program is authorized at $400
million for fiscal year 1990 and could well accommodate a merit schools award com-
ponent.

Third, the bill does not establish or address the role and responsibilities of the
local education agency in the award process. Under the section relating to the local
use of funds, the bill does not recognize that individual schools should use these
funds in a manner consistent with the district-wide policies, contracts, and educa-
tional objectives of the school system. By failing to do so such unintended results
can occur as the contravention of court desegregation orders, inconsistencies with
union agreements, as well as inconsistencies with the overall policies and State
operational mandates that apply to the district as a whole.

Fourth, we have several questions relating to State administration. With five per-
cent of funds set aside for administration, $25 million per year would be spent for
that purpose at the fully authorized level of $500 million. Restated, assuming an av-
erage award of $100,000 per recipient, an administrative expenditure of $5,000 per
award seems excessive.

Fifth, the bill only allows awards to be made to schools which have made progress
over some unspecified period of time. NSBA urges that school sites which have ex-
hibited sustained long term achievement be eligible as well.

Sixth, as I indicated at the outset, we urge that the program include a funding
trigger to ensure that it results in an increased Federal commitment, rather than a
reallocation of funds at the expense of those existing programs targeted to children
with special needs. Indeed, at a time of scarce Federal funding, we believe that this
trigger, as well as, the targeting recommendations, which we have made, are criti-
cal. In the absence of such provisions, the legitimate policy question can be asked:
Why fund schools that do not need more money to succeedwhen there are other
programs in desperate need of additional dollars?

Title I, Part B of S. 695 proposes a new program of Magnet Schools of Excellence.
This program has the admirable goals of expanding educational choices for students
and parents and strergthening the knowledge of students in academic and vocation-
al subjects.

However, the proposal creates an invidious comparison with the existing Magnet
School Assistance P , which this subcommittee reauthorized just last year as
part of the Haw tafford School Improvement Amendments of 1988. The pri-
mary purpose of the Magnet Schools Assistance Program is to provide Federal as-
sistance to the hundreds of school districts operating magnet schools as part of a
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traditional certification for individuals who have demonstrated a high level of com-petence

available to those States interested in applying on a competitive basis.

avail themselves . this opportunity while others could benefit from several years of

schools have a good proportion of well-trained minority professionals on staff and

grants. Therefore, eighty-five school districts with magnet school programs that are

plans. Such a policy would not be equitable nor consistent with the longstanding
Federal commitment to assist school desegregation.

pro-
vision that gives special consideration to those school districts implementing deseg-regation

enrollments.

petence in a particular subject area or in management or leadership qualities. We
make several recommendations to refine this proposal.

effec-
tiveness of this initiative. It may take several years before all States are prepared to

sustained support. The program should be authorized for at least three years.

people currently in other occupations.

play a supplemental role in any serious comprehensive plan to improve the quality
of school professionals. It will take many, more steps to assure that the Nation's

sufficient number of math and science teachers to help our graduates be competitive

of desegregation plans unless a clear commitment is made to also frill ftmd the ex-isting magnet, schools assistance program. The president's budget for fiscal year
in fiscal year 1989 for the Magnet Schools Assistance Program.

De-
partment of Education has indicated it has only enough fiends to award fifty-five

part of desegregation plans will go unfunded at the same time that a new $100 mil-
lion program is proposed to fund additional school districts without desegregation

regation plans. In addition, a trigger should be added that would prohibit new ap-propriations for Magnet Schools of Excellence until appropriations for the Magnet
School Assistance Program reached $200 million

of the need to expand the pool of talented and motivated teachers and school admin.

prep-
aration programs. Already serious shortages in the critical areas of mathematics
and science education have developed. In addition, the continuing decline in the
role models in many classrooms where demographic trends predict growing minori-ty

of all fifty States. It would be more if an incentive to make larger grant

often required in the better alternative programs currently in operation. This is
often in addition to the prospect of a significant reduction in salary that is required
of candidates after they successfully make the transition to the teaching professionfrom the private sector.

provision of training stipends and loans or grants would greatly increase the feasi-
bility and attractiveness of the alternative route to many experienced and talented

in the world economy. We urge the committee, along with the President, to pursue
such a comprehensive and well-ftmded effort immediately.

authorized for $100 million, would divert funding from magnet schools that are part

alternative certification of teachers and principals. School boards are greatly aware

ing while at the same time fewer top quality students are enrolling in teacher prep

numbers of minority students attracted to teaching is creating a new crisis of absent

alter-
native certification face is financial support during the period of retraining which is

ral anietance for the purposes of school desegregation are not "magnet schools
of excellence."

wide recognized as models of educational innovation and excellence. In fact, it is
echo° such as those in Buffalo, NY; Montclair, NJ, and St. Paul, MN, that have
made the case for the value of expending educational choices for parents and Btu-

istrators available to our public schools.

not moat, of the magnet schools currently receiving Federal assistance are

dents.

1990 does not aqueet any increase in fluids beyond the $118.6 million appropriated

We support this program to allow States to develop or expand on alternatives to

First, the $25 million program does not authorize enough money to justify the in-clusion

one of the most significant obstacles which prospective candidates for alter-

Local school boards could not support Magnet Schools of Excellence without a pro-

Title I, Part C would create a $25 million State-based program of assistance for

Second, malting the program only one year in duration needlessly limits the effec-

Clearly, a Federal role in underwriting some part of this transition through the

ally, we must note that alternative certification programs can only hope to

This implication is not only unfortunate but also clearly inaccurate because

Another significant concern is that the Magnet Schools of Excellence Program,

In the current grant cycle, 140 school districts have applied for fiinds but the De-

in the next decade, large numbers ofour most experienced educators will be retir-ing

plan. While we assume it is unintentional, the title of the programpro under S. 695 implies that magnet schools currently being operated with
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The concept of a Presidential Award of $5,000 for outstanding teachers is attrac-
tive. However, at an authorized level of $7.6 million, the average state would be
limited to approximately 28 such awards r year. The point is, this funding level
would only reward one teacher out of L. i i which we believe will result in a sub-
stantially less motivating factor than what the bill contemplates.

In view of the limited funding contemplated for the program, a $200,000 set aside
for a national award ceremony seems excessive, especially since the current Teacher
of the Year program probably fulfills the public relations functions which the legis-
lation seeks. We have a comparable concern over the open-ended allowance for such
ceremonies in each of the 50 States.

The criteria listed by which teachers would be selected are targeted on excellence
in the area of special p , such as the disadvantaged or gifted, as well as on
curriculum innovation and other types of special programs. We do not object to the
specific items enumerated on the list, and we recognize that they are offered only as
examples. Nonetheless, we urge that this permissive list of guiding examples also
include teachers who have been outstanding successes in teaching the "typical" cur-
riculum to "typical" children.

The proposed $5 million program for National Science Scholars will be a welcome
addition to the variety of Federal grant and loan programs currently on the books.

Likewise, given the priority needed to eliminate drugs from the environment of
our youth, a new $25 million Urban Emergency Grant program presents a benefi-
cial complement to current Federal efforts.

With regard to grants for Historically Black Colleges and Universities, NSBA rec-
ognizes the need to assist these institutions, and therefore supports viable efforts
toward that end.

Hence, in addressing Title II and III, NSBA is generally supportive. However, it
should be recognized that these helpful programs are smallwhich by themselves
are not a national comprehensive panacea to the production of national science
scholars or to eliminating drugs in urban schools.

In conclusion, the administration's package is a well-intentioned step in the right
direction. With the adoption of the recommendations which we have offered, NSBA
believes that this proposal can be a viable complement to existing programs. How-
ever, as we have indicated throughout our statement, this proposal is but a down
payment in defining the vital role which our Federal Government, including an
"Education" President, must play in assuring educational progress into the competi-
tive world of the 21st century. Because our Nation's educational challenge is sogreat, we urge the administration to more actively promote and expand its initia-tives.

Meanwhile, NSBA would be pleased to provide the subcommittee whatever assist-
ance we can, should it decide to give further consideration to this legislation.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the subcommittee today.
Senator PELL. Dr. Thomas, incidentally, Senator Simon's plane is

being delayed. He wanted to be here to introduce you. He asked me
to relay his good wishes to you, Dr. Thomas.

STATEMENT OF DR. CHARLES R. THOMAS, SUPERINTENDENT OF
SCHOOLS, ELEMENTARY SCHOOL DISTRICT 64, NORTH CHICA-
GO, IL, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOL
ADMINISTRATORS

Dr. THOMAS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Chairman, my name is Charles Thomas. I am superintendent

of schools of North Chicago Elementary School District, North Chi-
cago, IL. Our district is a district that has the distinction of being
the home of the Great Lakes Naval Training Station. So you can
see that we are heavily impacted, approximately 50 percent im-
pacted.

I am here also as the chairman of the Federal Policy and Legisla-
tion Committee of the American Association of School Administra-
tors. I am chairman of that committee. AASA is an organization
that represents over 18,000 superintendents across the country.
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Let me begin by thanking you for allowing us the opportunity,
those of us who run the schools and operate them throughout the
country, to make a few remarks before this subcommittee.

We are generally pleased with the education initiatives of the
President. However, we are concerned about the merit school pro-
gram because we believe that there is a legitimate concern that the
whole question of merit and how those schools will be judged can
stand in question. Schools serving middle or wealthy students
would have an unfair advantage, we believe, over the less-advan-
taged schools.

I would like to spend much of my time, or the time that we ha' e
left, talking about perhaps some new ground because we believe
that while we welcome the initiatives in S. 695, Mr. Chairman, we
believe that the ideas are good but there are things that have been
left out in terms of providing the financial underpinning necessary
to make the initiatives that the President talks about a reality and
to make the programs that are already on the books a reality in
terms of their reaching their full potential.

We believe that in order to maximize educational opportunities
for all youngsters, we need to increase the discretionary pie that is
available to fund those programs. Now, while we talk about adding
programs, no one has talked about how we are going to provid the
funding and where the funding is going to come from.

I represent the Federal Policy and Legislation Committee, and
our direction is very clear. We have stated as our position at our
January meeting that we believe that all existing Federal pro-
grains need to be fully funded before any new programs are cre-
ated.

Mr. Chairman, we believe that you and your colleagues have an
opportunity to break new ground. You have an opportunity to take
a historic step by accomplishing the goal for reaching those chil-
dren in whose future our country rests. We believe that by creating
a children's trust into which funds could be invested, which would
be a dedicated tax for education out of which would flow the fund-
ing necessary to fully fund Head Start, the Chapter 1 program, end
the education for all handicapped and health care programs for
children and any new Federal child care initiative.

The specifics of the trust obviously cannot be outlined in detail
here, but we have that as part of the full testimony which you
have, and I would commit that for your consideration.

Given the fact that the public has been very consistent in polls
throughout the country saying that they would be willing to raise
taxes for education, we believe that a small increase in the income
tax, generating $25-30 billion per year for the trust, is politically
achievable.

We also believe that this subcommittee is the particular body
that can most readily make the case for the children's trust to your
colleagues, since you are the guardians of the programs serving the
most vulnerable and the most valuable members of our society.

The children's trust is an idea that was developed by Jules Schu-
garman, who is the State secretary of social and health services in
Washington, the State of Washington. First, it would be acknowl-
edged that this would provide a long-term partnership that exists
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on behalf of children between the Federal, State and local Govern-
ments.

Second, it would be based on earmarked revenue source, which
we don't have now. It's all in a discretionary pie, and that pie is
small and it has not enlarged.

Third, it would create a network of programs designed to sever
the crippling connection that now exists in our society between op-
portunity and family income.

Fourth, it would provide a basis for expanding child care to all
families wishing to participate.

We offer, Mr Chairman and members of the committee, what I
believe is a very modest proposal. What our Nation faces if we con-
tinue to ignore the demographic profile of the children in whom we
must invest to expand our economy and to keep our factories run-
ning, it is certain that they will slip into sccond- and third-class
citizenship status.

For the sake of the Nation, for the sake of the children, we urge
you to incorporate the children's trust concept into S. (395.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to state once again that we
believe that the ideas contained in S. G95, as they now stand, are
good ideas, but we need a foundation to sustain them if they are to
help ,-..-,ir Nation achieve the long-term success. Thank you very
much.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much, Dr. Thomas.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Thomas follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. CHARLES THOMAS ON BEHALF OF
THE AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS

Mr. Chairmen and members of the Subcormittee, my name is Charles Thomas, and I

an Chairman of the Committee on Federal Policy and Legislation of the American

Association of School Administrators, the organization representing the more

than 18,000 local superintendents and school executives on whose behalf I am

testifying today.

Let me begin, Mr. Chairman, by thanking you for giving those of us who

aotually operate local schools an oportunity to appear before you today. We

are grateful for the leadership you have shown for education over the years.

At the time the President unveiled the programs proposed in S. 695, we

weloomed his emphasis on Merit Schools, presidential exoellence awards, math-

soience scholarships, drug-free schools and Historically Black Colleges and

Universities. The only aspect of his program with which we might disagree are

the Magnet Sohools of Excellence, which we believe are a duplication of

programs authorized in "Alternative Curriculum Schools," Seotion 4606 of

Public Law 100-297, the Hawkins-Stafford Amendments.

With respeot to Merit Schools, we believe awards must be balanced, so as not

to discriminate. Schools serving middle olass or wealthy students would have

an unfair advantage over schools serving less advantaged students. Merit, to

be balanced, must be based on gains for at least the first few years. Second,

the means for determining what is "merit" must be clear and fair. The ooncept

of merit awards i3 wonderful, out there is no current standard of merit that

has a national consensus. Problems with cultural and sexual bias exist with

standardized achievement tests and the tests, generally, are no more related

to sucroses in life than other measures, such as family income. The basis for

hr. 3
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merit would be c great topic for a national educational policy debate.

Business, academe, political Isadore and eduostore could, in fact, probably

agree on merit and produce the yardsticks.

We believe that through S. 695 you can continue to shape federal programs to

make them consistent with 30h001 rerorm efforts in states and school

districts. These efforts emphasize the professionalization of education, the

elimination of excessive bureaucracies, and the involvement of parents and

business leaders in schools. Profess'lalizing education is a long term

process that includes attracting the best with high salaries and excellent

working conditions, rigorous undergraduate and professional preparation, a

life-long commitmert to profeesional growth, and a work environment that

requires participation in professional decisions. To the extent that you

shape S. 695 in a way that reinforces those practices and trusts educators co

fUlfx,1 their role without -he burden of excessive federal and state

prescriptions, you will enhance education and the lives of children.

While we weloome the initiatives in S. 695, Mr. Chairman, we who administer

1°041 schools reapeottully suggest that this legislation is incomplete. As

now stands, the programs in thiS bill represent the icing on a cake that has

not yet been baked.

The President's proposals seem to be a rehash of programs now in place in one

or more states. Governor Thomas Kean warned in the forward to Results in

Education 1981, "Thou who would be president should speak to national needs

in education, but should not just recast gubernatorial programs." An

examination of the programs in the President's proposal finds that Merit
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Schools looks a good deal like the A+ program of Governor Robert Orr of

Indiana; the initiative on deregulation looks like the proposal of Governor

Roy Romer of Colorado to develop creativity zones; the proposal on alternative

certification is very similer to the proposal of Governor Thomas Kean of New

Jersey; and the proposal on teacher recognition follows the programs of many

states and local school boards, but probably Lamar Alexander of Tennessee

should be given credit. The states are already addressing the ideas in the

President's proposal. The national need to address the burgeoning rummer of

poor children, childrIn born drug addicted, and children who lack quality

child care is not addressed by the President or as yet by Congress. It is the

National problems of children that AASA submits should be added to S. 695.

The states are doing fine in addressing the subsets of education policy, for

which they, after, all are constitutionally responsible.

It is a disgrace that in 1989 family income is still the best predictor of a

child's life opportunities and educational achievement. AASA would like to

issue a call to sever the conneotlon between income and opportunity.

The Department of Education and the Department of Health and Hunan Services

currently administer a handful of powerful, existing programs --programs that

we know deliver solid moults for children--but which are not having the

impact they should, beams* of a lack of federal dollar commitment.

The AASA committee I chair, Mr. Chairman, clearly established our position on

this issue in January when we stated that the federal government should "fully

fund existing educational programs," before any new programs are created.

S. 5
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You and colleagues have the opportunity, through this legislation, to make

sure that the oommitaent to disadvantaged young people, to the federal role of

promoting equity and equality in education, in carried to fruition. It is a

goal to which we all aspire but the attainment of which is frustrated by the

explosive growth of spending on defense, entitlements and interest payments on

the national debt, and'ths concomitant shrinking, under Cramm/Rudmen/Hollings,

of federal discretionary spending. I ask you to recall that there are no

entitlements for poor or handicapped young children in education; every r'lkle

of elementary and secondary education funding is discretionary.

You can take an historic step toward accomplishing the goal of reaching those

children, whose future is our caonomy's only hope, by creating a Children's

Trust into which could be invested funds from a dedicated tax for education,

and out of which could flow the funds necessary to fully fund Head Start, the

Chapter 1 program of compensatory education for disadvantaged children, the

Eduoation for All Handicapped program, health care programs for children, and

any new federal child care initiative.

The specifics of the Trust obviously would have to be negotiated between this

Committee and the Finance Committee. We believe that funds for the Trust

should derive from a permanent, progressive tax, the revenue from which would

be dedicated to the Trust, such like Social Security and its tax.

Given that the public consistently states in national polls that is willing

to pay more taxes for Vacation, we believe a small increase in the income

tax, generating $25 to $30 billion per year for the Trust, is politically

achievable. We also believe that this Committee is the body that can most

4 I)
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readily make the case for the Children's Trust to your colleagues, since you

are the guardians of programs serving the most vulner,)le and valuable members

of our society. You know that if we fail now to invest in them, we will have

no future.

The Children's Trustas we have sketchily outlined here and as Washington

State Secretary of Social and Health Services Jule Sugarman has proposed in

far greater detail--would have several key elements:

First, it would be an acknowledgement of the long-term partnership that

exists on behalf of children between federal, state and local government.

Second, it would be based on an earmarked revenue source.

Third, it would create a network of programs designed to sever the

crippling conneotion that now exists in our society between opportunity and

family inoome.

Fourth, it would provide a basis for expanding child oare to all

families wishing to partioipate.

What we offer, Kr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, is a modest

proposal. What our nation faces, if we continue to ignore the demographic

profile of the ohildren in whom 144 must invest to expand our economy and keep

our factories running, is a certain slippage to second or third olass eoonomio

status.

5 7
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For the sake of our nation, for the sake of our children we urge you to

inoorporate a Children's Trust into S. 695.

Finally, I would like to state, once again, that we believe the ideas

contained in S. 695, as it now stands, are good. But they need a foundation

to sustain the., if they are to help our nation achieve long term success.

THE CHILDREN'S TRUST

Executive Summery

There le widespread agreement the services to children and families need substandel expansion and
knprovement Many Went progrwns for children and families are at lower than desirabe guilty or
dramatically underfunded In terms of demented need. In addition, new legislative proposers are
now before Congress and appear to have Wong support from a policy point of view. However. there

very oordidanos that funding MI be prated commensurate with the need. Thus, el le
Senators and Congressmen talk about ago* needed chid care with an seemed need for 1111
10 Wien they are wildrq about laureation with we shoot of $2 Mon In funding. They do so ba
cause they we trapped by the argosies about the Wend deficitand have not yet been presented
with Ideas es to how new funding might be derIed

It is tine for the advocates of children. youth and families to forthrightly deal with the revenue issue.
This paper does Jug that. It proposes to establish a new bust fund entitled The Children's Trust. After
coneldeely odor sources cd funding. It le proposed to fed the bust through peyrol twos ccilected
from employers end employees. The process is analogous to that used to Mince Social Security
retirement The schemed); following this pegs austratee how the Trust would work.

It is 'emoted del In the fifth yaw, with contributions at the three twee of a percent level (.3 per-
cent) each for employers and employees, the Trust Fundwould be receiving St11,030,0400.
ternadveli, *near amounts might be raised by removirc the "cap' on taxable wages and earnings
(currently about 545,000) and uodng to a higher Wei of imam

Either method could produce an increase of newly sweaty percent (70%) In funding for dtkiren's
Program"

The proposal specifies that the trust be In addition to existing levels of approprialtne (mandated
proprfationa). Funds would be appropriated to both social escurty act children's programs (Pan A)
and other federally authorized progrems (Part I). The Pan A funds would be allocated among the
states based on a formula which tekes into amount number of children. people In poverty ael per
capita income. Pan funds would be allocated Inaccordance with the laws applying to each Koollio
Protlorm

The proposal essentially cradle a much enlarged pool of revenues from which Congress can
appropriate funds to Improve program pulley, expend services and add new services. Initial-
ly funding would be swishier for at IT programs. It permits now programs to be added. The
propose does not change came law on targeting of funds, efigibalty for services. eligible grantees,
Program requirements. reporting, eveketion, and accountability. Mimsnot change commutes Jure.
(Actions over substentive legislation.

The approach sweeter merits serious consideration by at advocates of children, youth and families.
The author Invites tendons and suggestions for improving the program from se irderested parties.
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Schematic A

CHILDREN'S TRUST

Revenues and Appropriations

Prior Years'
Trust Balances

Equal
Employer-Employee

Contributions
Mandated General

Fund Appropriations

Are Deposited To

THE
CHILDREN'S

TRUST

And Appropriated To

Part A
Social Security Act
Service Programs

Then

Distributed Among the
States an Proportion To

Numbers of Children
Persons in Poverty
Per Capita Income

t

Matched by States
at 25-35% Levels

Unused Funds Remain
in Trust

1-i 9

Part I
Non-Social Security Act

Service Programs

Then

Supplemented by
Mandated and Optional

General Fund
Appropriations

And
1

Granted and
Matched as Required

in Each Program
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Schematic B

Listing of Part A and Part Programs
and FY89 Appropriation Levels (In Millions)

Own Presidents

Title lv11
Title iv.0

ivE
':env
Title x ix
Title xx

1141,4000n
Education

Education
Vocational
Research
Special

Other
Fetter
VISTA

Miming
National

Part A
Social Security Act
Service Programs

Part B

Continued

Child Welfare $ 239
Child Support and Paternity 36$
Foster Care and Adoption 1.075
Maternal and Child Health SG 1

Medicaid IF 4.661
Social Services Liu

Total. Part A S $.515

Programs
lc Handicapped 1.791 0
Ia. Disedvantard 4.513 0
and Adult Education

111

Programs 2.901 2

Grandparents 113 0
23 8

Children 4 0
Institute for Child Health

Part B
Non-Social Security

Act Service Programs

and Human Development 11U
Human DteelOpMent Unita Total, Part 0 S 20.254

mead Start S 1.204 0
Runaway and Homeless Youth 26 0 Semites Not Included (NOW
Child Abuse 160 Tribal Health Services
Dependent Coe Planning 0 Food Stamps
Family VICO*. MS Grants 01 AFDC
Developmental 78 0 Comenvnity Health Centers

Health Services Migrant Health Cantors

infant Mortality 200 Alcohol. Drug Abuse and Mantel Health
Immunisations 102 0 Refugee and Entrance Assistance

Adolescent Family Life 97 Higher Education
Family Planning lad 0

Food Programs
Special Milk 20 1 See Amend' s A for datailed program accounts
Child NutritiOn 4.762 0 under these general budgetary categories and
WIC Supplemental Feeding Programs 5.931 2

lot accounts not included

Work Prograds
Summer and Youth Empipyment 7110
Federal lob Corps 690 0

ESPfild I ed amounts for children. youth and families as distinc: from service to the elderly
kif Estimated 'spend. t ures for maternal and child health Within me Medicaid program Tr..ist fund

*ow's be i.m.tecl to state share of Medicaid funding
NOTE These programs terve children and youth. but siparatr financial data are not yet available

AFOC and FoOd Stamp programs are escluded Iron, Trust funding

0
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Fl ARCING CHILDREN'S SERVICES:

A PROPOSAL 10 CREATE A CHILDREN'S TRUST

A. Background

Soc., educated and health services for children and their familia are authorized by a wide variety
of laden laws. General revenues are used to support then programs. Specific amounts are ap-
proprisled *man by Congress for each program There we some programs such as AFDC.
Medicaid and Food limn, ailed entitlement pogroms, wan are funded In whatever amountsars
memory to serve eligible people. These 'Manna programs, except for selected Medicaid sw-
vices, are generally not covered by this proposal.

B. The Funding Gap

There is widespread agreement that subetantisi Increases in services and new types of services as
well as improvements in outlay of services to children and *rase are needed. I will not detail that
need in this paper, both because It is amply documented elsewhere, and because I want to keep the
focus on the issue of how shell we finance those essential services.

Many existing services we at a point of crisis because of kidequote funding In trying to serve all
those In need. Others have seen amity deteriorate **funding has bled to keep Ls) with costa. In
addition, Congress is currently sionning the need for other pogroms, most pardcularly chid care.

But the common amnia Is the severe ilmitadons on new spending stemming from the Waal
budget della Asa result, even though Congress may curdnue to authorize new programs and ex-
pand program requirements, the ensuine funding is *sly to be wholly inadequate to the need.

Advocates for children and families have now been grasping at straws for several years. Demonstra-
tion programs, 'limitation 01 unman,/ programs, improved efficiency, ening priorities , private
sector fund raising, and business Minced services are offered as pailletivee. However, In my judge-
ment, none d these approaches, indtakaily or collectively, Is likety to meet other than a minuscule
fraction of the reel need, I believe there is no question that unless additional public funding is
made available, our children will be at incensing risk.

C. i its Proposal For A Children's Trust

Propose do creation of a Children's Trust financed by employee and employer contributions. This
approach, In rrri view, heaths most mastic potential to generate the financial resources essential to
a meanIngfti linprayment hi services to families and children.

The proposal menden creates a much erizrged pod of revenues from which Congress can sp-
propriste funds to Improve program quality, expand services and add new savviest There would be
no change In existing laws and/or regulations which apply to programs funded through the Children's
Trust.
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Thus, the earns rules on targeting of funds, eligibilty for services, eligible grantees. program require-
merle, reporting valuation, taco:Malty, pubic particIpsition, program adminiotration and other
Miters woad remain in effect for ell programs Simierly, committee jurisdiction over substantive
logieledon wotid not be changed. It is possible that Congress might consider new subcommittee
arrangements for herding appropriations so that ovine spending ageing the Chidarts Trust can
be monitored

The principle of using employer and employee contributions and a trust fund for specific programs
(e.g., Mra-nom and disability Insurance) Is well accepted in the Social Security Act. For that reason.
we believe it could also be applied to children's programs.

I son tentiemsd dist the ernoioyerismployee tax is regressive, Ica there .re ways, as described below,
to reduce the regressiveness. particularly by inciailing the bees oftumble earnings.

D. Reasons For This Particular Approach

I have examined a number of approaches to improving revenues for chid and family programs. In
doing so. I sought a method which would assure, Insofar as possible, that:

(1) The additional mantas would, in feet be used forchid, youth and family Programs
Tice Children's Trust limits the use of additions!revenues to its enumerated programs (So.
Schematic IV.

(2) The new revenues would not significantly increase the regreseivity of the tax system,
nor impose an unreasonable titian:la burden on lower income taxiasaril The proposal
suggests methods for achieving these otjectfas (See Seaton I and Table 0).

(3) The etpenditures for chid ead family programs would not add to federal deficits. The
Trust USN revenues which have been raised specifically for child, youth, and famly
programs and does not increase the dercit

(4) The r,= w revenues would equal at Nest $5 billion in the fiat year and grow to $20 ill
lion over five years. These levels are judged to be essential to meat documented needs.
At the same tine, they are within the limits of program growth which can be administrative-
ly managed.

(5) After the first five yaws, there should be the possibility of further growth as the need
for services grows. There is continuing growth in the wags base which would make
program growth possible as well as providing an edge against Inflation.

(I) The revenues COW be collected without sivificant additional expense. The collet-
tilX1 mechanism for social security could be used with virtually no additional cost.

An overriding consideration in future funding is to assure dust the revenues gensoated will be ear-
mmoked for chid, youth and family services and not diverted to other functions. I recognize that ear-
marking violates the principles of sound public finance. However, I believe it to be justified In this
case both because (a) the need for this type of program is so critical and (b) pubicsupport fot these
types of programs may make an eannericed tax acceptable whereas it would not be acceptable to
Was general revenues. Similarly a pay as you go approach in which revenues are raised specifical-

-ly for the new and improved sevices means then will be no impact on tactical deal.
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SolleMOIMIons for a children's Trust

(1) A diktat's Trutt Mudd be ortiled, perhaps es Tide )00 of the Sochi Security Act.
to =Ale employer/employee contribution& Fait A of the Trust should be used to
Smog chid, youth and kmly unto under Tian vi XIX and )0( of the
Socii faculty Act. Fat I of the Trust daub' be used lo France other seMees to
children, youth and farilles vet kit am not a pat of the Soda Semidry Act (e.g., Head
Seem drIlelopmentel diesbAIVIK Nml* vowed, and abet* OW and mai health sir.
aka). In d, ST or more programs would be Alltils for funding taes Appendix A).

(I) I propose to banes the Children's Trust through an unit/Oyer/employee is This
trust fund and method of tendon, Ale *Marto the Old Age and Survivors Insurancv
Trust Fund (Mgt is wanly worsts from N. Funds could not be tranehrred between
The Children's Trust and OM Tuts. Separate tax Mee would be Imposed for each
trust. HOPAWW, the rnedwilems for colecdng twee would be Identical, thereby avoiding
any scars exposes of collection. Employee and employer contributions could produce
funds for the Children's Trust through a variety of methods (we Append& B for a more
complete discussion) such as

(A) Iscessnag the Taft Rats

Year Taxable Employer Employee Estimated*
Payroll Rate Rate Revenue

1990 $2.5 trillion .1% .1% $ 5.0 Mot
1991 02.7 trillion .1% .1% $ BA Morn
t992 $2.9 *Mos .2% .2% . $11.6 Moe
1993 $3.1 frith*. . 3% .3% $1114 biWor
1994 $3.3 trillbxe .3% .3% $19.6 Mai

A varledon of Increasing the tax rag would limo laminate the cap on the taxable wage base and int-
pods a .6% rate on higher la* homes. Ms would add about $12 Won Income over five years
(see Appendix B).

Estimate Includes growth I n tax bass as well as higher Mee and Is derived from the Prssidenrs FY
1989 badger and the preliminary 12811Annual /*offal the Board at Trustees of the Federal Old Age
Survivors Insurance and Disability insurance Trust Funds.

3
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(B) Increasing the Taxable War am

Prowl law limb the OASI babe wage bass to $45,300 (198$ tug* for en Individual.
That level MI increase in proportion to the growth In average wages and is estimated to
reach $55,200 by 1592. It has been suggested that the lime be removed thereby increas-
ing the yield stellar* and some hat reducing the regressive nature of the tax. Recent
calculations by the Office of the &two at the Social Security Administreice estimate In-
crows tempo from $31.5 billion In 1000 to $40.5 beton in 1904, if the cap on taxable
%ogee and iarninge Is totally removal. With a $75,000 tar, I *senate a range of $25 2
Won to

Ala
Total Increase (billions)

Year No 'cap' $75,000'cap.

1990

1993
1994

1992
1991

.1

.1

.5

II

2.1

7.0

.5
9

An expanded "cap'' produces more binding then coed be effectively used by children's
programs in the first Ave yews. Thsrefore one might consider (a) a co at some other
level (e.g. $75,000) (b) exemption of some Income (e.g. $1,000) from taxation in order to
decrease regreseher or (e) firencIng ode 'Woe (tog. higher oducolionand long
Mtn: coro kr Om eiderW.

In summery it is very possible that suMciont Income could be generated for the Children's
True without the need for tex increase affecting lower income farrifies.

ofchoice among the s approaches Is more thoroughly discussed in Appendbc S. Suf-
it to aay, that the funcen oriel of eaks is to raise a sufficient amount of money

throw,' the employer/employee tax to finance aletIonel essential services needed by
children, youth and twin.

(3) There I a concern Oat the Trust meant be used to replace edging levels of 'maple-
eon. Thoreau Congress should mandate bed to importer; each year to the
Children's Trust an wnount from general revenues *Itch Is not tees than the aggregate
funds approoretal for the 'odd Security Act emit* programs In the latest fiscal year.
For FY IS, this mandated approprIstion would be about $5.5 beim While Congress can.
not celibately bind here Congresses to specific levels of appropriations, a law set-
ting forth this Inlet MI mote a ponies which child advc rtes can effectively use In the
oppropreion process.

Addltiondy, the law might provide the Trust funds we not available for appropriation un-
less Congress has nude the mandated appropriations. This provides child advocates with
even stronger arguments.
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(4) Congress should mandate Itself to appropriate from general revenues each year such
SUMS for the programs spooned ki Pert B as we equal or exceed the aggregate level of
approwilions for such programs ki the IMP fiscal yew. For FY 09, this mandated ap-
moprielke maid be approximately 020.3 blew. Optional increases from general
revenues abated also be authorized.

(I) Each Wats should be required to worlds a laud of funding for Parts A and B
programs which, ki the aggregate, equals or exceeds the aggregate appropriations for
such programs in FY 1909.

(11) Each yew Congress should appropriate funds from the Trust to Parts A and B
programs. Appropriations for Pan A programs should take lento account the estimated
demand for funds by the states, estimated contributions to the fund and unused balances
from prior years, provided that appropriations for a particular year should not be greater
theil whet can also be financed lei future years. Slmkrly, the needs of Part A programs
would have to be compared to the needs of Part B programs. In effect, Congress would
have to consider a comprehensive analysis of children, youth and family needs. Perhaps
the Preskisra should be required to submit a special analysis appendix to the budget as is
done in other areas.

(7) New Part A Trust funds should be allocated among the states; one third according to
the number of children ki the state; cne third burr' an the number of persons in poverty;
and one third teldng into account per capita hoot* Ni the state. (See TabisAfor percent-
age allocations.) That portion al the Truet related to mandated Part A appropriations
would follow the adding dletrIbudon wawa

(II) States should be required to develop a comprehensive plan for Past A child, youths
and family services. This plan would also incorporate anticipated funding of Pan B
programs. Federal standards would be required including provisions for Welting, a
countability, public participation and normllecrirnInetion.

Local (I.e. cowry and city) governments and neighborhood organizations should play
mosolfnlitil roles In dolloping such plans. Steady, the private nonprofit sector needs
to be invcrved.

Within the parameters of their approved plan Governors and legislators would be given
discretion within the stags share of IOW Part A funds to (a) allocate such funds among
Scala Security Act programs serving children end tamales as wail as (b) to Moots kola
to other (Le., Part 11) federal programs serving children. youth or tartlet. Congress
would specify to which other federal programs (e.g. Head Sat or youth programs or com-
munity mental hedth) docilions could be made. (See Schomatic B and Appendix A for a
listing of such programs.) Congress would also specify the remind matching funds In
those mess.
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Table A

Proposed Allocations of ChUdren's Trost Funds

For Part A Programs
Percent Diatbution

Ratio ef
Perms National

Per Under t Slats Amid
Capita Pepsisties Pommy Per C.apits at Ratio PIrelet
Weal Under 18 lard Average hums A Avenge Distribution
13,876 188.101 99199 188.188 1101 183198 MAR
11,887 0.482 0.515 0.499 1.167 0.582 0.562
14,964 0A02 0.274 0.338 0.927 0.313 0.302
12,117 0.222 0215 0.219 1.145 0.25 0.242
16,380 2.165 1.942 2.054 0147 1.740 1.680
13,906 0.357 0.343 0.311 0.998 0.349 0.337
18,089 1.200 0.887 1.044 0.767 0.801 0.773

4,368 2,299 16,050 6.932 $393 7.663 0.865 6.628 6.399
1,862 6891 7,211 2.955 2.515 2.735 0,806 2204 1128
2,877 1,2101 3,437 4.566 4.417 4.492 1.033 4.640 4.479

2,873 1,089 13,226 4.559 3.976 4.268 1.049 4.477 4322
1,506 516 12,446 2.390 1.884 2.137 1.115 2.383 2.300
3,096 1.231 14,738 4.913 4.494 4.704 0.942 4.431 4277
2,483 0461 UM 3.941 3.454 3.698 1.020 3.772 3.641
1,284 3981 3,154 2.038 1.453 1.746 1.055 1142 1.778

1,139 374 14087 1.808 1.369 1.509 0.985 1.565 1.511
773 286 12,594 1277 1.044 1.136 1.102 1.252 1.209

1,327 582 13,244 2.106 2.125 2.116 1.048 2.218 2.141
197 79 12,052 0.313 0.288 0.301 1.151 0.346 0.334
206 113 11,161 0.327 0.413 0.370 1.243 0.460 0.444
448 163 13,281 0.711 0.595 0.653 1.045 0.682 0.658
665 232 13,77i 1.055 0.847 0.951 1.007 0.958 0.925
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(0) Medicaid Is a federal miasma program *Stich provides whatever Wel of finkare
required to each etas expendeures. Within Medicaid, specie eligibility requirements
dem higher Income fennel to nada materiel Nadi services and child health aimless
up lo age. Pm Pamela Aft incomes up to /N wood 01 the pow') 'suet) with fuN
fedora insioldrig. The Mates should be able to use Pail A Children's True funds as match.
hp Ards for these selected Mediald program and sal attract full fedora reimbursement,
provided the este provides Its full level al biding from prior years.

(10) Tile )0t funds weevelable for esMoes to both *arty populations and children.
yeah and flarrillee The Malone! funds provkledthrough the Chkirens

to
should be

melody for chldren. youth and larnlies and a Elbebe required to maintain es
price awl of apendltures for such papoose.

(11) For programs wider Pan A. required Weal melting rates should be est at 05 to 75
Petard el iii adenatures; the elect figure being determine, on the basis of relative
per capita Moon* (See Tel e for the me.' hIng rates). A maintenance ce effort require.
merit would assure that states did not spend leas than curry.* levels. Matching require-
minis for PM 0 programs would follow edstIng law.

(12) Funds not needed Ina pselculu year should revert to the true fund for futureap

(f3) Any Social Smutty Act 'enlistees on allocations of Part A funds among service
proems should be repelled In favor of liming sate discredon In slang Morass.

(14) The service tides of the Social Security Act should be-revised to assure they permit a
compreheristee range d chid, youth and famly services.

(1$) A procedure should be prescribed through which Ness could authorize federal
agenda to use portions of the caste's Pan A amain to fund prows authorized
under Pet B.

(1$) In order to enhance raid planning and budgeting at the este level, Congress
shoed use the advance hiding techniques now used in Choi., I education programs;
I.e. the appropriation would specify levels for the budget yaw and the subsequent year.
(Such advenc appropriations are mulhortzed by to Congressional Binft7of Act of 1974
(31 U.S.C. 1103 (17))
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Table B

lade of Nader' to Slab per Capita lactase

New twitted

ON* NOW ifte

Messiah'

Alis 'WM ore

Maine 1.167 72% Montana 1.264 -f t%
New Hampshire 0.927 67% Idaho 1.248 73%
Vermont 1.145 72% WNW'S 1.049 70%
Massachusetts 0.847 66% Colorado 0.937 67%
Rhode Island 0.998 68% New Mexico 1.271 74%
Coaaecticut 0.767 65% Musa 1014 71%
Middle Atlantic Utah 1.322 75%
New York 0.865 66% Nevada 0.958 68%
New Jersey 0.806 66% PacUk
Peaasylvaala 1.033 70% Washingtou 1.003 6996
East North Causal Oregoa 1.099 71%
Ohio 1.049 7096 California 0.864 66%
Indiana 1. i 15 72% Alaska 0.763 65%
Illinois 0.942 67% Hawaii 1.004 68%
Michips 1.020 69%
Wisconsin 1.055 71%
West North C1110111
Minnesota 0.985 68% Computation Formula Table
Iowa 1.102 72%
Missouri 1.048 70%
North Dakota 1.151 72% Balla EsImalAbutSouth Dakota 1.243 73%
Nebraska 1.045 70% Lana - 0.800 Qf %
Kansas 1.007 69%
South Atka* 0.800 0.889
Delaware 0.972 68%
Maryland 0.875 66% 0.900 - 0.949 VS
District of Columbia 0.764 65%
Virginia 0.954 68% 0.950 - 0.909 68%
West Virginia 1361 75%
North Carolina 1.194 72% 1.000 1.024 69%
South Carolina 1.31! 75%
Georgia 1.106 72% 1.025 - 1.049 70%
Florida 1A10 69%
East boa Grand 1.060 1.099 71%
Kentucky 1.282 74%
Tennessee 1.234 73% 1.100 1.190 72%
Alabama 1300 75%
Miuiuippi 1.510 75% 1.200 1.249 73%West South Central
Arkansas 1.323 75% 1.250 1.290 74%
Louisiana 1.231 73%
Oklahoma
Tema

1.134
1.029

72% 1.300 OW
70%

75%

Ll 9
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(11) iellielalegilkaidenicePateibaidA
The Wooing types ci eyeless authorized under the So* Sec" Act should be eligible
for fkonolng through Part A d the ChIldren's True

19 readies Level
(Midler et Dollars)

1. Tide MB Child Welfare Services Mil
3.11de MD adhl Seppert awl

Estabileammet of Paewelty $366
3.11de 1V4 Fosse awe sad Maple.

Assistance $1,075
4.11de V Material sad OM Heald'

&mks Bleck Greet 561
5. Selected ffolleald Services to Paresis

sad ChIldreao (Eat.) 4,661
6.11de XX Block Groats to Stew ter

See I al %Moro ([IL) 1,611

TOTAL $6,515

*This category is intended tn cover that pan of the Medicaid appropriation which applies under
SOBRA to maternal can and podlabic can undo, eight years of age. The amount shcrmi isan ee
timate.

"Portions of Mb )Cfl funding are also used for senior citizen services. The figure sham is an es-
timate of the portion used for children, youth and tarniY services

(Oa) 1/1101:010.1Malblalledglunigaid1

In addin, COMMIS would dileignela other federal programs as Part B programs which
could noes supplernereel funding. Wel through appropriations from the Trust or by
stet, legion to allocate pordons d their Part A funds. A proposed lie of current programs
is dirliried in Schematic B and elaborated In Appendbc A.

Swami Weal programs (e.g., mental health, community health, and substance abuse)
serve people of el eget If Congress WANG to use the Chlidren's Trust for these
progrm& It can do so by sknply appropriating funds to the specific Part B programs and
semerkIng them for services for chidren, youth and families.

It Is very lately the Congress we want to create new programs (e.g., the Act for Better
Child Cale) and fund them through the Trust. Al it has to do is authorize funding from the
Trust In the new logielation.

7 0
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F. Allocatton of New Funds In the First Five Years

Table C shows the amount of new funds that would be distributed to states based on the five levels
of tax rates propated earlier and the allocation formula shown in Table A. These figures assume that
the Children's Trust would be used extfusivaly for Part A programs, which will certainty not be the
case. To the extent that funds are used for Part B programs the state by state distribution will change.
Table C shouicl therefore be reed an approximation of new funds which could become available.

These funds should be in addition to amouribi presently allocated to each state and to the state's
matching contributions.

O. Rationale for Using A Trust Fund

Many of the circumstances which justiled the enactment of other Social Security Act Trust Fund
Programs Oxidic Marry OASI) are siso applicable to services to chldren, youth and families. The
chart below tint] dad "The Symmetry of OAS1 and Chlklren's Trust Funds" enumerates these
similarities.

THE SYMMETRY OF THE

AND THE
OASI TRUST FUND CHILDREN'S TRUST

1. The OASI Trust Fund was designed to protect 1. The children's Trust Fund (CT) Is designed to
a very vulnerable population; i.e. the elderly. protect a very vulnerable population,

children.

2. OASI helps business by providing a founda-
tion for their pension systems and encouraging
older people to retire.

3. The use of a trust fund Increased public 0011
lidence that revenues will be used exclusively for
purposes which the public approves. It also per.
mits storing fury% which are currently not
needed in order to meet future needs.

2. CT helps business by Increasing the propor-
tions of well functioning children ve. can be-
come productive adults. It also helps finance
chid care which enables more people to par-
t'cipete in the labor market.
3 . The use of a trust fund can increase public
confidence that revenues will be used exclusive.
iy for purposes which the public approves. It
also permits storing funds which are currently
not needed in order to meet future needs.

4. The broadness of the wages and earnings tax 4. The broadness of the wages and earnings tax
base penile raising a greet deal of money with base permits raising a great deal of money with
a relatively low tax rate.4.The broadness of the a relatively low tax rate.
wages and earnings tax boss permits raising a
great deal of money with a Math* low tax rate.

5. The costs of administration are very low.
5. P 3 costs of administration are even lower

From a public policy point of view, the use of a dust fund financed from a specific tax is responsive
to the public's willingness to support taxes, provided theyare clearly commined to meeting the needs
of children, youth and families.
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TABLE C

New rands at Various Tu Loth
(Algona c4 Dohs*

(NOTE: The flamebelow esiatee eR jlawk w Not* Pert A pgrwno errmak* Mit TO OW awMaps* Iff used for Peet potent the eloriteidon among than will char)

New Funds
Employer and Perdint
Employee d

Tod

Est. 'Immo. 100.000

New England

1900
0.2%

$1,000.0

19111

0.2%

$1,400.0

11112

0.4%

$11,800.0

1093
OAS

$11030.0

1904
0.0%

$10,000.0

Mains 0.882 211.0 30.3 812 104.5 110.2
New Hampshire 0.302 15.0 10.3 36.0 56.2 8412
Vsmiont 0.242 12.1 13.1 29.1 46.0 47.0
Mosechueses 1.680 84.0 03.7 194.9 312.5 320.3
Rhode island 0.337 me 18.2 30.7 1127 116.1

Canna/Simi 0.773 30.6 41.7 89.7 143.6 151.5

Middle Atlenlie

New York 6.306 3194 346.6 742.4 1,190.3 1,254.1
New Mari 2.126 106.4 114.9 241$ 396.0 417.1
Pennsylvania 4.479 223.9 241.9 519.8 833.1 877.8

East North Omni

Ohio 4.322 2111 2314 501.4 603.9 $47.1
Indiana 2.300 115.0 124.2 286.8 427.6 450.8
Illinois 4.277 213.8 231.0 4011 796.5 1313
Michigan 3.641 182.0 1918 422.4 677.2 713.8
Wisconsin 1.77$ 89.9 9E0 2062 330.7 348.5

West North Central

Minnesota 1.511 75.6 81.6 175.3 281.0 298.2
Iowa 1.200 60.4 06.3 140.2 224.9 237.0
Missouri 2.141 107.0 115.6 248.4 3982 419.6
North Dakota 0 334 16.7 18.0 38.7 62.1 65.5
South Dakota 0.444 22.2 24.0 51.5 82.6 87.0
Nebraska 0.668 32.9 35.5 76.3 122.4 129.0
Kansas 0.925 46.2 50.0 107.3 172.1 181.3
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H. Rsistionship to Odor Social Sscurtty Trust Funds

The proposed Children's Time would be legally and fiddly independent of the other scold security
as true funds (OW d, M. and SAM. Ikerweing between these funds and the Chldren's Trust
would not be permitted and shortfalls or surpluses in one fund could not be compensated for by
moving dollen; among the funds. Essenddy, the Children's Trust stands on its own, with Its own tax
rates) and its own purposes of experditurs.

On the other herd, the Children's Trust would benefit from use of the other true funds' system for
collecting taxes. It would use the same rules Oor defining wages and earnings and the awns prow-
dins lot collection and enforcement al taw The Wadded** harden on widows would not
be greet, simply requiring one addidonel elicitation under the cams rules present calculationswe
made.

In Appendbr t3 alternedwe are suggested which mull remove the 'cap'on taxable wages and earn.
Ines and perhaps apply a higher rate to earnings above the present 'cep." This would not significant-
ly impact the adminisUative requirements fw businew

The Children's Trust might be viewed by some as competitive with other socd security trust funds
In that It uses the same lex bees: i.e., wegerand aerniags. However, that somlletiliOnmay be More
eroded liwared. The Senate Budget and Finance CommEses have wen* reviewed the status
of the Sochi Security Trust funds and found them In good shape.

Social %way Convniseicoier, Daces Healy, Wiled May 13, lila on the firwidd status of Soc.
Security be fare the Societe Finance Committee. As she put It

NM report of the Social Security Board of Trustees ...conlimis the system's
Withtrust funds will reach $1.4 blNlon by 2000 and nearly $12 Mon by the year 2030...

Thus, if these assumptions prow to be accurate, there will be stifciont funds to pay all
benefits due to currant beneficiaries and to develop a subs:andel reserve for . tyrant of
benefits to tile Baby Boom genendon...aver the complete 75 year period, the period Trus-
tees use to maw' long term financing of Social &loudly, the fund la in close actuarial
blAPCIL"

Thus, there seems to be no red competition between the needs of the OASI Trust Forid and a
Children's Trust.

There are, of caress, other potent competitors such as the Disebilty Trust Fund (DI), the Hasped
Imams (HI), and supplementary Medical Insurance (SW), Trust Funds. The largest of these is the
Hospital Insumnai Trust Fund. William Roper, M.D., Administrator of the Health Care Financing Ad-
minion:to, WNW that:

Bard of Trustees projects that the HI Trust Fund will be solvent until at least the
year 2003 and perhaps until 2008...the Board cautions that,...any significant adverse
deviation from these projections could nester In the inabiley of the fund to meet Its obliga-
tions much sooner than projected.'

It other words, there will be problems, but they may not become pressing for another fifteen years.
Long term care for the Wady is also being considered for trust funding. If enacted. It would probab-
ly add to the HI rate.

7
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I. Tax Inmate on Families

Concern Ms been Impressed the a tax on wages and earnings is regressive because it (a) uses a
uniform rate at al lolls of income and (b) has a ceiling or cap, currently $46,300, on taxable wages
and seminal. If one looks ally at the tact Nail the concern about regressivey is dearly juelfied.

However, there is another way to look at the Issue, by belleldeftlei not only theele the tinily pegs,
bus what It is likely to rookie as balmlike. Table D presents much an annyele. The cmiculadon of con-
tdbutions *ONO assume a Me of .3 percent each for employer and employee. For the tinily with
MAO In wives and sein ing. the ctxdribudon is $30 per year. Mourning remove of the tap" on
taxable yaps and miming*, the $75.000 brooms WI moire coreibudons of $450 or Moen dinesas
much.

On the benefit side, the @Wylie assumes the each len* tticeateS (In a ten yea r period) three major
types of services: (a) five years of daycare; (b) maternal and child hesith services for the birth of one
chid: and (e) $2,500 of drug, alcohd and mental health services. However the government's share
of costs ranges from zero for artier services to the highest income families to 100 percent for cep
tale services to the lowest income tamales.

Comparing the cools to the family with the benefits It receives crass a de e*, progressive situation.
The lone Inoomefernly receives $12,703 In services above b contributions, II Pie et 12.7 Wan

InCCOL The leOhed Imam tinily Per $1,750 MOM in contributions then It males in benefits,
a n e g li g i b l e loss of . r l i of b became. A m o t o r e f f e c t on the ger% and looses at each level of lamly
income is created by the employer's share of cartributiona

In summery, lower inccens WNW enjoy substardely greeter cabv.eute gains as wellas larger proper-
Vows gains (measured against 'worm) then do higher incor.s 'smiles.

Annul
Income

Ten Year
less. Over Taxes

lienelb Oen as a
Percent of Ten Year income

$10.000 $12.703 12.7 S
20.000 5,060 2.8 S
45,000 400 0.0 S
75,000 (1.750) ( 0.2 %)

Thus, **et appellnl as a regressive tem has, when benefits ere taken into account, a wry mares-
sive Impact

J. Impacts on Business

, The propose for a Children's Trust would create an Weltered cat for both large and erne bus'.
num They would pay ene hhaM of whatever additions, costs are involved. At the highest level
proposed, the coat to business would be three tenths of a percent (A) of pro. This tranelates
tea total of $al billion on an estimated $3.3 trillion wages and earnings bass for 1904.

75



Table D

THE REGRESSIVE/PROGRESSIVE NATURE

Of AN EMIPLOYEREMPLOYEE TAX

Family A

$11111

Family

WOOS

family C

W
family De

$75,101
A-1. Cbildrea's Trust Co Masada. per year by Family $30 $60 $135 1225
A2. Chi ldrea's Trust Catkin Imam per year by Employer $30 $60 $135 $225
B. Tea Year Osatributioss by Employes' sad Employers $600 $1,200 $2,700 $4,500
C Esampies of Potential Basefits:

1. Birth of a child $3,000 $2,500 $0 $0
(100% cost) ($500 amay) (ao basal) (ao buret)

2. Five. years of day care, partially subsidised oa a Adios scale $7,500 13,500 $750 $O

(50% subsidy) (25% **ay) (3% subsidy) (so beaebt)

3. Alcohol, drag, tad meatal beakb services at $2,500 level $2,500 $2,000 $umo $500

(00 subsidy) (SO% subsidy) (40% subsidy) (20% subsidy)

4. SUBTOTAL BENEFITS $13,000 $4250 $1,730 $500
D. Net Gaia (cost) to Family $12,703 $5,650 $400 $(1,750)
Iliac C-4 minus Liae B)

E. Income pie (loss) to a Family as Proportion of Tea Year Income 12.7% of 2.116 0% of 196 of

iscomapas iacomspis iacoasepin jocose:less

FaMily VCOMSribaiOnS asaae se "%soot of cop ea sorobk imps sod baulks to Mot Mil( 57.5,00D is soya

rib



72

In comparison to other methods of funding, a woos and timings tax has the advantages of being
unit:km In 'Napoli:4w. Compatible businesses In the United Mates with slider methodsof opera.
don ad fed the hoot in the ere way. It Is eue the the addible costsmay crests a very slight
compelled disdentage with rupee to cowponies in other countries. However, is described
below. Ode may be RCA then cleat by teems coot savings, labor force gains and prcducttrity Im.
prammenlovitioh meld from the programs liminoed under the Chicken's Trust

From an employer point of vim. the increased avallabilly of funds for chid are makes possible In.
creased preductIvity by the labor farce *Shod mating preosure on buek.ses to fund such rxograms.
Puritanic's, the oppecedon of additional funds ki dud and ferny services reduces the prospect
that large pardons of the work force coming d age will not be able to function wad. Educetionsi,
early childhood, he and socid servlose ad maks for a more products work force. Absent arm-
timid services in these areas, there is red danger that the United Stew wll not have an adequate
work force In quendletlwe or quells*** terms.

Finely, them Nan important cost avoidance factor which Weds both business and taxpayers. We
are wit on our way to producing a generation of young people with large proportions of education-
alty deficient, alcohcd or drug addicted. ernodondly troubled and ptrieicaly M indIvIdues long with
an increasing proportion of dysfunctional families. That generation promises sharp increases In
public expenditures for welfare cats. expense. related to crime and corrections and preventable
mediae expenses. Those coots can be avoided because we know how to work with chidmn and
ramble so that they do not become dependant on government.

K. Conclusion

A Chldren's Trust supported by employer and employee contributions lea very effective my to raise
funds. This approach will provide dollen In the magnitudes necessary to militia* address the
needs of children and families.

This proposal merits ear lest considerations by Indlvklusis and organizations Interested In and reduc-
ing the numbers d at risk children, youth and famlies In America.

Readers who have comments are Invited to csil ths author at (20$) 713-3315 or wits to

Me Supra" Secretwy

Dqmvanant of Social and Health SWAM

WM": 08-44

°Oaf's Waehingtoa 985044095



APPENDIX A

Program Codes and Budget Authority 1.708

MUNI

Title Ohl

TtIM IV O

Vale 111-11

Tale V

Tale DM

rain

asc
(00aLal 000prity 000000 Servtar Vtvela

POMO MID 11110C3143 MI SIM

ULM

0000.303

1140.1171
113.1136

-O-
-0-
-0-

WAN

.6113.000

1.41003143

Qglianal)

2314350

1411.000

440.1131
1.13.034

-0-
-0-
-0-
-0-

461.013

4.661.000

1.11114030

51/1iMil

&Windom

-J
lliarefocaal korai Act Servium

14100101 Mal 114114013

700-1126-0-1-Ica

00.01 NMI /tact
03.01 Comagammare

111nAlltmo)

OM kW

1.204,124

1,436
34,000
HAN

-0-
4,7V7

6.337
4.134

77,341

10.000

106.116

v,44!
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APPENDIX A (Continued)
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Other Puf Pone for the funds might be (a) increesed avelebily of lows and grants for higher educa-
tion; pi paid Inonoing of long len owe for the Wady; and, (C) exemption of a portion of income
(e.g. kV lire Steal) from tendon In order to reduce the regressive maws of the tax. .

Menotti C: Progressive New Apprescis

This approach would impose a program*, races on wive atd awnings over $48,000 along with
removal of the cap and use the funds entirely for Chldren's Trust purpose.. Variations of this ap-
proach with higher Wes could be used if I were Oohed to produce more funds for otlw purposes.

RAIES

UWs
$Ow

INCOME INS BILLIONS

. 9U4p1,l0e 1 $45O 00 TOTAL

199e .1 A $ Le $33 $1.2

1991 .1 A 1 1.4 $3.4 11 1.11

1992 .2 A $11.1 DA $113

1993 3 A $12.4 13.1 $142

1994 .3 A $194 $U $23.4

We Tear TOTAL: 372.0

The rate on wages and earnings would be .0 percwrit each for employers and employees or double
the f h year rate an the first $45.000 of Income. This gone* whits delaying the nail to .3 per-
cent for ail wages and earnings up to $41,000 horn 1993 to 1994 and raises aimed $12 Won more
money.
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AMERICAN ASSOCIATION
OF SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS

February 6, 1989

Tot Budget Committee Members

From Nick Penning
Legislative Specialist

Ret FY 90 Funding for Education

The American Association of School Administrators, representing more than
18,000 local superintendents and school exeoutives, fully supports the
Committee for Education Funding recommendation that the President and Congress
commit to a long term strategy for investment in children, beginning with a
12.5 billion downpayment in new funds for existing federal education programa
in FY 1990.

The attached documents frog AASA, the Congressional Research Service, the
Committee for Economic Development, the Select Committee on Children, Youth
and Families, and the Committee for Education Funding offer statistics to
reinforce the need for lotion now to invest in education.

(7031 528.0700
1(101 North Moore Street Arlington. Virginia 22209

M (3 Ocsx*M" P.c.:mot
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88-764 EPW

CRS Report for Congress

COMPARATIVE EDUCATION: STATISTICS ON EDUCATION
IN THE UNITED STATES

AND SELECTED FOREIGN NATIONS

Kenneth Redd
Analyst in Social Legislation

and
Wayne Riddle

Specialist in Education Finance
Education and Public Welfare Division

November 14, 1988
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TWA 1. Periftstage of Gross National product and of
Government Expenditures for Education

at All Levels, 1985

Nation

Percentage of gross
national product
for education

Percentage of goverment
expenditures for

education

Australia 1, 6.5% 13.2%
Canada 7.2 12.7
China 2.9 9.5 bi
Federal Republic
of Germany 4.6

. A.,

9.2
Prance Q/ 5.9 na
Italy d/ 5.7 9.6
Japan V 5.6 18.7
Mexico 2.6 na

a/ Data are for 1984.

b/ Source: Conversation with education liaison, Embassy of the People°.
Republic of China.

g/ Data are for 1982.

d/ Data are for 1983.

g/ Ibid.
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TABLE 9. Percentage Of Gross National Product nd of
Government Expenditures for Education

at All Levels, 1985 -- Continued

Nation

Percentage of gross Percentage of government
national product expenditures for

for education education

Soviet Union na na
Sweden 7.7 12.6
United Kingdom I/ 5.2 11.3
United States 6.6 si/ 13.6 b/

// Data are for 1984.

2/ Source: Calculated from data compiled in the Digest of Education
Statistics, 1987. p. 24, and the Statistical Abstract of the United States, 1988.
p. 258, 410. Total U.S. educational 4xpeinditure are divided by estimated Gross
National Product for 1985.

b/ Soitrce: Calculated from data compiled in the 1988 Statistical Abstract
of the United States. p. 254. Includes expenditures by all levels of government:
Federal, State, and local.

Source (except where otherwise noted) : United Nations Educational, Scientific,
and Cultural Organisation, 1987 Statistical Yearbook, chapter 4. p. 5-21. Data
include capital expenditures.

r. (1
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CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION AND
SUMMARY OF
RECOMMENDATIONS

S:4I

Wm=4'

;

"1011111010111. f VIA IN Min V
AND

p

For generations, the American Dream has been to live in freedom and
to have the opportunity to pursue a satisfying life, reap the benefits of eco-
nomic prosperity, and partake of the privileges and responsibilities of citi-
zenship in the. world's foremost democracy. But as we stand on the
threshold of the twenty-first century, that dream is in jeopardy.

T i nation can ontinue to corn to and os in th :lobal
r frrinr:n17 NIT:arena when more than o fth o u r c

Arow u ignorance. And if the nation cannot compete, it cannot lead. If
we continue to squander the talents of millions of our children, America
will become a nation of limited human potential. It would be tragic if we
allow this to happen. America must become a land of opportunity for
every child.
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17

els to ensure that these programs receive adequate financial support. Exam-
ples of such programs are Head Start and Chapter I, which still enroll only a
small percentage of the eligible children who need them.

Another important issue that can benefit front increased business advo-
cacy is the need for basic capital improvements in many older urban school
districts and rural areas. Many schools, particularly in areas with high con-
centrations of disadvantaged children, are experiencing severe overcrowd-
Ing and physical decay due to long-deferred maintenance. If schools are to
become inviting and effective places where children can learn, such costly
but necessary physical improvements will have to be seriously considered
by policy makers and the public.

WHO IS RESPONSIBLE!

Solutions will require the combined efforts of many institutions: the
public schools, businesses, foundations, comniunity agencies, and every
level of government. Development and implementation of many of the
investment strategies we recommend will require both significant increases
in funding ind better targeting in order to assure that the necessary
resources re..ch those children most in need. But although the problem of
educating the disadvantaged is national in scope, progress is best achieved
at the state and local levels, and most effectively within the individual
school.

FEDERAL RESPONSIBILITIES.
We believe that the federal government needs to reaffirm its long-

standing commitment to ensuring the disadvantaged access to quality edu-
cation. Without equity, there can be no real excellence in education.

The federal government can set the tone and direction for change by
establishing and funding demonstration projects in early childhood educa-
tion, dropout prevention, and other programs targeted to improving the
quality of educe :ion for children in need. Although we do not envision that
all such programs will be permanently funded at the federal level, federal
leadership is needed at this time to help point the way for states that do not
currently support preschool education or other targeted programs.

ksgnamoujannslidnisfixuAn ALhenatia.....er o r uaLa A
Start rams ye demon trable success we ur t f ral

I fort I' ram I
c i r,

req. Moreover, continuous assessment and tracking of data
are neetTed to assure that reforms and special programs, such as Chapter I
and Head Start, operate effectively. This is best accomplished at the
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SCHOOL DROPOUT RATES HIGH;

YOUTHS LACK BASIC saw

In 1988, bctw :en 750,000. 950,000, or 25% of U.S. high
school students left public schools without graduating. In 1987,
700.000 students gradua,zd but were as deficient in basic skills and
work habits as most dropouts.

Between now and the year 2000, one in seven of
today's preschoolers is at risk of dropping out of
school. (CDF, 1987)

One in four high school dropouts is unemployed.
Between 1973-1986, young people who did not
complete high school suffered a 42% drop in annual
earnings in constant 1986 dollars. (BLS, 1988; W.T.
Grant Foundation, 1988) .

Each year's class of school dropouts costs the nation
more than $240 billion in lost earnings and foregone
taxes over their lifetimes. (Catterall, 1985)

Only 50% of high school seniors read at levels
considered adequate for performing moderately
complex tasks, and 80% have inadequate writing skills.
In 1980, among high school sophomores, 1 million
blacks, whites, and Hispanics had inadequate skills.
(CED, 1987; Hispanic Policy Development Project,
1986)

More than 75% of all poor youths have below average
basic skills, and almos 50% are in the bottom fifth of
basic skills because of poor reading and math skills.
(CDF, 1988)

31:



93

EARLY INTERVENTION PROGRAMS COST EFFECTIVE

BUT TOO FEW CHILDREN PARTICIPATE

Investing in early intervention and prevention programs
improves academic and social achievement and is cost effective.
Nevertheless, millions of children who could benefit most still fail to
receive these services.

Every $1.00 invested in quality preschool education
returns S6.00 in savings because of lower costs of
special education. public assistance, and crime. Head
Start, the comprehensive preschool program for low-
income 3- to 5-year-olds, reaches less than 2u% of the
2.5 million children who are eligible. (CYF, 1988)

Chapter 1, the primary federal education program for
disadvantaged children, costs $750 annually per child,
compared with $3,700 annually for a student repeating
a grade. Yet, it reaches only 54% of low-income
schoolage children. (CYF, 1988; CDF, 1987)
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FEDERAL FUNDS FOR EDUCATION SLASHED

Federal funds for education have been severely cut in the
1980s, reducing the nation's ability to educate ies most vulneable
citizens.

The federal contribution to the nation's public schools
was 6% in FY 1986, down from 9% in FY 1980.
(Census, 1988)

After adjusting for inflation, federal funding for
Compensatory Education (Chapter 1) decreased 7.2%
from FY 1981.FY 1988. (CBPP, 1988)

The Federal government's actual spending for all education
activities decreased, in real terms, by 12% between FY 1980
FY 1988. (CYF, 1988)
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People Holding Jobs Per Beneficiary
Numbers for each calendar year. 1

Figures for 1995 and beyond are prolocUons.
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EDUCATION COALITION ISSUES CHALLENGE TO "EDUCATION PRESIDENT"

Slashington, D.C. -- The Committee for Education Funding

(CET) today defined the task of an "Education President" and

challenged President-Elect George Bush to commit for Fiscal Year

.950 - -as a down payment on a four year investment strategy--$2.5

billion in new funds for federal education programs.

czr, a coalition of 100 organizations representing more than

50 million elementary, secondary and postsecondary students,

parents, teachers, presidents, administrators, librarians,

counselors, trustees, and school board members, has outlined an

education budget recommendation to cover the cost of inflation

and to provide necessary additional funding for elementary,

secondary and postsecondary education programs, particularly

those aimed at disadvantaged children.

CEF President Gerald Morris, Deputy Director of Legislation

for the American Federation of Teachers, said that a four-year,

510 billion effort is needed to make education a significant

budget priority in the Bush Administration.

"In FY 1971," Morris said, "education represented 2.5

(more)
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percent of the federal budget; by Fr 1988 it had dropped to only

1.7 percent. We all recognize that national priorities are

determined by the share they are allotted in the budget. If

education had remained at 2.5 percent of total federal spending,

funding for the U.S. Department of Education would be $31.2

billion instead of the current $21.9 billion.

"That is why CEF recommends a four -fear effort, beginning

with a $2.5 billion increase for education in FY 1990."

Morris noted that one of President-Elect Bush's campaign

themes was his intent to become the "education president."

"We welcome this emphasis," Morris said. "It comes at a

time when there is an education deficit in the United States. If

this nation is to regain its stature as an internationally

competitive economy, provide personnel for a strong defense, and

lay the foundation for future economic growth and prosperity; we

must have a well-educated dorkforce.

"According to the Congressional Research Service and the

Congressional Budget Office, since 1910 poverty among cn.ldren

has increased to 22 percent," Morris continued. "During this

same time period 500,000 disadvantaged preschool and elementary

school students were :copped from the Chapter 1 program that

provides federally-supported compensatory education for

disadvantaged children. Today Chapter 1 can only serve less than

half of the children eligible for this vital program. And the

share of federal support for the, education of more than four

million handicapped children has declined from a high of 12.5

percent in 1979 to just 8 percent today."

(more)
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CU' Vice President Becky H. Timmons, Director of

Congressional Liaison for the American Council on Education, said

that at the College and university level. "an increasing number

of low-income students have been forced to borrow more to finance

thsir educations. The focus on student aid for the needy has

shifted from grant. to loans.

"In 1979 Pell Grants, the major federal student assistance

program, covered nearly 50 percent of total college expenses,"

said Timmons, "currently they cover 29 percent. Since 1980,

funding for the Supplemental Educational Opportunity, Grant

program- -when adjusted for inflation--decreased by 10 percent;

College Work-Study funding decreased by 23 percent, Perkins Loan

funding declined by 53 percent and TRIO programs for the

disadvantaged were cut by 13 percent."

"An 'Education President' ", said Morris, "should view a down

payment on our national education deficit as an imperative that

cannot be postponed. CEP recommends the following increases for

ry 191101"

$ 7168.0 million -- to cover the cost of inflation on the proven
u se of all currently funded federal
discretionary education programs.

600.0 million -- to provide a modest added investment in
e lementary and secondary education
programs aimed at disadvantaged students.

800.0 million to.provide a modest added investment in
postsecondary education programs aimed at
disadvantaged students.

150.0 million -- to provide for presidential initiatives
and for a modest added investment in
other vital programs.

$2,518.0 mill'In Total Education Department Increase oyez ry 81
41811

105 .1.
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POSITION STATEMENT

COMMITTEE FOR EDUCATION FUNDING

January 5, 1989

The November election, at the presidential level and in countless

congressional, state and local races, focused A bright spotlight on the need
for a renewed commitment to invest in education.

President-Elect George Bush has assured the American people of his intent to
be the "education president." His election can be seen, in part, as a
national mandate to fulfill that please.

This presidential emphasis on education is most welcome. It comes at a time
when U.S. co orate issuers. philanthropic :oundations, and myriad reports
have been stressing tne urgency of concentrating more of our federal resources
on education, particularly on education of the disadvantaged.

But what must an "education president" do to meet this commitment?

THE PROBLEM

As A result of previous cutbacks and deterred priorities, there currently
exists in the United States an education deficit, the anode of which is
comparable to a chasm, separating children with academie and financial
resources from childr who have neither. Breeching this chasm will require a
substantial and stead.iy increasing investment in the demonstrably effective
but severely underfUnded federal education programs.

Since 1980, federal spending for education--despite a growing population of
disadvantaged young people, at whom most federal education programs are aimed-
-has decreased 4 7 percent in real terms. In FY 1980, education represented
2.5 percent of the federal budget; in FY 1988 it represented only 1.7
percent. If priority of investment in education had bugh sustained in the
intervening eight years and remained at 2.5 percent of the total federal
budget, funding for the U.S. Department of Education in FY 1989 would total
$31.2 billion instead of the current $21.9 billion.

What has this meant to children in need, our future workforce in the 21st
Century? I; means that while poverty among all children has grown to 22
percent, partieipation in the "Chapter 1" program of compensatory edu0Stion
for disadvantaged children has dropped by 500,000 students since 1980.
Chapter 1, which is successfully raising the reading and math competency of
4.5 million ebildren, is serving less than half of the youngsters eligible for
this vital help. It means that Head Start, the proven preschool program for
disadvantaged children, continues to serve only 453,000 youngsters, less than
20 percent of its eligible population. It means that the Meru of federal
support for the education of sore than four million handicapped children nu
declined from a high of 12.5 percent in 1979 t^ just 8 percent today. It
means that the maximum Pell Grant award a needy college student can expect to
receive will cover only 29 percent of total college expenses, while covering
nearly 50 percent of those expenses in 1979. And it means that since 1980,
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funding for the Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grant program--when
adjusted for inflationdecreased by 18 percent; Coklege Work-Study funding
decreased by 23 percent, Perkins Loan funding declined by 53 percent, and TRIO
programs for the disadvantaged were cut by 13 percent.

WHAT NEEDS TO 1E DONE

if this notion is to regain Its stature as an Internationally competitive
economy 1 provide the personnel for a strong defense, and lay the foundation
for future economic growth and prosperity; we must work smarter wits a well-

educated workfare.. Thirty-five years ago 17 people were employed for each
retiree in the Social Security system, by 1992 there will only be three.

Clearly, all three mat to productive. To continue to deny eligible children
access to proven federal education programs is an act of national negligence
that accepts increased dropout rates and lives spent in a fruitless Searoh for
jobs at the margins or an economy that cannot afford to have marginal workers.

The Americap people look to the President to take the lead in making education
funding a significant budget ptority in the slat Administration.

At least.$10 billion is needed to simply bring education back to the budget
share It received in 1979. Growth in the federal programs can only truly be
measured against that yardstick, and, oaginning with a significant down
payment in FY 1990, a four-year effort should be mounted to achieve this goal.

Th members of the education community well understand the strain that has
been placed on the budget by escessive deficit spending, and we favor
equitable efforts to hasten its elimination. Out, in recent years other
elements of the budget have witnessed rapid growth, while federal education
spending was pushed back in the name of deficit reduction. This trend must be
arrested, and education funding must be allowed to rise as a percentage of
budget expenditures.

The W tion looks to an Education President to make the down payment. Light
years of net loss for education have allowed too many young people in an
entire elementary school cohort (Kindergarten in 1980 through eighth grade in
1988) and those who would have been sung two complete college graduating
class's (198k and 1988) to become victims of lost opportunity. Education

funding within the pi 19,0 federal budget must include the first of several
signficant steps to increase our nation's investment in its puns people.

Therefore, the Committee for Education Fundinl, a 20-year-old 100-member
coalition whose organisations represent more than 80 million elementary,
secondary amd pestmoondary studentC, parents, teachers. administrators,
presidents, librarians, counselors, trustees and school ward members calls on
the !resident and the President -Elect to commit $2.518 billion in new funds
for federal education programs.

107
A
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The recommended increase has these components:

$ 768.0 million to cover the cost of inflation (11,1$) on the

existing, proven base of all currently funded
federal discretionary education programs. This
will enable every program, from the small gifted
and talented oduostion program, to Impact Aid, to
the larger Pell Grant program, to continue without
any reduction in the services delivered in FY 1989.

800.0 million to provide a modest added investment in elementary
and secondary education programs aimed at
disadvantaged students (Chapter 1, Education of the
Hs -Alcamo, Secondary School Basic Skills, Magnet
Schools, Even Start, Dropout Prevention). For
every $600 in added Chapter 1 funds, local schools
will be able to provide more individualized
instruction to one additional child among the
approximately S million who are eligible but not
currently served.

800.0 million to provide a modest added investment in
postsecondary education programs aimed at
disadvantaged students (Pell Grants, Supplemental
Education Opportunity Grants, College Work-Study,
Porkins Loans, State Student Inoentivt Grants, and
'special Services for Disadvantaged Students). This
dill permit a modest increase in grant and work
vrograms to lessen reliance by disadvantaged
students on tne use of loans.

150.0 million -- to provide for presidential initiatives and for a
modest added inveatment in other vital programs
such as boostional Education, Library Services,
Adult Education, literacy program, etc. This 011
enable greater investment in all-important library
resources and greater emphasis on worker
preparation, math/science education, minority
'ciente improvement and graduate fellowships.

M

$2,518.0 million -- Total Education Department Increase over FY 89

We also believe that up to $500 million should be added to the Department of
Health and Human Services budget for a significant increase in the Had Start
program, and that the important child nutrition programs funded through the
Department of Agriculture should be maintained at their current levels.

Page - 3
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Statements in Support of Increased Education funding

"Immediate action is necessary to halt the continued growth of a large,
permanent underelass of young people who cannot qualify for csploymint because

they lack fundamental literacy Skills and work habits."

"Historically, the federal government has had an important role to play in

targeting resources to children in need. It needs to reaffirm this long-
standing commitment to ensuring the disadvantaged access to quality

educat ion."

"The remedial r.ading and mathematics programs of Chapter 1...amd Head Start
have had demonstrable success, and federal funding of both programs should be

brought up to levels sufficient to reach all eligible children."

Investine In America's Future
Committee for Economic Development, 1988

"In the U.S. today. one child in five is poor. This is intolerable in the

history's richest nation. Children make up the biggest single sapient of the
32 million Americans wno live below the official poverty line."

"There is no easy answer to the problem of ingrained poverty. Out early

intervention in the lives of poor children offers the best opportunity to
break the cycle of poverty. There is solid evidence that Federal programs
such as Head Start, prenatal care, immunisation, the Women's Infant and
Children feeding program and compensatory education do work, and offer one of
the nest investments the country can make in its own people."

"Spending public funds for these young Americans is not wasteful; it is
wasteful not to invest in the medical attention, the education and the Job
training that will provide poor children with a share in the American
opportunity."

"We recommend that you set a cal of full Federal funding for Head Start, WIC,
Compensatory Education (Chapter 1), prenatal care, immunisation and preventive
health care programs for all eligible disadvantaged children within eight
years, and move toward that goal by recommending in your Fiscal 1990 budget an
annual increase of $2 billion until the goal is reached."

"Education and job training is the second Umperative....We urge you to launch
a national Offset at Improving productivity...You can support federal funds
for the deOmetrably effective programs like Head Start and compensatory
education. Ten cam leek to broaden access to higher education for all
qualified to ester college, and encourage more bright students to choose
graduate work In science and engineering...You can support long-term extension
of the research and development and university basic research skills."

American Mend,
Report to the asst President of the U.S.
Gerald R. Ford and Jimmy Carter, 1988

Page - 4
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"Head Start. Cuallty development support must be followed up with effective
preschool programs...Additional funding is needed."

"Chapter I. The federal commitment to education of the disadvantaged must be
sustained through alimentary and secondary school...Here, ton, additional
funds are required.'

"Math and science programs. The Council recommends Increased funding to
strengthen programs to train math and science teachers."

"Post-secondary education. The Cour-ti recommends higher levels of funds for
programs to ensure post-secondary access for low- income studints...Current
federal programs do not provide the resources needed and should be expanded."

Reclaiming the American Dream: fiscal Policies
for A Comaitltivi Nation

Council on Competitiveness, 1988

"What did we find?

"'People do want a balanced budget;

"'Americans will support tne hard choices necessary to balance the budget;
but

"'They will support those hard choices only as part of a package which is
generally perceived to be fair.

"''Fair' packages spread the burden of deficit reduction broadly across
interest groilps ind regions.

"'If there are two 'sacred cows' in he federal budget this year, they are
education and environmental programs;"

Exercise In Hard Choices
Committee for a Responsible Budget, 1988

Page - 5
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Senator Pau. We now come to Ms. Gallagher, who is president
of the South Carolina NEA.

STATEMENT OF MS. SHEILA GALLAGHER, PRESIDENT, SOUTH
CAROLINA EDUCATION ASSOCIATION, COLUMBIA, SC, ON
BEHALF OF NATIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION
Ms. GALLAGHER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Kassebaum.
I am Sheila Gallagher, president of the South Carolina Educa-

tion Association, and on behalf of the National Education Associa-
tion, I appreciate this opportunity to speak with you on the Edu,. a-
tional Excellence Act.

Two years ago, this committee began its work on the Stafford-
Hawkins Elementary and Secondary Education Improvement Act.
Those efforts were grounded in a recognition that individual stu-
dents have unique needs and that education programs must have
sustained assistance to be successful.

This committee has more than just a track record, it has a proud
tradition of establishing significant education programs. Over the
past three decades, Congress, under the leadership of the Labor
and Human Resources Committee, has made an enduring contribu-
tion to the lives of millions of Americans.

I would like to be able to come before you and say that the Edu-
cational Excellence Act of 1989 would truly make a significant dif-
ference. But in all candor I cannot. The programs embodied in this
measure are marginal at best, and some would be lacking leader-
ship and taking leadership in the wrong directior.

This bill would authorize more than $2.2 billion over four years,
including more than $1.5 billion for a recognition program that
amounts to little more than a pat on the head to schools and com-
munities that face serious obstacles in their efforts to prepare our
Nation's young people for the next century.

NEA will be the first to admit that there is still work to be done.
America is changing. Its people, its economy, its institutions, they
are all changing. And the public schools must be transformed not
merely to reflect changes up to now but to lead our Nation forward
into the future.

Some components of this bill can be of value. NEA supports an
increase in the endowment grants for Historically Black Colleges
and Universities and assistance to address the scourge of drugs
that threatens America's youth, America's future.

The national science scholars program is a nice idea, but com-
pared to the widening gap between the costs of postsecondary edu-
cation and the level of assistance available from existing Federal
student aid programs, the $5 million that it would provide in fiscal
year 1990 is lees than a drop in the bucket.

On the other hand, some components of the Excellence in Educa-
tion Act would divert Federal resources down avenues that are
counterproductive. States have devoted considerable efforts to
strengthening the requirements for teacher preparation and teach-
er certification. This measure would provide funds to help circum-
vent those standards. The $25 million proposed for thin program
would be far better invested in research by the national board for
professional teaching standards.
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The presidential awards for excellence in education would not
help identify, recruit, and prepare qualifed individuals for educa-
tion careers. Nor would it address the compensation needed to at-
tract and retain qualified professional edvcators.

The magnet schools of excellence is intended to advance open en-
rollment, a concept which at its best is an untested experiment and
at its worst the path to a massive resegregation . the public
schools by ability, by class, and by race.

We welcome discussion of an education initiative supported by
Congress, by the President and by the people. But schools and the
students served in them deserve more than rhetoric, rewards, and
redundancy that this measure offers.

There are alternatives. The most important step Congress could
take is to provide full funding for existing programs and extend
access to all eligible students.

Next, Congress should establish and support programs to address
the academic, nutritional, health care, and social needs of our Na.
tion's disadvantaged studen4e.

Third, Congress should provide the resources that will enable
school districts to Apand and strengthen academic programs in the
areas that our children need to be successful for in the future. And
in this time of limited resources, if this comnittee does move for-
ward with any elements of this legislation, funding should not
come at the expense of existing Federal education programs that
we know work.

Let me repeat that. Funding should not come at the expense of
existing Federal education programs that we know work.

We commend this committee for its efforts to develop initiatives
that help America's students at every level, and we look forward to
working with this committee in maintaining the national drive
toward excellence and equity in education.

I thank you very much.
Senator Nu. Thank you very much, Ms. Gallagher.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Gallagher follows:]

1 1 2
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SHEILA GALLAGHER ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

am Sheila Gallagher, president of the South Carolina

Education Association. On behalf of the 1.9 million-member

National Education Association, which represents professional and

support employees in public elementary, secondary, vocational,

and postsecondary schools throughout the nation, i appreciate

this opportunity to speak about the role the federal government

can play in maintaining the drive toward excellence and equity in

public education.

Approximately two years ago, this Coemitteebegan its work

on the reauthorization of a dozen essential federal elementary

and secondary education programs. Those efforts were grounded in

a recognition that individual students have unique needs, that

some students require special assistance to succeed in school and

in life, and that schools must have sustained assistance to be

able to provide quality educational services for disadvantaged

students, students with limited proficiency in English, and other

students at risk. After careful study, this Committee

acknowledged that federal education programs such as Chapter 1

compensatory education for disadvantaged students worked well and

deserved to be continued. And at the same time, this Committee

established new programs such as concentration grants, dropout

prevention, and parental involvement that were developed based

on the recommendations of teachers, administrators, parents, and

others with a strong interest and experience in education.

The process by which the Labor and Human Resources Committee

developed these education programs reflects a model for

1 I 3
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developing ways to provide meaningful assistance to students and

public schools. Too oftenu particularly in recent years, well-

intentioned people have attempted to make changes in education

without an adequate assessment of what the most pressing needs

are, without consulting with professionals in the field, or by

striking out on a parallel track, or even a divergent track,

rather than building on the foundation that already exists.

N614 would be the first to admit there is still work to be

done in advancing the goals of excellence and equity in

education. We have long advocated a full commitment to specific

elementary and secondary education programs that have proven

successful, such as Chapter 1, handicapped education, bilingual

education, Indian education, and the rest. We have long

advocated a full commitment to programs that meet the human needs

of disadvantaged children, including child care, nutrition and

health programs, programs to stem the tide of chemical

dependency, juvenile delinquency, and sexual promiscuity. We

have long advocated a significant general aid program to help

local communities meet their responsibility to maintain and

operate the public schools. We have advocated new programs to

meet emerging challenges in education: a greater emphasis on

education personnel development, including programs to encourage

more ethnic and racial minorities to enter the teaching

profession; programs to encourage a more collegial approach to

problem-solving at the local level, including assistance for

sits-based decision-making, professional development resource

centers: school restructuring batted on local needs and locally
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determined goals, and programs to improve the standards for

entering and incentives for remaining in the teaching profession,

as well as providing ongoing assistance to stay current in

subject matter and methodology.

NEA is not alone in its commitment to effective programs to

help continue the drive toward excellence and equity in

education. The Committee for Economic Development has compiled a

number of reports in recent years calling for a significant

investment in education and outlining a number of specific

programs that schools and communities, with assistance from state

and federal governments, can initiate to address the real needs

in education. In its 1987 report, 'Children In Needs Investment

Strategies for the Educationally Disadvantaged,' CED reminded

Americans that 'raising standards for all students without

increased efforts to help those who may not meet those standards

hill go only part way in realizing the nation's educational

goals.' It called for the nation to embark on a 'third wave' of

education refom 'that gives the highest priority to early and

sustained intervention in the lives of disadvantaged children.'

The public schools alone cannot make the kind of progress the

public expects. It calls for a sustained community effort with

the close involvement and support of parents and other family

members. CED called for a greater emphasis on prenatal and

postnatal care for pregnant teens and other high-risk mothers;

parenting education for both mothers and fathers family health

care, and nutritional guidance; quality child care arrangements

for poor working parents that stress social development and

1 5
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school readiness; and quality preschool for all disadvantaged S-

and 4-year-olds.

This Committee and this Congress have an opportunity to

exert leadership in these areas so that in cooperation with

state and local government, with the private sector and

individual families all children have access to these services.

In terms of the structure of the public schools, CED

advocates school-based management that involves principals,

teachers, parents, and other school personnel in shared decision-

making and accountability; smaller schools and smaller classes;

un -to -date educational technology integrated into the curriculum

to provide new learning opportunities for students; additional

pedagogical support for teachers; support systems within the

schools that include health services, nutritional guidance, and

psychological, career, and family counseling; and increased

emphasis on extracurricular activities that help build academic,

social, or pnysical skills.

In short, the CED recommendations, like NEA's

recommendations, constitute a comprehensive program for reform

and renewal in public education. These recommendations are

grounded in a close, longitudinal stun, of the public schools,

and the students and educators who populate them, and consider

what resources and programs they must have to fulfill the

expectations of the American people and the future needs of our

nation. No one is suggesting that providing those resources and

developing and maintaining those programs will be an easy task.

But the fact is America is changing, its people, its economy, and

16
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its institutions are changing, and the public schools must be

transformed not merely to refl-... .-ftcietal changes up to now --

but to lead our nation Lorward J future.

The Excellence in Education Act

I'd like to be able to come before you and say that this

propfJsed legislation, the Excellence in Education Act of 1489,

wo4id truly make a significant difference in the quality of

education programs across the nation. But in all candor, after

careful study of the various components that make up this

initiative, the programs embodied in this measure are marginal at

beet, and some would be le "-"ship in the wrong direction.

The structure of the Eucellenoe in Education Act of 1989 is

sound. It has the appearance of being a major education

initiative. Its findings are, for the most part, beyond

challenge. It has components that are designed to address

several different aspects of our educational system. It includes

some resources to carry out its objectives. It emphasizes state

and local control. However, it is unclear how this measure does

anything meaningful to address the key needs of public schools or

students. This proposal falls far short of providing the kind c'

design, resources, or leadership to initiate any of the

recommendations NBA, CED, or any other organization with

experience in the strengths and weaknesses of the public school

have advaned in recent years.

There .Are positive elements in this package. For instance,

NBA supports an increase in the endowment grant' for Historically

1 7,
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Black Colleges and Universities, and we support assistance to

school districts to address the scourge of drugs that threatens

the future of America's youth. The Drug-Free Schools Urban

Emergency Grants and the endowment awards to the Historically

Black Colleges and Universities would build on an existing

framework, they would address real needs, and they would provide

resources to accomplish goals established by the education

community.

The National Science Scholars Program is a nice idea. But

compared to the widening gap between the costs of postsecondary

education and the level of assistance provided under existing

federal student aid programs, the $5 million it would provide in

FY90 is less than a drop in the bucket.

Recognition versus Meaningful Assistance

Mr. Chairman, we simply cannot fool ourselves. Providing

awards to schools for their accomplishments as in the Merit

Schools program is not even icing on the cake; it is the

decorative cherry one would place in the center of tLa cake after

it has been frosted. At a time when most people are talking

about the need to establish national goals in education, this

program would reward local schools for meeting their own

criteria. At a time of limited federal resources, it is

counterproductive to devote this level of resources to a program

that, in effect, duplicates existing state and local recognition

programs. More importantly, the Merit Schools plan fails to

provide a sustained commitment to public schools with serious

.34
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obstacles to achieving meaningful education reform and

improvement. A one-time grant would not enable schools to

establish new programs or pay teachers more, or address the

physical deterioration of schools. At a time when budgetary

restrictions bring every expenditure under close scrutiny, it's

important to meet the greatest needs first. Giving out prizes

for doing well is not the first or greatest need.

In addition, the proposed legislation would provide $100

million in FY90 for Magnet Schools of Excellence. Again, this

change would tend to undermine longstanding efforts at the state

and local level to establish a positive route toward

desegregation. Instead, this proposal is intended to promote

open enrollment, a concept which is at best an untested

experiment and at worst the path to a massive resegregation of

the public schools --by ability, by race, and by class:

Leadership in the Wrong Direction

Some components of the Excellence in Education Act are, in

fact, leadership in the wrong direction. In the last two

decades, states have devoted considerable time and effort to

strengthenip the requirements necessary to ensure a qualified

teacher if resent in every classroom. The National Board for

Professional Teaching Standards which is designed to promote

the improvement and standardization of preservice and inservice

education for professional educators is still in its infancy.

At the same time, more than half the states already have escape

hatches to allow persona without such training to cover
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classrooms. And now this measure would provide states 025

million in IFT90 to explore new ways to circumvent existing

certification standards.

Mr. Chairman, as you know, there are no shortcuts to

excellence. In March 1989, the Rand Center for the Study of the

Teaching Profession released a study entitled, 'Redesigning

Teacher Education: Opening the Door for New Recruits to Science

and Mathematics Teaching.' After looking at several alternatives

to teacher education, the Rand study concluded that, as a group,

alternative certification recruits were the least satisfied with

their coursework, the least satisfied with their practicum, and

in most cases the most frustrated in the lack "f preparation for

the classroom. Proponents of alternative certification tend to

downplay the importance of pedagogical training, but according to

the Rand study, 'the most frequently mentioned need was for

additional coursework in teaching methods...Alternative

certification recruits wished they had had training in teaching

methods and classroom management before they entered the

classroom...' The Rand report concludes that 'the nontraditional

programs that follow a more 'traditional' preparation approach

providing substantial pedagogical coursework before recruits

enter the classroom and providing supervision and graduated

assumption of responsibility during an internship-are more

effective in the eyes of their participants and graduates.

Programs that severely truncate coursework and place candidates

on the job without adequate preparation or supervision are, not

surprisingly, least well-rated by recruits.'

0
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Furthermore, the Rand report questions whether scientists

and engineers are a viable pool for recruiting teachers. The

National Science Foundation reports that'of 21,423 respondents

employed in scientific and technical occupations In 1970, only

121 switched to precollege teaching during the course of the

decade, most taught for only one or two years, and after 10

years, only three remained in the classroom. The Rand study

reports about 4 percent of these 21,423 scientists had education

degrees, but only 0.2 percent were teaching at the E-12 level,

concluding for this group, 'defectors' outnumbered entrants to

teaching by a ratio of 20 to 1.6

In our view, Mr. Chairman, the 425 million proposed to

encourage states to explore alte.,native certification procedures

would be far better invested through funding the research for the

National Board for Professional Teaching Standards as proposed in

S. 478, as introduced by you and Senator Dodd.

Since 1857, NEA hcs been dedicated to improving the teaching

profession. And toward that end, we have supported efforts to

improve the compensation of teachers and other education

employees in order to attract and retain qualified individuals in

education professions. One of our first and most enduring goals

as an. organisation is to assure that there is a qualified teacher

in every classroom. And in our view, the Presidential Awards for

Excellence in Education component of this bill does not lead us

toward that end. All teachers should be fairly compensated for

the service they perform, and one cannot get around that basic

fact. A one-shot 45,000 award for a relative handful of teachers

41_*2.1
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is not nearly effective as efforts to identify, recruit, and

prepare quatified individuals to education careers, efforts to

strengthen the standards and certification for those entering the

profession, and efforts to provide professional compensation for

all education employees.

There Are Alternatives

The Excellence in Education Act, as introduced, would

authorise more than $2.2 billion over four years to state and

local education agencies. The largest component of this Act, the

Merit schools program, would devote more than $1.5 billion to a

recognition program that amounts to little more than a pat on the

head to schools and communities that face serious obstacles in

their efforts to prepare our nation's young people to address the

educational, social, and economic challenges of the next century.

This Committee has Aorl than just a track record of establishing

significant education progress; it has a proud tradition. Over

the past three decades, Congress under the leadership of the

Labor and Human Resources Committee --enacte4 the Elementary and

Secondary Education Act of 1965, the Bilingual Education Act of

1968, the Education for All Handicapped Children Act of 1974, and

the dozens of other programs that have made an enduring

contribution, not only to public education, but to the lives of

the millions of Americans public education has touched and

continues to touch each year. The legislation before you does

not build on that foundation; it is more of a stroll down the

garden path.
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America's public schools and the students served in them

deserve sore than the rhetoric, rewards, and redundancy this

measure offers. At present, only about one-half of the students

eligible to participate in compensatory education programs

actually receive services. The appropriations for the state

grant portion of the Education for All Handicapped provides only

about 7 percent of the costs above average per pupil

expenditures, far short of the 40 percent Congress pledged to

provide when the programs were established. FY89 appropriations

for bilingual education programs is sufficient to serve only

about one-sixth of the students reported by states as limited

English-proficient. The first, the most important step Congress

could take toward excellence in education should be to provide

funding for the full range of existing programs that extends

access to all eligible students. Second, Congress should

establish a comprehensive network of programs to address the

academic, nutritional, health care, and social needs of our

nation's disadvantaged children. Third, Congress should provide

the resources that will enable school districts to expand and

strengthen programs in the areas our children will need to be

successful in the future. When that agenda is completed, there

will be no need for a recognition program for schools for

accomplishing what they all ought to be doing now.

Finally, in this time of limited resources, we are deeply

concerned that funds for new programs not come at the expense of

existing federal education programs that we know work. Chapter

1, bilingual education, handicapped education, and the rest are
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seriously underfunded; after accounting for inflation, federal

elementary and secondary education programs have lost $4.2

billion since 1980. If this Committee does move forward with any

of the elements of the Excellence in Education Act, the programs

should be financed with new funds.

we commend this Committee for its work in developing and

supporting programs that help state and local education agencies

address the needs of our nation's young people, and we look

forward to working with this Committee in the ongoing process of

monitoring and refining existing programs, and developing new

programs to maintain the national drive toward excellence and

equity in education.
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Senator Ps= Regarding the magnet schools proposal which we
have discussed here, might it not be better to consider it as a third
category to be funded after we have fully provided for schools
under desegregation orders or voluntary desegregation plans in the
magnet school program and then, second, those with a heavy con-
centration of minorities under the alternative curriculum proposal?
It is a complicated question, but it's a question really of priorities. I
was just curious what each of you thought.

Ms. Gallagher, what would be your thoughts?
MS. GALLAGHER. Senator, if I could have you repeat that ques-

tion?
Senator Pant.. Yes. The question is: Regarding the magnet

schools proposal, might it not be better to consider that as a third
category to be funded after we have helped schcols under desegre-
gation orders in the magnet schools program and then those with a
heavy concentration of minorities under the alternative curriculumPm?

AU. GALLAGHER. I think the first priority is to be sure that our
disadvantaged schools are helped first, mid its ve hard for me to
state where I really believe the magnet schools fit into that propos-
al because I see a very, very good chance that this is really segrega-
tion.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Dr. Thomas.
Dr. Moms. Yes. I support the notion of helping those schools

that need the most help financially, that have the highest percent-
age of disadvantaged.

My experience tells me that magnet schools have served a pur-
pose, in my judgment, a political purpose, to accomplish certain
things, whether it be desegregation. But as far as raising the qual-
ity of education in a district, I would question it because I don't
think you get the spinoff and the fallout and the modeling that we
would like to see that spreads throughout, that would pervade the
system.

So magnet schools would not be my top priority.
Senator Pitu.. All right. Thank you very much.
Mr. McCully.
Mr. McCuux. Yes, Senator. Our testimony did speak to that, I

think, where we would propose a trigger at $200 million prior to
going into magnet schools for excellence.

And also, I believe my testimony suggested combining the objec-
tives of magnet schools for excellence with the Secundary School
Basic Schools Act that is already in place.

Senator Pau. Thank you very much indeed.
Dr. Bennett.
Dr. BRNNEIT. Senator Pell, I would add to the comments already

made that I am a very strong proponent of magnet schools in the
desegregation process that have had extensive experience across
the United States in these kinds of desegregation plans.

I am also, being from Minnesota, familiar with the ways in
which magnet schools can contribute in the choice process.

Let me underscore the point, however, that the State of Minneso-
ta in combination with local funding is already accomplishing this
without the aid of Federal intervention. We have countless exam-
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plea of schools that are alternative or magnet schools in Minnesota
that have been accomplished beautifully within the existing fund-
ing. We simply don't need this kind of additional effort except in
the areas of desegregation, and this remains the American dilem-
ma and we need more money with respect to magnet school sup-
port for the d tion imperatives.

Senator Pau .Thank you very much.
Mr. Marec.
Mr. MARZC. Mr. Chairman, An does support the concept of

magnet schools, but in and by themselves we don't think that
that's the answer to educational reform. We would basically feel
and agree with Dr. Bennett that we should be looking at areas
which would improve the whole area of desegregation and to im-
proving education for our most disadvantaged.

Senator Pau. I have one other question. As you well know, the
school year includes 180 days a year of vacation days, thus half the
year is a vacation for our students. I am just curious about your
reaction. Do you think the school year should be longer? I am talk-
ing of the objective of increasing educational time. This is presum-
ably with the given salaries and would be increased proportionate-
ly.

But do you believe the school year should be longer, or should we
continue to have half the year as vacation? Ms. Gallagher.

MS. GALLAGHER. Well, Senator, you mentioned the word, the pre-
sumption, that the teachers and the other educators would be paid
more. In South Carolina, under our Governor Dick Reilly, we
passed the Educational Improvement Act and we increased our
school year by five days, and there was somewhat of a pay in-
crease. I would not consider the pay increase making up for the
extra time.

The vacation time is not what a teacher really has. Most of the
time you are taking extra classes, you are doing extra work with
your students. I have had the opportunity to serve as class sponsor
and other school activities. So there is an awful lot of extra time
that you spend with students that are so-called vacation days and
you are not in a true academic situation but you are in a learning
environment.

So if you're talking about increasing the school year with actual
academic school days, that is a question that is open.

Senator Nu,. All right. I am talking from the viewpoint of the
kids at school, half the year is a vacation.

Dr. Thomas, what is your thought?
Dr. THOMAS. I think the question can be addressed in the context

of bringing education in line with what the economy is now. It's
not a farm ()mow, in the sense that it was when school was out
in May and we had all :Ammer off. I think that that 11118 to be
looked at.

The whole question of quantity versus quality is involved here
too. Just extending the year does not ensure that more education is
going to take place. I think we'd have to look at that very, very
carefully.

Now, there are some districts that have the 45-15 plan where you
have what we call year-round schools. I think the jury is still out
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on whether it's of value or not. But I think that the quality is the
significance of what is happening.

Senator Pars.. Thank you.
Mr. McCully.
Mr. Mc CULLY. Senator, s on my personal beliefs and not

necessarily representing N BS I think the key thing here is not
necessarily more time but quality time on tasks. And I think that
could be accomplished with some Federal aid programs and to
enable teachers to utilize things that we know now by hard re-
search data, such as the clinical teaching methods and those kinds
of things and also some leadership academies for our administra-
tors so that they can go in and actually evaluate teachers in a posi-
tive manner so that they can give more quality time on tasks. I
think those are the two key things.

Senator Pats.. Thank you.
Dr. Bennett.
Dr. BENNETr. Senator, we have tried tr make very constructive

use of summer school programs in our scnool district. Traditional-
ly, better than a third of our students, mostly at-risk students,
have attended summer school.

Regrettably, the Minnesota Legislature two years ago discontin-
ued State funding for the summer programs. So what we're talking
here about the need for and the benefits of an extended school year
where people are paid more, in reality what is happening, at least

. in our State, is that there is a considerable retraction from that po-
sition.

Senator PELL. Mr. Marec.
Mr. MAIM Mr. Chairman, basically our position is that before

we talk about increasing the school year we ought to take a look at
what we are currently doing with the amount of time we have.
And I think it is a question of quality versus quantity. I think we
are to the point where we ought to be allowing teachers to teach
rather than constantly being interfered with by ringing bells, as-
semblies, shortened days for whatever programs there may happen
to be.

We do feel, however, that if we take a look at restructuring
schools and we start talking about delivering programs that meet
students' needs, that it many instances specialized summer pro-
grams for students in at-risk categories have pro- en beneficial
where we have seen them working in Ohio.

So I think it's a question of selectivity and quality rather than
just saying if we'd just expand the school year from 180 to 200 or
220 days, that that's the answer. We don't believe that is.

Senator Pant.. I would ask the staff to insert in the record at this
point the number of school days in the school year of technological-
ly advanced competitors in the world and see where we stand in
that regard.

[Information supplied follows:]
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Senator Ps= I am a little disappointed at the reply of all of you
because I would have thought that half the year as a vacation is a
little rich when you consider how far behind in educational
achievement many of our kids are compared to the Japanese,
German, British, etc.

I would turn to Mrs. Kassebaum.
Senator KataszsAuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to start with Mr. McCully, if I might, he being a

fellow Kansan. I am pleased he is here presenting testimony for
the National School Board Association.

here -presenting
been a member of

the school board for 18 years, you are well qualified to do so. That
is an achievement, as =rd.*, school board members don't survive
that long anymore.

You spoke frequently in your testimony, Mr. McCully, about
your concern that we might be detracting from some of the pro-
grams that are working well by having money going into the new
magnet school proposal or the merit school proposal.

Do you see any way we can perhaps move some of the adminis-
tration's proposals into existing programs in such a way that there
can be a constructive amalgam of both?

Mr. Warm% Yes, Senator. I think one of the ways that we sug-
gested is that the magnet schools basically for desegregation pur-
poses could well be dovetailed into magnet schools for excellence,
and in many cases those are probably in States one and the same.

There are some other programs, the Secondary School Act that I
mentioned too, I think, that could also, if that were fully funded at
$400 million, which is the authorization, I think that would take
care of some of those concerns that the administration's bill speaks
to.

Senator KABBIBAUM. I think you and Dr. Bennett too talked
about the merit school program being limited to.Chapter 1 schools.
Is that correct?

Mr. MoCumv. I believe that my testimony suggested at least 50
percent of those funds go to Chapter 1 schools.
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Senator KASSEBAUM. Yes.
Mr. Mc Mum. And also, we are very concerned about, I think,

one of the people who testified called that a prize. I think I am
more concerned with schools, probably in my personal judgment,
some of the schools that are doing excellent jobs are those that
have the financial resources to do that. I question whether it is
sound use of money to give them a prize when there are so many
other schools that know what to do if they only had the resources
to do it. My own school district is one of those.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Why do you think that, say, the El Dorado
school district would be eliminated from consideration under the
merit schools program?

Mr. McCuum. Well, as I understand the proposal, it is to award
those schools that have demonstrated meritorious achievement,
either a one-time shot at increasing test scores or whatever. In the
State of Kansas, school districts are also limited by State-imposed
budget limitations, and I think that in itself would limit some
schools, at schools in some States, from even spending the addition-
al money without some concerns within the bill to take care of
those.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Well, that is why I was interested in ques-
tioning Secretary Cavazos as to exactly how the criteria will be
drawn up and what will be taken into consideration. If there is a
way to look at innovation, a willingness to try some new directions
and see some improvement from that, I don't know why it should
be limited necessarily. I mean I would think anybody then should
be able to qualify.

Now, the danger would be if there is some criteria that is going
to be always slanted toward those that have the resources and obvi-
ously, with that, attract attention.

Mr. Mcarux. Senator, if I may, I think the money would be
much better spent if it were allocated on a grant basis for those
schools that have some plan for improvement if only they had the
resources.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much.
Dr. Bennett, you mentioned with respect to merit schools the

.Dade County plan. I think you said it offered more of an incentive
than a prize. Could you elaborate on why you think that is a good

Dr.
program?

BENNEIT. The program in Dade County, and by the way,
grams exist elsewhere, including our school district, first of all
begin by identifying schools in greatest need. In other words, there
is no mystery about the schools, in our case, the school district is
most interested in focusing on and improving.

Then second, we hold out the opportunity for additional funding
for those schools. In the case of our school district, it goes to the
school. In the case of Dade County, it actually goes to individuals
in the school, individual teachers and principals. It's a direct
reward to thew to spend personally as opposed to on the school dis-
tri.lt itself.

My own preference is that it be spent on behalf of the schcol dis-
trict rather than personally.

But in any event, the moneys actually flow when there is a dem-
onstrated improvement. So again, the incentive is held out there,
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you know ahead of time that there is the availability of money if
.f.ou perform. That is the way, I think, in which a program, a mone-
tary program, can actually work as an incentive program rathe
than a random prize type program the way I fear that the legisla-
tion is structured.

In terms of actually crafting the legislation to accomplish that, I
think a good step in the right direction is literally to change a
single word on page 9, take that page 9, line 6, and if the adminis-
tration thinks it's a good idea that States recognize the composition.
of the student body and other relevant factors, then the word in
place of "may" should be "shall."

Senator KAsszsattra.t. You think that might solve the problem?
Dr. BKNNETr. Senator, I think that is a first step in helping to

improve this legislation.
Senator KASSBBAUM. Thank you.
Mr. Marec, you had some of the same concerns about merit

schools that I think nearly everybody expressed, and that is how
you enhance local participation and incentive. Is that not correct?

Mr. MAREC. Yes, Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you see Dr. Bennett's suggestion as

being a step in the right direction?
Mr. MAIM. I think there are possibilities there with that. But I

think more in terms of when I take a look at the merit school con-
cept within S. 695, is the fact that a lot of the indices that are
there basically are pretty traditional and, quite frankly, those
schools that are already accomplishing things using those indices
are successful, they will get the rewards.

The question is how do you get to the schools that are not doing
it or, quite frankly, if we take a look at how are we going to pre-
pare students to meet the challenges of the 21st century in terms
of technology, in terms of the fact that the kinds of jobs that we
have had in the past no longer exist, then to us at least that means
going far beyond what is in the bill.

That is talking about going to the local level to try to restructure
schools in such a way that we can reach what basically is perhaps
that 50 percent of the students that we haven't been reaching even
historically. And that is going to take something far beyond what
this bill entails.

Senator KAsszammt. In this bill, even if we would change from
"may" to "shall," you still have to consider the State educational
agency. In States where you've got an educational agency that is
innovative and aggressive, you would have a more successful effort.
But some States will have to be guided and encouraged in the crite-
ria that they would develop.

I think its terribly important, and I certainly value the sugges-
tions you make on how we could establish this in a way that it will
work.

Dr, Thomas, I think your trust fund is an interesting suggestion.
I would only say we are having a very hard time here with reve-
nue.

Dr. THOMAS. I know.
Senator KAsszaAum. And I can't see any real enthusiasm for an

additional payroll tax.

20-143 - 90 - 5
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Dr. THomAs. Senator, I would just comment by saying that I
have to come here at least twice a year because our district is heav-
ily impacted, rs I indicated, and we get a substantial amount of
money for the military kids to educate them. And it's a constant
battle, which I understand. We certainly hope it wouldn't be, but it
b.

We know it's a Federal obligation to deal wi44.1 the impact aid
kids, yet still it's always a battle to get the appropriate funding.
And of course, I am speaking logically, and I understand where you
sit and where the other Senators sit, you have to look at a lot of
different factors when you deal with these programs.

When you constantly have a situation where the discretionary
pie is constant but the competition is keen, the number of elements
that are thrown into that competitive pot becomes very great,
either we just have to deal with that as a frustration level or some-
thing has got to give. And I think that in my opinion, one of the
ways, and I agree there may not be enthusiasm now, but I think
the seed ought to be planted that there has to be a way.

Certain things are entitled. And we know that kids are going to
be here. We think they're entitled to an education. We don t think
that their education ought to be in the context of a lottery, well, we
don't know how much you're going to get this year but we know
you've got to learn how to read and do the other things that are

in a democracy. And we think there ought to be a way to
ensure t moneys are available to support those programs that
all of us believe should be supported.

And so we believe that the trust is a concept that ought to be
explored. What the configuration of it is, I obviously cannot tell
you what it might end up being. But I think its a concept worthy
of exploration by people in WW1ington.

Senator KAISEBAUM. Ms. Gallagher, you talked about alternative
certification and your reservations about it. What do you think is
the beet way to attract young people into teaching today, particu-
larly where we have sho of minorities and math and science
teachers? I am just an when I speak to high school groups
today particularly seniors in high school, and ask if they are going
on into teaching. And there are just very few hands go up today.

GALLAGHWX. Senator, as a teacher and as a coach, I have an
opportunity to be working with smaller groups of students at times.
And the conversations that i have with these students and trying
to ercourage them to go into the field of education is that, one,
they would like to have more money. And I think it is our society
that has stated to them that that is what they want. They want to
have jobs while they are in high school because they want to have
oaks and they want to have a food time.

I think we have to begin to instill in our young people the impor-
tance of other people, and not the material world. We have got to
be able to tell them that teaching is a job and it is a respectful job.
To many of them that sat through a class that they thought highly
of a teacher, but there were other students in that class that did
not and were disruptive. And they don't see the need to put up
with that kind of behavior, make the low salary, and consider that
a good job.

.a
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We have to bring respect back to teaching. We have to pay our
teachers. It's very hard to listen to so-called vacation days being re-
ferred to as vacation days when your educators are out trying to
pick up extra classes no that their knowledge base is better for
their students.

If we want to attract the young people into education, we have to
put the money into education, we have to pay our teachers, and we
have to give them the respect that they deserve.

Senator Kasszsaum. Thank you very much. I totally agree, and I
assume everybody else does on the panel. Thank you.

Senator Pmt. Thank you very much.
Senator Cochran.
Senator COCHRAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I had to be present

at a rural development markup session and missed the testimony
of these witnesses. But I do want to join you, Mr. Chairman, and
the other members of the committee in thanking the panel for
helping us get a perspective of the needs of education at the local
level and what some of the real-life challenges are like in your
areas and in the activities in which you are involved.

I am sure we will benefit and profit from the observations and
comments you have made.

I understand that some of the concerns that I asked the Secre-
tary about have been expressed by members of this panel, that
some of the new initiatives that are being suggested might displace
or take away from existing programs.

I just want to express some assurance to the panel members that
this Senator at least is supporting those programs that are very im-
portant throughout the country, such as Chapter 1, but at the same
time realizing the importance of emphasizing excellence in per-
formance not only on the part of students and teachers but school
managers,. parents, who are beginning to realize, I think, more and
more the importance of becoming involved in the education proc-
ess.

In the Head Start program in our State, for example, we had
recent hearings that really, I think, emphasized the importance of
parental involvement as members of advisory committees and in
other ways to try to make sure that this experience turns out to be
a very constructive one for the students and the children who are
involved.

So at all levels, I don't see anything wrong with calling attention
to the need of an extra dimension of excellence in our performance.
And that to me is what the Educational Excellence Act is all about.

To say that that is a negative influence in the process I think
ioverlooks the fact that it is a small incremental additional request

for authority to highlight the importance of excellence of perform-
ance, that just getting by isn't good enough any longer. And I think
as a matter of national policy we need to say that. The President
needs to say that. The Secretary of Education needs to say that just
muddling along, just getting by, just reading the textbook is not
good enough.

We need be excellent if we are going to continue to provide
leadership in this world of ours, to be competitive in the interna-
tional marketplace. We are going to have to do a better job, and I
think if we all feel that way, that we can do a better job and then
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go about developing ways to achieve that result, I think we are
going to be better off for it.

So I have a very strong feeling coming from a family of educa-
tors. My father is retired as the county superintendent of public
schools in Hinds County, Mississippi. My mother was a math teach-
er. And so growing up in that atmosphere, I have a feeling of sym-
pathy and empathy for the problems of those who have devoted
their lives and careers to education, to teaching, to giving really of
themselves to others because the financial rewards aren't there,
and I know that. They're better now than they were. But we still
have some way to go there too.

But I think we can insist on excellence. I think we should. And
so I am hoping that there can be a new look maybe by some who
are suggesting that to be in favor of excellence is to turn your back
on Chapter 1 or Head Start. I don't believe that. I think we can
increase the support for those important programs and still insist
on excellence of performanaa among teachers, administrators, and
students, and that our country deserves no less.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Pau. Thank you very much.
Senator Simon.
Senator &stmt. Yes. I apologize to you, Mr. Chairman, and par-

ticularly to Dr. ThomaP the witness from Illinois. I had the exhila-
rating experience of spending one hour on a plEue on the runway
this morning. That's always a teat experience.

Let me just make a comment or two. Excellence in our schools is
a goal we must pursue. It is not going to be done with one bill or
with a half a dozen bills, it is going to take all of us working to-
gether. It's a mosnic with a lot of pieces. And maybe the legislation
that the administration has proposed is part of those pieces.

It also means that we are going to have to devote resources to
education, and we shouldn't fool ourselves on that.

The amendment that I introduced to the budget resolution, and I
understand why people voted against it because an agreement had
been entered into between the leaders of both parties and the
President, hut the amendment I introduced to take 1 percent of the
defense budget, $8 billion, and put it over into education would
have been about a 15 percent increase in education. My personal
belief is that would have done more for the defense of this country
than spending that money on more weaponry.

I think one of the things that we are going to have to make a
determination as a Nation. You all have to help those of us behind
this table to identify what our priorities are. If excellence in educa-
tion really is a priority, then we need not only the legislation that
hap' been talked about here, but we are going to have to devote
more resources to education at the Federal level, at the State level
va Illinois, and at the local level.

Excellence can't be just a word out here that we pay lip service
to. We are going to have to do the hard tough work that is needed.

You mentioned, my colleague from Mississippi mentioned, that
his mother was a teacher and his father was a teacher. The aver-
age teacher in the United States teaches six and a half years.

1.3
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I spoke to a group of bank executives in Chicago recently, and I
asked how many of them were teachers at one point, and probably
about one out of six hands was raised, many were former teachers.

Teachers in Japan are paid approximately the same as lawyers,
doctors, engineers. It should not surprise us that in Japan they are
appealing to their most able young people to get into the field of
teaching and staying there. Too often we are not doing that.

I am sorry I missed all this testimony and all the wisdom from
my colleagues too. But I did get soma reading done on the plane.
[Laughter.]

Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Senator Simon follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON

Mr. Chairman, I would like to welcome the Secretary of Education, Larry Cava-
zos, my colleague from Ohio, Senator Glenn and this distinguished group of wit-
name. I look forward to their testimonies regarding the Educational Excellence Act
and the Department of Education's initiative to reduce defaults in the Stafford Stu-
dent Loan

I would also like to welcome a fellow Illinoisan, Dr. Charles Thomas. Dr. Thomas
is the Superintendent of the North Chicago Elementary School District No. 64 and
the current Chairman of the Federal Policy Commission for the American Associa-
tion of School Administrators. He is also the past president of the National Associa-
tion of Black Educators and a nationally recognized leader in education. I am very
pleased to have him here today.

This country was founded on the idea that we ought to try and develop the full
potential of every one of our people. I believe we all share the dream that some day
our educational system will provide the tools to enable every child to reach their
full potential. This dream is not fantasy. We have the tools, we have the committed
educators, some of whom are here today, to realize the potential ofour educational
system. We have many existing programs that work, but have suffered from severe
underfunding. We shou:d not discard proven programs. I believe in the potential of
the existing educational system and ask my colleagues to join me in continuing to
press for increased funding and improved curricula.

I believe that President Bush's education initiative is well-intended. I also believe
that we have existing programs that are capable of achieving better results. We get
what we are willing to pay for. President Bush has shown a sincere interest in edu-
cation. We cannot, however, accept the Educational Assistance Act as the final word
on educational reform. This is a first step, a platform for discussion.

I would also like to recognize Secretary Cavazos' efforts to reduce defaults in the
Stafford Student Loan Program. The Secretary has shown that he is serious about
reducing loan defaults. His aim, however, is slightly misdirected. To get at the root
of the loan default problem, we must identify where the highest default costs are
takinf place rather than simply where the highest default rates exists. Reds -ing in-
stitutional rates may not necessarily reduce our enormous default obligation. A Na-
tional Student Loan Data System will help significantly in fully understanding the
loan problem and where the largest costs are occurring.

Secretary Cavazos has consulted with members of Congress and leaders in the
higher education community in formulating these rules. I believe that he has in-
cluded many of our suggestions. We still have work ahead, but I believe that theserules are a significant improvement over the department's previous efforts. We
cannot, however, put this issue to rest just because we have made modest improve-
ments.

I am pleased to be part of this discussion education. I want thank the
Secretary and all of the participants for taking the time to present their views. I
look forward to our continuing efforts to improve the quality of our educational
system.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed. And I thank the
panel.

We will now turn to panel number two and ask them if they
would come forward: Dr. Calvin Burnett, Dr. James Flippin, Mr.
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Frank Cammarata, Mr. Terry Johnson, Mr. David Irwin, and Mr.
Herb D'Arcy.

We are under some time pressure because of the caucuses. So
again everybody will be limited to their five minutes.

I think the last time we went from left to right. This time we
will go from right to left. By coincidence the man on the extreme
right is from my home State of Rhode Island.

W elcome, Mr. D'Arcy.

STATEMENT OF HERB D'ARCY, DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL AID,
PROVIDENCE COLLEGE, PROVIDENCE, RI, ON BEHALF OF NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINIS-
TRATORS
Mr. D'ARCY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, it is indeed a

pleasure to appear before you and have the opportunity to discuss
a number of legislative proposals which are considering that affect
the student aid programs.

I am here today in two capacities: first, as director of financial
aid at Providence College, and second, as a representative of the
National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators.

Given the time constraints we have submitted our written testi-
mony for the record and I will try to comment briefly on two gen-
eral issues, list the need analysis issues that NASFAA supports,
and then try to cover two need analysis changes contained in S.
568 which are of concern.

First, allow me to commend Secretary Cavazos for his default re-
duction initiative. We believe the Secretary has been responsive to
a number of critical issues raised by the education community, and
the reaction of the majority of NASFAA members has been sup-
portive.

There are concerns regarding some of the technical provisions
and how they will be implemented. But in general, we feel these
regulations constitute a significant step forward in resolving the
default problem.

In Rhode Island, we have particular concern about the accuracy
of the cohort default data. For example, Rhode Island College, a
four-year public institution that enrolls large numbers of low
income and older students, is reported to have a 25 percent. cohort
default rate. Yet our Rhode Island higher education assistance au-
thority indicates that their default rate is only 9 percent, and to
the best of their knowledge has never exceeded 11. So we are very
concerned about these inconsistencies and the implications that
they have and the potential embarrassment for some of the schools
in Rhode Island.

The second general issue is the Educational Act of 1989, which
includes the educational objectives of the Bush administration. We
generally support all of these initiatives, but have some concern re-
garding the exclusion of need in the criteria for the proposed na-
tional science scholars program. Until there are sufficient need-
based funds for all e4ible students, it would be best to direct new
resources toward neWy students who are enrolled in appropriate
science programs.

"
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I would direct the remainder of my comments to the need analy-
sis formula changes that are contained in S. 568. Because of the
limited time, I will simply list the six issues detailed in our written
testimony which NASFAA supports and feels are important to
insure that the system operates correctly and with improved effi-
ciency.

They are: (1) The change in the independent student definition;
(2) the adjustment to the number of family members in postsecond-
ary education; (3) the reduced taxation of student earnings from 70
to 50 percent; (4) reinstating aid offices' discretion for Pell Grants;
(5) the standardized treatment of veterans' benefits, and (6) the
treatment of award-year work-study earnings.

As I mentioned, there are two issues addressed in S. 568 for
which NASFAA is not recommending change at this time.

First, the Senate bill includes a provision to address the potential
inclusion of income earned during the base year as an asset for
purposes of determining the need in the Title IV programs. While
we recognize the problem and appreciate the attempt to address it,
we do not believe it can be solved with the proposed legislative lan-
guage. The actual language in the bill, if implemented, could have
unintended consequences. Other, less complicated and less costly
solutions may be available.

Second, the Senate bill excludes the principal place of residence,
family farm and family-owned and managed small business from
asset consideration in all Title IV programs for families whose ad-
justed gross income is less than or equal to $30,000. NASFAA be-
lieves the Congress should very carefully evaluate the effects upon
families with differing financial circumstances before automatical-
ly eliminati.ig categories of assets from the need analysis for the
Title IV programs.

While we recognize that this is a particularly sensitive issue fre-
quently voiced by constituents, we believe that change should be
made only after the redistribution effects and the cost implications
have been thoroughly studied.

Currently, NASFAA and other representatives from the postsec-
ondary education community are attempting to examine a number
of other approaches that will, hopefully, provide an equitable yet
more publicly acceptable solution to the treatment of assets in the
assessment of the ability to pay.

While this work is far from complete, it is an issue that is cur-
rently being examined in preparation for the forthcoming reau-
thorization, and we will be happy to share the results of these stud-
ies with you in hopes that we can achieve a simpler and more bal-
anced solution.

Before concluding, I would like to make one additional comment.
The development of the needs analysis and delivery systems is well
under way for the 1990-91 award year. Therefore, changes made at
this point could cause serious disruption in services to students and
institutkt-.. It is not inappropriate, however, to adopt these
changes now so that they can be implemented for the 1991-92

yesr. It is important to establish. timetable or schedule of
review that will allow changes to occur in a timely way that will
not disrupt the extremely complex logistics-involved in the delivery
astern.



182

In closing, let me express my sincere appreciation for the contin-
ued support and genuine interest of this subcoramittee in the edu-
cational needs of our citizens. Again, I appreciAte the opportunity
to appear before you today to discuss these issues, and I would be
happy to answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. D'Arcy (with an "Application for
Federal Student Aid" form attached) follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HERBERT J. D'ARCY ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL

AID ADMINISTRATORS

Mr. Chairman. Members of the Std:COMMIttOO: It is indeeda pleat= to war before you and to have
the opportunity to discuss a number of the legislative proposals which you am considering that affect the
market aid preplan. I am here today in two capacitiesu Dhow of Financial Aid at Providence
Colley, and as a representadve of the National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators
(NASFAA).

While most of my remake will be directed toward the newt analysis %nada changes that were contained
in S.568, I would like to comment thicfly upon the deform. replaces published by the Department of
Education on June S and upon the educed= initiatives advanced by the President Bush which were
introduced by Senator Kauebsum as 3.695.

I:VW! Regulations
Rest of all, allow me to commend Secretary Cavazos for developing a much more reasonable set of
regulations to achieve his default reduction initiadvm then were advanced by his predoceuor last fall.
While we ere sdll concerned about soma of the more technical provisions contained in the regulations
sed the manna in which they will be implemented. we do believe the Secretary has been responsive to a
number of the critical issues raised by the education conemmity and has advanced a more even-handed
swatch to address a very complicated and sensitive issue. Jur review of the regulations is still
underway, however, the initial reacdon from the majority of NASFAA members has been generallyupportive. In

included
addi tion. it appears that many of the concepts embodied in the regulations are similar tothee in 5.568.

Ti . r -ray has proposed a number ot legislative initiatives to aid in default reduction, most et whicha. . c':ould be dealt with during the Reauthorized= process, however, it is our belief that we of
the... meanie should be given serious considention at this time. The Secretary's proposal which
affects the cerdficadon of schools for program eligibility Mar loss of accredited= would prevent

schools from "shopping around" for accredited= While this is certainly not a practice that
most institutions, it is one that appears to have been utilized by a limbed number of

unscrupulous schools. As such, we believe that implementing this provision would strengthen the
important role of accrediting bodies and provide authority for the Departure= to deny eligibility
ondfication or recertification m inadtudoes who have had their accreditation withdrawn, Or otherwise
=mimed, for cause during the encoding 24 months.

While NASFAA believes that these regulations will certainly MI) to reduce the incidence of defaults, itit important to noes that significant iorprovennot will not be nalind in the short term, but rather will
maw gradually over time. While we generally support these initiatives, we continue to believe that the
increasing reliance upon loan funds partnulartv for low income disadvantaged students early in their
eththational careers is a pea= problem that contributes to the incidence of default. As such, we would
money encourage the Congress and the Administration to significantly increase funding for federal grantprograms to edam this more fundamental issue.

Bash Administration's Educed= Initiative.
The second issue we would like to address is remained in 5.695, the Educational Excellence Act of
1989, which includes the education initiative' advanced by the Bush Administration. Many of the
proposals which am destined to raise educational achieve:neat, to creme safe and drug-free school
environments, to reduce dropout rates, and to reward and recognize ounandhre teachers, are certainly
worthwhile. Similarly, the proposed National Science Scholars Program advances a number of
commendable purposes. This program, however, provides a departure fit= the federal govenormth's
current policy position of awarding scholarship grants to undergraduate studer.tson the basis of
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8.56$ would go far in eddressing some of the problems that have been uncovered in the implementation
of the current stumory definition.

The combination d pandfathering students considered to be independent under the statutory detinidon
and modifying the for which self-sufficiency must be demonstrated will help to simplify themean of the Rem thereby making it easier to complete, a goal that we know is supported
by your Conanittee. The current statute provides that the demonstradoo of self-sufficiency is tied to the
two calendar yeas preceding the award year in which the initial award is panted. This has the
usiniestrkd effect of steadily increasing the number of questions which must be included on the student
aid application, thereby increasing die difficulty students have in completing it. The 1990-91 draft
Application kr Feden1 Student Aid (AFSA), which was distributed by the Defilement for cowman in
arty February, clearly illustrates the complexity and unnecessary additional questions that must be
Winded to aocceineciste the current definition. A copy of the the pap of the daft AFSA is appended
to our testimony for your review.

Tice exclusion ot student aid from the $4,000 resource threshold avoids reciaslifying numbers of
otherwise dependent students as independent (particularly at high cost institutions) on the bads of the
receipt of student aid. This change will help to place all students, whether aid recipients or non-aid
recipients, on equal footing with regard to demonstrating self-sufilciency.

In addition to these changes, NASFAA believes that one additional change is also necessary. We believe
that paduate/professiceal students should be exempt from declaring that they will not be claimed as a
dependent. The requirement that graduate students not be claimed as exemptions add, questions to the
applicatice form without significantly changing the number of otherwise dependent students who would
be considered t. Data ken the College Scholarship Service (GCS) and the American College
Toting Program CI) suggest that a wry small percentage of their filers am graduate students who
would become based on this change. These statistics do not represent the programs as a
whole, but do de an indicadon of the effect of the chop on a pardon of the population. We
believe that this change would therefore more clearly carry out the policy goal that Congress intended
when this definition was modified during the last Reauthorization.

Enadaudisailutumbstuaggisamdc. Undo 1136 second bum relates to the number of
fenny mantas included in the number in postsecondary education for purposes of calculation of the
expected family contribution. The Senate provision requires that, to be included in this number for all
Title IV programs, menu and the student's spouse must be enrolled in a degree or certificate program.

This issue is particularly important as it relates to the Congressional Methodology because the parental
contribution (for dependent students) and fami!y conxibution (for independent students) is divided by the
number in punsecendary education, thus significantly reducing the expectedfamily contribution when
more than one family member is enrolled. While this is an appropriate adjustment for family members
who are seeking degrees or certificates, it is not appropriate for individuals who are simply taking
personal enrichment or recreational classes.

For the Pell Grant Program, a sliding percentage is used bur . upon the number in postsecondary
ahmation. While the impact of non-degree/certificate seeking, `amity members is less significant under
the Pell Grant formula, it still can result in an inappropriate r.urcdon of the family contribution.
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We support the language in the Senate bill. Tins would ensure fair and equitable mama of all
modems, regardless of the student aid program for which they are eligible and mprdless of who in their
family is attending postsucedary education if they axe in fact pursuing a legitimate, recopized degree or
maces eogram.

IwgirguLjausiggaggIggaiggigu The third issue relates to the taxation of dependent student
earnings under the Conpusional Methodology. The Senate bill includes language modifying the current
70 mew asseumeat ate to not less dun SO percent.

Testimonials firm numerous students from across the nation suggest that the current taxation rate is too
stringent. NASFAA concurs with the students and thus supports the Senate language. This is also an
hem for which NASFAA members have reported making numerous adjustments using professional
judgment autholity, in order to establish more reasonable expected contribudons from their students'
comings.

NASFAA continues to believe that an underlying princip:e of need analysis is that students should
conibme to their pm:secondary education to the extent they can. Establishing a nerimum contribudon
supports this concept and also recognises that students have certain expenses associated with their jobs.
Them are also chamrstancee under which individual students or groups of students do not have the same
Ind of job-related express and may be able to rontribtue mote than the 50 percent 'minimum to their
education. This modification, however, would provide aid adminisumors with flexibility in determining
the assessment nue, when adjustments are appropriate.

BeeneklANAtidgighnigaaNgskag The fourth maths relates to the statutory authority provided to
financial aid administeason to make necessary adjustments in cost of attendance or expected family
coonibudon figures based upon documentable special chounistances. The Senate bill reinstates
professional judgment authority for the Pell Grant Program that was rescinded in the FY-19
LabccilitiSiEducadca appopriationo measure. In addition, the bill specifies three examples of an
appropriate professional judgment circumstance, thou being adjustments for independent students with
dependents, adjustoreets for dislocated workers, and adjustments for displaced homemakers.

NASFAA supports the language identifying appropriate adjustments. NASFAA also supports the premise
behind the reinstatement of this authority for the 1989-90 award year. However, given the potential
timing of enactment of this provision, we are not certain that it is a necessary change to make at this
point in time. Sims the Department of Macedon has procedures in place for the 1989.90 award year to
dui with special circumstances for the Pell Grant Program, and since the typal of this authority was
only for the 19119-90 award year, we believe that any change at this time would ause additional and
unnecessary confusion on the pen of students and aid administrators. However, we sincerely hope that
this Subcommittee will continue to dissuade the Appropriations COMMittCC from making any such
changes in this area in the future without the concurrence of the Authorities Committee.

We believe that the reason Professional judgment authority was rescinded for the Pell Grant Program was
bared upon the unsubstantiated estimate of coats associated with this authority that was advanced by the

atioo Department. We believe that the Department assumed that aid adminhuatces would only use
this authority to make more students more eligible. In reality, in discussing this matter with financial sid
administrators, we would observe that most of them are not only using this autho.ity only in
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drannousca which warrant a special review, but that in many cam the end effect has been to ream
the student's eligibility tuba than to inaease it.

NASFAA =mains that there will be no, or mainly nlnimsi, coat savings realized by this change. In
fact, analyses deem as pert of the recent No IV Quality Control Studies (1985-86) showed that the
oventhelming number of discretionary changes resulted in a agiggggn of need. and therefore, awards.
Na is the only available proxy for likely behavior under the current statute. NASFAA believes that the
ass of aid administrator% discretion will not result in any sigalficent change in Poi= cost, due to the
ability of aid admits's:an:a to review and adjust awards downtrend, as well as upward, based neon all!sham has.

The fifth issue morns the tremens of veterans educational benefits.
MI% brigigkillegillpovisionrequires all veterans educational benefits to be included in the dettrosinadoe of
need for all Mks IV pogrom Na modification would standardise the treat= of these benefits that
L arreedy gowned by both law a:d regulation and varlet by propan. Such an approach would
simplify the current complicated administrative procedunts which result in potential inconsistent handling
of student who receive these benefits. NASFAA agate this change.

Treamatot of Award Year Wade-Study Emir= The sixth lane relates to the treatment of need-based
arninp during the award year. The provision in the Senate bill clarifies that when income from need-
bead eutploynant (including nee-work- or both) is in excess of the student's need by more than
CM condoned employment may not be subsidised with wort -study funds. Camay, the Kamm
provides that all ham, whether need -based or non-need-bated, most be considered in making this
daerminadon. This modification is necessary to acknowledge the use of ban year income in the
Coegtessional Methodology *Wylie and to clarify that only need-based employment must be maimed
too Colter-Work Study employees. NASFAA supports this clarification.

As I mentioned previously, there are two additional issues addressed in S.S6B for which NASFAA not
rexameading changes at this time. These provisions relate to the double counting of income in asset
computations, and to the treatment of non-liquid assets. NASFAA believes that these issues should be
dealt with in the context of the next Reauthorization.

Double Coundne of Income LIL:set Comet gics The Senate bill includes a provision to address the
potential inclusion of =me earned during the base year as an asset for purposes of determining need
foi the Tide IV progiiins. While we recognize the problem and appreciate the attempt to address it, we
do not believes it can be solved through this proposed legislative language. The actual language included
in the bill, if implemented, could hr a unintended consequences, inherently ban:fitting students who did
not accumulate savings from their ban year earnings. The proper identification of the student affected
by this problem, accurate determination of the source of a student's savings, and appropriate treatment of
these cases is vary difficult without adding additional questions to the application form. This 'hada
may best be addressed by the financial aid administrator's ability to make adjustments when warranted.
While returning to the practice of using estimated year income in the student computation is certainly the
easiest way to address this problem, it is probably not a solution that can be adopted without significant
cost implications.

14.2
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reenment of Non-dank! Aveg The Senate hill excludes the principal place of residence, family farm,
and fondly-owned end managed well Wiriness from asset considentioes in all Tide IV prognms for
families whose adjusted gross income is less than or equal to $30,000.

NASFAA believes the Cowen should very carefully evaluate the effects upon families with differing
financial eiecummuson before amomadally eliminadng categories of assets from the need analysis for
the The IV programs. While we nowise that this is a pa ticulady sensitive issue frequently voiced by
constituents, we belies* that changes should be mode nay after the sedistributional effects and CM
implications have been thoroughly studied. Currently, NASFAA and miter represeotatives frcen the
postsecondary education oommtanity are attempdng to examine a number of other approaches that will
hopefully provide m equitable yet mom publically acceptable solution to the treatment of assets in the
assessment of ability Io coy. One alternative to provide some funks sensitivity to the pogroms would
be to exclude various percentages of tan -liquid family-owned suns under a female which relates to
income. Other approaches would be to adjust the =sent protection allowances, or to impute asset levels
for different families in similar circumstances. While this work is far from complete, it is an issue that
la currendy being examined in preparation for the forthcoming Reauthorizeom. We will be happy to
shale the results of these ecuuninaticos with you in hopes that we can achieve a simpler and more
Winced solution.

Before concluding, I would like to make one additional moment regarding the timing of these changes.
The development ot the need analysis and delivery systems is well underway for the 1990-91 award year,
therefore, changes made at this point could muse serious disruption in services to students end
institutions. It is not inappropriate, however, to adopt these changes now so that they can be
implemented for the 1991-92 award year.

To issue in the regular evaluation and updating of the need analysis methodologies, NASFAA would
recommend the establishment of an annual schedule for review. A significant amount of advance notice
is necessary due to the complicated process. Therefore, it is our suggestion that recommended changes
be reviewed annually during the period May through August and enacted early in the fall, such as by the
end of the fiscal year. Under this schedule, changes that are to be made for the 1991-92 award year
would be reviewed dining the lase spring and summer of 1989, and would be enacted not later than
September 30, 1989. Such a schedule would therefore enable the Department of Educadon and alma
involved in the delivery of student aid dollars to make the necessary adjustments in a timely manner.

In closing, lit me express our sincere appreciation for the continued support and genuine interest of this
Subcommittee in the educational needs of our citizens. Again, I appreciate the opportunity to appear
before you today to discuss these important issues. I would be happy to answer any questions you may
have.
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Senator Pam. Thank you very much indeed. As you may have
heard, Secretary Cavazos spoke to the problem you mentioned
about the statistics, and he gave us the assurance that the regula-
tions would not be put into effect until there had been a reexam-
ination of the database.

Mr. Irwin.

STATEMENT OF DAVID M. IRWIN, PRESIDENT, WASHINGTON
FRIENDS OF HIGHER EDUCATION, SEATTLE, WA, ON BEHALF
OF NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND
UNIVERSITIES
Mr. Ixwnt. Thank ,you very much, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Dave Irwin, and I am from the State of Washington ,

I am president of the Private College Association. Mr. Chairman, I
have written comments that I would like to have incorporated into
the record, with your permission.

It is always a pleasure to appear in front of you, Mr. Chairman,
and I enjoyed serving with you on the National Commission on
Student Financial Assistance. I was a U.S. Senate appointment a
few years ago when we worked on the reauthorization act, aid had
a great opportunity to work with your fine staff. So I really appre-
ciate that.

I am here to talk about some issues, and I am sitting here think-
ing to myself, wouldn't you know that I am going to have the oppo-
site view from the man from Rhode Island about the issue of home
equity. But I do want to talk about a couple of issues that we see
that might be improved on in S. 695. And a lot of those come from
your S. 568, which was the default bill.

And I encourage you and thank you for doing that default bill
because I think it was your bill that probably forced some real
action on the part of the Secretary. That is very important.

I think that we in the West are very happy to see the spirit of
cooperation that is raflected here in the U.S. Senate by Senator
Pell and Senator Kassebaum introducing this bill. It is a good initi-
ative for the "Education" President, President Bush, and we are
quite encouraged by that movement.

One of the things that I did want to point out in our sector of
highez education, we have around 2.6 million students in the pri-
vate sector higher education in the State of Washingtonor in
the United States. In the State of Washington we have about
40,000. And it is the circumstance that right now today we receive
from Pell Grants, SCOG, about $1.186 million. But in addition to
that, we also spend $3 billion of our owl, resources, of our own dol-
lars, on needy students, investing in them, investing in their future
that they have at our colleges and universities. I wanted to point
that out because, I think, that is a major investment on the part of
the private sector.

7n addition to that, the major issues that we would like to see
included are some of the issues that you talked about in your origi-
nal bill, S. 568. We would really like to see the inclusion of home
equity for students and parents whose AGI is around $30,000. Out
West we feel pretty particularly acute about that issue, particular-
ly as far as farm Ws are concerned.

1



ta,

141

In our State, although you know us for our airplaneti, our major
economic impact is still wheat, trees, and apples. So we are very
concerned about the ability of farm children to be able to attend
college and take into consideration their home equities and their
farm investments. And that is not done right now, and we have
been very concerned about that in our State particularly. And, I
think, throughout the Midwest and most of the West that is an
issue.

So the other thing we were thinking about on the $80,000 AGI,
we were thinking that a lot of families, particularly farm families,
have a couple of kids in college at the same time. So we might sug-
gest that perhaps you might, if you are willing to look at this, you
might be able to add another 10 percent, or a $88,000 AGI for a
parent that might have two children in school as far as the AGI
requirement is concerned.

We are also, on the Stafford Loan, encouraging _the removal o:
nonliquid assets from the Stafford Loan Program. we feel that that
program has not helped middle-income stunents at this point. The
need-based guaranteed student loan isn't doing that. And we feel
that if you include some of the middle class back into that pro-
gram, you might in the out years significantly reduce the current
default rates.

As far as the Secretary's default program is concerned, we are
very supportive and encouraged by the Secretary's default pro-
gram. But in our sector of education we think there is a real qual-
ity issue involved here, and that quality issue is that we feel that
anybody that receives student aid ought to at least have a GED or
high school diploma. It only makes sense to us that we encourage
people to accomplish high school, with the b* drop-out rates that
we have in this country-25 percent of the kids in the Nation drop
out of school.

We have to have some drive to keep those young people in school
and one of them we suggest might be the fact that they should
have at least a GED or some kind of a high school diploma in order
to receive Federal funds. I think it would help quality, and we
think it would help quality dramatically.

On another subject, Mr. Chairman, I wanted to mention a couple
of other concerns that we have. One of them deals with the Kenne-
dy bill. A lot of us throughout the country have passed savings
bonds programs. They encourage through the sale of bonds, forced
savings bonds. The State of Washington, the State of Illinois, the
State of Rhode Island, many of us have these kinds of programs.

The difference between our bills in the States and the bill that is
passed in the U.S. Senate by the Congress, Sena or Kennedy's bill,
which we really appreciate him doing because it is a real encour-
agement to savings, is the fact that we have an exclusion of $25,000
out of the needs analysis system, which encourages people to save.
It doesn't make any sense in our mind to have someone save to go
to college or save for their children and then penalize them for the
dollars that were saved.

So we are suggesting that perhaps the Senate and the House
might take a look at the possibility of putting those in line with so
many of the State programs and include that $25,000 hold-harm-
less, as far as the saving programs are concerned.

14;i
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I know that most of our States, we modeled our program, I think,
after the State of Illinois, and they have that in their programs. I
know Rhode Island does. I think there are about 13 States that
have that kind of language in their programs.

Finally, in closing, I did want to mention another concern that
we have, and that is, filling out the FAF. We see happening more
and more throughout this Nation that the parent of the student is
not filling out the FAF, someone else is being hired to do that. And
we feel that if someone else is filling out that financial aid form,
then it ought to be that person that puts their name on the form
along with the student or the parent that is signing the form.

We feel that it is very similar to the Internal Revenue Service
recommendation that if a CPA fills out your tax return, then they
should sign it. We feel that at least then if there is something
wrong with that form, we will be able to identify the person that
filled the form out and be able to measure how big an abuse this
might potentially be.

In closing, I want to thank you for your leadership on this com-
mittee and for your introduction of S. 695. I think it's terrific and
it's a good start. Thank you so much.

Senator SimoN [presiding]. We thank you, Mr. Irwin.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Irwin follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID M. IRWIN ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF RADEPENDELIT

COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee:

am David Irwin, president of the Washington Friends of

Higher Education, the association representing independent

colleges and universities in the State of Washington. I am

partkmlarly interested in the issues being discussed today; and

have had the pleasure to serve with you Mr. Chairman on the

National Commission on Student Financial Assistance, and work with

your fine staff as we prepared for the last reauthorization.

I am here today to testify on behalf of the National

Association of Independent College. and Universities (NAICU).

MAIM i an organization of more than 630 independent college and

universities across the country, serving more than 2.6 million

students. NAICU is aware that this committee has many important

issue to address at this hearing, therefore, I would like to

emphasise two areas of concern: changes necessary in the analysis

of a student's need for federal student aid to allow working

Americans with a modest income to qualify for, assistance; and the

future and integrity of the Stafford Loan program.

My colleagues on this and the previous panel are addressing

many aspect. of President Bush's educe-ion initiatives, as

introduced by you, Mr. Chairman, in a bipartisan spirit with

Senator Xasmabaum. Mar's members are encouraged by the

President's desire to become the "Education President," and we

offer our support in that effort. S. 695 i a good start toward

achieving that goal, although we were disappointed that the

President had not proposed budgetary increases for the federal

1 4 -8-
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student aid programs that have been proven to work in serving

needy student., especially the grant programs -- Pell,

Supplemental Educational Opportunity Grants (SEOG), and State

Student Incentive Grants (SSIG). We suet continue to work toward

our common goal of strengthening education in this country, and

providing tudent with access to our colleges and universities.

We hope that the changes we recommend in this testimony could be

used to amend and strengthen S. 693.

Each year, the student aid eyetem delivers billions of

dollars of federal, state and institutional aid to million of

students, opening the door to opportunity. The array of programs

you have been so instrumental in establishing are critical to the

students we serve. Nora than half of all full-time undergraduate

who attend independent colleges qualify for Nome type of federal,

need-based financial assistance. Prom a combination of Pell

Greats, SEOG, and College Work-Study (CMS), students attending

independent colleges in 1988-89 received an estimated total of

$1.186 billion .

In addition, independent colleges and universities provide a

significant amount of student financial assistance to needy

students from their own resources. Pros 1980 to 1987, independent

colleges increased their student aid budgets for undergraduate

students from $939 million to $2.333 billion, an increase of 149

percent. Today, that figure is appremisately $3 billion. it is

on behalf of these needy students in ay state and the nation that

1 41 t...9 -v
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I appeal to you today. We need to increase opportunities for

students whose families make a modest income so that they may

attend the college or university that best serves their needs and

aspirations. We have some recommendations on how to achieve that

expansion of opportunity.

My colleagues from the National Assnciation of Student

Financial Aid Administrators (NASFAA) have addressed some of the

technical changes needed in the analysis, and we agree with them

on several points. We agree with NASFAA's recommendations that

would: tighten the independent student definition to close the

loopholes and simplify the application process; include the

parent's education expenses in the analysis of the student's need

only .hen parents are enrolled in a degree program; laver the

dependent student income assessment rats from 70 to 50 percent;

and standardise the treatment of vete:ens benefits. Until we all

have a chance to review, discuss, and participate in the

reauthorization of the Higher Education Act, these are importan'

interim changes for the 1991-92 academic year. We will have morel

extensive proposals on the student aid progress to offer at that

time.

The area of greatest interest to us, however, involves

changes in the treatment of assets such as homes, family fares,

and small businesses. S. 565, as passed by the Senate, makes some

very necessary changes, but does not go far enough. Mr. Chairman,

we applaud this committee's attempt to ensure that scarce federal

15O



146

-4-

dollars are directed to students who need help with school

expenses. American families are being penalized by increasing

home values, effectively eliminating many of them from eligibility

for federal aid programs. Because they are pursuing the American

dream of home ownership, they are denied federal assistance to

help their children pursue higher education. We have bean

tracking a distvybing state-by-state trend in the Pell Grant

program, which ve think may be a direct result of t1 inclusion of

home equity in the student aid formula. Even though Pell Grant

appropriations have increased more than 85 percent from FY 1982 to

PY 1989, many students have lost Pell Grant eligibility. A

student from a single-parent family, where the mother earns

$16,000 per year and receives $92 par week in child support, is

only eligible for a $250 Pell Grant. If that same parent had

$35,000 equity in a modest home, her child would not be eligible

for any Pall Grant. We do not believe that families should have

to choose between the security of owning a home and mending

children to college.

Some would argue that home ownership shows financial

strength. Yet, the same parent I have just described could not

even afford to borrow against the equity in her home. Seaming

real estate values have made many families increasingly "home

rich" and "cash poor." Bose equity loans are not an answer for

Many. In some states, such as Texas, they are prohibited by

law.
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Some families just do not have the cash, especially if they earn

below $30,000 adjusted gross income (*Op, to repay a loan at

current interest rates. We support the Senate position that home,

farm, and small business equity should not preclude a young person

with a family income of $30,000 ASS or less from receiving federal

assistance, but we also think that elimination of these non-liquid

assets should be extended to students from middle-income families

for Stafford Loan eligibility. This change could also have a

positive impact on reducing future default rates.

Theme mama families and others who have modest assets would

%macaws the opportunity to borrow through the Stafford Loan

program. by eliminating home, farm, and small business equity

from the calculation for student loan eligibility, and returning

to an eligibility determination based on income, you would again

make higher education financing available to many deserving youhg

people from families of modest weans.

The policy of including farms in the asset calculation is

particularly hard on rural !manias. The law requires that

families assess the value of their land, livestock, and

machinery. This amount is then used as an indicator of a family's

financial streLgth. But that family could not possibly afford to

liquidate their farm holdings to support their children'

education.
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Without access to financing, many young people kill not be

able to pursue higher education. As ve all know, the nation will

ultimately be the loser in this era of high-tech, global

competition. Therefore, ve recommend the followings

1. The analysis of a student's need for federal assistance

should be three distinct forsulas rather then the two

currently in law. That is, a Pall Grant formula, a

formula for distributing campus-based aid (now called

Congressional Methodology), and a new third analysis

specifically for Stafford Loan eligibility.

2. As stated in your bill, S. MI, families with incomes

$30,000 AGI or less should be allowed to exclude home,

farm, and small business assets from the consideration

of need for all Title IV programs. This may also serve

to simplify the aid application.

3. An allowance for multiple children in college should be

built into the $30,000 AGI cut-off. For example, by

adding $3,000 for each additional child in college, a

family could have a $33,000 AGI and still exclude those

nen-liquid assets if they had two Children in college.

*is &Lapis $30,000 AGI cut-off does not allow any roan

for those families with more than one child in college,

d caution occurrence.
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3. Most importantly, we believe that all needy families,

regardless of assets, should have the ability to borrow

through the Stafford Loan program. We would support a

program that would require higher interest rates from

borrowers above $30,000, AG' once they leave school and

enter repayment, thus reducing the federal subsidy. The

availability of loans through the Stafford Loan program

for families with =dent incase and non-liquid assets

would increase access and opportunity to higher

education.

I cannot emphasise enough how vital loans are to expanding

opportunity. I have not met a college graduate who, while

concerned about their debt burden, does not appreciate the

tremendous value of the loans they received, now named after your

distinguished colleague, Senator Stafford. Many in this room

would not be serving in various capacities today without the

assistance that federal student loans have provided.

At the same tins, we are terribly concerned that $1.8 billion

per year in precious student aid expenditures is required to

guarantee defaulted loans. This soney would be batter spent in

other, more productive ways to provide student financial

assistance grants, to develop early-awareness projects to keep

young people in school, and to help increase the ability of

under-represented minorities and other needy students to pursue

undergraduate and graduate education.

1.5 4 "
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We welcomed the Senate' default bill, and applaud this

committee' leadership and decisive action. You have established

the concepts that the administration has adopted in its final

default rules. These rules exhibit strong new management from the

Departaent of Education, and take aggressive steps without placing

unfair burden. on colleges and universities and their students.

In general, we also support the Secretary of Education's new

legislative proposals. We have not yet seen the proposed

legislative language, o we cannot comment specifically. We will,

however, be pleased to share our concerns after the language

becomes available.

The Secretary ha recommended and we believe that the

ability-to-benefit (ZITS) provisions must be strengthened to

protect the consumer. We would go further than the Secretary and

recommend that students admitted under ATS be ineligible for

Part S (Stafford, Parent Loans for Undergraduate Students, and

S upplemental Loans for Student.) loans until they receive a

General Equivalency Diploma (GED). We also support broader acne..

to GED programs. More than 400,000 people complete their GED.

e ach year. We must encourage this push for literacy and

discourage borrowing for those who have not completed high school

or received a GED.

We also support the other legislative proponal including

garnishment of wages, prohibition on commissioned salen, and

graduated repayment options. In addition, we support the

1 5
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prohibition of certifAcatirn of schools after accreditation loss.

The Department's proposal would also require pro-rata refunds for

all recipients of federal student aid at schools with default

rates above 30 percent. In the Senate default bill, pro-rata

tuition refunds were only required for schxols deemed by the

Secretary to be violating the Department-approved tuition refund

policy standard. To date, this standard has not been abused in

the collegiate sector. Our concern is that the Secretary's

recommendation could be expanded to require pro-rata refunds for

all schools, not just those with demonstrated problems. This

would be unacceptable. We recommend adoption of the pro-rata

refund provision in the Senate-passed default bill.

There are two other issues we would like to raise with the

committee at this time. The first involves a growing problem with

certain organisations that purport to offer services to students

to help them complete student aid applications. The advice that

some of these companies provide is often uninformed and

misleading, and sometimes fraudulent. All parties must do *

better job of disseminating student aid information to ensure that

no one is taking advantage of needy students. In addition, we

recommend that a requirement be added to the federal student aid

application, as soon as it is feasible, that any third party

(other than the student or 'Arent) completing the aid application

must attest to its validity by signing the application. This is

166
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similar to what the Internal Revenue Service requires for accoun-

tants completing tax returns. It is one simple step toward

accountability and toward maintaining the integrity of the

progress.

Finally, the leadership the Senate has shown in encouraging

families to save for college through U.S. Savings Bonds is

commendable. The law allowing certain individuals to purchase

U.S. Savings Bonds for higher education expenses and receive a tax

exemption for the interest earned will take effect in January,

1990. We would like to work with this committee to ensure that

while we are encouraging families to save for college, we are not

penalising these savings in the need analysis. Perhaps the

committee will consider what Washington, Rhode Island, Illinois,

and other states have done. For families that save through those

state bond programs, $25,000 of those savings are held harmless

frog consideration as an asset in the analysis of need for their

state grant programs. This change for federal need analysis would

encourage further investment in U.S. Savings Bonds, and say reduce

the need for future generations of studrats to borrow to finance

their educations. We hope to have ongoing discussions with you

and your staffs about this issue.

Thank you for allowing as to present this testimony on behalf

of MAICU member colleges and universities. We look forward to

working with the umbers of this committee and their staffs to

develop student aid policies that best meet the needs of the

country. I would be happy to answer questions.
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Senator Soong. Mr. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF TERRY JOHNSON, DIRECTOR, LINCOLN TECHNI-
CAL INSTITUTE, WEST DES MOINES, IA, ON BEHALF OF NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF TRADE AND TECHNICAL SCHOOLS

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, other members of this
subcommittee.

My name is Terry Johnson. I am the director of Lincoln Techni-
cal Institute in West Des Moines, IA. I am the director there,
which is one of 11 schools throughout the country within our corpo-
ration. My facility is a private postsecondary institution offering
programs in automotive technology, automotive and diesel truck
technology, and a define program called Automotive Service and
Management. We train automotive and diesel technicians for those
respective industries.

I greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify before the subcom-
mittee on behalf of Lincoln Technical Institute and the National
Association of Trade and Technical Schools. I have prepared writ-
ten testimony which I would like to summarize.

At Lincoln Technical Institute, we serve approximately 150 stu-
dents year-round. Our student body consists of about half current-
year high school graduates and the other half ranging from 19 to
35 years in age. The socio-economic backgrounds of our students
also vary widely, from rural to urban and unemployed to upper-
middle class. We have placed over 90 percent of our graduates in
each of the last five years. Approximately 75 percent of our stu-
dents receive Pell Grants and about 95 percent receive student
loans.

NATTS announced its support for the regulations on the day
that Secretary Cavazos announced the final regulations. While the
regulations will have an adverse impact upon a number of students
and schools, NATTS believes they are tough but fair.

I would like to share with you some of our concerns. While
NATTS agrees with the need to reduce defaults, the department's
method of calculating default rates presents a number of concerns.
The current lack of sufficient, fair, and accurate data on default
rates will cause improper and unfair implementation of these regu-
lations.

The U.S. Department of Education hac determined that my
school's cohort default rate for 1986 is 26.9 percent. My most recent
default rates, as provided by our two primary sources, are signifi-
cantly lower. The United Student Aid Funds comput4s our default
at 16.6 percent. The Iowa College Aid Commission states that our
default rate is 14.0 percent.

There are a number of ways to calculate default rates. Some dis-
tort the magnitude of the problem. We recommend using an
annual default measure in preference to the two that are currently
utilized. The annual default rate measure measures how many de-
faults take place in a given year compared to all the loans in re-
payment that year. It provides a moving trend line so improve-
ments or declines in the default rate can be measured over time.

The final regulations include a 30-day check delay for the dis-
bursement of student loan money to students. NATTS supports the
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concept. However, students attending 300- to 900-hour programs
are put into an untenable situation. Thus the check should be held
no longer than an appropriate portion of time for the short courses.

Consumer protection is one area in which we do not believe that
the Secretary has gone far enough in formulating the final regula-
tions. The Secretary's plan requires all schools offering vocational
education programs to list completion rates, placement rates, and
State licensing requirements to all prospective students.

However, this consumer information clause does not apply to
schools which offer associate, four-year, or postgraduate degrees
except those which make claims about placement. Students who
enroll in degree programs should have access to the same perform-
ance results expected of vocational programs. Programs including
teaching, engineering, dentistry and business administration, to
name a few, should have the sand o consumer disclosure rules as
trade schools.

We have serious concerns about some of the legislative proposals
the Secretary has recommended. First, the use of an independent
third party for testing ability to benefit, ATB students, does not
provide an efficient, effective solution to the problems of admitting
these students. NATTS has formulated an alternative solution
which relies on a third party to assess the content and administra-
tion of ATB testa.

NAITS and the Association of Independent Colleges and Schools,
AICS, have entered into an agreement with the American Council
on Education, ACE, to have them assess all submitted ATB testa.
Only tests whose content and administering procedures receive ap-
proval by ACE would be permitted for use by NATTS schools.
NATTS schools would be overseen in the use of these approved
testa by the accrediting body, Department of Education, and by
their State licensing body through normal program reviews.

The Secretary's proposal that the Congress pass legislation to
prohibit schools from employing commissioned sales representa-
tives for recruiting activities is unnecessary. There is no evidence
that commissioned employees are any more or less honest than sal-
aries employees.

Further, the nexus of the problem is not how students are re-
cruited, but are they admitted. Excepting the perception that there
must be safeguards to ensure the integrity of commissioned sales,
NATTS has suggested legislation which would require that the in-
dividuals who make the final decision about whether or not to
admit a student to school as well as the individuals who administer
financial aid at the school must be salaried employees.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify before you today.
Senator Pam [presiding]. Thank you very much indeed.
Incidentally, Senator Harkin sent his regrets that he could not

be here to introduce you. He wishes you well.
Mr. JoaNsoN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson follows:]

ris 9
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF TERRY JOHNSON

DIMICHtet, LIIVAILM T2c1MITCAL HMIS=

M?..? DRS MMUS, IOWA.

My name is Terry Johnson. I am the Director of the Lincoln Technical

Institute in West Des Moines, Iowa. There are eleven schools

throughout the country within our corporation. My facility is a

private postsecondary institution offering programs in Automotive

Technology, Automotive and Diesel Truck Technology, and a degree

program called Automotive service and Management. We train automotive

and diesel technicians for those respective industries.

I greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify before the subcommittee

on iducAtion, Arts, and Humanities on behalf of Lincoln Technical

Institute and the National Association of Trade and Technical Schools.

I have prepared written testimony which I would like to summarise for

you now, and submit in its entirety for the record. The role of

private career schools in postsecondary education is becoming more and

more important as we approach the turn of the century.

In the report prepared by the William T. Grant roundation in 1988

titled Thm forgotten Halls Non-college Youth in America, it is

projected that in 1990, only 20 percent of jobs will require a college

education while the remainder will require some level of technical

1
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skill. Private career schools are educating at leant half of the

full-time students enrolled in what are traditionally held as

vocationally-specific programs.

Changes in the e4onomy are eliminating the demand for untrained

workers, and those untrained workers who are working are generally

receiving very low wages. Education is the answer for these

individuals, and student financial aid programs, such as the Pell Grant

and Stafford Loan programs, provide low-income students with the

opportunity to obtain access to postsecondary education.

At Lincoln Technical Institute, we serve approximately 150 students

year-round. our throe programs very in length from 6 months to 11

months. We have classes starting and graduation every thrum weeks.

Our student body consists of about half current-year high school

graduates, and the °tilt: half ranging from 19 to 35 years in age. The

sucio-economic backgrounds of our students also vary widely, from

rural to urban and unemployed to upper middle class. W. help any

student asking for assistance in finding part-time employment while in

school and we have placed over 90 percent of our graduates in each of

the last five years.

Approximately 75 percent of our students receive Pell Grants, and 95

percent receive student loans. All of the Lincoln Schools are

utilizing the WATTS Default management Handbook. In my school, We

2
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have a clerk designated to follow up on the NATTS default prevention

procedures. They include entrance interviews by the registrar, an

entrance video on defaults, exit interviews and an exit video for

graduates, an exit interview for students whose education is

interrupted or incomplete, and a system of follow-up letters sent at

specific intervals before and after the student reaches repayment

status.

All mail is marked "forwarding and address correction requested." This

allows us to try to keep track of all students so that we may help

lending institutions and guaranty agencies zommunicate with our

students.

Based upon the information provided in the Secretary's press release,

. NATTS announced its support for the regulations on the day that

Secretary Cavazos announced the final regulations. As pointed out in

the NATT8 press release, while the regulations will have an adverse

impact upon a number of students and schools, NATTS believes they are

tough but fair, and they will help to reduce the defaults that are

caused by procedural weaknesses that currently exist in student loan

programs. I concur with the NATTS position.

I would like to share with you some of our concerns.

Mr. Chairman, the fraud and abuse which have occurred at a small number

of private career schools do not represent the practices of the entire

3
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sector, nor is a high default rate necessarily an indication that fraud

and abuse are occurring. All available research demonstrates that

default rates are primarily a function of the population served.

because private career schools serve a large number of individuals from

low ocio-economic backgrounds, our schools will therefore have

higher default rates. It must be noted that schools serving similar

"at-risk" students will have a comparable default. rats regardless of

whether they are public or private, tax-dopendent or tax paying.

Nevertheleis, improvements are being made in the way 'chat private

career schools serve our students. out of the default management

workshops conducted by the Career Training Foundation, default

management plans have been implemented in growing number of WATTs

schools. These default management plans are succeeding in reducing the

nulaber of defaults. Entrance and exit videos and student guides have

also been developed to make sure that students know that they have a

loan and know their responsibilities in repaying that loan.

I applaud the efforts of the Secretary in requiring the implementation

of such a plan for schools with high default rates. The implementation

of such plans are an effective method of curbing defaults without

eliminating access to postsecondary education for high risk individuals

-- individuals who are in perhaps the greatest need of the

career-oriented education provided by private career schools.

While WATTS agrees with the need to reduce defaults, the Department'.

4
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method of calculating. default rates presents a number of concerns.

The current lack of sufficient, fair, and accurate data on default

rates will cause improper and unfair implementation of these

regulations. Ho provision in these regulations should become effective

until the 1988 tape dump data is in, compiled, and accurate --

emphasising accuracy perhaps to the point of requiring verification

from the Inspector General or the General Accounting Office. There is

no consistent collection and reporting of data on the part of guaranty

agencies. The existing data is seriously flawed. only with

considerable effort will the 1988 data be useful.

The U.S. Department of Education has determined that my school's cohort

default rate for 1986 is 26.9 percent. My most recent default rates as

provided from our two primary sources are significantly lower. United

Student Aid Funds, our federal guaranty agency, computes our default at

16.6 percent. The Iowa callege Aid commission, our state guaranty

agency, states that our default is 14 percent. These are both computed

for the currant year. Hopefully our continued efforts regarding

default prevention will further lower our rates.

Throughout the debate over defaults, a number of technical decisions

have been made which have had a dramatic effect on our understanding

and interpretation of defaults. These technical decisions are not

neutral and we need, as a community, to be very clear about the

implications of these procedures. I an speaking specifically of the

reported "default rates."

5
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Some of the issues about the various ways of reassuring that defaults

have been reviewed in the past and only warrant quick review here. The

GROSS DEFAULT RATE is the measurement of default without inclusion of

the reinstatement of previously defaulted loans which have returned to

repayment. The use of gross default numbers excludes the success the

government has had in increasing collections. A NET DEFAULT RATE which

reflects collected defuits would provide truer picture of the

federal government's loss on defaults than the currently used grosa

default rate. In 1987, the cumulative gross default rate reported by

the Department was 13.1 percent while the net rate was 9.5 percent.

According to Secretary Cavazos, the Department expects to reinstate

$690 million of defaulted loans in repayment during 1989, a significant

improvement over previous years. This means default losses would be

$1.1 billion in FY 1989, not $1.9 billion projected by the Department.

Another continuing debate &tale with the use of NUMBER OF DEFAULTERS

VERSUS DOLLARS IN DEFAULT. Obviously, many people are more concerned

with the number of borrowers in default rather than the dollars in

default. However, a $10,000 default by single student should be of

greater concern than 11,325 default. Using a head-count measure

misses this important consideration. In addition, a head-count measure

overstates the magnitude of defaults because, as the research

demonstrates, borrowers often school dropouts) with smaller cumulative

loan amounts are more likely to default than those with larger

cumulative amounts. The recently published regulations are based on

head-counts, not dollars.

6
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The CUMULATIVE DEFAULT RATE is a measure of all defaults relative to

all loans entering repayment since the inoeption of the Guaranteed

Student Loan Program. It provides an historical snapshot of defaults

at the end of each year. The measure doss not capture default activity

for a given year.

The TWO-YEAR COHORT MEASURE is quite different. It only includes loans

entering repayment status in a given year. Those loans in the cohort

which enter default during the two years after they first enter

repayment are included in the calculation of the default rats. In the

current regulations, those loans entering repayment in FY 1986 are

observed through II 1987 to determine which ones default. A new cohort

could start eaoh year. The two-year cohort measure was first thought

to be better than a cumulative default rate because it enabled the

default reduction efforts of schools to bo measured -- a sen4itivity

that was not possible under a cumulative measurement.

The cohort measure has several limitations. It does not include all

the loans in repayment, only those entering repayment in a given year.

It does not include all the defaults, only thosw loans in the annual

cohort which are included. In other words, this measure only includes

part of the loans in the school's portfulio. As noted Jefors, if a

school, working with lenders and guaranty agencies, was successful in

reinstating defaulted borrowers in repayment, no credit would be given

in the two-year oohort measure.

7
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Because the cohort is small relative to the total loans in repayment, a

school with a small cohort (under 30 loans) could experience annual

fluctuations in default rates with relacively small differences in the

absolute number of loans defaulting. For example, if a school had 25

loans in the cohort and five defaulted, that schools would have a 20

percent default rate and would have to develop an individual default

management plan. if, on the other hand, the school had four defaults,

the rate would be 16 percent. xn this example, the differences of one

default in too years would mean the difference of being required to be

identified as a high default school. The two-year cohort is unfair to

schools with small numbers of borrowers. The Department rightfully

excluded these schools from the aggregated calculations reported in

`secretary Cavazos' announcement of regulations.

There are a number of ways to calculate default rates. We recommend

using an annual default measure in preference to the two which are

currently utilized. The ANNUAL DEFAULT MATE measures how many

defaults take place in a given year compared to all the loans in

repayment that year. It uses more information than two-year cohort so

it will not be as volatile. At the same time, it provides a moving

trend line so improvements or declines in the default rate can be

measured over time. It is also amenable to a providing a net and gross

easure, so the success school has in reinstating previously

defaulted loans could be included in the measure. The annual rate also

has the advantage of being more widely used and understood in the

banking community.
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An example may help clarify the difference between the annual and

two-year cohort measurn. Assume a school had 100 loans entering

repayment in a year and had 500 loans in repayment during the year. If

20 of the loans in the 100 loan cohort entered default, the school

would have a 20 percent default rate. If 20 loans in the whole

portfolio were to default, the default rate would be four percent. In

the example, 20 defaults could be characterised as either a 20 percent

or a four percent default rate. The two current measures are easily

confused and misunderstood by participants and observers. The

following table provides a com...f.rison between the cumulative and annual

default rate. It is not possible to include the two-year cohort rate

because the data do not exist for its calculation.

9
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comparison of Annual and Cumulative

Default Rate*

$ in $ in Annual Cumulative

Repayment Default Default Default

in millions) (gross) (gross)

1975 $ 2,580 $ 129 5.0% 8.2%

1976 S 2,651 $ 194 7.3 9.9

1977 $ 2,783 $ 202 7.3 10.9

1978 $ 2,925 $ 208 7.1 11.6

1979 $ 3,200 $ 223 7.0 12.0

1980 $ 3,762 $ 239 6.4 12.5

1981 $ 4,711 $ 254 5.4 12.3

1982 $ 6,856 $ 288 4.2 11.2

1983 $ 9,525 $ 531 5.6 10.8

1984 $12,959 S 713 5.7 10.9

1985 $16,473 $1,032 6.3 11.6

1986 $20,591 $1,371 6.7 12.6

1987 $23,504 $1,378 5.8 13.1

10
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Several things can be noted from the table. First, the rate of default

is within historical averages. The increasing dollars in default

reflect the increasing volume of loans in repayment. Second, the

annual rate of default shows a sharp drop in TY 1987. It is not clear

whether this is due to changes in reporting or whether the default

reduction efforts started in 1986 are taking hold. Third, there is no

direct relationship between the cumulative and annual rate of default.

Knowing one default rate does not allow one to estimate the other two

rates.

Agreement on a common measure of default will help clarify the policy

and reduce confusion among participants. A- it stands now, different

rates are used interchangeably in speeches and policy documents. The

decision as to which measure to use is more than just a technical

consideration. it affects the amount of information we have available

in the indicators. Perhapa most importantly, it has a profound effect

on the perception of the magnitude of default.

it should be evident that we believe the choice of a two-year gross

default measure based on a head-count is perhaps the worst choice that

could have been made. It provides an incomplete picture of defaults,

it does not credit schools for successful collection efforts, it is

unstable, and it overstates the magnitude of defaults. We believe that

universal adopton of an annual net default rate based on the dollar

11
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amount defaulted would prove to be a more useful and adaptable

measure. We urge this subcommittee to consider such a change in

reporting defaults in the Title IV Guaranteed Student Loan Programs.

With regard to the Limit, Suspend, and Terminate (L,S6T) provisions

which are included in the default regulations, again I support the

Secretary's decision. while the regulations authorize the initiation

of L,8, 6 T actions if a school's default rate is higher than 60

percent, they do not require such action. As we understand, the

Secretary will request information from the school pertaining to the

causes of default rates, including the population served, and will

consider effort.. which the school has undertaken to reduce defaults.

The school will thus be judged on its efforts. This provision will

help to protect good schools which serve a large aumber of high risk

students and focus adverse action on schools that are not willing to

take the necessary actions available to them.

Further, the secretary's tiered approach to dealing with default rates

is a balanced plan for reducing the number of defaults. It will expect

more from schools with progressively higher default rates without

denying access to postsecondary education to the many low-income

students for whom private career education is best suited,

The final regulations include a 30 day check delay for the disbursement

of student loan money to students. WATTS supports the concept of

delaying these checks because it will reduce defaults and it is a sound

12
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economic policy which will help to reduce costs to lenders. A student

who enrolls but does not attend the first day of class is costly to

lenders in spite of the fact that schools return the full amount of the

student's loan. The cost of processing that loan is borne by the

lender. Delaying disbursement of the loan will eliminate the cost of

processing loans for students who do not show up for class, or for

those who drop cut early.

Check delay can be an effective policy, as long as the check will be

made available on the 30t1 day. The policy should be administered so

as not to cause delays for receipt of the check beyond the 30th day in

order to prevent financial hardship on the student and the school.

However, students attending 300 to 900 hour programs are put into an

untenable situation. Thus, the check should be held no longer than an

appropriate portion of time for the short courses.

In addition to the check delay policy, WATTS supports the holding by

the school of the loan money over the price of the tuition, with the

student receiving weekly disbursements of the money in excess of

tuition. WATTS has found the disbursement of large sums of loan

money to high risk, low income students stimulates high drop out rates.

As we understand the Secretary's regulations, the pro rata rofund

policy is actually a proportional formula that is recovered in 10

percent increments LI) to 50 percent of the program length. We applaud

13
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this method. It allows schools that do not normally take attendance to

determine at reasonable times whether or not the student is still

enrolled. It also recognises the inherent weakness of a strict pro

rata refund which penalises those who complete the course by forcing

them to assume the costs of those who do not complete. Sy allowing the

refund to be complete at SO percent of the program length, the

Secretary has struck an excellent compromise between consumer

protection and the fixed costs of educational institutions.

consumer protection is lne area in which we do not believe that the

Secretary has gone far enough in formulating the final regulations.

The Secretary's plan requires all schools offering vocational education

programs to list completion rates, placement rates and state licensing

requirements to all prospective students. However, this consumer

information clause does not apply to schools which offer associate,

four-year or post-graduate degrees except those which make claims about

placement.

Students who enroll in degree programs should have access to the same

performance results expected of programs of less than four years.

Programs including teaching, engineering, dentistry and business

administration, to name a few, should have the same consumer disclosure

rules as trade schools.

While WATTS strongly supports the regulations on the whole and has

reservations on some details, we have serious concerns about some of

the legislative proposals the secretary has recommended.

14
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First, the use of an independent third party for testing ability to

benefit (ATE) students does not provide an efficient, effoctive

solution to the problems of admitting these students. NATTO has

formulated an alternative solutions which relies on a third party to

assess the content and administration of ATE tests.

BATTS and the Association of Independent Colleges and Schools (AILS)

have entered into an agreement with the American Council on Education

(ACE) to have them assess all submitted All tests. Only toots whose

content and administering procedures receive approval by ACE would be

permitted for use by NATTs schools. NATTS schools would be

overseen in the use of these approved tests by their accrediting body,

the Department of Education, and by their state licensing body through

normal program reviews.

BATTS doss not support the availability of only one test for all ATE

students. BATTS schools offer programs in more than 120 different

career fields, each requiring different skill levels in areas such as

reading and mathematics plus other elements that should be part of the

admissions determination.

The use of a separate testing site is not efficient because of the

potentially high costs involved. Further, the possibility that the

"independent" site could be at a location where those administering the

tests might have unfavorable opinions about proprietary education could

result in counseling students against the program of their choice.

15
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WATTS supports the uee of legitimate tents for ATI student., and the

%egitimate adminintering of theme test., but doe. not agree that the

ume of third party testing in the appropriate way to achieve much

legitimacy.

The Secretary'. proposal that the Convene pans leginlation to prohibit

mchools from employing commimmioned sale. representative. for

recruiting activitiem i. unnecemnary. There is no evidence that

commissioned employee. are any more or les. honest than salaried

employee. Further, the nexus of the problem is not how etude '*.s are

recruited, but are they admitted.

Accepting the perception that there aunt be safeguard. to ensure the

integrity of commimmioned males, MATTI has sum/anted legislation

which would require that the individuals who make the final decision

about whether or not to admit a student to a .ohm], am well am the

individual, who administer financial aid at this wheel, aunt be

salaried employees. Recruiter. who are on commission could .till

recruit, but would not make the decision about whether a student in or

is not admitted to the program.

The proposed elimination of commimmioned male. representative would

also eliminate the incentive for recruiter. to do a good job. We

support the concept that commission. be tied to the student's

completion of the program. This would provide incentive to recruiters

16
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to do a careful job of recruiting students who are well-suited to the

program and who lir:: likely to be able to, and have the desire to,

complete their education.

Although WATTS does not support several of the legislative proposals

made by the Secretary, we wholeheartedly support another legislative

recommendation made by the Secretary! the prohibition of certification

of schools for program eligibility after the loss of accreditation.

Action by an accrediting body to eliminate a school that is not

providing quality education is rendered useless if the school can

obtain accreditation from another accrediting body, sometimes within

days of having their accreditation pulled by their original accrediting

body.

I would like to close by again applauding Secretary Cavazos' tough but

fair recasting of the default regulations. we share his commitment to

ensuring the integrity of the loan programs.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify before you today. T will be

pleased to answer any questions.
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Senator Pmt.. Me. Clement.

STATEMENT OF JANET CLEMENT, EDUCATIONAL LOANS DIVI-
SION, BANK ONE, MERRIVILLE, N.A., MERRIVILLE, IN, ON
BEHALF OF CONSUMER BANKERS ASSOCIATION

Ms. CLEMENT. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, members of the Sub-
committee on Education, Arts and Humanities, my name is Janet
Clement with Bank One, Merriville, NA., located in Merriville, IN.
Thank you for the opportunity to ter:itiZa before you today on the
subject of the new Stafford Loan tions and other student
loan issues. My views today reflect the position of the Consumer
Bankers Association's education funding committee.

Lenders in the Stafford Loan Program support the department's
new default regulations. Several aspects of the rrlulations, includ-
Ltng the imposition of a modified refund policy on educational insti-
tutiors with default rates in excess of 80 percent, will effectuate
changes in the behavior of schools that will reduce default losses.

CBA believes that it is appropriate that limitation, suspension,
and termination proceedings be brought against educational insti-
tutions with unreasonably high default rates among former stu-
dents. As you know, Mr. Chairman, the default rate calculations
included in the regulations are controversial and have been chal-
lenged as inaccurate. This aspect of the new regulations may re-
quire some additicnal work.

Finally, CBA supports the imposition of the default management
plan on schools v fault rates in excess of 20 percent. Taken as
a whole, the new regulations are very reasonable and provide an
educational institution with good intentions and a commitment to
quality a clear opportunity to continue to participate in student fi-
nancial aid programs.

There is an aspect of the new regulations of particular concern to
lendersthe requirement that the request for preclaims assistance
on delinquent loans be shared with the schools within 30 days after
being made. As required, schools would be inundated with reports
from multiple lenders that are in different formats and of question-
able utility.

In order to address this problem, CBA has submitted recommend-
ed legislative language to the subcommittee to direct guarantors to
send this information to schools on their request.

In his default reduction initiative, the Secretary has proposed
mandating the offering of a graduated repayment option to borrow-
ers in the program. We understand that this proposal is based on
evidence that a graduated repayment option will reduce defaults.
We have not yet reviewed the evidence. However, we are concerned
that a reduction in the speed of amortization of outstanding
amounts will effectuate an increase in the Government's special al-
lowance cost and an increase in interest paid by the borrower over
the life of the loan.

CBA takes no position on the graduated repayment option.
CBA endorses the prohibition on the use of commissioned sales

representatives by educational institutions for the purpose of re-
cruiting students.
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As you know, Mr. Chairman, the Department of Education has
been developing a revised Form 799 used by lenders for the pur-
pose of billing interest and special-allowance benefits from the De-
partment of Education. CBA believes that the objectives of the re-
vised 799 are legitimate. However, we have several specific con-
cerns with the new form:

(1) Many lenders will have difficulty in implementing average
daily balances, as is required on the new form;

(2) Fine-tuning of the instructions on the new form are still in
process. Thus, implementation problems are still being worked out,
and

(3) It appears that education may have insufficient time to appro-
priately test the new form.

The probable result of these problems is that lenders maybe
unable to complete the billing form in full compliance with the
form's instructions. For this reason, CBA proposes that specific leg-
islative language be adopted by the Congress to direct the depart-
ment to make payment pursuant to a 799 submitted with technical
errors by a lender, provided that the lender certifies that the bill-
ing is as complete and accurate as possible and the lender indicates
any recognized problem reflected in the form.

In addition to these issues, CBA also wishes to point out five
other concerns of lenders that may warrant some form of legisla-
tive activity. We have submitted legislative language on some of
these.

On the windfall profits recapture, in 1986 the Congress enacted a
provision requiring lenders to rebate excess profits received on stu-
dent loans after the borrower's interest rate increased to 10 per-
cent. The step interest rate in and of itself is a major problem for
lenders because a single borrower may have loans which convert to
the higher interest rate at different points of the life of the loan,
thereby undermining the desired administrative consolidation of
loans and causing problems for the holder as well as the borrower.

CBA continues to be concerned that the current statutory provi-
sions governing disclosures to borrowers and processing of defer-
ments on SIS loans are unworkable and unnecessarily complex.
Because of the accrual of interest on SLS loans during the in-school
period, the disclosure to the borrower at time of loan origination
estimated monthly payments is difficult to process and highly spec-
ulative. Provision of this information to borrowers potentially cre-
ates confusion. CBA recommends that this disclosure be deleted.

Lenders also continue to be deeply concerned regardin, the sol-
vency of some guaranty agencies and believes that the committee
should direct the Department of Education through legislation or
through a direct request to develop specified procedures to effectu-
ate the merger of consolidation of guaranty agencies in the event
of the insolvency of a single agency and to provide for the direct
payment of reinsurance benefits to the lender in case the agency
becomes insolvent.
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As has been well documented, there has been significant lender
withdrawal from the program in the past six months. CBA believes
that the possibility of borrowers facing difficulty in obtaining loans
under the program is a very real prospect and that it is appropri-
ate for Congress to review the lender of last resort provisions.

CBA continues to believe that the current du diligence regula-
tions are rigid and unrealistic in their demands on lenders. These
regulations should be modified as soon as possible to address this
problem.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I would be happy to
respond to any questions.

[The prepared statement of Frank Cammarata follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK CAMMARATA ZiaiALF OF
THE CONSUMER BANKERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee on Education, Arts

and Humanities, my name is Frank Cammarata, Vice President with

Bank One, Merrillville, NA, located in Merrillville, Indiana.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you today or the

subject of the new Stafford Loan regulations and other student

loan issues. My views today reflect the position of the Consumer

Bankers Aosociation's1 Education Funding Committee.

Default Reduction Initiative Reaulationa

Lenders in the Stafford Loan program support the

Department's new default regulations. Several aspects of the

regulations, including the imposition of a modified refund policy

on educational institutions with default rates in excess of 30

percent, will effectuate changes in the behavior of schools that

will reduce default losses. In addition, the new regulations

will benefit students through improving the admissions process

and providing schools with new incentives to retain students

through the completion of their educational program.

CBA believes that it is appropriate that limitation,

suspension and termination proceedings be brought against

1The Consumer Rankers Association was founded in 1919 to
provide a progressive voice for the retail banking industry. CBA
represents approximately 700 federally insured banks, savings and
loans and credit unions that hold more than 80 percent of all
consumer deposits, and more than 70 percent of all consumer
credit held by federally insured depository institutions.
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educational institutions with unreasonably high default rates

among former students. As you know, Ar. Chairman, the default

rate calculations included in the regulations are controversial

and have been challenged as inaccurate. This aspect of the new

regulations may require some additional work. It may be

appropriate for this Committee to intervene with a statutory

definition of default rate similar to those discua.ed during

Congressional consideration of your default reduction bill last

year.

Finally, CBA supports the imposition of the default

management plan on schools with default rates in excess of 20

percent. Under the now regulations, default management plans

will be based on information supplied to the Department by the

educational institution itself, thus making it probable that the

plan will address problems spellific to the particular school.

Lenders also believe that the list of default reduction measures

compiled by the Department as Appendix D of the regulations

provides schools with a well thought out effective list of

remedies to utilize in achieving this goal.

TakNI as a whole, the new regulations are very reasonable

and provide an educational institution with good intentions and a

commitment to quality, a clear opportunity to continue to

participate in student financial aid programs.

-2-
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There is an aspect of the new regulations of particular

concern to lenders -- the requirement that the request for pre -

claims assistance on delinquent loans be shared with schools

within thirty days after being made. As required, schools would

be inundated with reports from multiple lenders that are in

different formats and of questionable utility. In order to

address this problem, CBA has submitted recommended legislative

language to tho Subcommittee to direct guarantors to send this

information to schools on their request. This will reduce the

volume of paper coming into the school and facilitate its use.

Our Amendment is similar to a provision included in S. 568, your

default reduction bill. We hope the Subcommittee will adopt it.

t s t

In his d6tault reduction initiative package, Secretary

Cavazos has proposed mandating the offering of a graduated

repayment option to borrowers in the program. We inderstand that

this proposal is based on evidence that a graduated repayment

option will reduce defaults. We have not yet review. ;he

evidence. However, we have the following concerns:

1. A reduction in the speed of amortization of outstanding

amounts on student loans will effectuate an Increase in

government special allowance ccsts, and an increase in interest
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paid by the borrower over the life of the loan.

2. Many borrowers mat in need of relief from the amount of

repayment will exercise the graduated repayment option if it must

be offered to all borrowers.

The loan consolidation option available to students at

specified levels of indebtedness appears to me to be the

appropriate mechanism for offering students relief from high

repayment burdens. It is also worth noting that all lenders in

the program have the opportunity to offer a forbearance to a

student indicating a commitment to repay his/her lof,, without the

immediate ability to do so.

CBA takes no position on the graduated x3payment option.

However, we will closely review the Department's evidence of its

effectiveness and its legislative proposal when it is delivered

to Congress.

Commissioned Sales Representatives

CBA endorses the prohibition on the use of commissioned

sales representatives by educational institutions for the purpose

of recruiting students. The anecdotal information, widespread in

the student loan communit.4, and the personal experiences of some

CBA members, indicates that many abuses in student recruitment
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occur as a result of under-trained, inappropriately motivated,

independent commissioned sales representatives. The elimination

of this means of compensation will help effectuate a reduction in

abusive student recruitment.

2thSX_Beculatory and Policy Issues,

A. Form 799

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the Department of Education has

been developing a revised Form 799 used by lenders for the

purpose of billing interest and special allowance benefits from

the Department of Education. Approximately one year ago, the

DepartmeM4 releasid specifications for a significantly more

complex and de.ailed Form 799. The purpose of the modifications

in the Form 799 is to provide the Department of Education with

increased information on loan activity by the lenders in the

program and to provide internal edit checks of billings to the

federal government. CEA believes that both objectives of the

revised 799 are legitimate, and we do not o",ose the desire of

the Department to compile additional information regarding

Stafford Loans for the purpose of administering the program.

However, we have several specific concerns:

1. Many lenders will have difficulty in implementing

average daily balances as is required on the new form.

-5-
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2. Fine tuning of the instructions on the new form are

still in process. Thus, implementation problems are still being

worked out.

3. It appears that ED may have insufficient time to

appropriately test the new form.

The probable result of these problems is that its

implementation, beginning with the December 31, 1989 billing,

will result in many lenders being unable to complete the billing

form in full compliance with the form's instructions. For this

reason, CPA proposes to this Subcommittee today that specific

legislative language be adopted by the Congress to direct the

Department to make payment pursuant to a 799 submitted with

technical errors by a lender, provided that the lender certifies

that the billing is fully complete and accurate as possible and

the lender indicates any recognized problem reflected in the

form. As is currently required under the Department's policies

and regulations, lenders would be required to repay to the

Department of Education any amounts overbilled by error. The

test period would last three billing periods after which full

compliance with the 799 in all its regards would be required.

The amendment developed by CBA would repeal the mandatory payment

of billing, pursuant to Form 799 rat Id the Department withdraw

or modify the new revised form during any of the threc quarters

-6-
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envisioned.

B. Other Issues

In addition to these issues, CBA also wishes to point out

five other concerns of lenders that may warrant some form of

legislative activity prior to reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act in 1991:

1. "Windfall Profits Recacture. In 1986, the Congress

enacted a provision requiring lenders to rebate "excess" profits

received on students loans after the borrower's interest rate

increased to 10 percent. Under the amendment, amounts received

from the borrower as interest in excess of the base special

allowance rate must be rebated to the borrower.

This amendment has caused considerable concern in the lender

and servicer community due to the operational difficulties

surrounding the process of rebating what may turn out to be very

limited amounts of monies to student borrowers as well as

implementing the stepped interest rate on the loan. The stepped

interest rate in and of itself is a major problem for lenders

because a single borrower may have loans which convert to the

higher interest rate at different points of the life of the loan,

thereby undermining the dostred administrative consolidation of

loans and causing problems for the holder as well as the

-7-
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borrower.

CBA proposes an elimination of the stepped interest rate on

all loans subject to this provision. Our amendment reduces the

interest rate after the fifth year of repayment to 8 percent

rather than the current statutorily required 10 percent, as well

as eliminates the windfall profits recapture provision. As its

preferred option, CBA would recommend a fixed rate of 8 or 9

percent. We understand, however, that there may be budget

concerns regarding this amendment. To address these concerns,

CBA proposes that consideration be given to setting the interest

rate at a variable based on the 52 week bond equivalert rate on a

variable basis suggested annually on all loans going into the

future. In order to protect the borrower from exceseive

increases in the interest rate, the borrower's interest rate

would be capped at 9 percent with a special allowance payable to

lenders when the borrower's interest rate exceeded 9 percent.

2. 211,5DeraimentissagLactrawerQaclaraure

CBA continues to be concerned that the current statutory

provisions governing disclosures to borrowers and processing of

deferments on such loans are unworkable and unnecessarily

complex. Because of the accrual of interest on SLS loans during

the in-school period, the disclosure to the borrower at time of

loan origination estimated monthly payments is difficult to

-8-
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process and highly speculative. Provision of this information to

borrowers potentially creates confusion and could actually

discourage some borrowers from paying their loans later. CBA

recommends that this disclosure be deleted.

An additional problem on SLS loans relates to deferring the

payment of interest on such loans during periods in which the

borrower is in suiool. Currently, a specific deferment request

form must be processed. This requirement is burdensome and

requires the borrower to submit not only a SLS application form

but also a deferment request form In order to delay the

requirement to repay interest on his/her loan. To address this

situation, CBA recommends that deferments be authorized on the

basis of the submission by the borrower of a SLS application form

which includes an indication of a des: - to defer repayment g a

separate deferment form (as under current practice). In

addition, interest woula be deferred not only during the period

covered by the loan, but also during any summer vacation or

interval between academic periods, provided that the borrower's

academic program had not yet been completed.

. CBA believes that these amendments will maintain the

integrity of the program, while at the same time facilitate the

processing of deferments on these loans. we hope that the

Subcommittee will include this amendment in its legislation.

-9-
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3. Guaranty Agency Solvency

Lenders also continue to be deeply concerned regarding the

solvency of certain guaranty agencies and believes that the

.Committee should direct the Department of Education through

legislation or through a direct request to develop specified

procedures to effectuate the merger of consolidation of guaranty

agencies in the event of the insolvency of a single agency and to

provide for the direct payment of reinsurance benefits to the

lender in the case an agency becomes insolvent.

CBA believes it would be highly imprudent to wait until a

guaranty agency becomes insolvent before addressing how such an

event would be administratively handled. CBA would be pleased to

work with this Subcommittee on a letter to the Secretary

requesting guidance on this matter or on an amendment specifying

procedures directly.

4. Lender of Last Resort Provisions As has been well

documented (although not yet acknowledged by the Department of

Education), there has been significant withdrawal from the

Stafford Loan program in the past six months. Not only have the

well-publicized withdraws of First Independent Trust Company,

Glendale Federal Savings, and the Bank of New York occurred, but

numerous smaller lenders have reduced or limited their

participation. CBA believes that the possibility of borrowers
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facing difficulty in obtaining loans under the program is a very

real prospect and that it is appropriate for Congress to review

the lender of last resort provisions found in Section 428(j) of

the Act to determine whether these provisions would be viable and

workable in the event of a widespread access problem.

Several guaranty agencies, including California, have

indicated that they do not believe they would be able to fulfill

their statutory requirements to meet lender of last resort loans

if a significant volume of requests for such loans were made.

For this reason, action needs to occur japui on developing an

appropriate equitable means of addressing the lender of last

resort problem so that eligible borrowers are not unable to find

a lender.

5. pule Diligence Regulations. CBA continues to believe

that the current due diligence regulations found with 34 C.F.R.

682.411 are rigid and unrealistic in their demands on lenders.

Because the consequences of relatively minor violations of the

regulations result in losses principal and interest on loans,

many lenders have placed a higher priority on compliance with the

regulations than on achieving repayments from borrowers. This is

counterproductive, and is not reasonable. For this reason, CBA

has been working with the Department of Education on revisions to

the due diligence and collection regulations and encourages this

Subcommittee t' become involved in these conversations. CBA
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believes that a set of regulations requiring aggressive

collection activities that will reduce default experience among

borrowers is possible, and that the current regulations should be

modified as soon as possible toward this end.

Conclusion

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. Thank you again

for the opportunity to testify before this Subcommittee today. I

would be happy to respond to any questions you or any Members of

the Subcommittee might have.
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Senator Piaz. Dr. Flippin.

STATEPIENT OF JAMES L. FLIPPIN, DIRECTOR, MISSISSIPPI
GUARANTEE STUDENT T' 431 AGENCY, JACKSON, MS, ON
BEFAALF OF NATIONAL ACM OF HIGHER EDUCATION LOAN
PROGRAMS, INC.

Dr. FLIPPO'. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have submitted my written testimony for the record.
Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name is Jim Flip-

pin, and I am director of the Mississippi Guaranteed Student Loan
Agency and current president of the National Council of Higher
Education Loan Programs. I am extremely happy to appear before
you today to discuss the issues in the Stafford Loan Program, espe-
cially the recent announcement of the Secretary of Education's de-
fault initiative.

This year the Department of Education estimates that $12.2 bil-
lion will be lot.ied to some 4.6 million students. We are proud of
these numbers and believe they are proof that the Stafford Loan
Program is working and working well. However, we share your
concerns that budgetary constraints have forced our Nation's stu-
dents to borrow to support their education.

The number one priority of the National Council of Higher Edu-
cation Loan Programs during the reauthorization of the Higher
Education Act in 1985-86 was to reverse the trend toward loans
and moving away from grants, especially the Pell Grant program.

As of fiscal year 1987, approximately $77.4 billion had been made
available to students since the beginning of the guaranteed student
loan program in 1965. Of this amount, approximately $42.8 billion
was outstanding either in repayment or supportIng students cur-
rently in school. Last year, default costs were projected to reach
$1.6 billion. However, through a combination of Federal and guar-
anty agency efforts, they actually amounted to $300 million lees
than anticipated. For fiscal year 1989, it is estimated that the De-
partment of Education will pay $1.8 billion in default claims.

For the record, I must note that these numbers represent gross
cost to the Federal taxpayer and not the actual cost to the Treas-
ury.

All in all, collections this year are expected to reduce the total
Federal obligation by one-third, or apps .ximately $600 million.
However, there is no disputing that the default costs are much too
high and ft at default rates at some schools are intolerable.

The de& alt initiative announced by Secretary Cavazos is de-
signed to reduce these costs. I applaud the Secretary's actions, and
I pledge the full support of my agency and the belief that all the
guaranty agencies in making this initiative work.

The default initiative will give us more tools to take further
action. There is no question that delayed certification and disburse-
ments of loans to first-time borrowers at schools with a cohort de-
fault rate of more than 30 percent will significantly reduce default
rates.

Similarly, the requirement of a pro rata refund policy will sub-
stantially reduce the borrower's indebtedness if he leaves school
early.
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It also makes eminent sense to prevent institutions from accredi-
tation-shopping. I am sure that you and your staffs, as we have
today, heard schools complain, and others, concerned about the
data on cohort default rate distributed by the Secretary at his
press conference as being inaccurate.

In some measure, the schools are correct. The data for the 1986
cohort default rates were taken from tapes submitted by guaranty
agencies to the Department of Education. At the time the data
were collected, participation in the tape clump was totally volun-
tary. The National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs, in
cooperation with the department, revised the data collection instru-
ment and made participation mandatory.

The council is working closely with the department to make cer-
tain that the current tapes submitted by the guaranty agencies re-
flecting the fiscal year 1988 activity are accurate and complete.

However, I must note that with all the inherent flaws in the ex-
isting data, it cannot be totally ignored. A school showing a 50, 60,
or 70 percent default rate under the Secretary's data cannot expect
to find that technical corrections and updated information will
transform them into a 10 percent default school. Reducing defaults
takes hard work.

The very existence of a cohort default rate is confusing to many
schools and to the general public, since this concept did not exist
prior to 1987. I would urge the subcommittee to legislate several
definitions, for comprehensive programmatic purposes: (1) an
annual default rate with both gross and net figures; (2) a cumula-
tive default rate with gross and net figures; (8) the cohort default
rate that we have already talked about, and (4) a "trigger" default
rate.

The agency's "trigger" rate, which is the number that deter-
minee the level of an agency's reinsurance, should be published
along with the cohort rate.

Mr. Chairman, the National Council of Higher Education Loan
Programs and I are supportive of the regulations promulgated by
Secretary Cavazos. We believe that they have the potential to sig-
nificantly reduce both loan default rates and default costs. I am
confident that we can work closely with the Secretary and his staff
to assure that the defaults in the Stafford Loan Program are suc-
cessfully reduced to the minimum level achievable. We look for-
ward to receiving the language of the department's legislative p.ro-
posals and to working with the subcommittee and its staff in their
consideration.

Thank you for inviting me to appear before you today, and
would be happy to answer any questions.

Senator Pau. Thank you very much, Dr. Pippin.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Flippin follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES L. FLIPPIN

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee. My name is James L. Flippin,

and I am Director of the Mississippi Guarantee Student Loan Agency and current

President of the National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs. I am

extremely happy to appear before you today to discuss issues in the Stafford

Loan Program and, especially, the recent announcement of the Secretary of

Education's Default Initiative.

As you are aware, the Stafford LOAD Program (comprised of Stafford Student

Loans, Supplemental Loans for Students, PLUS Loans for parents, and

Consolidation Loans) is the largest single program of Federal financial aid for

students attending institutions of postsecondary education. Last year, lenders

in the program made approximately $11.8 Billion available to students and their

parents; this year, the Department of Education estimates that $12.2 Billion

will be loaned to 4.6 Million borrowers.

While those of us who have dedicated our professional lives to making

postsecondary education available to all individuals who can benefit from it

are proud of these numbers, and believe they are proof that the Stafford Loan

Program Li working, and working well, we share your concern that budgetary

constraints have forced our Nation's students to borrow to support their

educations. The number one priority of the National Couu.!l of Higher

Education Loan Programs during the 193546 reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act was to reverse the trend towards loans and away from grants,

especially Pell Grants. I am confident that the Council's position will remain

equally strong as this Subcommittee undertakes its reauthorization efforts in

Fiscal Year 1990.
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Limited growth in appropriations for Pell Grants and college-based

programs, growth which has failed to keep pace with rising college costs, has

-- unfortunately -- pushed Stafford Loan volume to new heights year after

year. As of FY 1987, approximately $77.4 Billion had been made available to

students since the beginning of the Guaranteed Student Loan Program in 1965.

Of this amount, approximately $42.8 billion was outstanding -- either in

repayment or supporting students currently in school.

Numbers of this magnitude give rise to large numbers in default. While the

annual default raj has remained relatively steady, and even declined, over the

past decade, the dollar cost to the Federal government has steadily risen,

reflecting the increased lending volume to which the percentage is applied.

Last year, default costs were projected to reach $1.6 Billion. However,

through a combination of Federal and guaranty agency efforts, they actually

amounted to $300 less than anticipated. For FY 1989, it is estimated that the

Department of Education will pay $1.8 Billion in default claims. It is my

hope, and belief, that actual costs will be correspondingly less.

For the record, I m at note that these numbers represent ma cost to the

Federal taxpayer, not the actual cost to the Treasury. Guaranty agencies

conVnue to collect on defaulted loans after claims are filed for Federal

reinsurance, and 70 cents of each dollar collected is returned to the Federal

Government. Almost all guaranty agencies participate with the Department cf

Education and the IRS in assuring that potential income tax refunds of

defaulted borrowers are seized and used to repay their Stafford Loans. And

Departmental collection agencies are still attempting to recover on defaults

incurred in the old Federn1 Insured Student Loan Program. All in all,

collections this year are expected to reduce the total Federal obligation by

one third, or approximately $600 Million.
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However, there is no disputing that default costs are still much too high,

and that default rates at some schools are intolerable. The Defaul

Initiative, announced on June 1 by Secretary Cavazos, is designed to reduce

these costs and weed the 'bad apples" out of the Program so that it can

continue to make aid available to the millions of students at responsible

institutions. I applaud the Secretary's actions. I believe that they have the

potential to make a significant impact on the default problem currently

confronting the Program. And I pledge the full supnort of my agency and, I

believe, all the guarantors to making the Initiative work.

All agencies conduct program reviews of their major schools, and their

"problem schools," to make certain that all the rules and regulations are being

properly complied with. Most agencies have undertaken Limitation, Suspension,

and P,rmination actions against schools which have shown absolutely no capacity

to (Administer the program under the law. Many of the highest default schools

listed in the Department's list of 1986 cohort default rates are already out of

business because of actions taken at the State level by the guaranty agency.

At least one State has already announced plans to require Default Management

Plans of all of its schools with default rates of more than 25%. The Default

Initiative will give us all more tools to take further actions.

There is no question that delayed certification and disbursement of loans

to first-time borrowers at schools with a cohort default rate of more than 30%

will significantly reduce default costs. A student who has 'walked in and

walked out" of a school whether a four-year institution or a trade school

feels no obligation to pay off a loan for education he did not receive. After

all, he received nothing of value and has no greater chance of being employable
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than he did before his visit to the school. The fact that the debt is owed to

a lender which is totally separate from the school is Irrelevant to him. The

loan is almost certainly a default.

But if he must remain in school for 30 days before receiving his loan

proceeds, he will have shown a level of persistence that bodes well for his

completion of his education. If he completes, research shows that he is far

more likely to repay.

Similarly, the requirement of a pro rata refund policy will substantially

reduce the borrower's indebtedness if he leaves school early. Current law

requires each institution to have a refund policy. However, in some cases, an

institution has used a no refund" policy to fulfill the requirement,

maximizing both its return on the student loan and the amount of indebtedness

(and probable default) imposed on a borrower. If a school is required to have

a moderate pro rats refund policy, refunds due early school-leavers can be

applied directly to reduce the amount of their debt -- and any potential

Federal cost if they subsequently default.

The policy makes eminent sense for the Stafford Loan Program, and it would

seem to make sense for all Federal student aid programs, as the Department will

propose through legislation.

This Subcommittee originally authored the prohibitions contained in current

law against use of commissioned salesmen in conjunction with receipt of Federal

student financial aid. That language has successfully closed down some of tha

shady practices that had been brought to the Subcommittee's attention.

However, some unscrupulous schools have skated close to the language of the law

and, I believe, clearly beyond its intent, by continuing to use commissioned
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recruiters but salaried financial aid counsellors. Although I have not seen

the Department's proposed language concerning prohibition of commissioned sales

representatives for recruiting and admitting activities, I support the concept

of further cracking down on questionable practices. We have all read too much

in the press about recruitment in unemployment lines and among the homeless to

let these practices continue.

It also makes eminent sense to prevent institutions from 'accreditation -

shopping' The current ability of a school to seek alternate accreditation

when it is subjected to question or disciplinary action by its accrediting

agency can make it impossible for an accrediting agency which is trying to

enforce high standards on its schools to succeed in cleaning up its industry.

Guaranty agencies faced the same problem prior to the 1986 Amendments in

undertaking Limitation, Suspension, and Termination proceedings against an

institution. The institution would simply seek another guarantor and continue

to 'rip off' its students. This Subcommittee was instrumental in closing that

loophole in the 1986 Amendments, and I would recommend that it look favorably

on a similar provision with relation to accreditation.

I am sure that you and your staffs have heard schools' complaints that the

data on cohort default rates distributed by the Secretary at his press

conference are inaccurate. In some measure, the schools are correct. The data

for the 1986 Cohort Default Rate were taken from tapes submitted by guaranty

agencies to the Department of Education reflecting their guaranty activity for

the fiscal year. Yet, at the time the:. t'Attz... were collected, participation in

the Tape Dump was totally voluntary with guarantors and many of the information

fields were optional, depending on the guarantor' computer system. Since in

the development of the Tape Dump it had never been contemplated that the
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information would be used to develop a cohort default rate. one of the optional

fields in the format was the critical field of 'Student Status." Entire

States, such as Rhode Island, did not fill out this field. Therefore, when the

Department decided to develop data by school based on the date borrowers

entered repayment, those States' data could not be incorporated in the totals.

NCHELP, in cooperation with the Department, revised the data-collection

instrument and made participation mandatory. Date borrower entered repayment'

became a mandatory data element in 1989, and agencies were required to provide

this Information on all their borrowers for the first time.

The Council is working closely with the Department to make certain that the

current tapes submitted by guaranty agencies, reflecting FY 191111 activity, are

accurate and complete:. We are confident that, working together, we can provide

the data necessary for the implementation of the regulations' delayed

certification requirements on October 1, 1939.

However, I must note that, with all the inherent flaws in the existing

data, it cannot be totally off the mark. A school showing a 50, 60, or 70

percent default rate under the Secretary's data cannot expect to find that

technical corrections and updated information will transform It Into a 10

percent default school. Reducing defaults takes hard work, as guaranty

agencies have found. The Departmentrl regulations merely as:: schools to share

in the overall effort already required of guarantors and lenders.

The very existence of a 'cohort default rate' is confusing to many schools

and to the general public, since this concept did not exist prior to Secretary

Bennett's announcement of his proposed initiative in 1937. While the cohort

rate is useful for the purposes of the Initiative, since it is tb4 most

sensitive to activities undertaken by schools to reduce defaults, it should not

become the only measure used to describe the Stafford Loan default situation.

page 6



195

I would urge the Subcommittee to legislate several definitions, each useful

for a specific purpose, and to require the Department of Education to calculate

and to publicize each one, along with appropriate explanation:. For comprehen-

sive programmatic purposes, we need all of the following:

Annual default rate, both arm and net

Cumulative default rate, both cross and net

Cohort default rate

'Trigger* default rate.

Traditionally, annual and cumulative default rates have been used to

measure default rates in the Stafford Loan Program. However, all too often the

Administration has publicized only the Egg rate, or rate reflecting the total

amount claimed by guaranty agencies. The net rate, reflecting the dollars

collected by guaranty agencies and defaulters returned to repayment status, is

too often downplayed or ignored.

Similarly, the agency "trigger' rate, that statutory calculation which

determines the level of an agency's reinsurance, should be publicized along

with the cohort rate, since it reflects an agency's claims experience as a

percentage of its entire repayment portfolio.

There are a couple of issues in addition to the Default Initiative that the

Subcommittee may wish to consider at this time, prior to reauthorization:

Stafford Student Loan (GSL1 Interest Rate and "Windfall" Provision

Currently, new borrowers pay $ percent interest for the first four years of

their repayment period and 10 percent thereafter. In addition, lenders are

required annually to calculate whether they received a 'windfall" and, if

so, to rebate that amount to the student's account.
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The spilt interest rate and the "windfall" requirement are extremely

burdensome for lenders and, in many cases, threaten to prevent the

administrative consolidation of a student's loans to simplify his repayment

obligations. While this may be an issue best left for reauthorization, If it

is budgetarily possible to repeal the stepped interest rate and 'windfall"

provisions at this time, I believe that such action by the Subcommittee would

be in the program's best interests. As the press hu reported, !cutlers are

curtailing their participation in the loan program, or are dropping out

altogether. Return to a fiat rate Stafford Student Loan would be a strong

signal to the lending community that the Congress is sympathetic to their costs

and concerns about continuing to lend to students.

Mismatch between PLUS/SLS Borrower Interest Rate and Lender Snectil

Allowance; In Fiscal Year 1990, for the first time, Treasury bill rates are

high enough that, the annual borrower interest rate will be capped at 12

percent. However, under current law, lenders are unable to project their yield

on PLUS/SLS loans, since their Special Allowance payments will be tied to the

average cost of 91-day T-bills for each quarter, rather than to the 32-week

T-bill on which the borrower's interest rate is calculated. If the

Subcommittee decides to move legislation affecting the Stafford Loan Program,

it may wish to deal with this anomaly at that time.

Lender of Last Resort; Much publicity has also been generated about lender

decisions to limit or discontinue lending to students attending high default

schools or, in some cases, attending any proprietary institution. While NCHELP

proposed the Lender of Last Resort language contained in the Stafford Loan

Program, which would make the guaranty agency a State's lender of last resort,
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it was anticipated at the time that any loanavailability problems would be

geographic in nature, afiecting all or part of a State, as had been the

historical pattern.

Today, however, although we have no evidence that any student is unable to

obtain loan capital, there is great concern in the proprietary community that a

problem may emerge later this year. The Council would be happy to meet with

the Subcommittee and Its staff to develop workable alternatives to assure that

Ina lending responsibility remains with the lending community and that all

eligible borrowers continue to receive Stafford Student Loans.

Mr. Chairman, the National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs is

generally supportive of the regulations promulgated by Secretary Cavazos. We

beli've that they have the potential significantly to reduce both loan default

rates and default cost I am confident that all NCHELP members will work

closely witt, the Secretary and his staff to assure that defaults in the

Stafford Loan Program are successfully reduced to the minimum level achievable.

In addition, we look forward to receiving the language of the Department's

legislative proposals and to working with the Subcommittee and its staff in

their consideration.

Thank you for inviting me to appear before you today. I would be happy to

answer any questions that you might have.
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Senator Pzia.. Dr. Burnett.

STATEMENT OF CALVIN W. BURNETT, PRESIDENT, COPPIN STATE
COLLEGE, BALTIMORE, MD, ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL ASSO-
CIATION FOR EQUAL OPPORTUNITY IN HIGHER EDUCATION
Dr. &warn Good afternoon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and

members of the committee.
I am Calvin Burnett, president of Coppin State College in Balti-

more, MD, and a member of the board of directors of the National
Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education, which has
just celebrated its 20th anniversary as a voluntary independent as-
sociation of 117 Historically and Predominantly Black Colleges and
Universities.

Mr. Chairman, I would apologize if some of my remarks, which
will be brief, will be in vague and uncertain outline. Based upon
the Secretary's presentation, I had to evise some of my revised tes-
timony.

I would like to address three topics that are most important to
the NAFEO institutions and to the Nation. First, the President's
proposal for endowment challenge grants to Historically Black CAA-
lee: and Universities; second, the student loan default reduction
initiatives, and third, the participation of Black colleges and uni-
versities in TRIO programs.

First, in terms of the 117 NAFEO institutions located in 24
States and the District of Columbia as well as the Virgin Islands.
These institutions enroll about 285,000 students and graduate
about 30,000 students annually, approximately one-third of all
Blacks who graduate with undergraduate, graduate, and profes-
sional degrees.

Since 1966, these institutions have awarded approximately half a
million degrees. The majority of these students are from families
that are at or below the poverty line, and a higher education would
not be possible without the Federal student aid.

And here I must say to you how much we appreciate our efforts
over the years in making sure that studenti have equal access
through student financial aid, sir.

And I would say to Senator Peal Simon that we of the Historical-
ly Black Colleges and Universities owe you a debt of gratitude we
will never be able to pay. We appreciate that, sir.

The statistics that I have cited can be judged against the 3,000
majority institutions in this country that graduate the other 70
percent of minority students. So that we are talking about 8 per-
cent of the institutions in higher education that graduates 30 per-
cent of the minority students, which is a very important point in
terms of legislation and the implementation of regulations as they
impact on these institutions.

First, regarding the endowment challenge grants, the Black col-
ler community applauds both the President's proposal to add $60
million over four years to Title III, Part C of the I'her Education
Act, and Chairman Pell's cosponsorship of this legislation. These
efforts, equally as important to the Historically Black Institutions,
recognize the historical role of HBCU's as providers of equal oppor-
tunity and quality education for Black Americans and the need to
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assure their future in fulfilling the Federal mission of equal access
and choice.

Here I might add there are not incompatible dimensions existing
between quality and excellence and access. It is in balancing those
needs for our great Nation that we recognize that quality and ex-
cellence in programs are very much needed and are constantly
striving to achieve that goal.

Regarding the student loan default reduction initiatives, the Sec-
retary eased our minds considerably in some of his presentation.
The sensitivity and reasonableness with which he is approaching
this is a considerable improvement over the regulations that they
had been initially projecting.

However, there are Ball some areas we would like to offer for
your consideration that possibly could be revised. One, the default
thresholds. We remain concerned that default threshold or default
rates are not in themselves related to the effectiveness or the effi-
ciency of the management of that program. And it is often reflect-
ed in that way. The money in default versus people in default. And
in many instances, these are not related.

And I have to finish up here.
The final thing has to do with the participation of Historically

Black Colleges and Universities in TRIO programs. That is a great
program. We hope that it is continued to be funded as it is. And it
solves some of the problems involving graduation, retention, and
these other problems that we are concerned with.

Thank you very much, sir, for this opportunity to make this pres-
entation.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Burnett follows:]
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PREPARED STATEISENT OF CALVIN W. BURNETT ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

IN ISMER EDUCATION
Good Morning. I' ail br. Calvin N. Burnett, Pvasident of Coppin

State College in Zaltimore, Maryland, and member of the Board of

Directors r: the National Association for Equal Opportunity in

Higher Education (NAFE0) which has just celebrated its 20th

anniversary as the voluntary independent association of 117

hiatorxcelly and predominantly black colleges and universities.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am very

delighted to testify on behalf of NAVE° and the institutions it

represents. I would like to address three topics that are most

important to NAFEO institutions and to the Nations

(1) The president's Proposal for Endowment Challenge Grants for

Historically Black Colleges and Universities (MU.):

(2) The student Loan Default Reduction Initiatives: and

(3) The Participation of Black Colleges and Universities in TRIO

Programs.

Before I address these topics, I would like to make a few

comments about NAFE0 institutions, in general, and Coppin State

College, in particular. The 117 NAM institutions, located in 24

states, the District of Columbia, and the Virgin Islands, enroll

almost 285,000 students and graduate 30,000 students annually, or

approximately one-third of all Blacks who graduate with under-

graduate, graduate, and professional degrees. Since 1966, these

institutions have awarded approximately half a million degrees.

The majority of there students are from families that are at or

below the poverty line, and a higher education would not be

possible without Federal student aid.
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Historically, these institutions have been the greatest

producers of Black military officers, business executives, elected

officials, Federal judges, and physicians. Founded to serve those

who had been severely crippled by slavery and poverty, historically

Black colleges and universities (HBO's) have continued through the

years to elevate disadvantaged youth to productive and creative

leadership. Their graduation rates, in particular, are unrivaled

and attest their continued viability and importance as national

resources. Although Black student enrollment has declined nation-

ally, Black colleges and universities are experiencing an increase

in Black male and female enrollment.

Founded in 1900, Coppin State College, where I ha% J served as

President since 1970, is a model urban institution within the

Maryland Educational System and serves the Baltimore area pri-

marily. In addition to its traditional liberal arts program,

Coppin, in cooperation with the University of Maryland, offers dual

degree programs in engineering, dentistry, pharmacy, and a

certification program in social work. Several masters programs are

offered, including criminal justice and rehabilitation counseling.

In its role as the educational source for the Baltimore community,

Coppin offers twelve different outreach programs to various

segments of the population. Our Fall 1988 enrollment was 2240, and

approximately 85% were on Federal student aid.

As I proceed, I will provide some additional comments about

the impact of the topics I will address on Coppin State College.

0
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(1)

The Presideat's Proposal for endowment Challeage Scuts

for eistorically Black Colleges as4 Ceiversities (11.8611

the ednaatiosal excellease let of 1069)

The Black college community applauds both the President's

proposal to add $60 aillion over tour years to Title III, Part C

of the Higher Education Act for Endowment Challenge ()rents for

HBCUs and Cheirman Pell's co-sponsorship of this proposal intro-

duced by Senator Tessebaus. These efforts recognise the historic

role of HECUs as the providers of equal opportunities and a quality

education for Black Americans and the need to ensure their future

in fulfilling the Federal mission of equal access and choice.

The level of endowments at Black colleges and universities is

dismally lower than at their white counterparts. In 1987, the

total endowments at our 42 private Black colleges, which are also

members of the United Negro College Fund (UNcF), was $295 aillion

with an average endowment of $7 aillion. This Leval represents

about en 11% increase over the previous year.

On the other hand, the Notional Education Association (NIA)

:reported that endowments showed& 13.1% increase nationally in 1967

which was about half the rate of the previous year. used on a

sample of 50 endowments, decline was attributed to the October 19,

1987, stock market crash. The NIA listing of the 120 largest

endowments in 1987 showed a high of $4.0 billion and a low of $66.9

aillion. One Black college was ranked in the top 120, and it
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ranked 109th. The institution which rankei 32rd had an endowment

of $298 million which exceeded the total endowments for 42 of our

lour year private Black institutions. At these 42 inst utions,

the average endowment per FT! (full-time equivalent) student was

$6,710. The national average endowment for all private institu-

tions per PT! student was $18,102, almost three times the average

at 42 Black private institutions.

The endowment picture at public Black colleges is even more

distressing. in 1985, the total endowment for 23 of our four year

public Black colleges was $20.7 million. Rarely has an endowment

exceeded $3 million, and the majority are well below million

dollars. For example,

$900,000 in contrast to

City College

University.

The lower

tie endowment at Coppin State College is

the endowments of $8 million at Maisons

and over a half billion dollars at Johns Hopkins

endowments at Black colleges an universities

reflect not only the . tot that fund raising capabilities are

limited, but also the fact that these institutions do not have an

abundance of wealthy alumni on which they can depend. In addition,

the limited overall finances of these institutions require that the

majority of their resources be used for program and facility

operations. Oftentimes, where possible, endowment earnings must

be used to operate rather then to reinvest.

The fact that the majorit/ of our recent alumni graduate with

high student loans, have heavy family responsibilities, and are

employed at a lower evel then whites, according to the Census
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Bureau, exacerbates the problem of low alumni support. Consequent-

ly, many years may transpire after graduation before our alumni

are in a financial position to make substantial contributions to

our institutions.

When the Endowment Provram was authorised under Title III in

1963, there was a set-aside provision that resulted in the awarding

of approximately 65 small grants (i.e., less than $500,000) to

Slack colleges between 1984 and 1666. The set-aside provision was

not retained in the 1966 amendments which contributed, in part, to

the decline in Slack college participation. In 1987, only 3 grants

vent to Slack colleges out of 36 awarded, and in 1988, only 8

grants went to Slack colleges out of 24 awards.

Mr. Chairman, if the proposed $60 million over 4 years could

be awarded to HMG., the highest levels of leadership would send

message to the Nation that these institutions are truly appreci-

ated as national resources, and they must be preserved and assisted

in their pursuit of excellence by both the public and private

motors. The fact that the $150,000 endowment grant received by

Coppin State College in 1985 generated an additional $300,000

attests the multiplier effect of these Challsnge Grants.

Although the Cosby donation of $20 million to Spelman college

may not be frequently matched, this demonstration of Federal cos-

aitment would provide a good stimulus for private sector philanthr-

opy. Moreover, the Federal Government, serving as a catalyst for

generating private sector endowment support to insure the future

of slack colleges and universities, would be responsive to the
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legacy of the late Dr. Fred Patterson, terser President of Tuskegee

University, founder of MCP, and chaspion of the Endowment

Challenge grant Program. We concur that *this proposal is the

right proposal at the right time."

The 100th Congress acknowledged the legal claim of NACU. to

a program of institutional assistance to remedy past discrivinatory

actions by authorising the Slack College Act (Strengthening MU.

Progras, Title III, 1) under the Nigher Education Act Amendments

of 1916. This program provides assistance to HSCUs to improve

their programs, faculty, management, and physical plant. Other

institutions which torte large numbers of low-income and minority

students receive similar support under the Strengthening Developing

Institutions Program (Title III, Part A).

As you know, institutions eligible for support under Title

III A and A are eligible for Endowment Challenge Grants under Title

III C. Although these progress have not been fully funded at the

authorized level since the 1916 reauthorization, there have been

annual increases in the appropriation.. Na feel that this ii

evidence that the Congress believes that strengthening these

institutions will strengthen our educational system and enhance our

goals of access and equity. As we pursue greater endowsent

assistance for SSCUs, we hope that the Congress will sustain and

increase its efforts to strengthen the progress and facilities of

!MU, and other institutions serving large numbers of minority and

disadvantaged students.
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After three years of experience in the Strengthening HBCU

Program, the presidents of HIrCUs have agreed that some adiustsent

should be made in the allocation process. Since the endowment

proposal would require change in the Title /I/ statute, we hope

that, as 8.695 progresses, you would be willing to make a few

technical corrections in Part So as well as Part C, that would

result in a more equitable distribution of awards for the under-

graduate and graduate institutions. At later dite, we will

confer with committee staff on this issue and on any efforts that

we can undertake to sake the endowment proposal a reality. In

addition, we want to work with staff in determining the

modifications necessary to ensure that the tart-up date of the

legislation is compatible with the authorisation dates and other

spezifications in the existing statute that might be affected.

(2)

The Student Loan Default Reduction Initiatives

Let me restate the fact that we feel that the President's

endowment proposal is sincere and well conceived, and we fully

support it and commend your leadership, Chairman Pell, on the

Educational Excellence Act. However, these efforts are in great

contrast to the movement to make institutions shoulder the re-

sponsibility for student loan default reduction. We are Alarmed

at the potential destruction to NAFEO institutions that could

result from some of the recent default reduction initiatives. The
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impact of the default reduction initiatives on lam institutions

tends to cloud the noble efforts of the President and the sponsors

of 8.56e.

Before detailing some of our specific concerns about the

Department's default initiatives, we want to again raise some

policy issues that may be overlooked in our quest to catch program

abusers, curtail budget drains, and improve program management.

First, we need to es-evaluate why our Federal policies permit us

to force low-income high risk students into borrowing large sums

of money as a pre-requisite to equal opportunity or Choice. We

must realise in the face of very convincing data that our equal

opportunity agenda must be multi-faceted to include the higher

funding of grant programs and programs like TRIO that help students

with academic and financial deficits graduate and find jobs that

enable them to repay. Secondly, we need to reconsider any approach

to default remedies that could cripple Black colleges and univer-

sities - -the higher education sector that has been and continues to

be the most effective in providing a quality education for large

numbers of Black Americans. We need to stop looking at and

treating these institutions, which paved the road to equal oppor-

tunity, the same way as we do institutions which have no similar

track record or mission.

Based on the default data issued with the Department's

initiatives, the following impact can be seen:

1. 94 institutions are included in the 1986 COHORT DEFAULT RATE
data, and the average default rate is 35.78.

2. 22,063 borrowers entered repayment.

11
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3. 5 institutions are above'60% and would become subject to LSAT
in the first year.

4. 35 institutions '..ce between 401 and wcAld be required to
reduce their rates by 54 As-ir 1%. or be subject to LSAT.

5. 63 inritution are above 30% and would be required to (1)

deli, loan certification and disbursement for first-time
borrowers and (2) use pro-rata tuition refund policy up to the
'411-point of the provram/semester.

6 83 institutions are above 20% and would be required to provide
entrance counseling to first-time borrowers.

7. 74 are above 25% and would be affected by the Senate passed
default reduction bill, 8.568.

8. All of the five Maryland institutions are above 30%, and one
is above 60%; therefore, all of than would be hit by the
severest requirements.

9. Only one of the seven South Carolina institutions is below
20%, and six are above 40%.

10. Our three Ohio institutions are above 30%, and one is above
50%.

11. Our one Illinois institution is over 30%.

12. Teo of our six institutions in Mississippi are at 40%, 3 are
below 30%, and one is below 20%.

We are continuing to assess the impact of the initiatives and

are not, at this point, attempting to detail any of the administra-

tive and financial problems that we might experience in complying

with stiffer due diligence requirements. We appreciate all of

secretary cavaaos' efforts in listening to the concerns of the

education community and in trying to develop initiatives that are

sensitive. The following .eight issuer are among our broader

concerns about the Department' initiatives:

1. Default Threshold' - Institutional default rates should not

be used, because institutions do not make or collect the
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loans. Furthermore, it is premature to use these rates to

determine sanctions without evidence that the institution's

practices and policies are directly related to the cause of

the default problem. If institutions are going to drastically

reduce default rates, they will be compelled to seek authority

to make loan decisions which sight ultimately cause them to

deny admission to the students that they were established to

serve - -a fear that makes institutional lending unattractive

to Black colleges.

A. Mr44V in Default vs. people in Default - If one of the goals

is to reduce the dollars in default, default sanctions (e.g.,

8.561) should also be aimed at institutions with high dollars

in default. Many institutions with high default rates have

a relatively low number of students and dollars in default.

Even when their default rate is reduced, the amount of dollars

returned will not be very significant. The assumption is

faulty that low default institutions are not abusive and high

default institutions are. Students should be protected

wherever they are If remedies are appropriate, they should

help students everywhere.

3. 'Faulty Data - The Department of Education has admitted that

the data used to determine defaults in 1917 were faulty and

the present data are also faulty. This situation should be

cleared up bsfore any of the default initiatives are put in

place. The data problem is sore directly related to the

accuracy of the data than the method of calculation, although

21
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some administrators feel that the COHORT RATE exaggerates the

default rate.

4. Dad Publicity - Advertising default rates and sanctions will

hurt the Black college image and inhibit our recruitrent and

retention efforts. The students are the defaulters--not the

institutions--unless prover reviews demonstrate that bad

management practices are the cause of the defaults. The fact

that default rates are widely published for institutions and

not for lenders or guarantee agencies makes the institutions

the culprits, even though many institutions are improperly

charged.

S. Unscrumulou Practices - If institutions or groups of

institutions have failed to inform students that they are

receiving loans or have in any way abused students, these

institutions should ba the targets of sanctions versus those

which are serving large numbers of low-income, first genera-

tion college students who should be getting grants instead of

loans. Institutions which ''.eve an excellent record of enroll-

ing and graduating high risk students should not be grouped

with instituticna that do not have similar record and/or

student body, simply because they have similar default rotes.

6. pro-rat Tuition Refund - Refund of the GSL up to the mid-

point of the semester will place a heavy burden on institu-

tions with limited resources. Many Slack colleges nd uni-

versities do not have the institutional resources to cover

these short-falls, even with creative budgeting. This

215
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sanction should only be put in place when a program review

determines that the institutional refund policy is inappro-

priate. Proposed legislation that would expand this policy

to all student aid programs would be extremely damaging.

Existing tuition refund polices have been designed to fit

Anstitutional management and planning procedures.

7. DaluirUaiamaxisaira12rzizata.21 - Generally,

students going to Slack colleges and universities, especially

those off-campus, do not have the extra resources to cover

personal and/or school expenses that might be required during

the 30-45 days delay. The institutions would also experience

serious cash flow problems during this interim, because the

first-time borrowers, mostly freshmen, oaks p the largest

group of borrowern and require the greatest amount of costly

institutional services.

8. Administrative - If institutions are expected

to take on a greater role in the collections process, develop

exhaustive default management plans, and cover losses from an

extended tuition refund policy and delayed disbursement, an

administrative cost allowance should be provided. Such an

allowance would reduce the likelihood of tuition increases

that maybe necessary to cover these added expenses. It would

be appropriate to provide an administrative cost allowance for

institutions to cover many of the same expenses that are

covered for lenders and guarantee agencies.
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Ilia Oanate Dill. 6.36g, would also present some difficulties

for NAFEO institutions. Given the 254 threshold, 74 of our

institutions would be required to develop default management plans,

if the present cohort rates are used. Particularly troublesome is

the fact that there in no reprieve. If default management plans

do not result in significantly lower default rates in three years,

the default management plan may be extended and the omio-economic

status of the students may be taken into consideration.

We are troubled by the facts: (1) that there is no oppor-

tunity to determine the influence of the student population on the

default rate until after initial default management plans are

ineffective and (2) that the guarantee agencies who make loan

decisions are the monitors. There doe not seem to be a real

recognition in the various de*, .1t reduction proposals that many

of the default problems are attributable to the nature of the high

risk population served. Unless we devote resources to determining

the underlying causes of default, we will continue to offer

solution for problems--other than lost revenue--that we do not

understand and to Lopose requirements on institutions that may do

little to remedy default..

In no way do the Black college administrators want to

exonerate themselves from helping to solve the default problem'.

Rather, we would like to offer our expertise in analysing the

problems and arriving at solutIon that would not impede our

programs and abilities to nerve the population which we have served

greater than any other collegiate sector. Before the Department's
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regulation. go into affect and further legislative proposal. are

advanced, vs fool that u task force of black college presidents

should be convened to advise the Department and the Congress on our

special circumstances and to fully evaluate the impact of thou

actions. This recommendation was previously mad. in rosponso to

the proposed regulations along with many of the foregoing comments.

At all rats, vs are presently trying to ascertain the full range

of loncorn of our membership regarding the Department's initi-

atives .0 that we will bs prepared to advise as roquostod.

3

Rirtisipatiem of flack Collects. mad

Oaiversitios im Trio Programs

Unquostionab4, MATZO is very proud of the involvement of

Black colleges and universities in the six TRIO programs and is

supportive of efforts to increase !hair approprtations and the

numbers served. Trio programs are great sumo.. 'torts. that

heighten the Nation's equal opportunity image. The National Trio

Day, celebrated across the Nation, J. beacon of light for tholee

that would dere to dream and gives recognition to those who have

ovorcomo the vestiges of poverty and taken leadership in their

profossions and communities. The critical importance of TRIO

programs and need for expansion are also seen in the forecast of

Workforce awa2 which clearly indicates that the productivity of
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this nation is inextricably linked to the educational attainment

of the disadvantaged populations served by TRIO.

Seventy three MATEO institutions host TRIO programs, and they

received $19.8 million in funds in FY se which funded 140 projects

and served 35,600 students. This participation represents about

10% of the total TRIO appropriation.

Two research stdies corroborate the fact that TRIO programs

are extremely effective in achieving the national goals of

improving access to college for disadvantaged students and

increasing graduation rates from college for this population. A

Research Triangle Institute study (1979) of Upward Sound revealed

that program graduates are four times as likely to graduate from

college as similar students who did not have benefit of similar

programs. A study by the Systems Development Corporation (1981)

of student Support Services found that college freshmen served by

TRIO programs who received supplemental counseling, tutoring, and

instructional services were twice as likely to complete their

freshman year as similar students who did not receive these

services.

Although there are no recent studies, we are convinced that

these differences still exist. Ma have been informed that the

Department of Education is planning to undertake a second set of

studies of TRIO programs next year. The Department is also in the

process of extending Talent Search services to junior high school

students to encourage them to complete high school and continue

their education at the postsecondary level. As the host of a
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Talent Search Program, Coppin is particularly excited about this

expansion and the needed help for the Baltimore area.

We commend these efforts especially in light of the evidence

that young Black males, in particular, lose their commitment to the

schooling process at a very young age. This attrition can be seen

in the fact that Black males currently represent 13% of our 1S-24

year old male population but only 4% of male baccalaureate degree

recipients. If we are to reverse this trend, early intervention

is necessary to encourage their academic persistence and to

convince them that education is an avenue to upward mobility. This

challenge must be undertaken by all persons and institutions which

have an interest in the quality of life in our communities.

TRIO progress play an important role in student loan default

reduction. They have a proven track record in increasing retention

and graduation: thus, they serve to enhance the attractiveness of

an institution to high risk students who require special tutoring

and counseling. since there is a link between dropouts and

defaults, institutions which can be helped through TRIO programs

to improve their graduation rates of high risk students will be the

most productive in reducing defaults. Surely, we would be better

advised to reduce defaults by providing the support services

necessary to help the high risk student graduate and achieve the

earning power to repay loans rather than to restrict their choice

of compatible institutions because of default rates caused by

former students.

Thant you for the opportunity to present these views.
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Senator Pau. Thank you very much, Dr. Burnett. I shall forgo
any questions because of the time constraints.

Senator Cochran.
Senator COCHRAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Let me just say that President Bush came to Alcorn State Uni-

versity in my State of Mississippi to deliver the commencement
speech this year. And it was a great occasion for many reasons.
One was that it gave me an opportunity to mention the TRIO pro-
gram, while helicoptering into that campus on that occasion. I
talked with the officials at Alcorn, including Dr. Walter Washing-
ton. He was here at the White House for a meeting when many of
these proposals were developed, with discussions and involvement
of many of our administrators from Historically Black Colleges and
Universities. So I am glad to see that is a part of this package. And
the $60 million is a vary important addition to the authority that
we would have.

I notice too, and this may not have been mentioned before, that
there is the assumption that these are funds that will be matched
by fund-raising activities of those colleges and universities. And I
don't think that has been publicized much. But it is part of the
deal that the colleges and universities will also have a responsibil-
ity to reach out for other sources to make these funds more help-
ful.

I just thought that ought to be mentioned too. I know you know
that, but a lot of others don't. They just think that this is a special
deal for those colleges and universities. But there is reciprocity re-
quired, and that is something that, I think, is an extra dimension.

Dr. Buarurrr. The last time around, Senator Cochran, we see
150,000 of the endowment and we were able to get another

$800,000 based upon the $150,000. So the leverage is tremendous.
Senator COCHRAN. It really is, and I think that is an important

aspect of that program.
One thing that you mentioned, I think, does deserve the atten-

tion of this committee especially, and that is the threshold and how
you measure that in terms of numbers of people or total dollar
amount. That does need the attention of the committee, and I
think we should pay close attention to your smeetion in that
area, and I am anxious to look more at the specifics that you sug-
gest on that point.

Dr. Flippin, welcome to Washington. It's good to have a Missis-
sippian on this panel, and we are proud the fact that
you are heading up the National Council of her Education Loan
Programs. I think you are reflecting a great of credit on our
State and being a great help to us as we understand the practical
aspects of these default regulations and the legislation that has
been proposed.

One thing you mentioned was that we should maybe legislate
some definitions about default rates, gross and net, and some
others. There were abent four specific definitions that you suggest-
ed that we include in the bill in terms of what they mean and what
we mean when we talk about them.

I hope you will submit to us for the record your recommenda-
tions as to what that language ought to be. I think that could be
very helpful to our committee.

2 2 c-
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Me. Clement mentioned guaranty agency solvency as potential
problem because there are no guidelines in place or )rocedures as
to how you would deal with insolvency.

What is your reaction to her suggestion, and is there any proce-
dure that you would recommend to respond to that concern?

Dr. FLIP Priv. Senator, in Mississippi, a lot of times we have the
distinction of being last in a lot of things. That was almost true
with the guaranty agency. However, we were the next-to-the-last
agency to go on line in 1982. There are some positives about that
because there were certainly some mistakes that we didn't have to
make that some of the others were making.

But it takes a period of time to establisn the solvency of a guar-
anty agency. A great deal of help is afforded initially by Federal
advances that are placed on account with an agency to build its re-
serve fund, to increase the confidence of the lending communities,
especially the lenders in the State to participate.

The last couple of years, as a matter of fact, the agency in MiSeib-
sippi has recently been demanded to turn back some three-quarters
of a million dollars of these advances, based on a formula from
Management and Budget or GAO or somewhere. And once we get
below a certain level, we will have difficulty. Our status at this
particular point is okay, but not tremendously solid.

I think Ms. Clement's concern that she raised is a valid concern
and I think that it is something that certainly needs to be looked
at.

Senator COCHRAN. I noticed one thing in my notes, which is that
the Mississippi student loan program had a default rate of only
4.97 percent during fiscal year 1988. It sounds to me like you're
doing something right in connection with that, although there were
some specific institutions where the rate was much higher thanthat.

Dr. FLIPPIN. Well, here again, Senator, in the definition of de-
fault rates, the "trigger" default rate is something that needs to be
defined so that the default in Mississippi is defined the same as the
default rate in other States.

We have never exceeded a 5 percent default rate in Mississippi
since we started the program there. Based on the economy there,
based on a number of other things, we are proud of that record.

But we need a definition so that we can consistently define par-
ticular terms, and I think that would be helpful to you and the
committee as well in looking at that consistency.

Senator COCHRAN. Mr. rman, I have just two other quick
questions.

I was going to ask Mr. Johnson if his schools would be adversely
affected if we adopt c". the suggestion wade by Mr. Irwin that only
high school graduates or those holding GED certificate or the like
be eligible for Federal financial assistance from the Stafford Loan

r. JoHNsoN. Senator, I can only answer that based on my indi-
vidual school. Des Moines, Iowa, is in the heart of Iowa's literacy
belt. We have always been in the top three nationwide. I think I
have less than 10 percent ATB students, without checking. But it
is, I am sure, under 10 percent.
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Senator COCHRAN. I wonder, too, Mr. Irwin, in talking about fill-
ing out the application and requiring someone who fills it out if he
is other than the applicant or the applicant's parents signing the
application, is this something that we should require in the legisla-
tion or could the Department of Education simply administratively
issue this as part of the rulemaking?

Mr. IRWIN. Well, I would suspect, Senator, that it could be re-
quired as part of the rulemaking from the Department of Educa-
tion. My only suggestion in putting it into the bill wan to give them
that encouragement. I think it's a very important thing to do. So if
it was in the legislation, it certainly would make sure that that
subject was nailed down.

Senator COCHRAN. Is the purpose of that to help deal with the
question of fraud and abuse or inaccuracies? Do you think people
would pay more attention if they were filling out the application if
they had to sign it? Is that it?

Mr. btwor. There is no question about that. There is a lot ofI
have been on the circuit for 20 yearstherA is a bit of hucksterism
out there right now on that subject. Them are a lot of people that
are going to parents and saying, well, we'll show you how to hide
all your assets and we'll show you how to do this so you can get
Federal funds.

I don't think that's right. I don't think that's the purpose of the
program. I think it's a circumstance that if they had to sign those
forms and they had to say, no, this is my form, this is how it's
filled out, we'd do away with that kind of potential abuse and the
growth of that abuse too. So I am very much in favor of it.

Thank you, Senator.
Senator COCHRAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator FELL Thank you very much.
Senator Simon.
Senator SIMoN. Yes, just a couple of quick questions.
Dr. Flippin, you mentioned that the banks don't like the 8 per-

cent rate for four years and then the increase up to 10 percent.
That is frankly, done to try to encourage people to pay off the
loans. I don't see why that should be any great problem to the
hanks.

Dr. FLIPPIN. Well, I think it's administratively a problem, Sena-
tor. And the other thing is that, I think that it's a problem with
the student as their rates go back and forth. The confidence of the
banking community, I think, in this p am right now is almost
fading. We have had a large number of banks, two large banks in
New York, that don't lend to proprietary students or have proposed
not to lend to the proprietary sector any longer.

One of the major important things for the banks, at least in my
State, which are the ones that we deal with, is to stabilize the pro-
gram just for a couple of years and leave it alone so they can set
their computer systems, make their system work, get the delivery
of the loans to the students.

I would think that it's probably more administratively than any-
thing else.

Senator Salm. OK.
This is not a question, just a comment. Mr. Irwin, in your testi-

mony you Pay, "I have not met a college graduate who, while con-

2 2 3
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owned about their debt burden, does not appreciate the tremen-
dous value of the loans that they have received."

I agree with that. At the same time, I have to say I run into
young people, ran into a couple just a few weeks ago in Illinois,
only one of them owes on a loan but they were paying $711 a
month for a little better than five years, they're postponing having
a family, postponing having a home. The shift that we have made
to loans from grants, I think, is causing problems in our society,
and I think we have to recognize that.

Finally, and I direct this particularly to Dr. Burnett and Mr.
Johnson, but any of you, I have this concern with the whole loan
default problem. It is that not that some figures get distorted, but
if you're serving a group that is in an impoverished area, inevita-
bly you are going to have a higher default rate, and it may very
well be that the money that we invest for a trade school or a tradi-
tionally Black college where there is a 30 percent default rate may
be much better money invested than we invest at Harvard where
they're going to get to school anyway.

Now, I am not picking on Harvard, but any reflections by any of
the witnesses on this whoJ' question would be helpful. It seems to
me that part of how we weigh this problem is whom we serve.

Dr. BuaNarr. That's the fundamental problem. If we're talking
about high-risk students and talking about loans to sustain them,
that is an enormous problem. We thought a few years ago that we
weren't getting very far with anyone, trying to explain that to
them, and so that we don't try to explain that anymore. I think we
touched on it in the testimony, but it is the shift, I mean the over-
all emphasis, the shift from grants to loans is absolutely creating
that problem.

And for us, for the historically and predominantly Black institu-
tions, we are enormously concerned because it is being interpreted
as mismanagement and inefficiency and ineffectiveness on our
part, and it has begun to touch on our instructional program and
people making judgments about, well, how_good is that, because of
the management problems with the loans. That's the first thing.

The second thing is that I still feel very deeply, and perhaps I
should not speak for NAFEO on this issue, that part of it has
evolved because of some of the banking industryand I don't wish
to attack them at allbut they approved loans that we would have
rather not approved, but we had no choice but to approve them
once they were approved. And that turned out to be a high risk,
and we had to live with it.

Mr. JOHNSON. Senator Simon, let me summarize real quickly the
NATTS position, of which I am sure you are aware. We cater to
about 650,000 students nationwide all the time with our schools, a
very broad spectrum. A lot of poverty, low income.

In my case in Des Moinesand you have been there, sir, many
timeswe don't have the povert% problem per se, but it does me a
lot of good as a director of a school to hand a student a diploma
after nine or ten months of training that I know has been on wel-
fare, I know he has a job starting the next Monday, and we have
helped him accomplish his goal.

t is what NATTS is all about. Thank you.

2 2 4 \
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Senator Pais.. Excuse me. Your other great advantage is that you
pay taxes too.

Mr. JOHNSON. Right.
Mr. Imvni. Senator, if I might just comment on that just very

briefly. I think one of the things is how you direct the money to the
impoverished, the really poor people in the country and I think
that you could go into the communities.

For example, in Seattle, WA, we have a registry program which I
am involved in. We have 358 central area students. Now, we tell
them that if they can maintain a 3.0, and we set up a mentor
system for them and we work with their parents, from juniors onto
seniors, maintain that 8.0, we will guarantee that you will go to
college and graduate from college. We will pay for it.

The thing is that if we had that kind of initiative throughout the
country of using some grant funds for the real impoverished
people, I look at the same thing on the Yakima Indian Reservation,
at Heritage College, the tremendous success we have had because
it's a community-based effort. And those are the kinds of things
that Congress could be very, very encouraging to local communi-
ties.

Not coming and paying for the whole bill, but sharing the part-
nership of educating poor people in the country, I think that that's
the way that maybe this should be approached.

Senator Stamm If I may follow, Dr. Burnett, you said banks are
approving loans that the colleges would not approve or the schools
would not approve. I thought you had to approve before a bank
would approve. Am I incorrect? Any of you?

Dr. FLIPPIN. I think that it does, but at the same time, if the stu-
dent is eligible for the money, I'm not sure that the financial aid
administrator on his campus could disapprove the loan. And that is
not to throw the blame in on the lender or the guaranty agency,
because if the eligibility is there, unless you're going to be discrimi-
nating in some way, the loan was pretty much approved.

There are no credit checks or whatever. If there were, it might
eliminate the whole program altogether, to do a credit check on an
18-year-old individual at this kind of level.

So I am not sure that it now can be at the school or at the lend-
ing institution or at the agency if the eligibility is indeed there.

Senator Snow I thank all of you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Pau. Thank you very much.
I thank all of you for being with us, and for being so patient.
Senator Jeffords had asked that his prepared statement be in-

cluded in the record. Without objection, it is so ordered.
[The prepared statement of Senator Jeffords and additional ma-

terial supplied for the record follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Mr. Chairman: Thank you for calling together this hearing on the administra-
tion's education proposals. I, too, want to welcome Secretary Cavazos and I look for-
ward to his testimony.

First, let me commend the administration for this proposal which reflects its
strong stance on education. The Educational Excellence Act puts the Federal Gov-
ernment firmly on record as committed to the needs of all students. It further rein-
forces the Hawkins-Stafford goal of providing educational opportunities for under-
served and underpriveledged youngsters.

This bill promotes quality education by rewarding individual teachers for hard
work that often goes unrecognized. Furthermore, the bill provides seed money to
those schools most urgently in need of drug prevention and education programs. I
am particularly glad to note the National Science Scholars Program to award out-
standing academic achievement in science and mathematics. Clearly, to keep this
country competitive it is imperative that we encourage our young people to pursue
careers in science and math. This program advances that rriority.

I applaud this proposal, as well as the default initiative. It is refreshing to note
the priority that this administration has placed on education. I look forward to
working with the Secretary and the department in the future.

20-143 0 - 90 - 8
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New Er:rola-4 Tecr.r.c1c. SINI1421,. TOWIO len e/Mta

The lonorable
Lauro P. Cavasoa
Secretary of 'donation
U. S. Department of Education
400 Maryland Avenue S.M.
Washington, DC 20202

Dear Mr. Secretaryt

June 1S:19Se

3:

We are writing to register our very serious concerns
with respect to the implementation of the Student Default
Initiative Regulations as published in the Fedecel Register
of June S. 1949, and the default rate published for the Mew
England Institute of Technology of Warwick, Rhode Island.

By way of introtuction, Rem England Institute of
Technology (MEIT) it private, co-eduostionl, non-profit
technical college o "fering 14 programs st the associate and
baccalaureate level. Mew Inland Tech is accredited
regionally by tne New inland Association of Schools and
College, Inc., and nationally by the Accrediting Commission
of the National Association of Trade and Technical Schools,
and chartered by the State of. Rhode Island to offer the
Associate in Science and Bachelor of Science Degrees. Mew
England Institute of Technology employs several hundred
people and enrolls about 2.000 students annually. We have
been serving the Rhode Island and Southeastern
Massachusetts community since 1940.

Over the past several years, WRIT has been actively
invomd in default &amount programs. Among the various
measures that we implement ores loan entrance counseling/
loan exit counseling with graduates and dropouts;
interceding on behalf of lenders and servicers with
students; and providing skip tracing assistance to lenders
and servicers. We recently obtained the entrance and exit
videos developed by the Career Training Foundation to
supplement our existing default management programa.
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FROM r14 EN3LAID TECH. T-079 P.83

We have been working extremely closely with our
principal guaranty agency, the *hods Island Nigher
Education Assistance Authority (RIESAA), to track our
default rate. Last week w' were informed by MINIMA that
our net cumulative default vete was 8.001.

We were therefore extremely dismayed and concerned to
learn that our default rate as calculated by the Department
of Education, and published by the Proylitence Journal
lullg110, was 39.71. Upon investigitliiG we suBsequently
IiiiTild-that this default rate is based on a total number
of only 73 students who allegedly entered re-payment status
in FY 1906. With a student enrollment in 1985 - 1916
numbering in the thousands, we would expect ten times as
many students to be entering re-payment status in that time
period.

Last week, a Department of Education official indicatedthat the tape dump submitted by Ranh to the Department
for TY 1916 did not have lay students in re-payment
statue. According to this official, to estimate nur
default rate department personnel compared students in
promissory or in-school status in the FY 1985 tape duMp,
and if these students did not appear in similar status in
FY 1986, the students were presumed to be in re-payment
status.

Today we were informed by the Executive Director of
MEM that PIMA is unable at this point in time to
construct the cohort default rate for VT 1986. It is the
Executive Director's opinion that an 8.081 net cumulative
default rate should not translate to a 19.71 cohort default
rate.

Obviously, something is fundamentally wrong with thedata and the methodology. We respectfully request that the
Department provide us the names of all student. who entered
re-payment status in FY 1986, and the names of all
defaulters in FY 1906 and FY 1987, the respective amount of
the default, and any dollars recovered.

we fully support the Department's and the
Administration's efforts to address the default problem.
However, we are very seriously concerned as to the accuracy
and reliability of the data and the methodology that isbeing used to calculate an institution's default rate. Thepublication of this default rate in both the local
newspaper as well as in the nationally-distributed

2 2
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FRO NEW EH3LAN, TECH. T-07, Pam

Chropicla of 5155cr Mallon with no clarification
whatsoever puts New StigIiiid-institute of Technology in the
vorst.passible light and could seriously impair our
reputation. Since so much attention has been paid to the
unsubstantiated linkage between default rates and the
quality of a particular institution, students, parents,
banks, guaranty agencies and accrediting agencies could
have serious questions about New angland Tech unless they
were completely appraised of the inaccuracies regarding the
default rates as published.

2 urge you to review the procedures established by your
department regarding the measurement of an institution's
default rate. **cause incorrect and statistically
insignificant data were used to portray our college as
having a grossly inaccurate default rate, I urge you to
consider any and all means available to you to redress this
very unfair situation. I respectfully suggest that no
provisions specified in the final regulations become
effective until such time as the data are accurate and the
measurement of an institution's default rate is truly
meaningful.

I appreciate your attention to these matters, and offer
whatever assistance I can provide in your deliberations.

cc Senator Claiborne del. Pell
Stephen Blair
Ian Volner
Dr. Daniel S. Maloney
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Vey( truly your"),

'V 4,146C--
Richard I. Douse
President
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN G. PUCCIANO PRESIDENT
ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND

SCHOOLS

Mr. Chairman. Members of the Subcommittee on Education, Arts

and Humanities. As president of the Association of Independent

Colleges and Schools (AICS), I would like to present the views of

the Association and its members on two issues which affect the

operations of those institutions and their students -- Department

of Education final loan default regulations and final regulations

governing the evaluation of academic course measurement for student

aid purposes.

Overview of AICS

The Association of Independent colleges and Schools has a

membership of almost 1200 institutions and colleges. Its

institutions range from business or specialized schools offering

training up to one year in length to junior and senior colleges

offering recognized associate, baccalaureate and graduate degrees.

Approximately 750,000 students are enrolled in these

institutions, representing a broad range of income and racial

backgrounds.

Reference Materials

Accompanying my remarks arelthe following materials to which

I will refer or which I urge you to read:

o specific detailed comments by AICS on the ED final
regulations on loan defaults, published June 1, 1989 in
the Zailarial2tsiarLL
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o suggested legislative language on the definition of
"default rate" (attachment II), language modifying the
"premiums and inducements" statutory provisions
(attachment III); and language permanently defining an
"academic year" in the law (attachment IV).

o a white paper discussing facts about the private career
college and school (PCCS) sector

WAN DEFAULT PREVENT/ON AND LOAN ACCESS ASSURANCX

The final regulations published on loan default issues by the

Secretary on June 1, 1989 represented a constructive change from

the proposed regulations. In general, AICS believes that the

Secretary's thrust is correct and that the regulations will indeed

result in some improvement in defaults in the federal loan

programs.

In particular, we strongly endorse a concept initially

proposed by AICS over a year and a half ago to establish default

management plans for schools experiencing high default rates for

their graduates.

Enclosed for your information is a detailed *amassment of

specific provisions in the final default regulations from AICS's

perspective. our concerns are still many and we hope that the

Congress will respond to those concerns affirmatively.

my submission today focuses in large part on the very basis

of all default actions -- the data upon which the default rate is

calculated and the manner in which the default rata is calculated.

2



227

Based on the inaccurate data, we believe that the implementation

of the final default regulation. severely distorts what is going

on in the real world and is unfair to most institutions and

students affected by the default rate calculation.

1. Default Rate Calculation

Since the inception of the federal loan program., the default

rates for the programs and the institutions involved have been

based on loan volume. This type of calculation is used in most

other fede.s1 programs and is the standard in the commercial

banking industry.

"Fiscal year default rate" or "cohort rate" moans, according

to the recently published regulation., that for any fiscal year in

which 30 or more current and former students at the institution

enter repayment on Stafford or SL6 loans received at the

institution, the percentage of those borrower, who default before

the end of the following fiscal year. If there are fewer than 30

students entering repayment in any one fiscal year, a three -year

average will be used.

Cohort rates which measure the default experience of a set of

1orrowers:

o are vulnerable to a single year fluctuation

o tend to be higher than an annual rate because they
over represent the default experience of the high-
risk borrowers, those most likely to default,
because they typically borrow fewer dollars per loan
than low-risk borrowers

3
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o exaggerate the default rate because they make no
distinction between borrowers wh' default on the
entire loan and those who repaid a portion of their
loan

o make no provision for recognising payments or
collections made after the initial default occurs.

In contrast, a cumulativo4 default volume rate measures the

percentage of defaults since the program began and an annual

default volume rate measures the percentage of loans in repayment

in a particular year. Such calculations generally take into

account all collections/payments made on a given loan.

Arcs =commix THAT THE DEFAULT DEFINITION BE STATUTORILY MANDATED

AND THAT IT DE BASED ON LOAN VOLUM TAXING INTO ACCOUNT ALL

COLLICTIONS AND PAINNNTS (see recommendation attached).

2. Data Problem

In addition to the inherent flaws in using a cohort 'sfault

rate based on borrowers and not dollars, the data released by the

Department on June 1, 1989 for FY 1986 contains many flaws.

The Department generates default rates based on information

provided by the guarantee agencies on a tape dump. Until recently,

participation by guarantee agencies in the tape dump procedure was

voluntary and was to be used for budget purposes, oversight, and

general statistical information purposes. Even if guarantee

agencies submitted the tape, oft4in fields were left blank. Of

4
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particular importance was the fact that the "student status" field

was often left blank.

Guarantee agencies have been directed by ED to provide

accurate information which should be reflected in the recent

information collected for FY 1988. However, the data used by the

Secretary, and which may be used to implement some of the

provisions in the final regulations (e.g., delayed certification

of loans for institutions with default rates greater than 30

percent has an October 1, 1989 implementation date), has been

generated from the incomplete and inaccurate Ti 1986 data. This

data may never be corrected.

ED has just returned tapes back to 28 guarantee agencies

k .6 of incomplete data. The incomplete data generally are from

older loans and probably are rat available. These data are the

saes which served as the basis for the ED Inspector General to

advise against the use of the FY 1986 data two years ago.

Because the 4ape dump combines the records from all of the

guarantee agencies, institutions serviced by more than one

guarantee agency must have access to the Department's data. An

institution needs this data not only to attest to the validity of

the data but to follow up on those borrowers who have defaulted

on their loans. However, the Department has indicated that

generating these lista is expensive and has not offered to provide

this information. The default data excludes several colleges from

5
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the list and, for other institutions, reflects a considerably

higher default rate than shown in earlier default rate listings.

AILS =COMM= TWAT CONGRESS REQUIRE TAT TOE DIFAVLT DATA =

COMMICTID PRIOR TO MIPLUIMMATION OP TIM REGULATORY REQUIRIKINTS.

3. Liaalumagma

Access to Stafford Loans by private career school students has

deteriorated in the last several months. Information from lenders

confirms that a change in lender attitudes has occurred and that

many large lenders have dropped from or severely restricted

participation in the program.

Several secondary markets serving the student loan program

have implemented restrictions on loan purchases that directly

undermine student access. The Nebraska Nigher Education Loan

Program (NEWELL)), for example, announced that it has ceased

purchasing student loans made to students attending approximately

200 trade schools because of concerns in the areas of default rate,

delinquency, cancellation, and refund. The NEDEELP action

triggered corresponding actions by dozens of lenders who had relied

on NEWELP as their secondary market.

Lender concerns regarding the Stafford Loan program have been

raised by the occurcence of major servicing problems on loans held

by the California Student Loan Finance Corporation (=PLC).

Alleged violations of the Department of Education's due diligence

6
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and servicing standardm resulted in the invalidation of the

guarantee status of hundreds of millions of dollars in Stafford

loans which were primarily made to students attending proprietary

institutions. Lenders have responded by avoiding loan portfolios

requiring high levels of due diligence on the theory that the best

way to avoid due diligence violations is to avoid loans requiring

due diligence. Several other large lenders in California have

dropped from the program altogether.

More recently, the Texas Guaranteed Student Loan Corporation

CTGSLC) announced a number of policy initiatives designed to ensure

the long-term viability of the agency. Many of the actions

proposed are direct responses to problems created by an increasing

volume of loans to high-risk student borrowers by the agency.

Among the policy initiatives taken is the implementation of a

default initiative involving closer monitoring of the ability of

individual schools to administer the Stafford Loan program.

Depending on the default rats of the institution, a compliance

review or a default reduction agreement may be required as a

condition of remaining eligible in the program. programs similar

to the Texas initiative are expected to be adopted in other States,

with one possible outgrowth being a decrease in the availability

of Stafford Loans to proprietary school students.

Citibank, the largest lender in the Stafford\SLS Loan

programs, recently virtually terminated landing to students

attending institutions with default rates above 25%. Other banks

have followed Citibank's lead.

7
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Another factor affecting the availability of Stafford Loans

to high-risk borrowers is a proposed Treasury Department regulation

altering the calculation of arbitrage on tax-exempt student loan

bonds by secondary markets. The proposed regulation would

effectively eliminate the use of tax-exempt financing for the

purchase of student loans. Since many of the secondary markets

serving lenders making loans to private career schools depend on

these secondary markets to purchase the loans, eliminating this

source of financing will result in further undermining student

access to Stafford Loans.

In addition to these considerations, many other factors exist

which are discouraging lender service to high-risk borrowers.

These factors included the limited yield on Stafford Loans, the

higher administrative costs associated with loans with a high

delinquency or default level, and the high cancellation or return

rates on such loans. Together, all factors have led to a situation

where a real possibility exists of large numbers of students

attending AILS institutions being unable to secure Stafford Loans.

AILS RECOMMENDS TEAT TEM SO-CALLED MIMI= AND nmucincorrs

PROVISION OF TER LAW BE MODIFIED TO PERMIT TEE PAYMENT OF FEES TO

1100,,DARY MASSETS, GUARANTORS, AND/OR LENDERS BY POSTSECONDARY

INSTITUTIONS TO UNDERWRITE SOME OF TEE ADKINISTRATIVE COSTS OF

HIGH -RISE LOANS (see attached recommendation).

8
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The Secretary of Education issued final regulations on April

5, 1988 regarding institutional eligibility. The Department

provided that if a school must indicate the number of instructional

or classroom contact hours in a staters application or approval

process to operate an educational institution, the U.S. Department

of Education will conclude that the institution may measure its

coursework for student aid purposes, only in clock hours,

irrespective of whether the ;tate law. regulation. or nractice

specifically nermits or does notprohibitIbe use of credit hours.

The provisions of the April 5, 1988 regulations have caused

substantial controversy because they provide for considerable

involvement of the U.S. government in the interpretation of state

law and regulation. The regulations would also require that an

estimated 1,000 to 1,500 postsecondary institutions who currently

measure under a credit hour system would have to change to a clock

hour system or lose tAeir federal eligibility for student aid.

This conversion would have to occur in spite of the fact that most

of the states specifically permit these institutions to measure in

credit hours.

Congress was involved in this issue approximately one year ago

when it determined that the Department of Education had not

sufficiently reviewed the impact on institutions in the various

states and, by legislation, delayed implementation of those

9

2 38



284

portions of the final rules dealing with the academic course

measurement issue. Subsequently, the Assistant Secretary for

Postsecondary Education complied with the statutory delay and

presumably ED has investigated the impact of the regulatory

provision.

To date, at least to our knowledge, the Department has not

made known to the education community or the Congress any of its

findings. In fact, many states are quite concerned that

institutions in their state, for federal student aid purposes, will

be significantly injured by the interpretation by ED.

The major basis upon which we seek Congressional action is

that the ED rule is arbitrary and violates statutory prohibitions

against federal control of education. The House of Representatives

Committee Report on the Higher Education Amendments of 1985

chastises the Department for its handling of the clock/credit hour

conversion issue. The Committee seriously questioned the statutory

authority for such a ruling, stating it was contrary to section 432

of the General Education Provisions Act (GEPA) which specifically

prohibits the Department from exarcising any direct supervision or

,control over the curriculum, program instruction, or administration

of an educational ins-:':ution.

The House Committee went on to state, "that as long as an

educational institution utilizes generally accepted educational

principles and standards in evaluating its units of study or

courses of instruction, it is inappropriate for the Department to

3.0
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intrude upon the institutional prerogative by locking a school into

a singular system of unit or course measurement."

We currently estimate that the rule will adversely impact

students in approximately 25 states. We continue to believe that

the Department doss not understand the final and actual impact of

the rules on academic programs in each of the various states nor

does ED currently intend to release prospectively its

interpretation of how it will interpret state law and regulation

during the eligibility and audit determination processes.

AI= RECOMMENDS TEAT THE CONGRESS DELAY IMPLEMENTATION OF TEE

REGULATORY PROVISIONS RELATING TO ED L4TERPRETATION OF STATE

ACADEMIC MEASUREMENT REQUIREMENTS AND TEAT TEE LAW BE MODIFIED TO

DEFINE CLEARLY TEE USE OF CLOCE AND CREDIT HOUR MEASUREMENT FOR

STUDENT AID PURPOSES (see attached recommendation).
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Imams REDUCTION sismanoss

EFFECTIER 41 DAYS AIM TOMII 1, 1949 PUBLICIZES= OR JOLT 20

section 688.11 Additional !actors for evaluation administrative
capability.

1. Regulatory Provisions If the GSL or SLB fiscal year default
rate exceeds 20 percent for any fiscal year after FY 1988, the
Secretary may require submission to ED and the guarantee
agency the following information:

AIM Concerns The FY 1986 cohort rate data published by the
Department at Education on June 1, 1949 is incomplete and
inaccurate. Some institutions do not even appear. In fact,
the Assistant Inspector General for Audit advised the
Assistant secretary for Postswcondary Education on 3/13/87
that the use of the Guarantee Agency Tape Dump will result in
ED's making "incorrect decisions in monitoring and managing
the multiaillion dollar GSLP." Twenty-eight tapes have
recently been returned to guarantee agencies because of
missing data which includes missing status codes and social
security numbers. Even if this data were available, guarantee
agencies handled deferments and forbearance provisions
differently.

Regulatory Provisions *Fiscal year default rate" means for
any fiscal year in which 30 or more students at the
institution enter repayment on a GSL or BLS loans, the
percentage of those students who default before the end of the
following fiscal year. For any fiscal year where there are
less than 30 students in repayment, an average of the three
most recent fiscal years will be used.

AILS Concerns The use of a cohort rate is vulnerable to
single year fluctuations and tends to be higher than an annual
rate. The cohort rate does not take into account those who
defaulted on their entire loan or those who have repaid a
portion of their loan and makes no provision for recognizing
payments or collections made after the initial default occurs.

a. Regulator? Provisions A comprehensive written analysis
of the causes of defaults by its students in the first
two years of repayment during the three most recent
calendar years ending six months prior to the request.

rtc8 concerns How can schools factually determine why
..ny group of students default on loans? Even if one
assumed that some causes of defaults were caused by
institutional actions, defaults are also caused by

-1-
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personal reasons of the students and their familbos, and
can be also caused by the actions of lenders, 'parent.
agencies or secondary markets. It is unclear what would
constitute an acceptable explanation.

Furthermore, in most cases school have been unable to
learn the identification of delinquent and defaulted
student.. In a number of cases, lenders and guarantee
agencies have refused to share information from school.
when the new information could have eliminated the
delinquency or default. In some cases, the lender has
not updated its information on a borrower when new
information provided by the institution, such as a
change of address, which 'ould have prevented a default.

b. Regulatory Provisions in the case of institutions
with non-baccalaureate degree programs, a
statistical analysis showing pass rates for the
three most recent calendar years ending not less
than six months prior to the request and placement
rates and completion rates for the three scut recent
calendar years ending not less than 18 months prior
to the request. , Placement rates are for ill
student& scheduled to complete the program and
completion rates are to be broken down by student
in the aggregate and segregated by Title IV aid
recipients, high school graduates and GED holders,
and ATM students.

AICS Conners: If this is requested 45 days after
implementation, this would mean that the data should
have been collected for calendar years as early as
1986 in the case of pass rates and 1985 in the case
of placement and completion rates. Not only may the
institution not have the data, but in the case of
pass rates, the institvtion may not even be able to
obtain the data from the state licensing board.

c. Regulatory Provisions A written description of all
additional steps taken by the institution beyond
those required to reduce defaults.

Kies Concern: None.

d. Regulatory Provision: any other information as
required by the Secretary.

AIO8 Concerns There appears to be no limit to the
type of information the Secretary may request or
what is reasonable.

-2-
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2. Regulatory Provisions A school with a default rats over 20
percent could be required to implement specified reasonable
and arpropriate default reduction measures or a default
management plan. The contents will be established by the
SecrWary based on a review of the school's analysis of its
causeu of default, recommendations by the guarantee agencies,
consultation with the school, and information presented by the
school at any informal hearing.

A loan on which a payment is made by the school, its owner,
agent, contractor, employee, or any other affiliated entity
or individual, in order to avoid default by the borrower, is
considered as in default.

AILS Concerns Some institutions pay back the total loan,
including the origination fee, when a refund is due to the
lender to ensure that the borrower does not go into default.
Does this provision apply to all repayments by third party or
only when the borrower is already in default?

Section 442.410 Fiscal, administrative, and enforcement
requirements.

3. Regulatory Provisions If the institution has a default rate
which exceeds 20 percent, the principal guarantee agency in
the state will conduct a program review.

AIMS Concerns It is doubtful that all guarantors have the
financial and personnel resources to conduct those reviews.

Section 442.404 Processing the borrower's loam proceeds and
counseling borrowers.

4. Regulatory Provisions All institutions are required to
conduct initial counseling with each GSL or SLS borrowers,
either in person or by vidontape presentation, prior to the
release of the first disbursement of the loan. The counseling
should include the seriousness of the repayment obligation,
the consequences of default, and the fact that repayment is
required even if the program is not completed or the borrower
is dissatisfied.

The school is required to also conduct in-person exit
counseling with each borrower. The counseling should include
the provision of the average indebtedness of students at the
institution, anticipated monthly repayments, the review of
repayment options, and suggestions for debt management
strategies (This was already required in the Higher Education
Act, as amended).

MCI Concerns None.

24 3'

-3-



239

Section 612.607 Payment of a rafted to a leader.

5. Regulatory Provisions Refunds are to be made within 60 days
of the earliest of the student's notification of withdrawal,
the expiration of the academic term, the period of enrollment
for which the loan was made, or the date determined by the
school; or within 30 days after the expiration of an approved
leave of absence.

RICA Concerns None.

IMPICTIVO AFTER OCTOBER 1, 1515

section 612.603 Certification by a participating school in
coansctioa with a loan application.

6. Regulatory Provisions For institutions with a default rate
over 30 percent, institutions must certify the loan
application in order to ensure that the delivery of the
proceeds to the borrower's account or the delivery to the
student does net occur prior to the 30th day of enrollment.

AILS Concerns We believe the holding period should be 15
days. Further, does this mean that the school may certify the
loan prior to the start date (since the school can make
refunds within 60 days) and hold the check for endorsement
until the 30th day? Further, the repartment needs to define
what the "days of attendance" during the period of enrollment
means. Is it calendar days or actual days of attendance? The
latter could be a rather long period for those who attend only
once or twice a week.

MUMS AFTER EXCUSER 1, 1515

Section 666.44(0)(1) Institutional information.

7. Regulatory Provisions Prior to a student's enrollment or
execution of the enrollment contract in an undergraduate non-
baccalaureate degree program, the institution shall disclose:

o All licensure or certification requirements
established by the State

o The pass rates of graduates on any licensurs or
certification examination for the most recent
calendar year that ended not less than 6 months
prior to the date of disclosure.

-4-
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o The job placement rats for students who were
originally scheduled to complete the program in the
most recent calendar year that ended not less than
18 months prior to the date of disclosure. In
calculating the rate, the institution shall consider
as not having obtained employment for any graduate
for whom the institution does not possess evidence
in the file showing employment in the occupation.
However, the institution may exclude from the
calculation any graduates who state in writing that
he/she Chose not to obtain employment or who fail
to respond within 60 days to a questionnaire.

o The completion rate for students in the program for
the most recent calendar year that ended not less
than 18 months prior to the data of disclosure. The
rate is calculated by determining the percentage of
students enrolled in the program successfully
completed training within 150 percent of the amount
of time normally required to complete the program..
The percentage would include those completing the
program or those who obtained full-time employment
in the occupation for which training was offered.

AILS Concerns These rates do not recognize those factors that
are beyond the control of the institution as well as the type
of student population enrolled at a particular institution.

Private career schools seem to be the sector targeted for this
requirement. As stated in the discussion section of the
regulations (page 24123), this provision "would not apply to
a program that 1 primarily intended as preparatory for, and
acceptable towards, a baccalaureate or equivalent level degree
(e.g., Associate of Arts degree programs offered by community
collages), as distinguished from a course of study designed
to provide a complete vocational training program."

Furthermore. as stated earlier, some of the information, such
as pass rates on licensure exams, may not even be available.

SPVECTIVE AFTER MINS= 4, 1545

Section 642.411 Due diligence by lenders in the collection of
guarantee agency loans.

8. Regulatory Provisions If the agency that guarantees the loan
offers proclaims assistance, the lender shall request
assistance within 10 days of availability and notify the
school not later than 30 days. This only aIplie to loans
made atter 12/4/89, and if the lender holds more than one loan

-5-
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and loans were acquired prior to 12/4/19, requirements are
satisfied for all loans.

The discussion section points out that the Federal Trade
Commission has determined that pre-default collection efforts
are not covered by the Pair Debt Collection Practices Act
(FDCPA) and therefore, the institution may contact a borrower
during the grace period or after the school receives a copy
of the lender's proclaims assistance request.

/ICS Comments Strongly oupports this provision.

smarm Arra' JUMI 5, 1990

6$2.606 Setind

9. Regulatory Provisions institutions with default rates above
30 percent are required to implement a pro rata refund policy
for students who received GSL or BLS/PLUS loans. This means
the refund by the school may not be loss than that pmrtion of
the tuition, fees, room and board, and other charges which is
equal to the proportion of the period of enrollment for which
the student has been charged that rani= on the last recorded
data of attendance, rounded up to the nearest 10 percent of
that period, less any unpaid charges, plus an administrative
fee of the lesser of 5 percent or $100.

The provisions do not apply for any student whose withdrawal
date is after the earlier of the halfway point (in time) for
AG student's progr-a or 6 months after the commencement of

the program.

Aida Cosmoses AICS has supported a "proportionate times two"
policy which would allow the school to earn the same amount
of tuition throughout the program' up until the midpoint, where
the institution would have earned 100 percent of the tuition.

AICS does not support the concept of applying a policy only
to students receiving a GSL, 8LS, or PLUS program loan. The
policy discriminates against the cash-paying or Pell-only
students who would be subject to another, less favorable
refund policy.
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XITSOTIVI OX on arms mums 1, 1991

Section 118.11 Additional factors for evaluating administrative
capability.

10. Regulatory Provisions The Secretary may initiate LS&' action
if the institution' GSL and SLS fiscal year default rate
exceeds 40 percent for any fiscal year after 1989 ant has not
been reduced by an increment of at least 5 percent from the
previous fiscal year or the fiscal year default rate exceeds:

60 percent for FY 1989
55 percent for FY 1990
50 percent for FY 1991
45 percent for FY 1992 or
40 percent for any fiscal year after FY 1992

MOS Corlerns We object to the general policy conclusion that
institutacnal default rates are totally or prAmarily within
the control of the institution.

Section 148.90 Initial and final decision - Appeals.

11. Regulatory provisions If a school wishes to ,.void LSia
sanctions, the institution must carry out all the measures
described in Appendix D defense. If the institution has acted
diligently to implement the default reduction measures, the
administrative law judge may not impose an LS&T sanction.

AIM concerns The institution is assumed guilty and must
defend its innocence. Furthermore, the ALJ does not seem to
have any discretion to modify the sanction of the Department.,
so that the ALJ decision could fall between "no sanction" and
total affirmation of the Department position.

XFYSOTTITS AMR OMB APPROVIS FORM

Section 182.110 Records, reports, and inspection requirements for
participating schools.

12. Regulatory Provisions Institutions who must provide
disclosure information to prospective students must provide
the disclosures as provided in Appendix A to the Department
of Education.

AICS Concern: It is not clear what the Department will be
doing with this information. Fcr instance, will the
information be published? Will it be used in program review.?

-7-
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=FAULT RATE DIFIIIITION

Mond section 435 to add the following new subsections:

"(a) DEFAULT RATE. -- As used in this part, the term
'default rate' means a fraction, expressed as a percent -

(1) the numerator of which is the average of the
previous three fiscal years (for which acceptable
data is available) of (A) the total original
principal of loans on which a default (as defined
in section 435 (1)) occurs during such fiscal years,
reduced by (5)(i) the total amount collected' after
the default and (ii) the total principal amount
outstanding on loans in default made to high risk
students of such institutions; and

(2) the denominator of which is the average of three
previous fiscal years of the original principal
amount of all loans, sinus the principal amount
loaned to high risk students, that were in repayment
during such fiscal years."

"(n) HIGH RISK 5TUDEPT5. Per purpose of subsection (a)
the term 'high risk students' means students whose
student aid index under the Pell Grant needs analysis of
subpart 1 of part A of this title is equal to or less
than zero."

Ratio ale

Cohort rate calculations significantly overstate the default
rate "problem" by failing to take into consideration many of the
collections/repayment. made after the loans enter default status.
The loan voluae default rate calculation is the ;most accurate rata-
and has been used in all federal loan programs since their
inception.

2 8
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Attachment III

PROVISION FOR ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS REXSURSMNENT

Amend section 490 (a) by striking the period and adding the
following at the end thereof:

", except that an eligible institution may pay a lender,
guarantor, or secondary market an administrative fee
based on the loan cancellation, delinquency or default
rate experience at that institution."

Pationale

The amendment would permit postsecondary institutions to
negotiate with the providers/participants in the federal loan
programs to share some of the costs incurred by lenders,
guarantors, and secondary markets. Currently, many of these
providers/participants contend that lending to high-risk students
or to students enrolled at certain institutions is too costly.
This has led to a loan access problem at some institutions and in
some geographic locations.

The current section 490 (c) provision has been interpreted to
exclude any payments by an education institution to a lender. This
restriction was not contemplated by Congress when it enacted
section 490 (a) and unnecessarily restricts the ability of an
institution from paying some of the attendant costs of processing
and collecting loans from high-risk students in order to ensure
loan access.

t,
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10101011C YEAR DEFINITION

Amend Section 461 (d) of the Act to read as follows:

"(d)(1) ACADEMIC YEAR. -- For the purpose of any program
under this title, the term 'academic year' shall be
defined as

(A) Twenty-four semester or trimester hours or
units, or 36 quarter hours or units;

(II) Seven hundred twenty clock hours of supervised
training: or

(C) seven hundred twenty clock hours in a program
of study by correspondence.

(2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1), if an institution of
higher education, or an eligible institution for purpose
of part IS of this title, is licensed by the State in
which it is located to provide a course of study the
duration of which is (A) specifically required by State
law or regulation to be measured on a clock hour basis,
or (8) specifically prohibited by State law or regulation
from being seasured in credit hours, that institution say
not measure the length of the course of study or its
academic yoar for that course of study on either basis
for purposes of this title. In all other States, the
institution say measure the length of the course of study
or its academic year for that course of study on either
basis for purposes of this title, but the recognized
accrediting body's assessment as to the number of credit
hours constituting the course of study shall apply in the
event the institution chooses to measure the length of
the course of study or its academic year for that courua
of study on a credit hour basis."

Rationale

The amendment:

-- partially acualises thelonastandino discrepancy between
the amount of academic credit. for federal student aid purposes.

I .
ED clock/

credit hour conversion ratios are inconsistent and provide an
incentive to :measure in credit hours; an academic year for a credit
hour program requires approximately 360 instructional hours.
Further, the measurements do not comport with the requirements of
the veterans Administration (646 hours for theory-related work and

I ...eIgt ur
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793 hours for shop-related work) and the Social Security
Administration (720 hours for all programs).

clarifies the isnact o! state iaw /r.aulation on the
authorization of an institution to measure in either clock or
credit hours by allowing an otherwise eligible institution to
measure, for federal student aid purposes, in either clock or
credit hours if approved by a recognized accrediting body using
generally-accepted standards for calculating and converting
academic credit. The final regulations issued by the U.S.
Department of Education, and the subsequent interpretation of those
regulations by ED officials, jeopardizes academic programs in many
states and the ED has not yet been able (or willing) to assess the
impact of the regulations, as interpreted, on students and
institutions in the various states.
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JOIE 2111 IMCNI, PUN!

ABM PPM= COMM MEM= MD =ECU

Presented by
Ita Association of Independent

Colleges and Schools

1909
NO3 a AIM?

The Association of Independent Colleges and Schools as founded
in 1912 and currently has a membership of 665 diverse business schools
and another 371 branch campuses. Its institutions range from business
or specialised schools offering training of up to one lair in length
to junior and senior colleges offering recognised assoceate, bac-
calaureate, and master's degree& in 72 programs ranging from accounting
to word processing.

Approximately 700,000 students enroll in these institutions Jach
year. These students oame from a broad range of economic and racial
backgrounds.

Over 90 percent of AIM-accredited institutions are taxpaying
business corporations: all of the institutions are non-public. In
=moon with all non-public institutions, they are either entirely
or primarily tuitian-dependent for operating revenues.

AILS maker institutions are accredited by the Accrediting
Ccausiesion of the Association of Independent Colleges and Schools.
Since 1953, the AILS Accrediting Commission (fccetarly known as the
Accrediting Ccemiesion for Suainess Scheele) has engaged in the
evaluation and accreditation of private career schools and colleges.
Since 1956, the Accrediting Commission has been officially designated
by thy U.B. Ccesiseiceer of Education as a nationally recognized accrediting
agency.
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PACTS AB= CAREE( COLLEGE N SCSOOLS
Page Two

NBA' DO ISM PICTS LOCK WX117

The facts baseborn blurred -- especially during the peat two
years. Department of Education officials, members of Congress, other
sectors of private education, and the media have made allegations
about Private Carver Colleges and Schools (PCCSa) which are inaccurate,
numbetamtisted. or ansodotal.

The Letts need to be clear especially now when a number of
legislative and regulatory proposals target the PCOS sector. While
well-intended, they will probably harm the very students they intend
to protect: those who are most economically or educationally dis-
advantaged.

LET'S Se= TO SOT TES um STRAIGST...

o We believe the PCCS sector has been more resolute in seeking
administrative and educational quality than policynabors,
the press and the public have recognized or acknowledged.

o In fact, the PCOM, association representing the institutions,
and their accrediting bodies have been singularly aggressive
in:

- taking administrative and legal actions,

- strengthening accreditation criteria,

- advocating legislative and regulatory changes, and

- providing studont aid and default prevention training

in order to solve the real problems.

o AICS is adamant that any changes in the law or regulations
should not discriminate against a particular sector of higher
educatiarbecause of the nature of the institutions' corporate
organization or against a group of students because of their
aocio-econceic or educational background.

Our intent in this document is to IIMENC1211 the various actions
taken by the zzazreabing body and the association, reaffirm legis-
lative and regulatory recomendetions, and dispel some of the eythe
summa acing the-liCCS sector.
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PACTS MOM PRIVATI CARE= COUR= N SCROCES
Page Three

RIO >S PRISPCIRMILI FOR MEV

The Wad Principle

The roles of the states, accrediting bodies and federal government
in governing Private.Schools are separate and distinct and generally
mismdsratood. An explanation of the TRIAD =COPT follows:

1. Federal: determine eligibility and monitor institutional
MiErstration of federal student aid.

2. State: authorise evocation and monitor business practices
M.-ale protection of the public, primarily students.

3. Accreditation: evaluate and, through the peer process,
tIWZ---TEEicias and programs be relevant to students.

Of the three roles, accreditation is voluntary. The other two
rely on legislation and regulation. And, each has a right to expect
the other two to do their job.

But, that balance is meloaelv tisestened. Misperceptions abound.

That is why we must always get beck to the facts.

The accauliting bodies are Im)tiL for monitoring
consumme ractection or the but agg
do radar those ressThestatesandfaderalmumtalao
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PP.CIS.AECUr PRIVATE CAREER COLLEGES AND SC ROOLS
Page four

LW'S 'TAE A WC11 AS' AGONESIVE POBIUM INS AILS

ACCIEMING CONUNI10111 UM.

The message from the Camission to member schools has been loud
and clear: Neither academic dishonesty nor operational malpractice
will be tolerated.

To ensure that this policy is enforced, the Accrediting Camissias
of AILS has taken several powerful initiatives;

o Adeptad equitable refund policies (U.S. Department of
Education approved.)

o Required testing of non-high school graduates.

o Curtailed the proliferation of non-main caucus sites.

o Inaugurated quarterly meetings of accrediting executives.

o Prohibited all forms of false advertising and commission-
based student solicitation by non-school personnel.

o Issued strict criteria controlling all pre-enrollment
activities.

o Developed guidelines, with Department of Education input,
for adednistering programs for Ability -to- Benefit students
and English -as-a-Second-Language.

o Developed testing criteria with the National Association
of Trade and Technical Schocaa and the American Council
an Education.

o Currently developing criteria to evaluate institutional
effectiveness through outcomes assessment, e.g., completion
and placement rates.
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PACTS AECUT PRIVATE CAREER COLLEGES
Page rive

S CSI a5 AI &COEDITING COSILESICII EINIURID OSIECTIVT127

lb other commission requires the kind of disclosure And exposure
that the Accrediting Commission of AICII does. Commissioners must
present themmelves and their credentials to the total membetehip and
compete in open election for emery position. Conflict-of-interest
is carefully guatded against.

At least three Commiasioners are appointed from the public at
langs.

Such oommiasioner signs a canon of ethical reeponeibility.

Accredited AZ institutions are evaluated by trained teams
complied of deans and faculty from public and private colleges,
universities, practicing pcofessionale and executives of state
regulatory bodies.

Checks and balances against inaccurate or improper accrediting
decisions occurs throughout the process.

All schools are accorded procedural dos proms which involves
full revivals and all administrative efforts to remedy the problem
before any action is taken.

jp, AIM AI ME AMU alum 1110-11 ACCMIEOPOWICIIP

o By requiring annual financial and institutional reports,

o By maintaining a 3 to 5 year statistical picture on each
institution and analysing it each year.

o Sy acting immediately if a problem surfaces and instituting
necessary safeguards.
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FACTS ABOUT PRIVATE CAREER COLLEGES
Page Six

S ON CV= DOM AILS ACCP2D13747124 COMM! Pffsr?

It convenes three times annually and is in session for six full
days at each to:

o discuss issues,

o establish policy,

o receive recommendations from committees and members,

o conduct formal appeal hearings for schools in trouble, and

o review accreditation reports.

E ON KW ACM= DID 298 AILS ACCIVIDITI87 COMBS= TAU ISM=

1986 AID 19e9?

1 627 actions, ranging from approval of new educational programs
to negative =Mons.

Generally, by the time policymaksrs and the media become aware
of alleged pecioleme at private career colleges and schools, the
accrediting body has been engaged in taking action against the school
for several months -- soestimes for a year or more. The roguing:gent
for dim process and confidentiality prevents the accrediting body
from disclosing scat of its negative actions to the public-at-large

. until the appeals process is completed.

25
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VMS MOM PRIVATE CAREER =VMS
Page- Seven

. MOH DMA AIM BROM TM liM.ITZ Q IDUCATICIML PRCCRAMS

NIMMIR DISTITHEICIES?

By being committed to excellence and by:

o Creating 'the Career Program. Assessment test (MAO,

o Providing a wide range of training opportunities for teachers
and school administrators,

o Designing and sponsoring education conferences and conventions,

o Iwolommting the quality movement in AILS schools,

o Hosting a Quality Arcomium and Quality Steering Committee
that monitors all continuing quality efforts.

Me Ill TEE MAW

The crat is a Aulp..04.- test, created by the AXE and the American
College Testing Service, that is designed to mum the bubo atilt
of enteriabalts. Nov used by approximately 400 AILS institutions,
the tPAt idllieLliie-thestrengths and weaknesses of potential students
in the areas of reading comprehension, language usage, and numerical
skills. It is administrated to all incoming students in most institution..
It is also used as the diagnostic instrument for high risk, "Ability-
to-Benefits students.

She CPAt foe vets paver school
al:77 r7: rag ty

to be identified with a national testing company, this test
has provided our mambas with a valid, reliable and objective instrummnt,
regular computer reports detailing student characteristics for each

. institution as well as for the association, and the opportunity to
participate in follow-up reports that track the performance of students
throughout ther stay in our institutions. The CPAt has been an excellent

Lresponee to the.much needed improvement in the area of admissions
testing.

258
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PACMS MUT PRIVATE CARInt COLLEGIS
Page Bight

MEW AIMS DO AI= MCAT= SOPIMICIPS CONIMICSIS COM?

o Quality Amman= o Admissions

o Leadarship o Default Prevention

o Placement o Operations

o

o

karketisvg

financial Aid Administration

o Accreditation

ISIS gm mmssis ON OALEEEP

AICS understands that quality action is the only way to immure
long-term =case -- for the student and the institution. In addition
to conducting piality" workshops ice cumbers, AIM has just published
a book entitled, Quality Assurance for Private Career Schools. It
was sent to all sawber schools and will-be used as a text for training.

IBT LERIX.IMVE AIM ISODLAIDIP2 COMM MIS AICS PIEMOSID

o Pao:Fire that consideration be given, in the calculation
of the institution's net default rate, to the characteristics
of the student body population and the historical propensity
of that population to default.

o Credit guarantors for serving high-risk populations, those
most likely to default, in determining the default trigger
for ;exposes of federal reinsurance.

o Establish a common definition for a "default" and require
that that definition be used by ED and participen4s in the
program for all calculations ani actions.

o Require all guarantors and lenders/holders to report data
based an standardized definitions and forms.
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FACTS ABOUT PRIVATE CAMOMICOLLEGES
Page Nine

o Require all default data and rates be calculated based on
net loan volume, i.e., include all payments, collections
aroffeeta against the loan principal received by the lender,
guarantor cc ED.

o Require guarantors to provide delinquency lists to institutions
and require instructions to comment on the accuracy of the
lists prior to claims being filed by the guarantor.

o Maintain additional information on barroom, including
family and personal references. The institution would also
be required to recheck these references at the time of the
second disbursement.

o Whence borrower counselling by institutions at the time
of loan origination.

o Prohibit the making of =Ls for more than the amount requested
by the student and certified by the institution.

o Limit the number of GSLs to two in a calendar year, where
the borrower is otherwise eligible.

o Permit education institutions to purdase defaulted loans
from the federal government oc lenders/holders/guarantors
in order to reduce the institution's default rate.

o Rewire that any LSAT action taken against an institution
be based an non-discriminatccy standard., including

prohibitions against LSAT actions based on type or control
of institution.

2 6



PACTS ASO= PRIVATE CAREER COLLEGES
Page Ten

WENT ISS AI= DIM TO PIIIE111 aR MO= DEISM=

To bottle inform and educate its ember schools and their students,
AILS has played a key role in sponsoring the Private Career School
Default Menagsment Initiative which includes a 130 page manual, 60
workshops, entrance/exit videos, instructor guide and student guide
-- the golzdefault initiative in all of postsecondary emanation.

IOW MILL II 1111 POEM mosramo IMIltd OF SE an=

Power young people and lhomemehers will loin the workforce during
the next few decades. Cue marvel challenge is to find ways to increase
output per worker while adjusting to a tNanging economy.

According tolexdrforae moo, economic growth may be slow in the
next 20 years. The economy will become mom and more dominated by
services, and less and less by manufacturing.

Tomorrow's workforce will increasingly come from the nation's
economically and educationally disadvantaged populations.

More and more workers will require postsecondary educations,
but fewer will require baccalaureate degrees.

earktocce 2000 states that the economy will be shaped by five
dmeographic "facts" over the next 13 years:

o The population and the workforce will grow more slowly than
at any time since the 1930's.

o The average age of the population and the workforce will
rise, and the pool of young workers entering the labor market
will shrink.

o More women will enter the workforce, although the rats of
increase will taper off.

o Minorities will be a larger share of new entrants into the
labor force.

o immigrants will represent the largest share of the increase
in the population and the workforce since World War I.
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PACTS MUT PUY= CANER COLLEGES
Page Eleven

MST MIL TIM Enratt SCOT Off TIM ?Of= =a Law

Mockers who will loin the labor force between now and the year
2000 are not well-matched to the lobs that the economy is creating.
Many new workers, some of whom are disadvantaged, have relatively
low education Mills. AMID is treated become the now economy will
remicesdbenced atil L.

This presents a grist challenge to both moms and employers.
The PCC5 sector is prepared for the die:11mq* and is ready to meet
it.

The key factor in improving the economic prospects of individuals
and of the country as a whole is education and training.

LW'S LON AT 2111 =ODOM BMW IT =Ss...

Privets mem school attendee:sere more likely than ambers
of other student groups to be tamale and from etimicminoritygocton.
Their ability quartile sommasiarigkily socicoccoomic background
levels are lower than those of any status group except for that 'If
no postsecondary training. On the other hand, many enrollees have
already completed two- and four-year degrees before attending a PCCS.

sal 5:2=5511:11 AM MOM EMMONS:3P

Training in private schools compensates in large degrees for socio-
economic asedvantages faced by this group. Individuals who attend
privets corner schools have a automata truck reosd. They are most
-likely to do the following:

o complete a program leading to a license.

o Report full-time employment during the follow-up period,

o tInditate that they hod received formal training for their
current positions, and

o Say they 1111110111d ant of their job Mills in achmal.

-2`2
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WM ASCOT VEIVA7St CAME 03(4.18Z3
Pegs Twelve

For those students who went to private career schools, particularlywhen postsecondary credentials were earned, average income levelsexceeded th6le of any other educational option
among individuals workingfull thee.

GOAT 211ENN DO ACM EWE ON TIE COMMEITTIES MI VOICE IEEE PRUDE?

Substantiall

FCCSa have a direct and
indirect economic impact on their communities.The research shows that hoct-term programs offered by private caressschools lead ti a rapid rate of economic return.

Because of advancing technology,
the skills needed to do thejobs of the future are often not the eking that workers currentlyhave. Massive amounts of retraining will be required.

invillociand an

eszniresestm

Career education continues to be the fastest growing componentof postsecondary education. Enrollment in &ICS member colleges andschools increased by more than 10 percent in just the two years frog1985 to 1987, as compared with about 2 percent for higher educationas a whole. Similarly, employment
at career-oriented proprietarycolleges and schools increased 11.2 percent, as compared with about4.7 percent for all of higher educat(m, and 3.8 percent for the U.S.economy.

Sy the year 1990, it is projected that more than 1,000 ATCSinstitutions will employ almost 40,000 faculty and staff to servemore than 530,000 students.

She indommobst
meow-oriented colleges mod adsools continuetheir impressive worth because of bluetits they waddle to students,to cammanitise, and to taspayam.

2133 .
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FACTS ABOUT PRIVATE CAREER COLLEGES
Page Thirteen

.LET'S CLOSE TOR SONG NIT NR EN71O...N128 TOR PACTS...AMD

JOST TOR MM. PLEASE...

o Private career schools have the soma retention rats as
four-year colleges and a greater retention rate than
vocational students enrolled at two-year public institutions
(67% in AICS schools in 1989).

o Private career schools provide education for students at a
midi lower cost to taxpayers than public colleges.

o Every student enrolling in a private career school saves
$1,875 compered to enrolling in a community college

an compered to enrolling in a four-year public
college.

o The cost of making looms to students in four-year schools
with low default rates may be two times more expulsive than
making loans to private career school students with higher
default rates.

o Private career school students pay a higher effective interest
rag than borrowers with larger emulative loan amounts.

o If one at -risk student succeeds because of a guaranteed loan,
the long-term savings to society would cover the costs of
over 65 defaulta.

o Sae a few million dollars now by reducing opportunitiea
for aaRudento will cost billion, of dollars in the
future.

o Schools serving poor, academically risky students have
higher default rates than schools serving less academically
risky, middle-income students, but are meeting a challenga
no other sector will attempt.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES R. CRAIG, CHAIRMAN,
ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE

Mr. Chairman, the Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance is pleased to
.

enter into the record comments related to today's hearing topics. I will direct my

comments today toward two important issues: Stafford defaults and the Secretary's

default initiative; and necessary changes in the Congressional Methodology.

STAFFORD DEFAULTS

As you may know, Mr. Chairman, the Advisory Committee has been concerned with

and has actively considered the default issue since its first meeting. We presented

testimony at a hearingbefore the House Subcommittee: on Postsecondary Education in

June of 1988. We also have committed considerable staff resources to commenting on

proposed regulations dealing with defaults.

Throughout these activities, the Committee has adhered to several principles first

proposed in its testimony in June, 1988. These principlevinclude preserving access to

loans for needy students, reducing default costs, and improving program management.

Underpinning these principles, however, is the recognition that efforts to deal with the

default problem confront competing objective& Policies that reduce defaults and

thereby default costs or improve program management can severely affect access to

Stafford loans for students from certain sectors of postsecondary education. Only

1

2 6



262

policies that effectively balance these competing objectives through equitable, measured

approaches wiliregin to stabilbz the program and achieve important cost- savings and

restore the faith in the program.

Mr. Chainnan, the Congress mandated that the Advisory Committee (gamine

institutional lending in the Part 13 programs. The Final Report to Congress, submitted

on June 2, 1989, documents the powerful destabilizing effect that the default problem,

in its many forms, is having on the Stafford program. Defaults, risk-sharing, and

instability in the primary and secondary markets are inextricably linked. The potential

for cenain sectors experiencing increased difficulty with access to loans, and for

guarantee agency lender of last resort programs to experience substantial strains under

conflicting incentives and requirements, appears real.

Recently, the Secretary of Education proposed a comprehensive default initiative that

represents an important and positive step toward addressing the default problem.

Secretary Cavazos should be praised for the reasoned approach he employed in

developing the Department's initiative. This approach relied on consultation and it is

clear from the regulations that his staff took community suggestions and commenu into

account. The Secretary's initiative represents an eminently reasonable and effective

approach for reducing defaults that avoids arbitrary measures. The strength of the

regulations lie in providing most high default rate institutions the opportunity to

2
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undertake default reduction activities rather than automatic expulsion from the

Program.

A large measure of the ultimate success of this program will lie in ensuring timely and

fair implementation. Implementation must be immediate in order to deal with an ever

growing problem. However, this implementation cannot be premature; adequate and

reliable data must exist if the program is to maintain support and avoid being mired in

controversy surrounding the data and the resulting default rates. Disagreements

concerning the validity of the default rates for individual institutionsespecially when

they are used as the grounds for Departmental actionswill decrease the effectiveness

of the initiative and turn attention from solving the default problem.

MD ANALYSIS

In the spring of 1988, the Advisory Committee undertook an evaluation of the

Congressional Methodology (CM) and in particular the technical modifications that

appeared to be necessary. In conducting this evaluation of the CM, the Committee

identified changes that would improve the peformance of the formula in a manner

consistent with the intent of the statute.

3
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The Advisory Committee submitted its first report to Congress in April, 1968, which
.

dealt with need analysis. The report included several recommendations for changes to

the CM and the Pell Grant formula, including the follow/imp

Recommended Changes

Make minor modifications to the independent student definition to eliminate

confusion concerning the years in which resources must be demonstrated, simplify

the definition without significant impact, and avoid large numbers of students

automatically becoming independent in their third and fourth years of

educational study;

Explicitly permit aid administrators to use professional judgement to assist low-

income independent students with families, whose income is less than the

Congressional Methodology's standard maintenance allowance, by adjusting cost

of attendance;

Eliminate veteran's benefits from the Pell Grant Family Contribution Schedule

and the Congressional Methodology and consider such benefits as resources in

order to ensure consistency in the treatment of, and simplify the administration

of, these benefits;

4
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Eliminate inconsistencies in the Higher Education Act and regulations that could

result is Crouble-colutting academic-year student earnings as resources for the

academic year they are earned and base year income in the following year by

treating all non-need-based earnings as base year income for the next academic

year; and

Continue to recognize the needs of displaced homemakers and dislocated

workers but address these needs through explicit notation of these categories of

applicants in the professional judgement section of the Higher Education Act.

Independent Student Definition

The Committee noted that concern and confusion exist about the definition of first year

in which aid is first received (initial year). The Department contends that the

legislation fixes the initial year at 1987-88, if aid is received in that year. Establishing

1987-88 as the initial year requires students to demonstrate receiving $4,000 in resources

is 1985 and 1986 and also requires an additional set of questions each year.

Establishing 1987-88 as the initial year, if aid was received in that year, effectively

precludes unmarried undergraduates under 24 years of age from becoming independent.

5
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Although a member ul Congress responded to this interpretation by indicating that the

Department's position is inconsistent with congressional intent, the implications of the

alternative interpretation are not wholely satisfactory. Congressman William D. Ford, in

his March 3, 1988, letter to former Secretary Bennett, indicated that Congress intended

the same two years be considered for student resources and claimed as a tax

exemption. The Committee agrees that with this interpretation and argues alteration of

the statute to make this clear. However, since student aid is contained in the current

definition of resources, virtually all students attending high cost institutions could

become independent in their third and fourth years exclusively as a result : itudelq aid

(if they were not claimed as an exemption by their parents). This automatic

independency "for upper clusmen" could brie significant implications for the

distribution of Federal and possibly state and institutional aid across types of students

and institutions. The Committee urges expulsion of aid from resources considered for

self-sufficiency.

Requiring that married and graduate students not be claimed as exemptions adds

questions to the form without significantly reducing the number of otherwise dependent

Itudents who are considered independent. The College Scholarship Service reports that

less than 1,000 students in approximately 2.6 million are married dependent students

who would become independent based on this change alone. Appradmately 9 percent

of graduate students are dependent and would become independent. This represents

6
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less than 1 percent of all CSS applicants. The American College Testing Program
.

reports that less than 1 percent of its applicants are married dependent students who

would become independent. Further, approximately 8 percent of the graduate students

are dependent students who would become independent, although this represents only 1

percent of all ACT applicants. It is important to note that these statistics do not

represent the programs as a whole, but rather give indications of what the effect would

be on a portion of the population. The Committee urges that all married and graduate

students be considered independent.

The changes recommended by the Committee will:

Eliminate confusion concerning the year under consideration for demonstrating

$4,000 in resources;

Reduce the number of questions on the application form by two and simplify the

process for married and graduate students without enfranchising large numbers

of previously dependent students.

Permit students who are legitimately self-supporting to demonstrate

independence by earning at least $4,000 per year

7
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Simplify the process by permitting students who once are determined to be

independent through the criteria in the Act, including professional judgement, to

avoid repeated demonstration of independency thereby reducing burden on

students and institutions; and

Avoid reclassifying large numbers of otherwise dependent students at high cost

institutions as independent, based solely on aid, while grandfathering students

considered independent under the prior definition.

The Committee believes that the recommendation is consistent with the intent of

Congress. In addition, the recommended statutory changes simplifies independency

determination and minimizes what the Committee believes to be unintended

redistributional effects of the current definition.

Independent Student Maintenance Allowance

The CM altered the means of accounting for the costs for maintaining the family of an

independent student. The CM, in many ways, brought the treatment of independent

students into conformity with the treatment of dependent students. For independent

students with dependents, this means that the costs of maintaining and supporting a

family, previously determined by institutions and contained in institutional stui.ent aid

8
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budgets (con of attendance), are now used in the CM to determine family contribution.

Including this SMA in the CM has elimhated the need, and ability, to have institutional

budgets based on independent student family size. As long as income is greater than or

equal to the SMA, the CM operates relatively efficiently, potential difficulties arising

from regional differences in living costs notwithstanding.

However, for independent students whose income is less than the SMA, potentially

serious problems arise. Since the SMA has been eliminated from the cost of

attendance, these students are left with a hidden need gap. This occurs because all

students whose income is less than the SMA will have a zero contribution from bleome

regardless of the amount of their income. The difference between the SMA and the

student's income was previously recognized in the cost of attendance as family

maintenance costs, and therefore identified as part of the student's need. The =rent

calculation does not permit recognition of this difference (i.e., the hidden need pp),

except in individual circumstances.

Last year, however, the Department determined that institutions do not have discretion

to include family maintenance costs for students because they are not explicitly included

in the Act. Such a position is contrary to the relatively unfettered discretion historically

permitted under the Higher Education Act and clear statutory language in section 479A

of the Act. The language in this section states that "nothing in this title shall be

9
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interpreted as limiting the authority of the student financial aid administratorto make

necessary adjustments to the cost of attendance...." Although the Department later

reversed its position the Committee urges a change in the law to explicitly deal with this

issue.

During this controversy, Senator Paul Simon and Congressman Ford wrote former

Se;renuy Bennett concerning the Department's narrow view of dependent care (SMA).

Both provided important guidance when they contended not only that it was not the

intent of Congress to restrict institutions' discretion with regard to the construction and

modification of student aid budgets (cost of attendance) but also that the Department is

specifically prohibited from rulemaking with regard to need analysis and cost of

attendance. The Committee concurs that Senator Simon and Congressman Ford's

interpretations would restore the discretion traditionally permitted institutions in

addressing individual needs and circumstances, and avoid penalizing low-income students

with families, a subpopulation that clearly must be the full and equal beneficiaries of

Federal student aid. The Committee believes that the act should fr..; altered to

specifically empower financial aid administrators to make necessary adjustments to cost

of attendance in these cases under professional judgements sections of the act.

10
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Thatment at Veteran's Benefits

The creation of the CM in the reautnorizadon altered an existing consistency between

Pell Grant and the UM concerning the inclusion of veteran's benefits in both formulae,

although they treated them differently. Currently, as in the past, the Pa Grant formula

includes one-half of certain of these benefits. In contrast, CM excludes aU such benefits

for dependent students but includes these benefits for all independent students. For

example, such benefits are included for independent students with dependents and

subjected to a 22 to 47 percent marginal assessment. Benefit: not included in the

formula are required by regulation to be treated as resources in determining awards.

Further, certain benefits appear to be omitted from the legislation, but are included in

the Department's campus-based and GSL regulations.

The Committee recommends to Congress the comisiont treatment of veteran's benefits

by considering all veteran's benefits as resources in awarding aid and deleting these

benefits from relevant sections of the Act dealing with the Pa Grant Family

Contribution Schedule and the CM for all students. The Committee also recommends

that the Secretary retain these data elements on all applications for Federal aid. The

relevant sections of the Act include 411B(dXl)(D), 411C(cX1XC), and 411D(cX1XC)

for the Pell Grant Program and 476(bX1XD) and 4/7(aX1XC) for the CM.

11
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Treating all veteran's benefits consistently will eliminate much confusion, streamline the

related administrative processes, and most likely not result in significant cost increases

in any of the programs. The most recent available Department NU Grant data (1985-

86) indicate that 1.4% of recipients report benefits. The mean award for recipients

reporting benefits is $1,223 and the mean value reported is $3,695. The number

reporting benefits likely has declined since that time. Thus, the potential Pa Grant

Program costs would not be large. Data were not readily available with which to access

the hi' iv cost impact on the campus-based and GSL programs. However, the

Committee anticipates that there would be no cost implication in the campus-based

programs, although minor redistributional consequences are possible, and small cqkt

increases for the GSL Program.

The Committee recommends retaining these data on the form, however, since the

elimination of these data from the application could require institutions to collect the

data independently and cause increased burden.

Term-Time (Award Year) Earnings

The use of base year income for the determination of family contribution for all

students creates a conflict within the Act and between the Act and the Department's

existing regulations concerning the treatment of term-time or within academic year

12
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earnings. Section 443(bX4) of the Act requires that institutions discontinue student

work-study funding if a student's earnings exceed his or her need by more than S200.

Current regulations also =quire that these earnings be counted as resources in

determining other awards within the award year under consideration. Thus, a student's

need and potentially his or her awards would be reduced by the amount earned within

that year. Under the CM, however, a portion or all of these same earnings would be

considered part of haze year income and would be used again as a resource in paying

for education. The result would be double-counting or nutetion of these earnings.

Altering the regulations that require institutions to monitor and (voider these earnings

in awarding aid would restore a longstanding principle for the Title IV programs, the

avoidance of double-counting resources. The Department is moving to issue regulations

on the matter at this time which will address the problem within a regulatory context.

In addition, the Convex' must change section 443(bX4) of the Oct by excluding need-

based earning, to eliminate this problem.

Displaced Homemaker & Dislocated Worker

The Committee acknowledges the importance of identifying displaced homemakers and

dislocated workers, and recognizes the plight of these groups which have particularly

great aced for access to postsecondary educrtion. The Committee explicitly supports

13
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special attend m and treatment for these groups, along with many others with special

circumstances. The Committee is concerned, however, regarding the identification of

these groups in the formulae and on the form. The Committee recommends removal

of these categories and the associated questions from the form, but recommends explicit

citation of these categories and the appropriate treatment (e.g. use of expected year

income and exclusion of home assets) within the section of the Act dealing with

professional judgement.

The questions needed to identify both groups adds about a dozen questions to the form

and increases respondent burden. The Committee believes that elimination of these

categories and associated questions from the form will achieve the intended goal

special treatment for two needy and worthy groups while simplifying the form and

keeping such treatment where It has traditionally been located, within professional

judgement.

Other Issues

Since the Committee submitted Its report, several other WINDS have been raised, each

deserving careful attention. First, many individuals have suggested a change in the

treatment of assets, in particular the family home, farm and business. I believe that the

Committee would support elimination of these and other data from the simplification

14
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perspective. However, the Committee would urge caution with regard to the budgetary

and redistribuiinisal effects of eliminating these assets from the calculation of need for

certain families.

Second, the financial aid community has expressed concern about the contribution from

student earnings. Although the Committee has not taken formal action on this issue, a

careful consideration of the issue is in order, particularly in light of the first two years

experience with the CM.

Third, the double-counting of income in assets is a critical issue to consider. The

Comm!.ze took up this issue indirectly when considering the issue of avoiding double-

counting award-year earnings. Addressing this problem through exclusion of a portion

of assets is consistent wlh the Committee's position on award-year earnings.

CONCLUSION

The student aid programs require careful attention and periodic modification if they are

to continue to serve needy students and families effectively. 1.k... advisory Committee

has supported the Congress and the Department in making necessary changes through a

series of recommendations on default and need analysis.

The tlefault initative and chutes to new analysis era needed to ensure equitable
.

treatment and maintain support for and faith in the student aid programs. As a means

of systematically dealing with roch issues, the Advisory Committee has created a

standing Subcommittee on Need Analysis and Delivery system to identify issues. The

Committee intends to regularize its review of need analysis and other aspects of the

programs sad report to Congress periodically so that consideradon of technical changes

can become an annual process carried out in a timely and effective manner.
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COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR

HARRISBURG

June 13, 1989

Honorable Claiborne Pell
Chairman
Education, Arts and Humanities Subcommittee
senate Labor and Human Resources Committee
648 Dirksen senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Pell:

At the invitation of your staff, I am submitting
testimony on President Bush's proposal for a program of
Presidential Merit Schools. It includes a description of
Pennsylvania's School Performance Incentives Program, which
is now operating and which is similar to the President's
proposal.

I welcome the opportunity, both now and in the
future, to work with you on this important proposal.

qincarely,

at)14"
Robert P. Casey
Governor
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT P. CASEY,
GOVERNOR OF PENNSYLVANIA

Among the many importkat matters you will address this year

is ?resident Bush's proposal for "Presidential Merit Schools."

'Ais proposal holds out roal promise to focus on school

accountability; to reward iltprovement in teaching and learning;

and to provide opportunities for collegial decision making by the

staff of Merit Schools.

These are the central feature of Pennsylvania' new School

Performance Incentives program wkich this year, the first year,

awarded $5 million in state funds to 202 public schools, an

average of nearly $25,000 per :hool. These schools strongly

improved their performance as measured by student achievement in

reading and mathematics, by reductions in dropout rates, and by

preparing more students for higher education. In February, at

the request of the U.S. Department of Education, my

administration forwarded the statute and selection criteria to

federal officials for consideration as the Merit Schools proposal

was being formed. Those documents are attached to this

testimony.

we are gratified, therefore, to see many of the features of

Pennsylvania's program reflected in the Merit Schools proposal.

However, based on our initial assessment of the proposed Part G

of Title IV of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965

2 R 2
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(20 U.S.C. 2701 et seq.) we have several concerns about whether

the program, both as proposed and as proposed for amendment,

actually will encourage, produce, and reward real and sustained

improvements in the schools.

One concern is whether to restrict participation in the

Merit Schools program to Chapter 1 schools. A second is whether

to use Chapter 1 improvement objectives as the criteria for

earning a Merit School award.

On the first question, we support the proposal as

introduced, holding the incentive for improvement open to all

students. We appreciate the sense behind proposals to make Merit

Schools funds available to the neediest schools. Particularly

given the recent history of federal support for basic education

-- adjusted for inflation, Pennsylvania's allocation of Chapter 1

funds in FY 1989 is only 81.6% of what it was in FY 1980, a loss

of nearly $48.1 million in FY 1989 -- it is hard to argue with

the need to provide greater support for schools with high

concentrations of disadvantaged students.

Yet we believe it is important not to restrict the Merit

Schools awards to Chapter 1 schools, both because the Congress

should aid disadvantaged schools directly through increasing the

s 3
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budget for Chapter 1, and because such a restriction would

disserve the real educational purpose of the proposal. All of

the many education reports issued in recent years tell us that we

must succeed at much higher levels with all student., and the

only way to do that is to insist upon and reward improvements at

all schools -- virtually all of which have some students who are

both economically and educationally disadvantaged.

Our experience in Pennsylvania makes this clear. Among the

202 schools which earned School Performance Incentives this year,

nearly one-third were not Chapter 1 schools. A few were in

school districts which are among the wealthiest in the

Commonwealth, because even in those dir...4.ito the need for

improvement exists. Since we cannot affoLo to leave any child

behind -- including those whom wealthy schools are failing --

neither can we afford to deny any school the incentive to make

strong improvements.

Also, the insistence on real improvements ants as a

restriction on the school's eligibility in the first place.

Schools which already provide the superb education which must

become the common experience for all students rarely will benefit

from programs based on improvement since those schools typically

have insufficient room for improvement to qualify for an award.
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Some of the schools which Pennsylvania rewarded this year may not

be eligible in the future because it is statistically impossible

for them to make improvements to match the current criteria. For

example, schools where this year 90 to 100 percent of the

students have mastered essential reading and mathematics skills

cannot receive further incentive awards under criteria which

require an improvement of at least 10 percentage points.

Thir experience also points to an answer to the second

question -- whether to use Chapter 1 program improvement criteria

as the basis for earning a Merit Schools award. The proposal

before you says that states "shall consider" the Chapter 1

improvement objectives when applying the criteria for Merit

School awards to Chapter 1 schools. For the reasons set forth

below, we propose either that it be understood that states may

"consider" those c.thoutadotirrituriablorthaou

revise the language to read "may consider."

Given that the standards for Chapter 1 improvement are

minimum standards of educational progress, we believe that they

are inadequate. Rather, a program of special recognition and

incentives should be based on strong improvements such as we

require in Pennsylvania.

285
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Fully 70 percent of the Pennsylvania schools which earned

School Performance Incentive awards this year were Chapter 1

schools. To us, this is compelling evidence that Chapter 1

schools can make the strong gains which we in Pennsylvania

require. We need not, and should not, settle for less.

Our judgment is that a program of incentives for

improvements should be applied uniformly across all schools alike

-- Chapter 1 and non-Chapter 1, public and nonpublic. There is

no such thing as a Chapter 1 adult. But it is for adulthood,

successful adulthood, that we educate children. We now are at a

poiLt when we must insist upon accelerating the pace of

educational improvement and not upon adopting standards which we

know to be inadequate to the purpose.

There also are purely administrative reasons not to create,

at least in Pennsylvania, a dual incentive system with me set of

standards for Pennsylvania' School Performance Incentives and a

second set of lower standards for Chapter 1 schools. In order to

obtain a school-wide assessment, we would have to mandate a

system for all students solely for the purpose of being eligible

for the Merit Schools program. Even in the same building,

achievement data collected for Chapter 1 students is not

collected for non - Chapter 1 students. Similarly, if we chose to

2 6
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apply the Chapter 1 criteria universally among the schools, we

would have to mandate assessment and reporting schemes for

schools which have no Chapter 1 students at all.

Both of these alternatives seem unduly burdensome on school

administrators, teachers, and students and on tie resources we

have available actually to improve education. Our goal is to put

the maximum number of dollars to work on improvement, not to

create reporting requirements which may be more expensive than

any benefit which a school could stand to receiv3 from

participation in the Merit Schools program.

Recognizing the,unignenes of PennaYlvania' position, we

therefore recommend that the states be given the option to use

Chapter 1 improvement measures or not. as makes sense to each

state to determine the criteria for receiving a Merit Schools

award,

Other aspects of the Merit Schools proposal which we ask you

to examine closely concern the 'ecific measures used as the

basis of awards to schools; the use of funds awarded under the

program; and some further administrative considerations.

Having strugglA with the issue of measures of school

2R
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performance in creating and implementing Pennsylvania's School

Performance Incentives program, we caution you to examine closely

the use of "process" measures (the ways or conditions in which

students learn) as distinguished from "outcome" measures (the

content of what they learn). Such measures of school performance

as "the degree to which the school demonstrates progress in

achieving and maintaining a safe environment, including reduction

or elimination of problems related to drug and alcohol use"

(Section 4708(b)(2)(B)) and "improvements in school leadership,

the teaching and learning environment, and parental and community

support and involvement" (Section 4708(c)(1)(S)) are examples of

"process" measures.

In Pennsylvania, we are encouraging family and school

relationships through a program called "Families and Schools

Support from the Home Team." In little more than a year, this

program has distributed more than eight million pieces of

literature describing what families can do at home to support the

work of the schools and what schools can do to enlist families as

partners in the education of their children. Recently, the

program won its second national award for excellence.

We also are waging war on drugs. Our General Assembly now

has before it my proposal to invest $140 million in PennFree, a

Fi 8



284

-8-

plan to attack the drug problem on all fronts with a substantial

investment in education as well as in treatment and law

enforcement. Together with our nationally recognized Student

Assistance Program, we intend to become in all respects a model

for the nation in combatting drugs.

Finally, we have created a Principals Academy on

Instructional Leadership, which some 500 principals have attended

over the past two years. The four-day academy trains principals

in ways to keep their focus of their work on instruction --

working with teachers to improve teaching skills, the climate for

learning in the schools, and team building among other elements

of effective school management.

We mention these efforts to illustrate that we know that

.successful learning is more likely to occur in schools which are

free of drugs and which have effective leadership and strong

community and family support. However, those conditions do not

necessarily produce high student achievement -- if, for example,

teachers are not armed with a command of teaching strategies

which are known to be effective -- and therefore do not caw us

confidence.that.student achievement is improving. We agree that

it is urgent to focus on these conditions of teaching and

learning,.and we are doing so in Pennsylvania in strong and
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sustained ways; but we disagree that these can be construed as

measures of actual student achievement.

Additionally, states and schools likely do not have data

bases which describe the "process" measures with sufficient

certainty to be the basis for the expenditure of public funds.

Certainly Pennsylvania does not, nor is it clear to us that the

"process" measures are in fact measurable. To support the sound

Intent of the proposal, we accept the challenge to make them

measurable, but we also ask that these "process" measures be made

optional until we can establish with confidence that improvements

in these areas are real.

Rather, we urge that the dollars available for improvement

incentives be focused first on the "outcome" measures of

improvement which the Merit Schools program proposes -- student

mastery of reading, writing, and mathematics skills; reductions

in dropouts and encouraging dropouts to'return to school; college

entrance rates; and graduate employment rates. These measures

describe the improvements which are most import.mt to us and,

ultimately, to the students themselves.

We therefore recommend that the "process" measures described

above be included as optional, not mandatory, measures which will

290
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serve as the basis for Merit Schools awards as thefitesclumiao

consistent ways to document their occurrence in the schools and

their direct relation to student achievement.

The use of funds awarded to Merit Schools is another issue

which deserves close attention so that ma may be sure that funds

awarded to schools continue to advance the important purpose of

improving education. With only one exception, Section 4710

does so. The sole exception is paragraph (3), "bonus payments

for faculty and adminatrators."

Pennsylvania's program of School Performance Incentives

takes tho position that award monies are best used to reinvest in

making further strong improvements in the schools, a position

which we believe is sound because it furthers one central intent

of the program, which is to recognise the need for continuing

improvements. As stated above in the context of Chapter 1, the

best schools will qualify for awards for only one or two years.

The great majority of award-winning schools in future years will

be those which still have a long way to go.

It therefore appears correct to us to require that

award-winning schools use their awards to continue and to

increase the pace of their progress in the manner suggested by
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the other paragraphs of Section 4710.

We further suggest an addition to this section, one which is

based in the report of the Carnegie Forum on Education and

Economy, A Nation Prepared: Teachers for the 21st Century, and

which we are finding to be of great meaning in Pennsylvania. It

is a requirement that the staff of an award-winning s 41=1 --

teachers, principals, guidance counselors, librarians, clerical

and support staff, and all the rest -- participate collegially in

planning how to reinvest their awards to achieve further

improvements in the school. The Carnegie Forum states the reason

succinctly: "It is particularly important in a school setting to

emphasize and reward the entire staff for student progress.

First, because the contribution of individual teachers to student

progress is extremely difficult to measure and, second, because

it is important to provide strong incentives to the staff to work

as a team on behalf of the students." (p. 91)

In this way, an incentive program provides and compels an

opportunity for the staff to have a greater voice over the work

of the school, which is a central recommendation not only of the

Carnegie Forum but of every serious national report on the means

now needed to improve school performance.

292
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We therefore recommend 1) that the provision for "bonus

payments for faculty and administrators" be deleted) and 2) that

pv1±Itherosalbameedtorre that "the U.11211 a incentive

funds...shall be determined by the regular full-time and

part-time school employees in the school through a selection

process of their own choice. The_Pian of the school employees

regarding the use of the funds shall be presented to the board of

school directors and shall be implemented unlessAhe board of

school directors disapprovesber_
If the plan is disapproved, the school employees may resubmit a

new plan which the board of school directors shall consider as

Provided herein." 24 P.S. section 2595 Leland 1f).

Three other issues concern administration of the program at

the state level. Of less importance than the educational merits

of the incentive proposal, but carrying significant weight

nonetheless, is the requirement in Section 4705(b) that states

submit a four-year application which contains "the criteria the

State educational agency will use to select Presidential Merit

Schools." At the least, this requirement should make explicit

that states may amend their criteria, either to change the

criteria for existing measures of school improvement or to add

new measures of school improvement, during the four-year period.

2 q3
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Even having our School Performance Incentive program in

place, Pennsylvania is continuing to develop new measures of

school peiformance -- for vocational education, for higher-order

learning in both elementary and secondary grades, and potentially

other measures suggested by our schools. It will be a disservice

to the schools not to have the freedom to pursue additional

measures, or to refine existing ones, during the life of the

Merit Schools program.

We therefore recommend that states be permitted to ...mend

their four-year plans as often as annually to provide for new or

revised criteria for earning a Merit Schools award.

Additionally, there will be some cost in time and dollars to

create the data systems which will allow nonpublic schools to

participate in the Merit Schools program. Pennsylvania, whose

School Performance Incentive program applies only to the public

schools, does not now have data on student achievement in

nonpublic schools which will permit knowing whether the schools

have improved from year to year. To create such a data base will

require at least two years and perhaps three before nonpublic

schools can participate on a basis which is comparable to the

public schools.

2 q 4
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While we welcome the participaon of nonpublic schools in

the Merit Schools program, we want you to be aware of the hidden

costs and to encourage you to see that the final legislation

provides for those costs.

Third, the requirement for a "state review panel to assist

in the selection of Presidential Merit Schools," Section 4707,

becomes largely unnecessary for that stated purpose if we limit

eligibility for awards to outcome measures. That is, by adopting

stati,:ics1 performance measures such as student achievement on

reading and mathematics tests, dropout rates, and

going-to-college rates, the identification of strongly improving

schools is a ministerial one. The need for informed and

representative judgment arises instead around the tasks of

selecting the outcome measures to be used and the degree of

improvement required for a school to receive an award.

We therefore recommend that Section 4707 (a)(11_be amended

to read: "Each State educational agency shall .establish a State

review panel to assist in determining the measures to be used and

the degree of improvement required for schools to receive

Presidential Merit Schools awards."

Thank you for the opportunity to present Pennsylvaaia's

experience with our School Performance Incentives program as you

begin to examine the Merit Schools proposal. We believe the

President's proposal promises to be a driving force to improve

teaching and learning, and we submit these recommendations in

that spirit.

2c5
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SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

1. Keep the Presidential Merit Schools program open to all

schools. Do not restrict it to Chapter 1 schools. (Testimony

page 2.)

2. Do not require the use of Chapter 1 program improvement

criteria as the basis for determining Merit Schools awards. Make

these criteria optional for the states. (Testimony page 4.)

3. Do not mandate the use of "process" measures -- Section

4708(b)(2)(B) and Section 4708(c)(1)(8). Make those measures

optional for the states. (Testimony page 6.)

4. Delete Section 4710(3) -- "bonus payments for faculty and

administrators." (Testimony page 10.)

5. Add a requirement that award funds be used to achieve further

improvements in the schools and that the use of award funds be

determined by the staff of the school which has earned the award,

subject to approval by the school district's board of directors.

(Testimony page 11.)

6. Permit states to amend their four-year plans as often as

annually. (Testimony page 12.)

296
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7. Consider providing funds for states to develop data systems

to measure the performance of nonpublic schools. (Testimony page

13.)

8. Amend Section 4707(a)(1) to give the state review panel the

charge to assist in determining the measures to be used and the

degree of improvement required or schools to receive an award.

Delete the charge to assist in the selection of schools.

(Testimony page 14.)

21i 7
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CRITERIA FOR PENNSYLVANIA'S SCHOOL PERFORMANCE INCENTIVES PROGRAM
SCHOOL YEAR 1988-89

jazurlatadgauldaexclentjaileadiagansijiat

To qualify for a School Performance Incentive award, schools had
to raise the percentage of students achieving a command of essential
reading and mathematics skills by at least 10 percentage points in
each subject and grade tested in the building, comparing 1986-87 to
1987-88. Student achievement was measured by the Commonwealth . Test
of Essential Learning Skills, a criterion-referenced assessment of
reading and mathematics given to all 3rd, 5th, and 8th grade students
in the public schools.

Pennsylvania's statewide improvement in 1987-88 was 2.4
percentage points.

Improved Dropout Rates

To qualify for a School Performance Incentive award, schools had
to reduce their annual dropout rate by at least 1.8 percentage points
from 1986-87 to 1987-88. Schools with fewer than 15 dropouts in
1986-87 were not eligible. The annual dropout rate is computed by
dividing the number of dropouts during the school year by the school's
enrollment in grades 7-12.

Pennsylvania's statewide dropout rate for 1986-87 was 2.8
percent.

Improved Student Pregasation forfiiaher Education

To qualify for a School Performance Incentive award, schools had
to achieve either an increase of eight percentage points in the
percent of seniors taking the Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT) plus some
gain in both verbal and mathematics scores Qx an increase of at least
35 points in the sum of the average verbal and mathematics mean scores
plus some increase in the participation rate. The results for the
class of 1988 were compared with the combined results for the classes
of 1986 and 1987.

Statewide in Pennsylvania, the class of 1988 had eight percent
more seniors taking the SATs than the classes of 1986 and 1987. The
total verbal and mathematics mean scores for the class of 1988 were
6.5 points lower than for the classes of 1986 and 1987.
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Honorable Claiborne Pell
Chairman
Subcommittee on Education
U.S. Senate
SR-335 Russell Senate Office

Building
Washington, DC 20510-3901

Dear Senator Pell:

TM College Board
717 IMISiaehtriet AVON*. N.W Washing ion, D.C. 20036

.202) 332.113

June 12, 1989

Enclosed are two papers that may be useful to your subcommittee in
considering amendments to the Congressional Methodology under Title IV of the
Higher Education Act. I hope they might. be included in the record of the
subcommittee hearing scheduled for June 13.

Both papers grow out of extensive analysis by the Copmittee on Standards
of Ability to Pay of the College Scholarship Service (CSS). The first,
'Agenda for Change,' recommends adjustments to t:.1 Congressional Methcdology
needed to address problms that have come to light since the methodology was
implemented starting last year. The second paper, 'Approaches to
Simplification," suggests more radical alternatives for simWfying the need
analysis system, especially for low income students.

Also enclosed are graphic charts, based on the CSS filing population, that
depict the shifts in dependency status and in student eligibility as a result
of the transition to the Congressional Methodology.

Please let me know if the College Board can provide additional information
or analysis.

Sincerely,

LEG/veg
Enclosures

Lawrence E. Gladieux
Executive Director
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CSS
The Congressional Methodology:

Agenda for Change

A Discussion Paper from the College Scholarship S!trvice (CSi) Council
Committee on Standards of Ability to Pay (CSAP)

Prepared for the 1989 Regional Meetings of the College Board

Preface

Since the 1988 College Board regional meetings at which mem)er opinion
was gathered regarding needed improvements to the Congressi3nal
Methodology (CM), the College Scholarship Service (CSS) Co'ncil's
Committee on Standards of Ability to Pay (CSAP) has spent i gcod part of
its time refining its agenda for change. Staff has commtricatod CSAP
positions on the Congressional Methodology and its problrms to both the
Advisory Committee on Student Financial Assistance and to Congressional
staff during the past year. Furthermore, CSAP members have continued to
analyze the impact of the new methodology on CSS filers and to study
proposals made by the Advisory Committee and statutory language
considered by the Congress as part of default-reduction initiatives.
During the need analysis session at each regional meeting, Committee
members will seek further comments from the CSS Assembly (CSSA)
membership about CM problems and potential solutions.

Independent Student Definition

The problem

In reauthorizing the Higher Education Amendments in 1986, the Congress
changed the definition of independence, incorporating both "automatic"
criteria (age, veteran status, family status, etc.) and "conditional"
criteria (tax exemption, self-sufficiency) requiring documentation by the
aid administrator. These conditional criteria which are defined
differently for unmarried undergraduates than for married undergraduates
or graduate students, have increased in complexity each year for students
applying for aid. For example, the 1989-90 FAF asks unmarried
undergraduates to complete as many as nine separate questions about their
dependency status. Both the response sets and the branching instructions
on the form are lengthy and complex. Furthermore, the definition of
resources is complicated and invites error-prone responses. Finally, it
is almost impossible to describe in simple terms to a student or to
parents the qualifications for independent status.

11.1e Board 4% C..: NPnue \?%, Vs!', :
College Scholarship Service
The Collee
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Unless the law is changed before the design of the 1990-91 FAF is
complete: the aid community can anticipate an additional branching
instruction in the question about when the student first received federal
aid, as well as an additional question regarding the student's resources
in 190e and 1989. One can look a few years into the future and envision
an entire page of the form dedicated to questions concerding the
student's status.

Is the current definition accomplishing Congressional intent?

In changing the definition, Congress tried to eliminate criteria which
were difficult to document (e.g., whether the student lived with or
received support from parents) and to preserve the integrity of the
definition by incorporating a test of self-support. Furthermore,
Congress recognized certain exceptional situations which would justify
application of professional judgment in the determination of a student's
status.

It now appears, however, that one effect of removing the "diff"cult to
document" criteria may have been the creation of a new loophole in the
definition. As families begin to understand the current criteria, it is
possible to it pine that parents of high school stude.ts from middle and
upper income fl.. ,lies may decide not to claim their child during the two
years prior to postsecondary enrollment so that the child can apply for
aid as an independent student. Although CSS has no hard evidence that
such decisions are common, anecdotal evidence from the aid community
suggests that this loophole may detract from the attempt to tighten the
definition through the test of self-support.

Nhat do we know about the impact of the new definition on CSS filers/

CSS National Summary Data (NSO) reports from the past three years reveal
that more students are independent under the new definition than under
the old definition. They also tell us that since 1986-87, the number of
dependent graduate students has decreased significantly. Table A shows
comparative data:

TABLE A - Dependency Status of CSS Filers

% of
total filers

86-87 87-88 88-89

Dependent

Independent

66.9%

33.1%

63.1%

36.9%

62.4%

37.6L

% of graduate/
professional filers

86-87 87-88 88-89

29.7% 9.2% 8.3%

70.3% 90.8% 91.7%
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It is also interesting to examine the various dependency criteria to
learn which have the most significant impact on determination of
independence for the CSS filing population. Teble B, based on the fall
1988 NSD report, shows that most students establish their independence
based on the automatic criteris. (Note, however, that a student may be
counted in more than one line on the table since the table is constructed
based on answers to questions 45-50 on the 1988-89 FAF.)

TABLE IS - Independent Student Criteria

% of Filers Meeting
Criteria for Independence

Over age 24 28.0%
Veteran 3.0%
Orphan/ward of court 1.2%
Legal dependents 12.6%
Undergrad conditional

criteria (Q. 46-49) 3.7%
Graduate/married

conditional criteria (Q. 50) 2.9%

It is also interesting to note that very few aid administrators have bren
using the CSS dependency override capability. Through November, 1988,
only 5,400 students (.2 percent of the total filers) were processed as
independent Lased on the aid administrator's professional judgment.
Furthermore, only 115 students (.004 percent of the total filers) were
processed as dependent because they were claimed as a tax exemption
during the previous year.

Possible solutions

Included in last fall's default-reduction legislative initiatives were
several proposed changes to the independent student definition:

A provision that married students and graduate/professional
students (Mouse bill only) be considered automatically
independent;

A provision that single undergraduates under age 24 who were
determined independent retain that status unless subsequently
claimed as a tax exemption by a parent;

A provision that would require a first-time independent student
to demonstrate self-support during the two calendar years prior
to the first calendar year of the award year and remove student
firancial aid from the definition of resources; and
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M A provision that would permit students with annual total

resources of leis than $4000 to demonstrate selfsupport.

These proposed changes attempted to deal with the complex issues cited
earlier in this paper. Although these legislative initiatives did not
pass in the last session, the 101st Congress may reconsider many of these
same issues when it convenes. Therefore, it is important that the CSSA
membership advise CSAP on the best solution to problems created by the
independent student definition.

Questions for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Should oraduate/professional students be automatically
indeperw it?

b. Should parried students be automatically independent?

c. How should the form ask a question regarding the student's prior
independent status? (To date, federally approved forms have
never used the terms dependent or independent to describe
student status.)

d. Mould the tes:. be improved by restoring the criterion relating
to whether the student lived with parents during the two
calendar years prior to the first calendar year of the award
year? If not, is there reason to be concerned about the new
"loophole"?

e. Since so few students establish their independence based on tne
"conditional" criteria, could the definition be siwplified by
eliminating the conditional criteria, allowing aid
administrators to make exceptions based on professional judgment
when a legitimately independent student does not meet any of the
automatic criteria? Can such a treatment be administered with
equity, given the diverse aid sources involved?

Dislocated Worker and Displaced Homemaker Variants

The problem

The Congress made provisions in the statute for variations on the regular
CM analysis to account for the special problems of dislocated workers and
displaced homemakers. The provisions, hm.ver, have added complexity to
the form, the instruction., and the process.

What do we know about the impact of these variants on CSS filers?

A very small percentage of CSS filers indicate that they are either
dislocated workers or displaced homemakers. Some of them also qualify

; 3 0
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Icsive special treatment under that
displaced homemakers, however, indicate
receive no benefit from the analysis

Jence from users, indicate that many of
.jrker status, do not actually meet the

Table C provides summary data on CSS tilers who were processed as
dislocated workers or displaced homemakers.

TABLE C - Percent of Dislocated Workers, Displaced Homemakers

Independent Dependent _

Dislocated
Workers

Displaced
Homemakers

% Parents
Primary
Analysis

2.5%

1.6%

% Parents
Secondary
Analysis

.4%

1.2%

%
Owning

% Students
Primary
analysis

1.91

1.4%

% Students
Secondary

Analysis

1.5%

3.4%

%
Owning
Home

67.1%

45.4%

24.4%

15.3%

Possible solutions

During last fall's default reduction initiatives, there was a proposal to
eliminate both the dislocated worker and displaced homemaker variants
from the CM and Pell methodologies. Instead, these circumstances were
characterized as examples of situations that could be handled through
professional judgment, for example, by excluding the net value of other
real estate and investments, as well as home equity, from consideration.

CSAP supports the idea of using professional judgment to adjust the
family contribution in cases where dislocated-worker or
displaced-homemaker status reduces the family's capacity to contribute.
In addition, CSAP favIrs removing the dislocated-worker and
displaced-homemaker questions from th4 need analysis form.

Questions for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Should the dislocated worker and displaced homemaker variants be
eliminated in favor of adjustments to the analysis based on
professional judgment?

b. Acknowledging the legitimate concerns for the economic problems of
such individuals, how best can aid administrators identify such
exceptional situations, particularly if the questions are
eliminated from the form?
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Base-Year Income

The problem

The CM uses base-year 'linings to compute the student contribution for both
dependent students and independent students. Base-year earnings have the
advantage of being verifiable. However, for students making the transition
from high school to postsecondary education or from a full-time job to
graduate school, base-year earnings may not to an accurate predictor of
academic-year earnings.

Currently, aid administrators handle this problem by deciding, on a
case-by-case basis, to disregard the base-year earnings and to use either a
minimum contribution or reported estimated-year earnings. This approach has
become a difficult administrative problem, however, since adjustments may be
required in uore cases than not for both entering first- and second-year
students. Furth/rmore, many undergraduate and graduate students are receiving
initial information about eligibility and aid which is misleading. because
high base-year earnings were used to compute their contribution.

It has been suggested that the use of base year income results in the
double-counting of income, since it may be reported both as Income in the
base-year and as savings or investments on the asset side of the computation.

Mhat do we know about the impact of the use of base-year income?

Using fall NSD figures, one can compare the 1987-58 and 1988 -39 average
contributions for dependent Mors based on their year in school. For each
group, the average CM contribution from income computed in 1988-8S is
significantly higher than the average Uniform Methodology tUM) contribution
from income computed in 1967-88. Table D displays this information.

TABLE 0 - Average CM and UM Contributions for Dependent Students

1987-86
Average UM

1988-89
Average CM

Contribution from Contribution from %
Year in School Income Analysis Income Analysis Difference

First 760 1474 +891
Second 938 1778 +901
Third 966 1964 .1031
Fourth/fifth 981 2089 +1131
Grad/professional 1043 1997 +91%

1988-89 National summary Data tables provide additional insight, in the
case of both dependent and independent filers, into how much higher
reported base-year income is than estimated summer and academic-year
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income for CSS filert, as displayed in Table E:

TABLE E - Average Base Year and Estimated Year Income

Dependent

Freshmen All Qthers

Independent

Underarads Grads
Average Base Year

Income S2122 $2988___ ¶10.607 $13 496
Average Estimated
Summer + Academic Year

Income $1290 51866 J9.308 410.336

% Difference -39% -38% -12% -23%

NSD reports hlso reveal that almost 47 percent of dependent CSS filers, and
about 51 percent of independent filers report estimated summer and
academic-year income that is at least 10 percent less than base-year income.
In only about 3 percent of the dependent cases an'i about 11 percent of the
independent cases does estimated-year income exceed base-year income by $2000
or more.

Possible solutions

The Senate 1988 default reduction contained proposed changes to the CM that
addressed the base-year income problem for dependent students, which appears
to be more serious for dependent students than for independent students (as
Table E demonstrates). The bill would have changed the income assessment rate
for dependent students' earnings from 70 percent to "not less than 50
percent.* This wording would have provided the aid administrator flexibility
to determine the most appropriate assessment rate for dependent students on
each campus.

In addition, both the Senate and House bills included a provision to exclude
student assets that did not exceed the student's available income.

Questions for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Does professional judgment on a case-by-case basis provide a
satisfactory means of adjusting the student contribution when
base-year income is not indicative of academic-year income?
What policies have institutions adopted to handle the base-year
income problem?

b. Should the assessment rate be reduced for dependent applicants,
as was proposed in the Senate bill? Should the same change be
made for independent students without dependents?
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c. Is the double-counting of base-year earnings a problem? Is the
revised asset treatment an appropriate solution?

d. CSAP has previously suggested igno\ing base-year income for
entering vidergraduate and graduate students and to expect a
minimum contribution (typically $700 for entering freshmen and
$1200 for entering graduate students). Is there support for
this position?

e. Have any institutions or state agencies done research on the
accuracy of students' reported estimated-year income?

Parent's Enrollment in College

The problem

The Higher Education Amendments of 1986 reinstituted a provision to
include parents enrolled in postsecondary education in the
number-in-college adjustment. Allowing the parent's enrollment in
college to reduce the parent contribution was identified by CSS and other
need analysis services as a problem in the UN several years ago. A
recommendation was made to the National Student Aid Coalition in 1982 to
eliminate the parent from the number in college adjustment, and the
Coalition approved the change for the 1984-85 processing cycle. The
reasons cited for the change at the time were: 1), that more and more
parents were enrolling in colleges which charged little or no tuition and
fees; 2) that they were enrolled in personal develu lent courses rather
than degree or certificate programs; and 3) that reducing the parent
contribution in such cases distorted the measurement of parents' ability
to.pay. furthermore, it was pointed out that the related SMA adjustment
for additional enrollees assumes that a child will move out of the home
to attend school; the enrolled parent will not do so. In addition, the
current CM adjustment disproportionately benefits families at the high
end of the scale, while lower income families receive virtually no
benefit from the treatment.

Possible solutions

Both the House and the Senate default-reduction initiatives last fall
attempted to deal with this issue by stipulating that to be counted in
the number-in-college, a parent would have to be enrolled in a degree,
credential, or certificate program.

Such an approach addresses one of CSAP's concerns about the CM treatment
of parents' enrollment in college, since it would eliminate those parents
enrolled in personal development classes from the number-in-college
adjustment. However, CSAP would further propose that the treatment be
changed to remove parents from the number in college adjustment, but to
allow their unreimbursed direct educational expenses as an allowance
against income. CSAP believes this approach would minimize the
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vertical-equity problems created by the current CM treatment, and would
provide benefits for all affected parents, no matter how low their
income. This treatment would be similar to the CM approach to
unreimbursed elementary- and secondary-school tuition.

Questions for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Should the CM be changed to eliminate consideration of the
parent's enrollment in college, as was the case in the 1984-85
UM7

b. Mould a more equitable alternative be to allow parents'
unreimbursed direct educational expenses, incurred through
enrollment in a degree, credential, or certificate program, as
an allowance against income/

Treatment of Independent Stcdents with Dependents

The problem

It has been suggested by some observers 'tat the most fundamental problem
in the CM involves the treatment of independent students with dependents,
including married couples with no children, who are analyzed in the same
way as parents of dependent students. CSAP has several concerns about
the methodology as it appris to these students.

First, the Committee believes that married couples without children do
not have the same financial pressures as students with children, and that
they should not be treated the same way in the need-analysis system.

Second, the CM does not work well for married couples when both spouses
are enrolled in postsecondary education. Assuming that both spouses
apply for financial aid, the same total income and assets are reported on
both applications; the income is doubly protected by the Standard
Maintenance Allowance (SMA) ih each student's analysis; the assets are
doubly protected by the Asset Protection Allowance in each student's
analysis; an expense budget is assigned for each spouse which takes into
account certain expenses which were already accounted for in the SMA.
The problem is further exacerbated when there are children, since
children are included in the SMA twice-once in each spouse's analysis.
The result is a contribution from each spouse which is unreasonably low
and inequitable when compared with similar families with only one
enrolled spouse.

Third, CSAP believes that the CM treatment fails the test of vertical
equity, since contribution levels do not increase proportionately as
income increases. This creates problems for the aid administrator who
must identify the neediest students for targeting limited student aid
funds.

ai3
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Nhat is the i.ipact of the CM treatment on independent students withdeped^rits7

In general, contributions from
independent students with dependents aresuch lower Oder tale CM than they were under the UM, despite the use ofbase year income. Conversely, average contributions for independent

students without dependents are about 45 percent higher under CM thanthey were in 1987-98 under UN. Table F demonstrates these findings.

TABLE F - Average CM and UK
Contributions for Independent Filers

i of 88-89 68-89 67-88
Inds Indent ..verage CM Average UM

Single with no child 55.1% $3,947 $2,725Single with child
18.2% 375 4,290Married with no child 9.91 1,742 8,670Married with child 16.81 1.954 9.072

Furthermore, because of the
generous incase assessment rates, it is verydifficult to identify the neediest

independent students with dependents.Table G below demonstrates that
more than 50 percent of the students in asample of about SAC independent

students with. dependents have
contributions less than $200. Over 75 percent of, these students havecontributions less than the $1200 minimum expected of independent
students without dependents.

TABLE 0 - Average Student Contribution
by Income Level for Independent

Students with Dependents

I of Average Studentlassimanam Libra Cantribut1go

0 - .499 5.0 $ 1541500 - 2999 5.0 1693000 - 4499 6.1 1594500 - 5999 6.9 1616000 - 7499 8.5 1497500 - 8999 6.5 147
9000 - 10499 6.2 14510500 - 11999 4.7 15412000 - 13499

3.7 22313500 - 14999 4.3 25015000 - 16499 4.4 35216500 - 17999 4.2 43218000 - 19499 3.0 66319500 - 20S19 3.1 78621000 - 22499 2.8 11022500 - 23999 2.4 126924000 - 25499 2.4 1459255004 18.5 3999TOTAL 100.0 $ 1005

3 1 4
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Possible solutions

CSAP believes that married students with no children should be treated
like independent students without dependents, since married students
without children have fewer competing demands on tneir income and should
be able to commit a higher percentage of resources to postsecondary
education expenses. This change would make the CM determination of
formula type consistent with the Pell formula determination. The CM
should require a minimum spouse contribution to account for cases where
the spouse is unemployed or underemployed.

CSAP also believes that changes need to be made in the treatment of
married couples when both spouses are enrolled in postsecondary
education. The Committee is not yet ready to put forth a recommendation.
but work continues in this area. Members are anxious to learn from CSSA
members about their institutional policies for dealing with this problem.

Quesllons for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Should married students without children be treated like single
independent-'students?

b. What adjustments are schools making to account for cases in
which both spouses are enrolled in postsecondary education?

c. For schools with a large number of independent students with
dependents, how are aid administrators identifying the neediest
for priority funding?

d. Is it equitable to treat independent students with children the
same as parents of dependent students? If not, what changes
should be pursued?

Mon - liquid Assets

The problem

Included in the Senate's proposed default-reduction initiative last fall
was a provision to exclude the family's principal place of residence, the
family farm and the family- managed small business from asset calculations
for families With adjusted gross incomes of 530,000 or less. The Mouse
bill contained the same exclusions for all families, regardless of income.

What would be the impact on CSS filers of such exemptions?

Fall 19U National Summary Data (NSO) tables tell us that the average
parent contribution from analysis of assets (excluding families
qualifying for the Simple Needs Test) was S926 and that the total
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contribution from assets for all parents was over $1.37 billion.
Obviously both the average and the total include contributions from
Itquid assets (cash and savings), which represent about B percent of
total parental worth. Furthermore, there is no way of knowing what
proportion of reported businesses and farms would meet the 'family-owned'criteria as defined by the Small Business Administration and the
Secretary of Agriculture.

Nevertheless, elimination of non-liquid assetswould have a very significant impact on aggregate national need.

If examination of assets is limited to those with incomes below $30,000,
the aggregate contribution from the asset analysis totals almost $190
million and averages about $235 per family. Almost 50 percent of CSS
dependent Mora have total parent incomes below $30,000. (The Senateproposal uses adjusted gross income as the income criterion rather than
total income; therefore, the percentage with A41 below $30,000 would
undoubtedly be higher.)

The Fall N$0 1988 also indicate that 72.4 percent of the dependent
families for whom the primary analysis is regular, report home ownership,
and that the average home equity is about $37,000. About 12.5 percent of
CSS's dependent families own businesses or farms, but it cannot be
determined if they are family-run and operated. Among independent
filers, the average contribution from

assets, excluding students who
qualified for the SI.t;le Needs Test, was $303; the aggregate contribution
from assets was about $127 million. However, for independent filers, the
asset contribution is largely attributable to liquid assets. About 13
percent of independent filers, for whom the primary analysis is regular,
report home ownership; fewer than 3 percent report ownership of
businesses or farms.

Possible solutions

CSAP does not support the Congressional
proposal to eliminate home equity

and other non-liquid assets from CH calculations. In correspondence tothe staff of the Senate Subcommittee
on Education, Arts and the

Humanities, CSAP cited these concerns:

Exclusion of home equity and other non-liquid assets is contrary
to the fundamental principle of equity upon which the need
analysis system rests;

The change would redistribute limited aid dollars from low
income families, many of whom rent, to higher income families,
who are more likely to own their homes; and

The proposal would be very costly, since it would result in
higher need and eligibility among middle-and upper-income
families without reducing need for another group.
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The Committee urged that any such changes in asset computation. if any
are to be made, be restricted to eligibility determination for the
Stafford Student Loan program and that asset exclusion be limited to home
equity (for the principle residence).

In addition to -equity issues, CSAP is concerned about the potential for
added complexity in the form and instructions if family-owned and
operated business and farm values must be defined and collected
separately. The Small Business Administration defines family-run
businesses differently based on the type of business and revenue base
(e.., retail, manufacturing, service). The Secretary of Agriculture
defines family-owned and operated farms differently based on location,
products produced, revenue base, etc. This problem is similar to the one
experienced with regard to the definitions of displaced homemaker and

dislocated worker.

Questions for consideration by the CSSA membership:

a. Should home equity be excluded from the ON calculation? If so,

for which groups of families? Should the home equity exclusion
be limited to eligibility for the Stafford Loan Program?

b. Is it necessary to make changes to the methodology to deal with
non-liquid assets or can aid administrators use professional
judgment to adjust the contribution from assets when it is
unrealistic based on the specific family' situation?

January 11. 1989

1989 by College Entrance Examination Board
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Approaches to 50011f14 019n

A Discussion Paper from the College Scholarship Service (CSS) Council
Committee on Standards of Ability to Pay (CSAP)

Prepared for the 1989 Regional Meetings of the College Board

Preface

Responding to College Board President Donald M. Stewart's suggestion for
"a broadbased study of simplification, beginning with statutory and
regulating requirements affecting eligibility, proceeding from there to
need analysis,' the Committee on Standards of Ability to Pay (CSAP) has
also begun to focus its attention on more radical approaches to
simplifying the need analysis system.

The Simple Needs Test

The Committee began by studying the impact of the Simple Needs Test, a
variant on the standard CM, to identify the characteristics of families
that qualify and determine whether the variant was providing results in
accord with Congressional intent.

As of November 1988, about nine percent of CSS dependent filers met the
qualifications for the Simple Needs Test. The average parent
contribution for these families was only $76: the average student
contribution was $1386. The incase levels reported by these familial
confirm that the Congress was successful in targeting this special
treatment at truly lowincome dependent filers. For example:

Only 52 percent of these families reported taxable income, which
averaged $7453.

More than 61 percent of these families reported untaxed income
averaging $6387.

The average total income for these families was only $8548.

The average total income for the student filer was about $2650.

Although the CM formula does not account for medical or dental
expenses, 27 percent of these families reported medical/dental
expenses averaging $948 (11 percent of average total income).
If these expenses had been subtracted from income, the average
parent contribution would have been even lower than $76.

leMi Collate Scholarship Service
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Although assets are excluded from the Simple Needs Test formula, it is
interesting to note that asset accumulation was in any case, modest, and
average 4uity levels were much below those of all other dependent

students. For example, although about 30 percent reported home
ownership, the swage home equity was less than $30,000 as compared with
$44,000 for families for whom the primary analysis was the regular

analysis. Furthermore, although 37 percent of the filers' parents
reported cash and savings, the average total was only $2,700. as compared
with about $5,300 for filers processed using the regular analysis.

In studying the impact of the Simole Needs Test vn independent filers,
CSAP questioned whether the Simple Needs Test benefit should apply to all
types of independent students, including those without dependents. In

contrast to the proportion of dependent students qualifying for the
simple needs test, almost 51 percent 0 all independent CSS filers met
the Simple Needs Test criteria. (Only 35 percent of independent CSS
filers have children.) The average contribution for these students was

$1788. 77 percent reported taxable income (in contrast to only 52
percent of the parents of dependent filers); more than 51 percent
reported cash and savings (in contrast to the relatively modest
percentage of dependent students whose parents reported savings). In

this regard, the question to be answered is whether it is appropriate to
ignore assets of the independent student who has no family
responsibilities and for whom education shod be the highest priority.

Although it is clear that the Simple Needs Test identifies the lowest
income students, at least yang dependent filers, there is concern that
the reduced data set required for these students still involves about 50
questions and many pages of complex instrpctions. Furthermore the

eligibility criteria to qualify for the Simple Needs Test remain
complex. As a result, it is difficult to inform families with certainty
that they do indeed qualify for the CN variant and can fill out a form

with fewer questions. In sum, it is questionable that the 'Simple' Needs
Test is truly ',topic'

CSAP short-term recommendations

To bring short-term improvement to the CN approach, CSAP recommends that
two changes to the currently defined Simple Needs Test criteria be
implemented for the 1990-91 application cycle:

For dependent students, only the partials taught' inc,' should
be used to determine if the family meets the 515,000 income
cutoff. This change would simplify the eligibility criteria for

the simple needs test.

Independent students without children should be excluded from

eligibility for the simple needs test. Given the fact that such
students have no dependents, there is no reason to exclude their

assets from the analysis.
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Simplification of the form

CSAP is studying an approach to form design which would greatly simplify
the process for low income students. This is a bypass approach, such as
that proposed by CSS for AFDC recipients several years ago. If the
student meets the qualifications for the Simple Needs Test, revised as
recommended above, the student would fill out the demographic and student
status questions on the form. The student would then complete two simple
questions about tax-filing status and taxable income, If the student
meets the simple needs test criteria, he or she would be directed to
complete the release questions, sign the form, and mail it to CSS. No
income or asset information would be collected, and a zero parent
Contribution would be assumed. A standard $700 or $900 student
contribution would be used to determine need.

This approach has the advantage of retaining a common form which can be
used by all students, regardless of family income level or type of aid
for which the student is applying. It targets the simplification of data
collection at the very low income student for whom the current form is
alleged to be a barrier. CSAP feels comfortable with this approach
because of the known characteristics of current Simple Needs Test
qualifiers, and also because of tie current income contribution levels by
family size as embodied in Table F of the 1989-90 CSS Manual for Student
Aid Administrators, data from which are excerpted below:

TABLE H - Zer' Contribution Levels by Total Income and Family Size

Total Income
3

Family Size
4

13,625 - 13,874 -10 -520 -750
13,875 - 14,124 10 -490 -750
14,125 - 14,374 50 -450 -750
14,375 - 14,624 90 -410 -750
14,625 - 14,874 130 -370 -750
14,875 - 15,124 200 -300 -750

As demonstrated in the table above, the only situation in which the
contribution will be greater than SO is when the total family income is
close to $15,000 and there are no more than three in the family. Given
the advantage of simplifying th2 application process for very low-income
filers. CSAP members think that the financial aid community might be
willing to accept the small loss of family resources that would otherwise
be captured.
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Another approach might be to develop a postcard application which could
be used by community agencies that help low-income students with
transition to postsecondary education. The postcard would permit
students to identify themselves as qualifying for the Simple Needs Test,
and be returned directly to the college or university to which they are
applying for admission. The aid office could make an initial award
without any further information and collect demographic information at
the time of awarding. Upon verification of the student's qualification
for the simple needs test, the institution could notify the central
'rocessor of tt.e student's full eligibility for a Pell Grant.

Impleetntation of these and similar ideas would require changes in the
Pell and CM need analysis sections of the Higher Education Amendments, as
dell as procedural changes within the Department of Education. CUP
members are anxious to learn from CSSA members whether there is general
support for such a direction.

Simplification of the Need Analvis Methodology

CSAP has also undertaken a reevaluation of all the data elements used in
need analysis, examining their contribution to the sensitivity of the
assessment and to horizontal and vertical equity.

Examples of questions the committee will be trying to answer are:

Should the system collect only the purchase year and purchase
price of real estate and impute the value rather than asking the
family to 'guesstimate' the value/

Is there a predictable correlation:between income and assets
that would allow us to collect income data and impute assets?

If additional years of income data were collected, would it be
less important to collect asset information, since most assets
produce income?

Is the breakdown of adjusted gross income reliable? Useful?

Is untaxed income really a significant factor in the analysis?

for which time period should student income be collected? Can

other time periods be eliminated?

Does the collection of medical/lintel expenses or
elementary/secondary tuition expenses add enough to the
sensitivity of the analysis to justify the added complexity to
the data collection effort?

3 2 1
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Is it necessary to collect demographic information every year
Could certain information be carried forward from one year to
the next, allowing for corrections if the family's circumstancesthaw?

Such questions are difficult to answer and require thorough study before
final recommendations are possible. However, such questions must be
answered before significant simplification of the methodology can occur.
CSAP is anxious to gather ideas CSSA members may have about further
simplification of the need analysis system.

January 11, 1989

1989 by College Entrance Examination Board
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Proportion of Students Who Meet
Independent Student Criteria
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Dependent Student Contributions Grow
Because of Base Year Earnings
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Average Student Contribution for Independent
Students with Depend6nts

Base Year Income P.verage SC

$0 -1,499 $158
$10,500 - 11,999 $154
$15,000 - 16,499 $352
$19,500 - 20,999 $788

50% of sample had SC less than $200

75% of sample had SC less than $1200

ileum Fd 191111 C8$ 130 Report



Simple Needs Test Qualifiers
Characteristics of Dependent Filers:

9% of CSS dependent families qualified

Average PC = $76
Average SC = $1386

52% reported taxable income

Average total parent income = $8,548

30% reported home ownership
Average home equity = $30,000

S 33



Simple Needs Test Qualifiers
Characteristics of Independent Filers:

58% of CSS independent fi!9rs qualified

Average SC = $1788

77% reported taxable income

61% reported casksavirigs
(average amount = $691)



PREPARED STATEMENT OF GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

Comments on the Proposed Educational Excellence Act of 1919

Administrative Responsibilities for the Several Parts

Jun. 30, 1989

The proposed Act has a variety of patterns for administering the federal
initiatives. Federal education programa are most effective when administered
through state education agencies (SEA). This pattern enables coupling of
federal with state resources and the use of existent state administrative
capacity rather than creation of added federal bureaucracy. The following
comments identify those parts of the Act which require revision to take
advantage of existent state education agency capacity for federal program
administration:

Title I, Part A, Presidential Merit Schools

The Merit Schools Program is implemented through the state education
agency which prepares an application, sets the criteria, and makes a
determination on which schools will be rewarded as merit schools. This
administrative structure should be maintained.

Title I, Part 1, Magnet Schools of Excellence

Under this program the U.S. Department of Education administers funds
directly to local education agencies, intermediate education agencies, or
consortia of such agencies. There is no provision for application under a
state plan or for SEA review. There is no review of applications from local
agencies by the state education agency. This program should be administered
through SEA/.

Title I, Part C, Alternative Certification for Teachers and Principals

The administering agency for grants made by the Secretary of Education
is 'the State. The bill should explicitly asks the state education agency
the administering agency.

Title I, Part D, Presidential Awards for Excellence to Education

Under this program an application to participate is submitted to the
Secretary by the governor of each state. A selection panel to choose the
teachers is selected by the governor in consultation with the chief state
school officer. This procedure departs from the wellestablished processes
of teacher recognition which the states have been using for forty years. The
current Teacher of the Year (TOY) program provides for selection of teachers
who demonstrate outstanding performance by the SEA and a nonpartisan panel of
education experts. The process is objective and efficient. No new
administrative machinery is needed for this task. This program should be
operated as part of the TOY process through each SEA each year.

(Continued)
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!tele II, Setiteal Science Scholars

Under this program the President designates scholars who are nominated'
by the states. loch state nominates at least four but not nom than ten /

students from each Congressional district within the state. The proposal is
silent on which entity within the state handles the nomination and what
process is set up in each Congressional district for making the nominations.
MC reference is made to the SSA. The program should be operated by the SEAN
in conjunction with local education agencies (LSAs).

Title III, Drug-free Schools, Urban emergency greats

Under this program the Drug -free schools and Communities Dot of 1986 is
amended with a special provision for urban emergency grants. The Secretary
of !Munition awards such grants to local education agencies with no review or
comment by the SSA. There is no requirement to connect these grants with the
state plan and administration for the drug-free schools federal program.
This title should provide for SEA review and comment to the Secretary on each
proposal as it relates to the state plan before any award by the Secretary.

336
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The Council of Chief State School Offirer commends President

Bush for advancing the legislative initiatives of the Educational

Excellence Act of 1989, S. 695. The Council commends, also, Chairman

Pell, Senator Kassebaum and the members of the Subcommittee on

Education, Arts and the Humanities for holding the hearing June 22,

1989, for presentation of the Administration's case for the prngram

and the opportunity to comment on the proposals.

Our Council believes that the objectives which underpin the

President!. program are beat achieved. through significant amendments

to and increases in funds for current federal programs such as

Chapter One, Public Lev.94-142, bilingual education, vocational

ducation, magnet schools and other statutes which provide access to

education of quality. The Administration's proposals, with

modification, can providmamportant additions. to current programs if

two conditions obtain: first, tlosi.initiatives must not draw

limited:resources from existing, proven programs,: second, the

initiatives must be linked carefully. to current federal program

priorities and structures and to state and local efforts and reforms

addressed to advancing the quality of education.

Overview

The centerpiece of 5.695 is Title.I, Part A, Presidential Merit

Schools. To assure effectivr use of federal funds for such a
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recognition program, it is essential to connect the concept and use

of merit awards with the current, central federal prograa, Chapter 1

of the Hawkins-Stafford Act. We advance suggestions to accomplish

this below.

We also urge amendments to several other parts of S.695 to

provide that the administration of these parts will efficiently and

effectively take advantage of the capacities of state education

agencies as partners with the federal government in the

administration of federal education programs. These amendments are

particularly important for administration of the Presidential Awards

for Excellent Teachers.

Merit Schools

We support the concept of recognizing meritorious performance.

We urge that this concept be joined with the recently enacted

provisions for Chapter 1 program improvement of the Hawkins-Stafford

Act. This $250 million program of swards should be joined with the

procedures for identifying schools most needing improvement in order

to reward those schools which make significant gains through program

improvement plans. This would provide a powerful incentive for

education reform and would reward accomplishment where most needed in

American education.
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Public Law 100-297, the Hawkins-Stafford Act, provides, for the

first time, a means for state and local education agencies (SEA and

LEA) to identify those schools receiving Chapter 1 funds which are

not achieving net gains or which are losing ground in student

performance. The law requires LEAs and SEAr to take steps for

improvement school by school. The merit award program should reward

those schools which make significant improvement.

State education agencies are working this school year with

committees of local practitioners to develop tatwids plans to

implement the new requirements. Schools in need of improvement are

being identified based on current data, and in the fall of the

1989-1990 school year, the achools identified in each of the states

will work with their local education agency through a plan for

improvement. Over the years, in each state, this process will

provide performance data to enable determination of progress, or lack

of it, in the schools most needing help. This process is ready-made

for use in identifying the real success stories of improvement.

These successful examples are exactly the ones which should be

recognized through the merit schools program and rewarded with funds

to enable further progress.

By coupling together Chapter 1 program improvement and merit

schools, the President and Congress can meet the dual objectives of

focussing federal spending on economically and educationally
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disadvantaged students and encourage hard work and achievement by

financial incentives.

The authorisation of funding for merit schools under Chapter 1

should include a trigger, similar to that adopted by the Senate Labor

and Human Resources Committee recently in reporting out the'Smart

Start Program. This would link appropriations for merit school

recognition to the total Chapter 1 appropriation and, particularly,

the full funding of state program improvemeent services. Connecting

these authorizations would-advanca_the goal Congress adopted almost

unanimously - -to serve all children eligible for Chapter 1 by 1993 and

to assure support and incentives are available for those schools most

in need of improvement.

State Administration of the Initiatives

To assure maximum effectiveness in administration of federal

education programs, it is essential to use existent state education

administrative capacity. Recommendations for administration of the

several parts of the proposed Educational Excellence Act of 1989 are

summarised in the attached comments.

Our Council appreciates the opportunity to submit a statement on

the President's initiatives. We have draft amendments for use of

Subcommittee members and staff and would welcome the opportunity to

assist with this legislation.
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Senator Psud. The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:10 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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